

Routledge Studies in European Security and Strategy

EUROPEAN STRATEGIC AUTONOMY AND SMALL STATES' SECURITY

IN THE SHADOW OF POWER

Edited by Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis



"In a world that is too often preoccupied with great power politics, this book is a much needed and timely contribution for understanding the other side of international relations, small states. It should be required reading for anyone wishing to examine contemporary European politics and security."

Marc Ozawa, NATO Defense College, Rome

"By bringing together for the first time scholars from small states to write about European small states' perceptions of, and engagements with, European strategic autonomy, this book addresses an important gap in the academic literature on European defence. It is a crucial introduction for those interested in the subject."

Lukas Milevski, Institute of History, Leiden University, the Netherlands

"This monograph, in arguing that the concept of European strategic autonomy is both a challenge to and an opportunity for the national security interests of the small states of the EU, presents vital lessons for all small states facing the vicissitudes of Great Power assertiveness and aggression."

Bernard Loo Fook Weng, S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore



European Strategic Autonomy and Small States' Security

This book analyses whether the EU's drift towards European strategic autonomy presents a challenge or a window of opportunity for its small member states to advance their security interests.

The volume presents small states' perceptions of European strategic autonomy, highlighting their expectations and concerns. The chapters focus on the depth and breadth of European strategic autonomy, national security considerations, assessment of the impact on transatlantic relations, the expected outputs, and its potential impact on the EU's institutional structure. It also shows how systemic circumstances and the interests of powerful states, either belonging to the EU (France, Germany, and Poland) or having a significant say in European security architecture (the US), establish opportunities and constraints for the small states to shape European strategic autonomy. In particular, the study focuses on the diverging interests of the Baltic states (Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania), Belgium, Denmark, Greece, Hungary, and the Netherlands. It demonstrates that, in most cases, European strategic autonomy is perceived not as an alternative to NATO but as a supplementary element that could facilitate the development of national military capabilities, indigenous defence industries and resilience to non-military threats. Ultimately, the book suggests that national approaches towards European strategic autonomy mainly stem from pragmatic national security and foreign policy considerations while largely ignoring grand strategic ideas.

This book will be of much interest to the students of European politics, security studies, and international relations.

Giedrius Česnakas is Professor at the General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, heading undergraduate and graduate political studies programmes.

Justinas Juozaitis is Policy Analyst at the Centre for Defence Analysis at the General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania and a lecturer at the Faculty of Political Science and Diplomacy at the Vytautas Magnus University, Lithuania.

Routledge Studies in European Security and Strategy

The aim of this series is to bring together the key experts on European security from the academic and policy worlds, and assess the state of play of the EU as an international security actor. The series explores the EU, and its member states, security policy and practices in a changing global and regional context. While the focus is on the politico-military dimension, security is put in the context of the holistic approach advocated by the EU.

Series Editors:
Sven Biscop
Egmont Royal Institute for International Relations, Belgium and
Richard Whitman
University of Kent, UK

The EU Security Continuum

Blurring Internal and External Security Alistair J.K. Shepherd

Understanding EU-NATO Cooperation

How Member States Matter Nele Marianne Ewers-Peters

EU Missions and Peacebuilding

Building Peace through the Common Security and Defence Policy *Vladimir Kmec*

European Strategic Autonomy and Small States' Security

In the Shadow of Power Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis

For more information about this series, please visit: www.routledge.com/Routledge-Studies-in-European-Security-and-Strategy/book-series/SESS

European Strategic Autonomy and Small States' Security

In the Shadow of Power

Edited by Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis



First published 2023 by Routledge 4 Park Square, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxon OX14 4RN and by Routledge 605 Third Avenue, New York, NY 10158

Routledge is an imprint of the Taylor & Francis Group, an informa business

© 2023 selection and editorial matter, Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis; individual chapters, the contributors

The right of Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis to be identified as the authors of the editorial material, and of the authors for their individual chapters, has been asserted in accordance with sections 77 and 78 of the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

The Open Access version of this book, available at www.taylorfrancis.com, has been made available under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 license.

Trademark notice: Product or corporate names may be trademarks or registered trademarks, and are used only for identification and explanation without intent to infringe.

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data

A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library

Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication Data

Names: Česnakas, Giedrius, editor. | Juozaitis, Justinas, editor.

Title: European strategic autonomy and small states' security: in the shadow

of power / edited by Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis.

Description: Abingdon, Oxon; New York, NY: Routledge, 2023. Series: Routledge studies in european security and strategy |

Includes bibliographical references and index.

Identifiers: LCCN 2022039226 (print) | LCCN 2022039227 (ebook) |

ISBN 9781032350073 (hardback) | ISBN 9781032350097 (paperback) |

ISBN 9781003324867 (ebook)

Subjects: LCSH: Europe-Defenses. | National security-Europe. |

European Union. | Europe-Military policy. | Europe-Armed Forces. |

North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

Classification: LCC UA646.3 .E835 2023 (print)

LCC UA646.3 (ebook) | DDC 355/.03304-dc23/eng/20221115

LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2022039226

LC ebook record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2022039227

ISBN: 978-1-032-35007-3 (hbk)

ISBN: 978-1-032-35009-7 (pbk)

ISBN: 978-1-00-332486-7 (ebk)

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867

Typeset in Bembo

by Newgen Publishing UK

"We must, indeed, all hang together, or assuredly we shall all hang separately"

Benjamin Franklin, 4 July 1776



Contents

	List of Contributors Acknowledgements List of Abbreviations	xi xiv xv
1	Introduction: Small States, International Institutions, and European Strategic Autonomy JUSTINAS JUOZAITIS	1
2	European Strategic Autonomy: The Origins Story GIEDRIUS ČESNAKAS	14
3	Revisiting France's Commitment to Defence Integration: A Case of Political Functionalism	34
4	Germany: The Renewed Quest for Strategic Autonomy andris banka	51
5	Poland's Resilient Atlanticism IEVA GAJAUSKAITĖ	63
5	US Foreign Policy during the Biden Presidency: A Reset in the US Approach towards the EU Strategic Autonomy? GERDA JAKŠTAITĖ-CONFORTOLA	81
7	Through the Estonian Looking Glass: Can NATO's Credible Deterrence and EU Strategic Autonomy Succeed Simultaneously? VILJAR VEEBEL AND ILLIMAR PLOOM	93

X	Contents	
---	----------	--

	8 Military Capabilities First, Politics Later: Latvia's Approach to European Strategic Autonomy TOMS ROSTOKS	109
	9 European Strategic Autonomy in Lithuania's Foreign Policy Discourse IEVA KARPAVIČIŪTĖ	121
1	O European Strategic Autonomy: Opportunities and Threats for Denmark AMELIE THEUSSEN	138
1	1 Belgium and European Strategic Autonomy ALAIN DE NEVE	153
1	2 Dutch Security and Defence Policy: From Faithful Ally to Pragmatic European SABINE MENGELBERG AND JÖRG NOLL	167
1	3 A Reluctant Supporter: The Hungarian Perspective on European Strategic Autonomy TAMÁS CSIKI VARGA	182
1	4 Shared Values and Common Borders: Why Greece Views European Strategic Autonomy as an Opportunity VICKY KARYOTI	196
1	5 Conclusions: Domination of Pragmatism towards the European Strategic Autonomy GIEDRIUS ČESNAKAS AND JUSTINAS JUOZAITIS	209
	Index	220

Contributors

- **Andris Banka** is a postdoctoral researcher at the Interdisciplinary Centre for Baltic Sea Region Research (IFZO) in Greifswald, Germany. He holds a PhD in Politics and International Relations from the University of Birmingham, UK. He has taught international relations classes in Germany, Turkey, and the UK.
- **Giedrius Česnakas** is a General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania professor. He holds a PhD in Political Science from the Vytautas Magnus University (Lithuania). He heads two study programmes: International Relations and Military Diplomacy. His research interests cover processes in the contemporary international order, geopolitics, and Russian foreign policy.
- **Ieva Gajauskaitė** is Assistant Professor at General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania. She holds a PhD in Political Science from Vytautas Magnus University (Lithuania). For the last ten years, she has specialised in the analysis of strategic partnerships. Her research interests are defence politics, strategic partnerships, and democratic resilience.
- **Gerda Jakštaitė-Confortola**, PhD, is a senior researcher at General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania. Her research focuses on the US foreign policy and transatlantic relations. She is the recipient of a USA Department of State fellowship on USA Grand Strategy.
- **Justinas Juozaitis**, PhD, is a policy analyst at General Jonas Żemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania. He focuses on small states, German security policy, and energy security. He is a recipient of scholarships for academic achievements. Justinas has written papers for the Atlantic Council, Royal United Services Institute, International Centre for Defence and Security, and others.
- **Ieva Karpavičiūtė**, PhD, is Associate Professor at General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania and at Vytautas Magnus University. She focuses on regional security studies, foreign policy analysis, theories of international relations, defence, deterrence, and arms control.

- **Vicky Karyoti** is the Transatlantic Special Research Program scholar at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI). She holds a PhD in Political Science and a MSc in International Security and Law from the University of Southern Denmark.
- **Ringailė Kuokštytė** is a researcher at General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania. She has obtained her PhD in Political Science at the University of Sorbonne-Panthéon. Her research has appeared in *European Security*, *Revue internationale des études du développement*, and other peer-reviewed journals.
- **Sabine Mengelberg**, PhD, is Assistant Professor of International Security Studies at the War Studies Department, Netherlands Defence Academy. She studied Political Science at the University of Amsterdam and obtained her master's degree in 1995. Mengelberg obtained her PhD degree in 2021.
- **Alain De Neve** is Senior Researcher at the Royal Higher Institute for Defence Studies, Belgium, and the author of several reports on European security affairs and military technology issues. His last publication is Crowded and Dangerous Orbits: European Space Governance at a Time of Potentially Saturating Programs (2022).
- **Jörg Noll** holds a doctorate from Leiden University. Since 2007, he is Associate Professor of International Conflict Studies at the Netherlands Defence Academy. Jörg Noll is also lieutenant colonel of the German Army reserve, currently assigned to the German MoD.
- **Illimar Ploom** is a researcher at the Department of Strategic Studies, National Defence Academy of Estonia, and Tallinn University of Technology. He holds a PhD in political science from University of Oxford St. Hugh's College. His main research interests include resilience and comprehensive defence approach, European security, and defence initiatives.
- **Toms Rostoks**, PhD, is the Director of the Centre for Security and Strategic Research at the National Defence Academy of Latvia. He has authored the edited volume *Deterring Russia in Europe (Routledge 2018)* and articles in *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies, Journal of Baltic Studies, and Journal on Baltic Security*.
- **Viljar Veebel** is researcher of the Department of Political and Strategic Studies at the Baltic Defence College in Estonia. He holds a PhD in Political Science from the University of Tartu. His main research interests include European security and defence initiatives, use of economic sanctions in foreign policy, and EU–Russia relations.
- **Amelie Theussen**, PhD, is a senior researcher at the Danish Institute for International Studies in Copenhagen. She researches the changing character of war and its effects on political and legal norms relating to the use of force.

Additionally, she writes about German and Danish foreign and security policy.

Tamás Csiki Varga, PhD, is a senior research fellow at the Institute for Strategic and Defence Studies at the University of Public Service in Budapest, Hungary. His research is focused on European security and defence, including Central European defence cooperation, as well as Hungarian security and defence policy.

Acknowledgements

This book was funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania as part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".

Abbreviations

AA Administrative Agreement

ACCaP Air Combat Capability Successor Program in Belgium

ASWF Anti-submarine warfare frigates

AUKUS Trilateral security pact between Australia, the United

Kingdom, and the United States of America

CARD Coordinated Annual Review on Defence
CFSP Common Foreign and Security Policy

CHOD Chief of Defence

CRRTs Cyber Rapid Response Teams

CSDP Common Security and Defence Policy

DCA Dual-capable aircraft

DG DEFIS Directorate-General for Defence Industry and Space

DIIS Danish Institute for International Studies
DTIB Defence Technological and Industrial Base

EATC European Air Transport Command ECSC European Coal and Steel Community

EDA European Defence Agency
EDC European Defence Community

EDCC European Defence Capability Consortia

EDF European Defence Fund

EDTIB European Defence Technological and Industrial Base

EEC European Economic Community eFP Enhanced Forward Presence EI2 European Intervention Initiative

EP European Parliament

EPAF European Participating Air Force

EPF European Peace Facility
ESA European Strategic Autonomy

ESPD European Security and Defence Policy

EU European Union

EUFOR European Union Force in Bosnia and Herzegovina EUGS A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and

Security Policy

xvi List of Abbreviations

Eurocorps European Corps

EUROMARFOR European Maritime Force
FCAS Future Combat Air System
FNC Framework Nation Concept
GDP Gross domestic product
HDF Hungarian Defence Forces

INF Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty

ISIS Islamic State of Iraq and Syria
JEF Joint Expeditionary Force
MCMV Mine Counter Measure Vessels
MEP Member of European Parliament
MFA Ministry of Foreign Affairs
MGCS Main Ground Combat System

MOD Ministry of Defence

MPCC Military Planning and Conduct Capability

MRTT Multinational tanker-transport fleet
MS European Union member states
NATO North Atlantic Treaty Organization
NGRC Next Generation Rotorcraft Capability

NMS National Military Strategy
NORDEFCO Nordic Defence Cooperation
NSS National security strategy
OSA Open strategic autonomy

OSCE Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe

PESCO Permanent Structured Cooperation
POTUS President of the United States of America

PRC People's Republic of China QMV Qualified majority voting

UK United Kingdom
UN United Nations

USA United States of America

VJTF Very High Readiness Joint Task Force

WEU Western European Union WTO World Trade Organization

WU Western Union

WUDO Western Union Defence Organization

1 Introduction

Small States, International Institutions, and European Strategic Autonomy

Justinas Juozaitis

This volume discusses small states' perspectives on European strategic autonomy, loosely defined as the European Union's "capacity to act autonomously when and where necessary and with partners wherever possible" (The Council, 2016). In particular, it raises the question of wherever the contemporary debate on the meaning, objectives, and scope of European strategic autonomy and its compatibility with the roles of the US and NATO in the European security architecture presents a strategic challenge or a window of opportunity for small states to advance their national security interests in the EU? If European strategic autonomy is a strategic challenge, how precisely does it contradict the small EU members' national security policy objectives? On the contrary, if the EU "Lilliputians" perceive European strategic autonomy as an opportunity to advance their national security interests, how this concept might help them strengthen their security or implement other national objectives?

The relevance of the questions presented above stems both from national security considerations of EU's small member states and broader theoretical debates about small states in international institutions. Starting from the former question, small European states generally perceive the partnership with the US and memberships in NATO and the EU as their primary security providers. Even though some exceptions exist because not all small states have simultaneous memberships in NATO and the EU, one can observe a clear division of labour in their national security strategies. They generally position the US and NATO as hard (military) security providers while perceiving the EU as a source of soft security (Bladaitė & Šešelgytė, 2020). The problem here is that potential EU's drift towards strategic autonomy might alter the distribution of roles among the US, NATO, and the EU in the European security architecture (Haugevik & Rieker, 2017; Meijer & Brooks, 2021; Retter et al., 2021).

On the one side of the debate are the classic sceptics, who fear that the European pursuit of autonomy will damage the transatlantic relations by establishing a cleavage between the European Union and the US. On the other side stand the proponents, who maintain that the EU need to account for the allegedly growing isolationism in the US and its increasing reorientation towards the Pacific. Due to these reasons, they say that the EU needs to develop its own instruments to project power and protect its member states. Finally,

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-1

some try to reconcile these approaches by dividing NATO and the EU responsibilities. They argue that NATO and the EU should keep their traditional hard/soft security roles but cooperate more closely as particular policy objectives could be achieved only by working together. For example, NATO lacks proper political, legal, and financial instruments to enhance military mobility in Europe, but the EU has all the required instruments (Hodges, Lawrence, & Wojcik, 2020). Which perspectives appeal to the European small states? What are the underlying reasons, shaping their position?

On the theoretical level, the book's questions resemble debates about the roles of international institutions and their members. The realists conceptualise international institutions as multilateral constructs created and maintained by the great powers pursuing their national interests (Mearsheimer, 1995; Waltz, 2000). Such a position is increasingly challenged by other theoretical approaches (Haas & Haas, 2002; Keohane, 2020; Onuf, 2002), especially those of the small state studies. The latter questions the primacy of power in institutionalised environments by arguing that small states can exert their influence in international affairs through active participation in the decision–making processes within international institutions (Wivel, Bailes & Archer, 2015; Thorhallsson, 2019). Hence, how one should theorise small states' perspectives towards European strategic autonomy? Can small states influence the debates on European strategic autonomy, or will the powerful EU members ultimately determine its development?

In contrast to the conventional research approaches generally focusing on small states' behaviour in international institutions and its subsequent outcomes (Panke, 2010a, offers an excellent example), the volume approaches these questions from a broader perspective that combines both theoretical assumptions presented above. The book argues that small states' ability to implement their interests regarding the development of the European strategic autonomy in the EU cannot be adequately understood without simultaneously analysing the respective goals of great powers and underlying systemic pressures. The book perceives these variables as enablers or constraints, empowering or hindering the implementation of small states' objectives regarding European strategic autonomy within the EU. In particular, one can assume that the more small states' national interests towards European strategic autonomy coincide with the respective objectives of great powers and the nature of systemic pressures, the higher the probability of implementing them. On the opposite, the less small states' preferences correspond to the systemic conditions and the objectives of powerful member states, the slimmer are their chances of achieving them.

To be clear, the book does not assume a one-sided position by conceptualising small states' behaviour as completely irrelevant to the decision-making outcomes in international institutions. Among other things, it does study how small states represent their interests regarding European strategic autonomy. However, it maintains that small states' success is mainly conditional to the extent that their objectives correspond to circumstances beyond their control (systemic pressures and respective interests of powerful member states).

Given the assumptions presented above, the volume proceeds in three interconnected research areas. First, it provides a broad historical overview of European strategic autonomy, tracking its evolution from the beginning of the Cold War to the present day. In doing so, the study shows how the systemic pressures influenced the EU-level debates about its capacity to act autonomously. At the same time, it explores how the changing behaviour of Germany, France, and the United Kingdom and their interactions with the US, a fundamental security provider for Europe, shaped the development of the European strategic autonomy.

Secondly, the work focuses on contemporary French and German approaches towards European strategic autonomy (the United Kingdom is excluded from the analysis due to its withdrawal from the EU) and compares them with the one of the US. The book also presents the Polish perspective. Although neither a small state nor a great power, Poland plays an important role in shaping EU's decisions *vis-à-vis* European strategic autonomy by building a coalition with like-minded small states.

Finally, the book presents the small states' perspectives, compares their interests with those of Germany, France, the US, and Poland, and contrasts them with the contemporary systemic pressures. Specifically, it focuses on the interests of the Baltic (Lithuania, Latvia, and Estonia), Scandinavian (Denmark), Benelux (Belgium and the Netherlands), Visegrád (Hungary), and Mediterranean (Greece) small states. The chapters analyse their positions by discussing the wishful depth and width of the European strategic autonomy, national security considerations, assessment of its impact on transatlantic relations, expected outputs of the European strategic autonomy (ESA), and perceptions of its potential impact on the EU's institutional structure.

In the end, the book provides a reference point for the decision-makers and academics about the national perspectives towards European strategic autonomy. In turn, it indicates potential coalition-building opportunities for small states within the EU. By comparing small states' perspectives with those of great powers and contrasting them with the systemic pressures, the book also provides a range of possibilities for small states to advance their security interests regarding the European strategic autonomy within the EU.

Establishing a theoretical framework

At first glance, the questions raised in the opening paragraph stem from practical policy considerations as governments debate their approaches towards European strategic autonomy that might have far-reaching consequences for the future development of EU's Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP), European security architecture, and transatlantic relations. However, they also resonate with far-reaching academic debates regarding the small states' roles, significance, and influence in international institutions.

On the one hand, contemporary scientific literature emphasises the importance of memberships in international institutions for small states because it brings

4 Justinas Juozaitis

various advantages for weaker political units within the international system.¹ International institutions, among other things, provide small states with a "shelter" from external security threats, enhance their international status, and enable a more assertive foreign policy (Thorhallsson, 2019). On the other hand, the realist tradition maintains that great powers dominate international institutions, and it envisages no valid reason why small states' membership in such multilateral constructs would enhance their influence in international affairs (Waltz, 2000).

The contradiction between these approaches has eventually produced several important research questions, guiding papers within the field of small state studies. For example, to what extent can the small states advance their national interests in the policymaking of international institutions, including the ones having supranational properties as the European Union? Given the limited material capabilities of small states inferior to those of the so-called great and middle (regional) powers, what factors determine their influence (defined here as a capability to achieve national objectives in international institutions) in multilateral decision-making? Does influence stems from small state behaviour (negotiating strategies, activity, timing, choice of arguments, etc.), decision-making nuances within international organisations (distribution of voting power, chairmanship, loyalties of crucial personnel and others), or structural changes in the international system, positioning them either in restrictive or permissive environments?²

Answers to these questions have important methodological implications as they guide one's research in different directions. Take realism, for example. For realists, international outcomes are determined by the distribution of power among states regardless of the institutional structure in which they interact (Schweller & Priess, 1997). Realists make a sharp distinction between great powers and small states, defining the former as the most capable actors whose interaction determines structural outcomes while characterising the latter as systemically insignificant units unable to influence international politics.³ As a result, they claim that international institutions mirror power realities and their decisions are shaped by the priorities of their most powerful members, whereas small states play only a symbolic role. Put differently, realists conceptualise small states as objects in international politics rather than subjects. Their logic suggests that small EU states have no impact on the debate and outcomes of ESA as its development is predominantly shaped by EU's majors.

Following the realist line of argument, one could hardly justify why researchers should analyse small states' perspectives on European strategic autonomy in the first place. Within such a theoretical framework, small states' positions within international institutions are epiphenomenal, not impacting multilateral decision–making.

Liberals, constructivists, and, to a lesser extent, institutionalists have their own reasons to challenge the realists' position on power as the primary force shaping international outcomes in highly institutionalised environments, but it is the small state studies that attempt to refute their claims most fiercely. From the perspective of small state studies, realist thoughts on the primacy of power

in international relations directly contradict their claims that small states have important roles in international politics beyond being tradable objects among more powerful countries. In particular, they argue that the growing institutionalisation of international relations allow the small states to be far more influential than realists suggest, even if they do not dispute the existence of a substantial power asymmetry between small states and great powers, accepting the latter being more influential in international politics. However, small state studies maintain that small states can mitigate their structural weakness resulting from the lack of material capabilities⁴ through membership in international institutions and active participation in their decision–making processes (Thorhallsson, 2017).

A growing number of case studies illustrating that international institutions' decisions often correspond to the preferences of their smaller members is perhaps their best argument against the realist position (Arregui & Thompson, 2009; Björkdahl, 2013; Deitelhoff & Wallbott, 2013; Jakobsen, 2009; Lakatos, 2017; Molis & Vaišnoras, 2015; Panke, 2010a, 2012a, 2012b; ; Thorhallsson & Magnusdottir, 2011; Thorhallsson & Steinsson, 2017; Urbelis, 2015; Vaičiūnas, 2009; Vilpišauskas, 2015). Such research provides an empirical justification for the small state studies to question the realist assertion that policymaking in international institutions is exclusively determined by power. If, according to realists, small states do not have any influence in the collective decision-making in international institutions because of their structural weakness, how they should explain numerous instances when their decisions reflect the national interests of small states? On the contrary to the realist notions, these findings would suggest that small states can influence international institutions' decision-making.

The problem is that small state studies also struggle to explain the congruence between small states' national interests and the subsequent international institutions' decisions. To be exact, the contemporary scientific literature indicates that international institutions' policies can correspond to small states' priorities, but the precise mechanisms leading to this result remain unclear.

At present, small state studies offer fragmented explanations that generally associate the congruence between small states' priorities and international institutions' decisions with small states' behaviour. They argue that certain behaviour patterns increase the influence of small states in international institutions, while others constrain their abilities to achieve their national objectives in international institutions (Panke, 2013). It ranges from broad ideas on selecting proper negotiation strategies and drafting proper instructions (Grøn & Wivel, 2011; Long, 2016; Panke, 2010a, 2010b, 2012a, 2012b; Thorhallsson, 2015) to precise proposals on exploiting specific international institutions' decision-making characteristics (Molis & Vaišnoras, 2015; Mosser, 2002; Schneider, 2011). For example, researchers suggest that small states' capacity to achieve their preferences in international institutions correlates with their ability to set adequate priorities and relate them with broader political problems relevant to the entire institution or most of its members, choices of arguments, contributions to peacekeeping missions and operations, diplomatic reputation,

activity, consistency, coherence between domestic and foreign policy, and many others (Thorhallsson, 2015; Vilpišauskas, 2011).

If a selection of such variables guides the research on the small states' perspectives towards European strategic autonomy, it will inevitably encounter at least two problems. The first problem is that small state-centric variables redirect one's attention from macropolitical processes that influence international institutions' decision-making outcomes. One such factor is systemic circumstances or the systemic stimuli, as the neoclassical realist would call them (Ripsman et al., 2016). In international relations literature, it has been long established that the properties of the international system affect the behaviour of states and other actors (including international institutions) that are forced to accommodate new international developments by changing their policies (Herbert, 1996; Keohane, 1984).

The transformations of NATO serve as an excellent example of how international institutions adapt to systemic pressures. During the Cold War, NATO's first and foremost task was to defend its members from the potential Soviet military aggression. Once the Soviet Union collapsed and the Cold War had ended, member states started transforming the Alliance to account for changes in the international security environment. Given the absence of its major geopolitical rival, NATO eventually reorientated itself from the collective defence to expeditionary operations, focusing its efforts on the fight against terrorism and other (re)emerging security challenges. Similarly, Russia's ongoing military aggression against Ukraine since 2014 challenged the European security architecture and forced NATO to reconsider the importance of collective defence.

Most importantly, one can make a reasonable case that changing systemic circumstances affect the ability of the small NATO members to advance their national security interests. Taking the three Baltic states as an example, they hoped to secure NATO's military presence in their territory since they joined the Alliance in 2004. However, the Baltic quest for NATO's "boots on the ground" went practically nowhere before Russian military intervention in Ukraine, as the systemic circumstances of that time were constraining their abilities to implement this goal. Simultaneously, the deteriorating security environment helped the Baltic states persuade their allies to enhance NATO's military presence. This example clearly illustrates that small states' capabilities to pursue their national interests in international institutions depend on the systemic conditions, empowering or constraining the implementation of their foreign policy objectives, at least to some degree.

Following this logic, one can reasonably expect to observe similar patterns when analysing small states' approaches to the European strategic autonomy. If the nature of the systemic circumstances coincides with the national interests of small states regarding European strategic autonomy, they will enhance small states' capabilities to achieve them. On the opposite, if systemic pressures contradict the priorities of the small EU members, they will constrain small states' possibilities to achieve them.

The second issue with variables representing small states' behaviour in international institutions is that they underestimate the importance of power. Even if many scholars believe that the realist approach towards international institutions lacks nuance, it is somewhat naïve to assume that small states can advance their foreign policy objectives in international institutions at the expense of its most powerful members or not to account for power discrepancies among their member states at the very least. To put it more provocatively, how precisely small states' level of activity, choice of arguments, negotiation strategies, and other actions could lead to favourable outcomes in international institutions if their national interests contradict the objectives of more powerful members, having more means to achieve them?

This question highlights the competitive nature of decision-making in international institutions. Even if their policies formally represent collective compromises achieved by their members, such compromises still produce winners and losers, promoting competition between the states to secure decisions that would reflect their national interests as much as possible. The classic realist writings of Carr (1981), Mearsheimer (1995, 2014), Morgenthau (1948), and Waltz (2000) serve as a sobering reminder for small state studies that great powers also utilise memberships in international institutions to advance their interests. Since member states are not equal in terms of their capabilities, and in many instances, the inequality is even formalised by assigning different voting weights, small states have more official limitations to influence international institutions' decisions than their larger peers.

Given the arguments provided above, small states seem to find themselves in the shadow of power, enabling or constraining their influence in international institutions. Sometimes, small states cannot do much but prepare to adjust to a new political reality. One can assume that small states can achieve their objectives in international institutions most effectively when the great powers have not yet reached a consensus on shaping a particular policy field or share similar interests. Hence, the interests of great powers and systemic circumstances establish opportunities and constraints for the small states in international institutions. At the same time, small states' behaviour defines how they can use the window of opportunity to advance their interest in international institutions, be it wide or narrow.

Presenting the case studies

Given the theoretical assumptions, the book's structure is counterintuitive to its title. A book on small states' perspectives on European strategic autonomy firstly studies the approaches of powerful European Union members and the US. Despite this alleged contradiction, the authors maintain that to understand the implications of European strategic autonomy on small states' national security, one also needs to analyse the respective positions of the powerful countries. After all, contemporary debates about European strategic autonomy largely stem from the strenuous relationship between continental powers and the US.

8 Justinas Juozaitis

Analysing the US, a country that played the most crucial role in the European security architecture since the end of the Second World War, two questions are essential. First, what concept of the European strategic autonomy would the US find acceptable or even beneficial (if any) to its national security interest? Second, how might the pursuit of European strategic autonomy affect the US and EU relations?

Looking at the situation from the continental perspective, one should account for the dissatisfaction of major European capitals with the US behaviour during the Donald Trump administration. In particular, political friction grew when France and Germany could not achieve satisfactory compromises with the US on various security, trade, international law, and other issues. Among other things, Germany found the US intensive pressure to halt the construction of the Nord Stream 2 natural gas pipeline and spend more on defence unacceptable (Helwig, 2020). For the proponents of ESA, the disastrous withdrawal from Afghanistan further justified the need for the EU's capacity to act independently from the US, while France was frustrated by the recent Alliance between the UK, US, and Australia (AUKUS) that resulted in a loss of a strategic submarine contract. On the other hand, it seems that France, a long-term proponent of European strategic autonomy, sought to exploit this situation to limit the US' presence in the "Old Continent" (Liekis et al., 2021).

However, not all larger EU members believe that tense relations between major European powers and the US validate a pursuit of strategic autonomy. For them, safeguarding a transatlantic linkage is the key to maintaining national security. They are worried that Washington will interpret the EU's drive towards autonomy not as a growing responsibility for the European defence and capabilities to act but as a free-riding on the US security guarantees. The sceptical perspective might become increasingly credible if the European strategic autonomy ends up as an institutional exercise lacking an actual increase in military capabilities. Moreover, there is a growing concern that the EU's potential push towards autonomy might accelerate the US reorientation from Europe to the Indo-Pacific, given the new great power rivalry between the US and the People's Republic of China. Although neither a small state nor a great power, Poland became a potential coalition builder of small states sharing a transatlantic position towards European strategic autonomy and the authors believe that it is essential to include the Polish perspective in the analysis.

While analysing the small states, the volume aims to reflect their diverging national security policy positions. The Baltic states stand out with a rather critical position on the European strategic autonomy and its possible negative impact on NATO, believing that ESA will damage transatlantic relations in the long run by establishing a wedge between the US and Europe. A similar position is shared by Denmark which has recently organised a referendum on its opt-out from the EU's Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP).

However, some European Union members are not so dismissive as the Baltic states and Denmark. For example, because of its complex relations with Turkey,

Greece's NATO ally, Athens supports the defence policy initiatives related to the European strategic autonomy. The position of the Benelux countries is not homogenous. Belgium belongs to the so-called "Continental" camp favouring French ideas on European strategic autonomy. At the same time, the Netherlands are known for their transatlantic orientation prioritising the importance of the US and NATO roles in European security architecture, but they have recently become more interested in EU's security and defence pillar. Hungary also provides an interesting case. It has a somewhat ambiguous relations with Russia (Helwig, 2021), which welcomes the EU's drive towards strategic autonomy as long as it weakens transatlantic links and fails to produce additional military capabilities (Lipper, Ondarza, & Volker, 2019).

In the end, having the perspectives of small states and their powerful states allows producing at least three results. First, the book defines a range of expectations for small states to achieve their national security objectives regarding European strategic autonomy by contrasting their interests with those of powerful countries and the nature of systemic circumstances. Second, it helps to map the coalition-building potential regarding European strategic autonomy by identifying areas where the national interests coincide and diverge. Finally, it further advances the research on small states in international institutions by exploring theoretical assumptions presented above.

Defining the scope of European strategic autonomy

The book grapples with the fact that the meaning of European strategic autonomy is developing at the moment of writing. The European Commission, member states, think tanks, and academia propose different and, in many cases, conflicting visions for autonomy. First explicitly mentioned in the Conclusions of the Foreign Affairs Council in December 2013, the European strategic autonomy became a polarising yet firmly entrenched concept within the EU. Currently, the official definition of European strategic autonomy outlined in the EU's Global Strategy in 2016 represents the lowest possible denominator – "capacity to act autonomously when and where necessary and with partners wherever possible" (The Council, 2016, p. 2) – leaving much room for interpretation and debate. Even if the new EU's Strategic Compass mentions strategic autonomy only once, its proposals to develop defence-related instruments stem from ESA's conceptual framework.

Given the loosely defined concept of autonomy, the case studies are structured on five general questions representing major disagreements within the debate. First of all, EU members disagree on what policy domains fall under the abstract premise of strategic autonomy. For example, should the EU pursue strategic autonomy exclusively in foreign and security policy, or this ambition extends to other domains (economic, industrial, energy, trade, technologic, cyber, health, etc.)? Moreover, what is the primary guiding principle of policy domains under the premise of European strategic autonomy: finding compromises with partners or preparing for autonomous action (Tocci, 2021)?

Second, to what extent should the European Union pursue autonomous action in security and defence, and how do such initiatives interact with the role of NATO as the fundamental security providers for Europe? On the one hand, a more assertive European Union has an institutional capacity and financial instruments to supplement NATO's military capabilities with soft power tools, sanctions, and strategic infrastructure development (transport, energy, and telecommunications) critical for European security. On the other hand, there is a concern that the European Union might go too far and duplicate NATO structures, capabilities and mandate, undermining and weakening the Alliance (Biscop, 2019a, 2019b; Lawrence, 2022).

The third question is how does the EU's drift to loosely defined strategic autonomy affect transatlantic relations? On one side of the debate, researchers argue that Europe capable of defending itself is in the best interests of the US. However, others believe that European strategic autonomy runs the danger of becoming an institutional exercise rather than a move towards greater military capabilities (Lippert et al., 2019).

The fourth question is what set of EU capabilities should the autonomy produce? Do the small states believe that the European Union majors can develop sufficient military capabilities to guarantee their security or capability development should be focused on European defence industry, domestic production of strategically important goods and equipment?

Finally, how the possible institutional changes in the EU, resulting from the European strategic autonomy, are perceived among analysed small states? Some argue that proposals to reform the EU decision-making processes and strengthen its institutions will put the EU among the rule-makers in the international order on equal terms with the US, China, and Russia. They see the replacement of unanimous voting in CFSP/CSDP with the qualified majority voting (QMV) as a step towards the mentioned vision. Others even suggest reforming the EU's institutions based on the United Nations model where the Council would only serve as a general forum for discussions, and the European Security Council composed of Germany, France, Italy, Spain, and Poland would have the power to decide on CFSP/CSDP (Lippert et al., 2019). How do the small states approach these suggestions that might further weaken their formal influence in the EU's decision-making?

Notes

- 1 Even after 60 years since the seminal work on small states by Fox (1959), researchers debate their definition (Henrikson, 2001). The scholars agree that small states are defined by their weakness, but fail to agree on precise indicators constituting weakness. For the purposes of the study, small states are defined as weak political units within the international system which cannot significantly influence international politics and must rely on external guarantees for its security (Rothstein, 1968).
- 2 For research debating these questions, please see: Arregui and Thompson (2009); Lakatos (2017); Panke (2010a, 2010b, 2012); Thorhallsson (2012).

- 3 Some researchers incorporate the realist approach in their studies on small states. For example, please see Maass (2009, 2014, 2017).
- 4 Military, economic, technological, demographic, etc.

References

- Arregui, J., & Thomson, R. (2009). States' bargaining success in the European Union. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 5(16), 655–676.
- Biscop, S. (2019a). European strategy in the 21st century. New future for old power. London: Routledge.
- Biscop, S. (2019b). Fighting for Europe. European strategic autonomy and the use of force. Brussels: Egmont.
- Björkdahl, A. (2013). Ideas and norms in Swedish Peace Policy. Swiss Political Science Review, 3(19), 322–337.
- Bladaitė, N., & Šešelgytė, M. (2020). Building a multiple 'Security Shelter' in the Baltic States after EU and NATO accession. *Europe-Asia Studies*, 6(72), 1010–1032.
- Carr, E.H. (1981). The twenty years Crisis 1919 1939. An introduction to the study of international relations. London and Basingstoke: The Macmillan Press.
- Deitelhoff, N., & Wallbott, L. (2013). Beyond soft balancing: Small states and coalition-building in the ICC and climate negotiations. *Cambridge Review of International Affairs*, 3(25), 345–366.
- Fox, A.B. (1959). The power of small states: Diplomacy in World War 2. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Grøn, C.H., & Wivel, A. (2011). Maximizing influence in the European Union after the Lisbon Treaty: From small state policy to smart state strategy. *Journal of European Integration*, 5(33), 1–17.
- Haas, P.M., & Haas, B.E. (2002). Pragmatic constructivism and the study of international institutions. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 3(31), 573–601.
- Haugevik, K., & Rieker, P. (2017). Autonomy or integration? Small-state responses to a changing European security landscape. *Global Affairs*, 3(3), 2011–2021.
- Helwig, N. (2020). Out of order? The US alliance in Germany's foreign and security policy. *Contemporary Politics*, 4(26), 439–457.
- Helwig, N. (2021). Strategic autonomy and the transformation of the EU. New agendas for security, diplomacy, trade and technology. Helsinki: Finish Institute for International Affairs.
- Henrikson, A.K. (2001). A coming 'Magnesian' age? Small states, the global system, and the international community. *Geopolitics*, 3(6), 49–86.
- Herbert, A.L. (1996). Cooperation in international relations: A comparison of Keohane, Haas and Franck. *Berkeley Journal of International Law*, 4(222), 221–238.
- Hodges, B., Lawrence, T., & Wojcik, R. (2020). *Until something moves: Reinforcing the Baltic Region in crisis and war*. Tallinn: International Centre for Defence and Security.
- Jakobsen, P.V. (2009). Small states, big influence: The overlooked Nordic influence on the civilian ESDP. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 47(1), 81–102.
- Keohane, R.O. (1984). After Hegemony. Cooperation and discord in world political economy. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Keohane, R.O. (2020). International institutions and state power essays in international relations theory. New York: Routledge.
- Lakatos, I. (2017). The potential role of small states and their "Niche Diplomacy" at the UN and in the field of human rights, with special attention to Montenegro. *Pécs Journal of International and European Law*, 1, 58–68.

- Lawrence, T. (2022). Command and control for the CSDP. A permanent operation headquarters for the EU? Tallinn: ICDS.
- Liekis, Š., Łukasz, A., Pundziute-Gallois, E., Rusinaitė, V., & Wyciszkiewicz, E. (2021). Challenges to the European security architecture. Narratives of control and influence. Vilnius: Vilnius Institute for Policy Analysis.
- Lippert, B., Ondarza, N., & Volker, P. (2019). European strategic autonomy. Actors, issues, conflicts of interests. Berlin: German Institute for International and Security Affairs.
- Long, T. (2016). Small states, great power? Gaining influence through intrinsic, derivative, and collective power. International Studies Review, 19(2), 185–205.
- Maass, M. (2009). The elusive definition of small state. International Politics, 1(46), 65–83.
- Maass, M. (2014). Small states: Survival and proliferation. *International Politics*, 6(51), 709-728.
- Maass, M. (2017). Small states in world politics The story of small state survival, 1648–2016. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Mearsheimer, J.J. (1995). The false promise of international institutions. International Security, 3(19), 5–49.
- Mearsheimer, J.J. (2014). The tragedy of great power politics. New York: Norton and Company.
- Meijer, H., & Brooks, G.S. (2021). Illusions of autonomy: Why Europe cannot provide for its security if the United States pulls back. International Security, 4(45), 7-43.
- Molis, A., & Vaišnoras, T. (2015). Energy security through membership in NATO and the EU: Interests and achievements of Lithuania. Lithuanian Foreign Policy Review, *32*, 13–32.
- Morgenthau, H.J. (1948). Politics among nations. The struggle for power and peace. New York: Alfred and Knop.
- Mosser, M.W. (2002). Engineering influence: The subtle power of smaller states in international organizations. Madison: University of Wisconsin.
- Onuf, N. (2002). Institutions, intentions and international relations. Review of International Studies, 28, 211-228.
- Panke, D. (2010a). Small states in the European Union: Coping with structural disadvantages. London: Ashgate Publishing.
- Panke, D. (2010b). Good instructions in no time? Domestic coordination of EU policies in 19 small states. West European Politics, 3(44), 770-790.
- Panke, D. (2012a). Small states in multilateral negotiations. What have we learned? Cambridge Review of International Affairs, 3(25), 387–398.
- Panke, D. (2012b). Being small in a big union: punching above their weights? How small states prevailed in the vodka and the pesticides cases. Cambridge Review of International Affairs, 3(25), 329-344.
- Panke, D. (2013). Dwarfs in international negotiations: How small states make their voices heard? Cambridge Review of International Affairs, 3(25), 313–328.
- Retter, L., Pezard, S., Flanagan, J.S., Germanovich, G., Clement, S.G., & Paille, P. (2021). European strategic autonomy in defence. Transatlantic visions and implications for NATO, US and EU relations. Santa Monica: Rand Corporation.
- Ripsman, N. M., Taliaferro, J.W., & Lobell, S.J. (2016). Neoclassical realist theory of international politics. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Rothstein, R.L. (1968). Alliances and small powers. New York and London: Columbia University Press.
- Schneider, C.J. (2011). Weak states and institutionalized bargaining power in international organizations. International Studies Quarterly, 2(55), 331–355.

- Schweller, R.L., & Priess, D. (1997). A tale of two realisms: Expanding the institutions debate. *Mershon International Studies Review*, 1(41), 1–32.
- The Council. (2016). Council conclusions on implementing the EU global strategy in the area of security and defence. Retrieved from: www.consilium.europa.eu/media/22459/eugs-conclusions-st14149en16.pdf
- Thorhallsson, B. (2015). How do little frogs fly? Small states in the European Union. Oslo: Norwegian Institute for Foreign Affairs.
- Thorhallsson, B. (2017). Small states in the UNSC and the EU: Structural weaknesses and ability to influence. In Butler, P., & Morris, C. (Eds.), *Small states in a legal world*. Cham: Springer, pp. 35–64.
- Thorhallsson, B. (2019). Small states and shelter theory. Iceland's external affairs. New York: Routledge.
- Thorhallsson, B., & Magnusdottir, L. (2011). The Nordic States and agenda-setting in the European Union: How do small states score? *Icelandic Review of Politics and Administration*, 1(7), 61–82.
- Thorhallsson, B., & Steinsson, S. (2017). Small state foreign policy. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Tocci, N. (2021). European strategic autonomy: What it is, why we need it, how to achieve it. Rome: Istituto Affari Internazionali.
- Urbelis, V. (2015). Mažų valstybių veikimo būdai NATO ir ES bendroje saugumo ir gynybos polikoje. *Lietuvos metinė strateginė apžvalga*, 13, 59–75.
- Vaičiūnas, Ž. (2009). Europos Sąjungos bendros energetikos politikos formavimas ir Lietuvos interesai. *Politologija*, *3*(55), 89–120.
- Vilpišauskas, R. (2011). National preferences and bargaining of the new member states since the ENLARGEMENT of the EU: The Baltic States Still policy takers? *Lithuanian Foreign Policy Review*, 25, 9–32.
- Vilpišauskas, R. (2015). Lietuvos Europos Politika Prioritetai ir jų (ne)įgyvendinimas. // D. Jakniūnaitė. Ambicingas dešimtmetis: Lietuvos užsienio politika 2004 – 2014 m. Vilnius:Vilniaus universiteto leidykla.
- Waltz, K.N. (2000). Structural realism after the cold war. International Security, 1(25), 5–41.
- Wivel, A., Bailes, J.K., & Archer, C. (2015). Small states and international security: Europe and beyond. London and New York: Routledge.

2 European Strategic Autonomy

The Origins Story

Giedrius Česnakas

The European strategic autonomy concept became a buzzword in 2016 after the European Union released "A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy" (EUGS) after the Brexit referendum. The increasing international uncertainty, worsening relations with the United States of America during the Trump Presidency, and (re)emerging security challenges like dependence on external supply chains of strategic products and pharmaceutical manufacturing during the COVID-19 pandemic, dependence on digital technologies of the People's Republic of China and the US, instability in the southern and eastern neighbourhood, illegal migration, energy dependency, informational insecurity, and grey zone activities of other states had put ESA at the front of the EU agenda. At the same time, the ambitions of the French President Emmanuel Macron to limit the US role in Europe, illustrated by his very intensively discussed comments about NATO being "brain dead" and suggestions to increase European sovereignty (Politico, 2020) from the US, further established ESA within the debates on European security architecture. Unfortunately, the ongoing discussions, resulting in numerous political speeches, scientific articles, and exhaustive analytical studies, have failed to push the ESA beyond its loose definition of "capacity to act autonomously when and where necessary and with partners wherever possible" (Council, 2016), casting doubts wherever EU member states will eventually agree on its precise objectives and scope while questioning its conceptual utility. Moreover, Russia's largescale invasion of Ukraine on 24 February 2022 provided additional questions if the EU should be autonomous and in which areas?

The chapter presents the evolution of ESA, exposes its main drivers, and underlines the contemporary issues, defining its transformation from abstract political rhetoric to concrete policy action. It argues that ESA is not a new concept in its content, even though it has received more attention only since 2016. The archaeology suggests that ESA's origins can be traced back to the first initiatives of Western European countries to cooperate in the defence policies after Second World War. After that, the concept of ESA deepened and expanded at varying rates of success as it was affected by two main variables: the systemic pressures and the interests of European powers, namely France, Germany, and

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-2

the UK, considering changes in their political leadership and interactions with the US as the primary security provider for Europe.

Systematically analysing the interests of European powers and tracing the systemic pressures, the chapter strips the concept of the static noise, allowing tracing the essential macro-political processes in the evolution of European strategic autonomy. Furthermore, the extended analysis period allows inferring from historical patterns to suggest the potential future development of European strategic autonomy, depending on the changes in the international system and the interests of the European Union member states (MS).

Same idea but a different name

The redistribution of power after the Second World War, the interest of France to remain one of the poles in the international system, assumptions that Germany might still become revisionist, and the search for shelter by smaller countries of Western Europe defined the development of European security initiatives through the Cold War. Domestic actors' changing interests have also been an important variable defining the outcomes of security cooperation.

At the dawn of the new European era in 1948, five countries (Benelux, France, and the United Kingdom) signed the Treaty of Brussels and founded Western Union (WU). The Western Union Defence Organisation (WUDO) (a military agency) was established as WU focused on military cooperation and mutual defence. Its primary focus was to deter possible aggression from Germany or the Soviet Union while at the same time balancing the US because some states feared that the US would hegemonically dominate any alliance. However, such cooperation was short-lived because NATO was founded just a year later, incorporating WUDO into the alliance's Allied Command Europe structure. With the dominant role of the US and much broader membership, NATO became responsible for the defence of Western European countries from possible Soviet aggression.

The security of Western Europe required the rearmament of Western Germany. Still, such an approach was challenging for some European countries, primarily France, because perceptions about possible German revisionism were alive. In addition, Western European states understood radical changes in their positions in the bipolar international system dominated by the US and the Soviet Union. Western Europe depended on the US defence commitments and, without sufficient military capabilities, could not play an active role as the third pole in international affairs. In 1950, French Prime Minister René Pleven proposed a plan to create a supranational European army of the Coal and Steel Community (Belgium, France, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, and West Germany) members — European Defence Community (EDC). The supranational army allowed avoiding Germany's rearmament while strengthening defence capabilities and the international positions of Europe, thus making it more autonomous from the US and NATO.

Pleven Plan foresaw the composition of military units from six MS directed by the Council of Ministers. In May 1952, the EDC treaty to create a supranational army was negotiated, but it did not satisfy Gaullists in the French parliament. The French feared the loss of sovereignty on national security and defence if the management of armed forces was transferred to the commissioners. The changes to the treaty during the negotiations decreased the role of France, which projected itself as the driving force of European integration projects. For the French, "interdependence could only be admissible on French terms" (Teasdale, 2016, p. 6). After France failed to ratify the treaty, the Italians also aborted ratification. This process was also affected by the General Treaty of 1952. This treaty ended the occupation of the Federal Republic of Germany and allowed its rearmament and, together with Italy, inclusion in European defence cooperation.

The EDC's failure led to the political revitalisation of the WU in the form of the Western European Union (WEU) after the Modified Brussels Treaty was signed in 1954. The WEU was less ambitious than the WU. It did not duplicate NATO functions and was in the shadow of NATO domination. Despite attempts to strengthen the WEU and achieve greater autonomy from the US, WEU lacked importance until the 1980s. It must be acknowledged that WEU's weakness was also the result of the US policies aimed at preventing alternatives to NATO (Dietl, 2009) and keeping the alliance solely responsible for European security and defence.

The idea of ESA was renewed in the form of the Fouchet Plan (named after Christian Fouchet - France's ambassador to Denmark), proposed by the French President Charles de Gaulle in 1961. The plan aimed to promote Europe des Etats (Europe of Nations) and create an intergovernmental "union of states", including cooperation in foreign policy and defence (common security and defence policy) among the EEC MS. The union had to decrease supranationalism and increase the roles of nations, primarily that of France, providing it with veto powers on foreign and security policies of the EEC countries. Considering French influence, West Germany and Benelux countries participated in the discussions of this plan, but they wanted to keep strong transatlantic links for security reasons. De Gaulle expected that the union would lower NATO and the US influence in Europe while contributing to France's, though at the expense of the strategic interests of small MS (Teasdale, 2016, p. 3). However, in April to May 1962, due to the strong opposition of Belgium and the Netherlands to the original plan and unacceptable changes for France in the final plan, the parties failed to reach an agreement.

France was behind the idea to increase the autonomy of Europe from the US in defence and security matters in both cases (the Pleven and the Fouchet plans). The evidence suggests that the primary goal of Paris was to increase its role by being accepted as the leader of Western Europe, thus becoming the third pole – mediator between the US and the Soviet Union. Such interpretation is supported by French proposals on the tripartite political directory of the biggest economies in the European Community at the expense of Benelux countries

(1959) and by proposals on a directory of nuclear states in NATO (1958) (De Gaulle, 1958).

The EDC's failure was defined by the geostrategic environment of its inception and domestic policies and politicians in the offices at the time of negotiations (Kanter, 1970, pp. 203, 204; Walton, 1953, p. 67). The same variables defined the failure of the Fouchet Plan. The focus of smaller states of the European Communities and West Germany on the US and NATO in their defence, and the less prominent role of France in the final drafts of agreements initiated under Pleven and Fouchet plans, led to limited defence cooperation outside NATO. This environment stalled the integration of foreign and security policy in the EEC for nearly 30 years.

The end of the Cold War, decreasing importance of NATO and increasing uncertainty about its future, together with more integration orientated political elites in Western Europe, accelerated the integration of EEC, including in the security and defence sectors. With the support of the United Kingdom and Germany, France maintained leadership in defence cooperation. Still, EU countries alone could not produce structures and capabilities to act even in their neighbourhood.

The European Union (Maastricht) Treaty in 1992 introduced the intergovernmental "pillar" of Common Foreign and Security Policy. The Article J.4 of the Maastricht Treaty suggested the creation of the common European defence in the future, stating that: "the common foreign and security policy shall include all questions <...>, including the eventual framing of a common defence policy, which might in time lead to a common defence" (Treaty on European Union, 1992). The Maastricht Treaty had connotations with the Fouchet Plan because it was affected by the French favouring European defence capabilities independent of NATO and the American domination (Mauro, 2018, p. 6). The Maastricht Treaty was followed by the Petersberg Declaration of the WEU Council of Ministers on 19 June 1992. The declaration aimed to strengthen the European pillar of NATO's collective defence, focusing on closer cooperation among the WEU MS. The declaration became widely known because of the ambitions of Western European countries to play a more significant role in international security and conduct what has later become referred to as "Petersberg tasks" (humanitarian, rescue, peacekeeping, crisis management, and peace-making) (Petersberg Declaration, 1992). However, despite ambitions in the Maastricht Treaty and Petersberg Declaration, cooperation on common defence was relatively weak and still focused on NATO. The Yugoslav wars (1991-2001) showed that the EU, with the rudimentary Common Foreign and Security Policy, could not cope with conflicts in its backyard without the US. The instability in the neighbourhood forced EU MS to search for ways to increase capabilities to act without US involvement.

The concept of strategic autonomy appeared in the French White Paper on Defence in June 1994 for the first time. The document suggested that France must remain strategically autonomous from the dependency on NATO guarantees. Interestingly, the White Paper applied the concept of European defence

autonomy when it stressed the need for Europeans to maintain nuclear capabilities (Livre Blanc sur la Défense, 1994, pp. 50, 56). Strategic autonomy also had to contribute to the possibility of acting on the international scene (Livre Blanc sur la Défense, 1994, p. 139).

The Kosovo War in 1998 showed the limitations of Europeans to act autonomously. Individual EU members and all EU lacked the capabilities to act with appropriate measures without the US military assistance. Therefore, the EU MS needed to persuade the US to take military actions in the European continent when Washington was reluctant to do so.

EU's failures led to the Joint Declaration on European Defence at the British-French summit (Saint-Malo Declaration) in December 1998. The declaration marks the beginning of the contemporary approach to the strategic autonomy concept in the EU. Brits and French agreed to strengthen CFSP and defence policy, deciding to create the capacity for autonomous action (credible military force) to respond to international crises (Saint-Malo Declaration, 1998). Initiatives of Europeans had to contribute to NATO capabilities, while Article 5 of the NATO Treaty remained at the core of the collective defence. At the same time, the EU had to introduce "appropriate" structures for military action where NATO was not engaged. The declaration is important because of the decision of the United Kingdom to abandon opposition to EU security and defence initiatives (Yost, 2007, p. 72). The French found political support from a country sceptical about European defence integration. British support encouraged future European defence initiatives.

The European Council Declaration on Strengthening the Common European Policy on Security and Defence, in the conclusions of the presidency of the European Council of Cologne 3–4 June 1999, mentioned autonomy from NATO, stating that:

the Union must have the capacity for autonomous action, backed up by credible military forces, the means to decide to use them, and a readiness to do so, in order to respond to international crises without prejudice to actions by NATO

(Cologne European Council Conclusions of the Presidency, 1999).

The autonomy was pursued to ensure EU possibilities to implement EU missions – "Petersberg tasks" – through strategic cooperation with NATO and building EU capabilities on the existing NATO collective assets. Furthermore, NATO's decreasing role in the necessity of territorial defence of allies, search for its identity after the Cold War, focus on war with terrorism, and expeditionary operations also opened possibilities to strive for a more prominent role in military cooperation within the EU.

The increasing role of the EU at the expense of NATO signalled increasing EU's political ambitions and aim of autonomy. Increasing the EU role in defence became obvious when both organisations agreed on a strategic partnership. The EU-NATO Declaration on European Security and Defence Policy (ESDP) in

December 2002 welcomed the strategic partnership between two organisations on crisis management. The "Berlin Plus" agreements provided such tools for the EU.

The "Berlin Plus" was an outcome of the 1999 Washington NATO summit, which welcomed EU autonomy based on the NATO's Ministerial Meeting in Berlin in 1996 (Washington Summit Communiqué, 1999). The 1996 Berlin meeting showed determination among European NATO allies to build European security and defence identity, indicating political support for autonomy. The practical support was suggested by providing possibilities to use NATO capabilities for the missions led by the WEU, considering that military capabilities can be "separable but not separate" (NATO, 1996). The "Berlin Plus" package provided: exchange of classified information; access for the EU to NATO's planning capabilities; availability of NATO capabilities and common assets as well as headquarters; inclusion of needs of capabilities for EUled operations in NATO's defence planning system (The NATO-EU strategic partnership, 2004, pp. 4, 5). The primacy of NATO was underlined because the EU could intervene only if NATO refused to conduct the operation. Such a NATO-EU partnership gave the green light for two EU operations (EUFOR Concordia and EUFOR Althea), though not without challenges from non-EU NATO MS. Greater autonomy from NATO non-EU members in decisionmaking was necessary to strengthen the EU's role.

The year 1999 was also crucial in developing deeper practical military cooperation among the EU MS. At the European Council summit in Helsinki, the idea of EU multinational battalion-sized combined arms units was proposed. The objective was to have small rapid response forces to implement the "Petersberg tasks". Discussions between France, Germany, and the UK continued in 2003 and 2004, resulting in the first Battlegroups, which reached full operational capacity in 2007. However, Battlegroups have never participated in actual missions despite many opportunities to use them in the UN-mandated operations. The Battlegroups were not deployed because of the financial issues, MS political reluctance to contribute, and the prioritisation of NATO missions (Reykers, 2017).

The Treaty Establishing Constitution for Europe of 2004 did not suggest any significant changes in the defence area. The Constitution repeated Maastricht's Treaty that the eventual framing of a common defence policy might lead to a common defence. There was no mention of ESA or something similar. Instead, the treaty indicated the need to focus on the EDA for capability development, research, acquisitions, and strengthening of the technological and industrial base of the defence sector (Treaty Establishing a Constitution for Europe, 2004).¹ The focus on deeper integration in the defence sector became more explicit, but NATO remained the central pillar of defence. In the end, the treaty was rejected in French and Dutch referendums.

The rejection of the treaty forced to change tactics to proceed with deeper integration of the EU. The work on the Reform Treaty, which later became known as Lisbon Treaty, began. The Lisbon Treaty was a new holistic treaty

that integrated and amended the Maastricht (1992) and Rome (1957) treaties. The Lisbon Treaty outlined deeper cooperation in defence among MS, focused on European identity and independence, and this can be considered an "ultralight" version of ESA. The Lisbon Treaty suggests that common defence is inevitable and will begin when there is a unanimous decision of the European Council. The EU Common Security and Defence Policy is seen as compatible with NATO, which is no longer referred to as the primary collective defence provider. Article 42.7 of the Lisbon Treaty outlines something similar to Article 5 of the Washington (NATO) Treaty, stating that: "If a Member State is the victim of armed aggression on its territory, the other Member States shall have towards it an obligation of aid and assistance by all the means in their power" (Lisbon Treaty, 2008). The Lisbon Treaty began a more active integration in the defence sector by including the clause on mutual defence from the WEU and the termination of the Modified Treaty of Brussels. The Lisbon Treaty did not refer to ESA or decoupling from NATO, but the role of NATO and, as a result, of the US, is less significant than in the previous documents. It is necessary to note that EDA also gained more responsibilities to coordinate defence cooperation among MS with a greater focus on the technological and industrial base. Such an approach suggests a growing political focus on developing the defence industry in the EU at the expense of its main competitor – the US.

After the Lisbon Treaty, the strategic autonomy on the EU level was mentioned in the French White Paper on Defence and National Security published later in 2008. The concept appeared when outlining space capabilities, science, technological and industrial competencies, pooling of intelligence, creating autonomous strategic planning capability and strategic leadership for military operations and civilian missions (Défense et Sécurité nationale Le Livre Blanc, 2008, pp. 90, 135, 261). Strategic autonomy on the EU level was already on the French agenda, and the supranational organisation was gradually moving towards it.

For the first time, strategic autonomy in EU documents was mentioned in the annual report of the European Parliament (EP) in 2010. The EP stressed that the EU must enhance its strategic autonomy in foreign, security, and defence policy to preserve peace, prevent conflicts, strengthen international security, protect citizens, and defend EU interests and values in the world while contributing to multilateralism (Implementation of the European Security Strategy and the Common Security and Defence Policy, 2010). The report also called to create and strengthen the EU military—industrial complex by conducting preferential treatment — "European preference" — in procurements to maintain operational sovereignty. The report also signals the changing perception of NATO, which is perceived as an equal partner rather than a core organisation ensuring security. To sum up, autonomy meant greater capabilities to act without NATO and the US internationally and focus on strengthening the military—industrial complex by applying protectionist policies. These two pillars remained very important in future EU definitions of ESA.

The events in the neighbourhood once more tested the EU's capabilities to act autonomously. EU MS armies intervened in the Libyan civil war in 2011

as part of a broader coalition. However, the EU was not capable of leading a robust military intervention. In the mentioned case, even the French foreign minister doubted the existence of EU defence policy (Keohane, 2016). NATO, led by the US, took over the mission just a few days after the active phase of the mission began. Though Europeans provided most of the assets, they heavily relied on the US expertise, intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance, smart munitions, and air-to-air refuelling (Nielsen, 2012). Once again, instability in the EU neighbourhood pointed to insufficient EU military capabilities and common defence policy problems.

At the end of April 2013, France published a new White Paper on Defence and National Security. The document tied the concept of "autonomy" with "sovereignty". It indicated three levels of strategic autonomy: political, operational, and technological. Strategic autonomy had to allow France to take the initiative in operations it deems necessary to preserve its security interests and act with partners, particularly within the EU, where possible (Livre blanc défense et sécurité nationale, 2013, pp. 88, 89). The autonomy also had to contribute to fulfilling collective security commitments in NATO (Livre blanc défense et sécurité nationale, 2013, p. 20). However, when stressing the need for strategic autonomy, France maintained the primacy of its national interests over the EU ones because the EU was perceived instrumentally.

A couple of months later, ESA was mentioned by the European Commission for the first time. Strategic autonomy was perceived as a capability to act without third parties and an essential element of the credibility and reliability of the EU (Towards a More Competitive and Efficient Defence and Security Sector, 2013). The document was significantly impacted by the EU's problems in the Libyan intervention. The document heavily focused on military—technological and industrial sectors, suggesting that autonomy is first and foremost seen as the competitiveness of arms and systems produced in the EU with which armies of the MS are equipped. The document suggests elements of protectionism for the mentioned sectors. It signals the domestic interests of the EU MS, which have solid arms industries (France, Germany, UK, and Italy), to deal with the outside actors' competition challenges.

The concept of strategic autonomy was included in the 2013 European Council conclusions. The document underlined the decision-making autonomy between NATO and the EU. At the same time, it also highlighted the strategic partnership between these two organisations, suggesting that the role of NATO was decreasing because organisations were seen as equal partners. Furthermore, strategic autonomy continued to focus on the development of technological and industrial bases of defence capabilities (The European Council Conclusions, 2013, pp. 2, 8). The official documents of the EU in the period of 2014–2015 on strategic autonomy continued to highlight support and integration of the defence-industrial sector in the EU, while the development of capabilities to conduct prevention and crisis management missions received less attention.

In March 2015, reacting to Russia's invasion of Ukraine a year ago, the President of the European Commission, Jean-Claude Juncker, called for the

creation of the EU army (The Guardian, 2015). This call once again reinvigorated discussions about joint European defence forces. The project was discussed occasionally but is highly unlikely to be implemented because of the differences in laws and regulations in MS, let alone the issue of sovereignty which is at its heart. Nevertheless, there are examples of bilateral military integration among EU MS: the operation of Belgian–Dutch navies under one command since 1948 (since 1996 in peace and wartime) and the Franco–German military brigade since 1989. However, the UK was always sceptical about the idea of a European army and strongly advocated NATO's primacy in defence of Europe, but the Brexit changed the situation.

The overview of the evolution of ideas having ESA elements suggests that they have been defined by the systemic and domestic (interests of MS of the European Communities and the EU) variables. The power distribution during the ColdWar and the search of smaller Western European countries for the shelter provided by the dominant systemic actor – the US – undermined initiatives to have European–centric defence capabilities. As a result, NATO became the core organisation providing security and defence in Western European defence failed to materialise, which led even to a French withdrawal from NATO's integrated military command in 1966 (returned in 2009). The changing perceptions about the German threat to Europe also weakened French initiatives and strengthened the importance of NATO.

The end of the Cold War, declining NATO role, integration of the EU, its enlargement and deeper political integration reinvigorated European defence initiatives. The US and NATO encouraged Europeans to make more significant commitments to international security. In addition, the increasing support of the UK for French ideas enabled political decisions on stronger defence cooperation within the EU. However, conflicts in the EU neighbourhood showed that Europeans could not act without the US. The EU had few instruments, like Battlegroups, but it lacked will and capabilities. Because of the lack of capabilities and concerns about national defence industries, strategic autonomy on the EU level focused on the European defence industry. There was an understanding that NATO's role in the European security architecture became less critical while the EU's importance increased. Nonetheless, in practical terms, NATO remained the core security provider because of the US capabilities.

The study of the evolution of defence initiatives and autonomy in the EU since the Maastricht Treaty suggests that the development resembles a "snowball effect" because the European defence cooperation initiatives became bolder with each small success. In addition, archaeology of evolution also shows that strategic autonomy on the EU level was seen as an instrument to achieve the national interests of the influential EU members.

The ever-widening European strategic autonomy

The Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy was the game-changer in European strategic autonomy discourse, its intensity, and practical development.² The Brexit referendum and the transatlantic rift after the election of Donald Trump as the US President was the window of opportunity for France to promote ESA. As a result, ESA's practical implementation was the most intensive since the first initiatives in 1948.

The Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy provides highly speculative arguments for ESA's necessity. The document suggests that ESA is necessary to "promote the common interests of our citizens, as well as our principles and values" (Global Strategy, 2016, p. 4). ESA is also important for "Europe's ability to promote peace and security within and beyond its borders" (Global Strategy, 2016, p. 9). The issue is that the first argument covers all the EU policies and therefore ESA can be linked to any EU activity. The second argument for ESA's necessity is more precise, covering defence and a more significant role in the international system. The main objectives of ESA are: to deter, respond, and protect itself and also to act outside EU borders; to acquire capabilities to act autonomously and in close cooperation with NATO; to create sustainable, innovative and competitive European defence industry; to create a defence, technological, and industrial internal market and to develop space capabilities (Global Strategy, 2016, pp. 19–20, 46). Though ESA is important for defence policy, it can also cover any EU policy.

The EUGS provides somewhat ambiguity on the EU-NATO relations. On the one hand, the document advocates greater autonomy from the US and NATO in foreign, security, and defence policies. On the other hand, NATO is considered the primary collective defence framework. EUGS indicates that the EU will deepen its partnership with NATO in the coordination of defence capability development, synchronisation of exercises, cooperation in the capacity building for partners, countering hybrid and cyber threats, and maritime security (Global Strategy, 2016, pp. 20, 37). According to Howorth, the EUGS implies that the end goal of the ESA is "a multinational and integrated defence capacity enabling the EU to engage in high-intensity military and civil-military operations with minimal assistance from the US" (Howorth, 2017, p. 9). While Biscop argues that EUGS introduced ESA as an objective, but its meaning in defence remains inconclusive (Biscop, 2021, p. 35). The varying arguments for ESA's necessity, sometimes rather broad interpretation of it, contradicting statements, and intentions on relations with NATO, suggest that EUGS had to attract support for ESA from all EU MS. For some EU members, primarily small states, and members in the eastern part of the EU, NATO is the absolute priority to ensure collective defence. For such countries, the development of ESA is tolerable if it adds to the existing NATO capabilities, covering areas that NATO does not sufficiently cover. In contrast, others see the need to develop ESA to boost European capabilities, contributing to their national capabilities in NATO, thus increasing their role in the alliance.

After the introduction of EUGS, ESA had three dimensions: political, operational, and industrial (Arteaga, 2017). Political autonomy was understood as "the capacity to take security policy decisions and act upon them" (Kempin & Kunz, 2017). The operational capacity was understood as the necessary institutional framework and capabilities to plan and conduct civilian and military

operations independently. Finally, the industrial capacity was to develop and build the capabilities required to attain operational autonomy. The 2017–2018 witnessed initiatives in all three dimensions to achieve ESA.

In June 2017, the European Defence Fund (EDF) was established to coordinate and increase national investment in defence research and interoperability between the armed forces of MS. Unfortunately, the funding to develop new products for the defence industry remains somewhat limited compared to all MS defence spending.³ Nevertheless, the project can increase cooperation between MS in the R&D and defence industry in the long run.

A permanent operational headquarters – the MPCC (also referred to as EU Military Headquarters [HQ]) – was established in Brussels a day later. The MPCC must conduct military operations outside the EU. However, the vitality of the MPCC remained questionable as it only took over the responsibility of three military training missions in Africa (Mali [2010], Somalia [2013], and the Central African Republic [2016]). The initiatives to develop HQ and gradually expand its responsibilities and scope exist, especially considering the directions set in A Strategic Compass for Security and Defence (2022). Consequently, MPCC requires additional staffing from MS, which is a challenge for small EU MS. Moreover, the growing responsibilities of MPCC will inevitably begin duplicating NATO responsibilities and activities, which is not a welcomed scenario for some members of both organisations.

The same year under the European Defence Agency, the CARD was launched to help coordinate defence spending between MS and identify collaborative projects. CARD must optimise defence spending when coordinating acquisitions between MS, thus leading to unified platforms and arms systems. In addition, multinational procurement and capability development should lead to mutual defence planning, thus leading to common strategic culture. However, collective defence budgets are unlikely, and joint procurement remains hugely complicated.

In November 2017, the PESCO (originally introduced in 2009 by the Treaty of Lisbon) was launched to develop the EU's security and defence cooperation. The objective was to enhance the EU's role as an international security actor conducting military operations abroad, protecting the EU, and developing its military capabilities. In addition, PESCO was seen as a way to build European strategic culture. It aims to enhance defence cooperation between 25 MS committed to investing, planning, developing, and operating defence capabilities by taking binding commitments. Despite ambition, PESCO remains focused mainly on joint defence technology projects. There were doubts about PESCO deliverables from the beginning because most projects focused on developing new technologies rather than integrating MS in mutual military cooperation, leading to strategic outputs and autonomous capabilities. For this reason, there are arguments that PESCO's purpose remains unclear (Biscop, 2020, p. 3) and that it does not go beyond the reflection of the national interests of EU members and NATO (Biscop, 2021, p. 35). This once more suggests

that ESA and PESCO remain the smallest common denominators of national interests of EU MS.

In March 2021, EU adopted the EPF fund (of nearly 5.7 billion Euros annually in 2021–2027), replacing the African Peace Facility and ATHENA mechanisms, to finance the EU CSDP military operations and provide military assistance for EU partner countries anywhere in the world (Council Decision (CFSP) 2021/509, 2021). The EPF marks a paradigm shift in the EU foreign and security policy. The EU is becoming a "normal" (geopolitical) power by deciding to provide military assistance and supply lethal weapons. The EPF appeals to many EU MS because EPF decisions are taken at the EU Council. The MS can also abstain and do not participate in a particular operation or provision of military aid to a specific partner. The instrument allows closer cooperation between certain groups of MS in CSDP while respecting the national interests of other EU MS. The EPF's importance was already observed when the EU decided to provide capabilities to the Ukrainian Armed Forces after Russia began a large-scale invasion of Ukraine on 24 February 2022.

In September 2017, in his speech in Sorbonne, French President Emmanuel Macron proposed the European Intervention Initiative (EI2). The core objective of EI2 is to develop a shared strategic culture enhancing the capabilities of European states to carry out military missions under the framework of NATO, EU, and ad hoc collations. The initiative is outside the EU but compatible with ESA objectives and in synergy with PESCO (Letter of Intent of the European Intervention Initiative [EI2], 2018). The practical cooperation in EI2 covers strategic foresight and intelligence sharing, scenario development and planning, support to operations, lessons learned, and doctrine. Eleven EU MS (including Denmark, which has an opt-out from CSDP), Norway, and the UK got involved in EI2. As a result, the format does not entirely fall under EU defence integration or ESA because it is a coalition of the willing under French leadership and the EU umbrella. In four years, EI2 produced a lot of discussions but no practical application. EI2 falls under suspicion that France sees it as an opportunity to have national gains rather than move forward with EU defence integration because EI2 does not include all EU MS (Wither, 2018).

The "big bang" of initiatives (EDF, PESCO, CARD, EPF, and EI2) mostly complement one another, contributing to ESA in the defence sector. The initiatives must ensure that EU MS starts designing and producing major military equipment together rather than competing. They also must ensure that armies of the EU MS will use "homemade" equipment leading to decreased imports from third countries in the long run. Such an approach can possibly lead to a Franco-German military—industrial complex to which military—industrial sectors of other MS will have to join, or they will fail to survive (Biscop, 2017, p. 1). So far, the initiatives do not contribute to the formation of European strategic culture. There are assumptions that not the ESA has to create European security culture as intended, but the other way around, European strategic culture should lead to ESA (Tanner, 2021, p. 11). An approach of the Austrian

Defence Minister to ESA shows the problem of agreeing on the causes and objectives of ESA between MS. The developments of initiatives also indicate the prevailing MS national interests' priorities in the EU projects. The prioritisation of national interests can undermine European initiatives.

France, which is the driving force of the ESA, perceives it instrumentally. From the French perspective, ESA has "[to] contribute directly to the preservation of our [French] national sovereignty, as well as that of other European countries" (Ministere des Armees, 2021, pp. 3, 37). Interestingly, the contemporary perception of ESA is not so much different from the earliest European defence initiatives proposed by Paris. However, the French are not necessarily alone with such an approach to ESA, perceiving it as an instrument. Thierry Tardy notes ESA focuses on putting military dimension in the hands of EU MS and not in the EU (Tardy, 2021, p. 4), meaning that ESA provides capabilities not for the EU as a unitary actor but for the actions of MS.

Germany in ESA prioritises sovereignty and close cooperation with other European partners like Norway or the UK (Lippert, von Ondarza, & Perthes, 2019, p. 9). Berlin accepts that the EU is a driving economic power in Europe and sees the necessity for deeper integration. At the same time, choosing to balance between France and NATO underlines the importance of the mentioned partners. Furthermore, Germany understands that the concept of "autonomy" sends negative signals to partners, primarily to the US, so it chooses the concept of "sovereignty" over "autonomy". Berlin also interprets ESA as much broader than the defence policy on which most activities have been focused (Lippert, von Ondarza, & Perthes, 2019, p. 36).

Because different MS link their national interests with ESA, it becomes a constantly expanding concept and, therefore, meaningless. For example, in 2019, ESA began to cover the COVID-19 pandemic, supply and production chains, and problems with data privacy. According to Niklas Helwig (2021, p. 16), "EU's ability to act autonomously is connected more and more closely to the questions of welfare, health and post-crisis economic recovery". In addition, the ESA began to cover climate change, human rights, digital services, trade, technology, and energy security. By adding new areas of necessity for joint EU action to ESA, EU MS see ESA as a way to address their national interests next to defence issues – to Europeanise issues. ESA became everything to everyone. It became a keyword that MS adds to signal that its national interests are EU interests.

In this context, EU's HR/VP Joseph Borrell made a blog entry on strategic autonomy in December 2020. He stated that ESA has become controversial and needs clarification (Borrell, 2020). Unfortunately, rather than clarifying the concept, Borrell only referred to the ill-defined concept presented in the Council Conclusions of November 2016, which stated that ESA is "[the] capacity to act autonomously when and where necessary and with partners wherever possible". Borrell even rhetorically asked where the problem is with understanding what ESA means, missing the point that the ESA definition lacks any substance. Ignoring that he fails to define the concept, HR/VP extensively writes why

ESA is necessary. The same approach continues in his later discussions about ESA. He considers ESA a "key goal" because, without it, the EU cannot be considered a "political union" and a "global player", also argues that ESA is not limited to security and defence (Borrell, 2021, p. 10). For Borrell, ESA remains everything for everybody.

In the State of Europe speech, President of the European Council Charles Michel (2021) noted that ESA is "understood differently in different places, and with different sensibilities". He argued that the ESA term is not the most important because the most important is ESA's goals. Unfortunately, the precise goals have not been presented, except for some inspirational phrases, like: "mastery of destiny", "ability to act together", "managing interdependencies", and "avoiding excessive dependencies". According to Michel, ESA has two pillars. The first is prosperity and trade, and the second is security and defence (Michel, 2021). They cover any policy of the EU or its MS. The ESA concept remains ambiguous and delegitimises the necessity for its existence. In general, ESA has become synonymous with deeper European integration.

In the State of the Union 2021 address, President of the European Commission Ursula von der Leyen did not mention the ESA. Instead, the German approach is applied, which replaces the concept with the term "sovereignty". The "sovereignty" was used very narrowly, only in the technological sector. When addressing defence issues, von der Leyen favoured the European Defence Union concept and indicated "[a] lack of political will" as the main problem why this union was not established (von der Leyen, 2021). Her address signals shying away from the ESA concept, suggesting that either she did not want to use a controversial idea or that the concept lost appeal among top EU decision-makers.

Von der Leyen's approach might be a reaction to the discussed hollowness of the ESA, especially when it became self-contradicting after it was modified and the new concept of Open Strategic Autonomy (OSA) (European Commission, 2020) was introduced. OSA focuses on the economic rather than defence aspects and suggests that economic openness can be achieved through protectionism. Interestingly, openness and protectionism are seen as reinforcing one another. However, it remains unclear if OSA is part of ESA (the same ill-defined policy with a different title) or a separate and unrelated policy. OSA once again illustrates the problem of the ESA's concept, which covers everything.

As a result of intensive discussions on ESA, the preparation of the Strategic Compass, which had to contribute to the development of the EU strategic culture and clarify cooperation in security and defence among EU MS, was initiated during the German Presidency in 2020. The document published on 24 March 2022 (A Strategic Compass for Security and Defence, 2022) indicates some specific vectors for joint capability development. Still, it fails to provide alignment in defence matters between EU MS, is process heavy, and lacks ambition. The Strategic Compass focuses on establishing EU Rapid Deployment Capacity (5000 troops), which lacks ambition and raises questions about its future considering the experience of the use of the EU Battlegroups. The focus

on article 44 of the Lisbon Treaty allows using EU resources for foreign and security policies of groups of EU MS, which plays in the interests of the most powerful states of the EU. The document acknowledges that MPCC is far from functioning as an EU Military HQ and raises questions if it can become such. Though the Strategic Compass was affected by Russia's aggression in Ukraine, it fails to provide a strategy for adequate reaction to such a challenge. The document does not focus on ESA too much as it mentions ESA just once. It also does not focus on sovereignty outside the national level, except for EU technological sovereignty. The Strategic Compass suggests that EU capabilities must be increased to contribute to NATO capabilities and benefit transatlantic security (A Strategic Compass for Security and Defence, 2022, pp. 10, 13, 14, 23).

Finally, before summarising the evolution of ESA, it is necessary to discuss changing relations between the EU and NATO, which is why ESA remains controversial in the first place. The development of the EU-NATO relations and the speeches of the EU representatives suggest a solid strategic partnership between the two organisations. Still, changing positions about NATO cannot be ignored. NATO remains perceived as the backbone of collective security in the EU by most MS, but there are more signals that the alliance is seen as a partner, while the importance of the EU in defence constantly increases. The focus on the EU pillar creates some distance from the US. The joint declaration between NATO and the EU under the auspices of the NATO Warsaw summit highlights the increasing decision-making autonomy of the two organisations (EU-NATO Declaration, 2016), which has been a continuing trend since 2008. The declaration on EU-NATO cooperation in the NATO Brussels summit stated that the EU and NATO are "two unique and essential partners". At the same time, the declaration implied the primacy of the EU when ensuring the security and defence of EU MS and the increasing role of the European pillar in NATO through PESCO and EDF (EU-NATO Declaration, 2018).

Small and especially eastern members of the EU are not happy with the changing perception of NATO in the EU. However, they understand that it is inevitable to be part of the ESA to support initiatives of bigger EU powers responsible for allocating resources in the EU. Therefore, such states try to find a balance between NATO and the EU, proposing initiatives to redefine ESA according to their national interests, not to allow distancing from the US, and advocating ESA's development which would complement what is already secured by NATO. As a result, the PESCO Military Mobility ("Military Schengen") project is the most interesting for EU MS because it includes NATO members outside the EU. Interestingly, the Strategic Compass returns to the interpretation of NATO as the core aspect of European security architecture.

Since 2016, systemic factors have allowed focusing on the popularisation of the ESA concept and its implementation in practice in the coordination of the EU defence policies of MS. However, the ESA faces several challenges. The first challenge is the lack of its precise definition. The second is that ESA does not seem to lead to European strategic culture. The third is that ESA is seen as an alternative to NATO and the US. The fourth, and perhaps the most important, is the increasing hollowness of the concept as it expanded and began to cover

all policies of the EU and, in general, became associated with deeper integration. All these challenges have the same independent variable defining ESA – prioritisation of national interests of EU MS. The ESA was and continues to be perceived as an instrument to promote national interests and concerns of EU MS Europeanising them. Paris supports it to increase national capabilities to conduct operations in regions important for France. EU MS, with a developed defence industry, see it as an instrument to support this industry. Other states strive to include challenges they are concerned about. Hugo Meijer and Brooks (2021, pp. 10, 23–32) correctly stated that ESA is unlikely for two main reasons: a shortage of defence capacity and, most importantly – "strategic cacophony". ESA becomes everything for everybody, a concept which is impossible to define, essentially replacing the idea of deeper European integration.

Conclusions

The analysis showed that ESA essentially means autonomy from the US in defence and foreign policy, expanding into other EU policies. However, because the concept constantly expands, it has become all-inclusive and lacks essence. If everything is included in ESA, it becomes an irrelevant slogan. Currently, it is the synonym of deeper EU integration, diluting the importance and ambitions of defence integration for greater independence from NATO and the US.

The archaeology of ESA indicates three main patterns in the evolution of the idea. The first is that the international system defines if European countries can focus more on their mutual defence cooperation. The Cold War and its end defined the importance of NATO for most Western European countries, thus defining if ESA (regardless of its title) can be developed. ESA became the most discussed and implemented in practice when the EU–US faced significant tensions.

The second pattern is that the essence of ESA directly depends on the national interests of the EU MS because they want to instrumentalise it through the Europeanisation of their national interests. ESA cannot lead to significant changes on the EU level because all MS are primarily concerned with their national interests. The priority of European ideas does not guide EU members because they do not try to reinvent themselves as Europeans with single strategic culture, single defence capabilities, and defence industry. EU member states remain pragmatic and national interest orientated.

The third pattern is that all political decisions on deeper defence cooperation in the EU, at least until 2016, were not successfully implemented in practice. The EU had to ask NATO or the US to get involved in significant military challenges in the EU neighbourhood (wars in the Balkans, intervention in Libya, etc.). The EU was reluctant to use its capabilities even when it had them due to risk-averse policies (consider the EU Battlegroups). The challenges to the security and defence issues to countries on the eastern part of the EU after Russia invaded Ukraine (in 2014) continue to be addressed predominantly by NATO. NATO's centrality is reaffirmed due to Russia's large-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022.

The future of the ESA is still to be determined, but the lack of ambition and joint approach of EU MS to ESA undermine the idea, despite which buzzword

is used. Though it is difficult to imagine the systemic challenge that would break a transatlantic bond, the viability of autonomy primarily depends on the US positions. The return of the US to isolationist policies or focus on other regions (Southeast Asia) and significant security challenges in the EU eastern or southern neighbourhoods without proper US assistance might push EU for ESA. As a result, because of Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022 and the increased attention of the US on European security, the intentions of ESA were toned down. The decision of Finland and Sweden to join NATO also indicates NATO's importance and the lack of trust in the EU capabilities and therefore scepticism about ESA's future. Simultaneously, the EU's focus on independence (autonomy) in energy, cyber, and technological sectors might contribute to the greater geopolitical actorness of the supranational organisation.

Notes

- 1 Established in 2004.
- 2 Mentioning of strategic autonomy in 2016 EUGS led to the nearly geometrical progression of a number of documents mentioning strategic autonomy. In 2015, there were only three documents with words "strategic autonomy", while in 2016, already 16, in 2018 71 documents, and in 2021 224 (according to the search results in the Eur-Lex portal: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/search.html?lang=en&text="strategic+autonomy"&qid=1638975656341&type=quick&scope=EURLEX).
- 3 The EDF budget will reach only 68 billion annually in the 2021–2027 budget period.
- 4 All EU MS except Denmark (until referendum on defence opt-out in June 2022) and Malta.

References

- Arteaga, F. (2017, December 12). Strategic Autonomy and European Defence. Retrieved from Elcano: www.realinstitutoelcano.org/wps/portal/rielcano_en/contenido?WCM_GLOBAL_CONTEXT=/elcano/elcano_in/zonas_in/ari102-2017-arteaga-strate gic-autonomy-european-defence
- Biscop, S. (2017, October). European Defence: What's in the CARDs for PESCO? Retrieved from Egmont Institute: www.egmontinstitute.be/content/uploads/2017/10/SPB91-Biscop.pdf?type=pdf
- Biscop, S. (2020). European Defence and PESCO: Don't Waste the Chance. Brussels: EUIDEA. Retrieved December 9, 2021, from: https://euidea.eu/2020/05/05/european-defence-and-pesco-dont-waste-thechance/
- Biscop, S. (2021). Analysing the EU global strategy on foreign and security policy. In T. F. Austria, & J. Rehrl (Eds.), *Handbook on CSDP: The common security and defence policy of the European Union* (pp. 29–36). The Federal Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Austria. Retrieved August 5, 2021, from: www.egmontinstitute.be/cont ent/uploads/2021/06/CSDP-HANDBOO-4th-edition.pdf
- Borrell, J. (2020, December 3). Why European Strategic Autonomy Matters. Retrieved September 19, 2021, from European Union External Action Service: https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/89865/why-european-strategic-autonomy-matters_en

- Borrell, J. (2021). Foreword. In T. F. Austria, & J. Rehrl (Eds.), Handbook on CSDP: The common security and defence policy of the European Union (4th ed., Vol. 1, p. 10). Retrieved August 5, 2021 from The Federal Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Austria: www.egmontinstitute.be/content/uploads/2021/06/CSDP-HANDBOO-4th-edition.pdf
- Council. (2016, November 14). Council conclusions on implementing the EU Global Strategy in the area of Security and Defence. Retrieved from https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/22459/eugs-conclusions-st14149en16.pdf
- CVCE. (1992, June 19). Petersberg Declaration made by the WEU Council of Ministers. Retrieved September 23, 2021, from: www.cvce.eu/en/obj/petersberg_declaration_made_by_the_weu_council_of_ministers_bonn_19_june_1992-en-16938 094-bb79-41ff-951c-f6c7aae8a97a.html
- CVCE. (1998, December 4). Joint Declaration on European Defence. Retrieved August 19, 2021, from: www.cvce.eu/obj/franco_british_st_malo_declaration_4_december_1 998-en-f3cd16fb-fc37-4d52-936f-c8e9bc80f24f.html
- De Gaulle, C. (1958, September 17). Letter from President de Gaulle to President Eisenhower. Retrieved from Department of State United States of America: https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1958-60v07p2/d45
- Dietl, R. (2009). The WEU: A Europe of the Seven, 1954–1969. *Journal of Transatlantic Studies*, 7(4), 431–452. doi: 10.1080/14794010903286292
- Direction générale des relations internationales et de la stratégie (DGRIS). (2013, April 29). *Livre blanc défense et sécurité nationale 2013*. Retrieved November 9, 2021, from: www.defense.gouv.fr/english/dgris/defence-policy/white-paper-2013/white-paper-2013
- EUR-Lex. (1992, July 29). *Treaty on European Union*. Retrieved December 20, 2021 from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX: 11992M/TXT&from=EN
- EUR-Lex. (2013, July 24). Towards a More Competitive and Efficient Defence and Security Sector. Retrieved from EUR-Lex: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52013DC0542&from=EN
- European Commission. (2020, June 16). A Renewed Trade Policy for a Stronger Europe Consultation Note, 16. Retrieved from: https://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2020/june/tradoc_158779.pdf
- European Commission. (2021, September 15). 2021 State of the Union Address by President von der Leyen. Retrieved December 21, 2021, from: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/SPEECH 21_4701
- European Council. (2021, November 9). State of Europe–Speech by President Charles Michel at the Berlin Conference 2021. Retrieved December 21, 2021, from: www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2021/11/09/the-state-of-europe-speech-by-president-charles-michel-at-the-berlin-conference-2021/
- European Parliament. (1999, June 3–4). Cologne European Council 3–4 June 1999, Conclusions of the Presidency. Retrieved from: www.europarl.europa.eu/summits/kol2_en.htm#an3
- European Union External Action Service. (2016, June). *A Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy.* Retrieved August 5, 2021, from: https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/default/files/eugs_review_web_0.pdf
- European Union External Action Service. (2022, March 24). A Strategic Compass for Security and Defence. Retrieved May 6, 2022, from: www.eeas.europa.eu/sites/defa ult/files/documents/strategic_compass_en3_web.pdf

- Helwig, N. (Ed.). (2021, April 28). FIIA Report 67: Strategic Autonomy and the Transformation of the EU: New Agendas for Security, Diplomacy, Trade and Technology. Retrieved June 29, 2021, from FIIA: www.fiia.fi/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/fiia-report-67_niklas-helwig-et-al_strategic-autonomy-and-the-transformat ion-of-the-eu.pdf
- Howorth, J. (2017). For a True European Defence Union. Retrieved from Wilfried Martens Centre for European Studies: www.martenscentre.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/european-deefence-union-future-europe.pdf
- Kanter, A. (1970). The European Defense community in the French National Assembly: A roll call analysis. *Comparative Politics*, 2(2), 203–228.
- Kempin, R., & Kunz, B. (2017, December). France, Germany and the Quest for European Strategic Autonomy: Franco-German Defence Cooperation in a New Era. Retrieved from IFRI: www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/ndc_141_kempin_kunz_france_germany_european_strategic_autonomy_dec_2017.pdf
- Keohane, D. (2016, February 2). Libyan Lessons for Europe. Retrieved November 21, 2021, from: Carnegie Europe: https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/62645
- Lippert, B., von Ondarza, N., & Perthes, V. (Eds.). (2019, March). SWP Research Paper 4. European Strategic Autonomy: Actors, Issues, Conflicts of Interests. Retrieved December 12, 2021, from Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik: www.ssoar.info/ssoar/bitstream/handle/document/62346/ssoar-2019-lippert_et_al-European_strategic_autonomy_actors_issues.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y&lnkname=ssoar-2019-lippert_et_al-European_strategic_autonomy_actors_issues.pdf
- Mauro, F. (2018, March 26). Strategic Autonomy under the Spotlight: The New Holy Grail of European Defence. Retrieved August 10, 2021, from GRIP: https://grip.org/strategic-autonomy-the-new-grail-of-european-defense/
- Meijer, H., & Brooks, S. G. (2021). Illusions of autonomy: Why Europe cannot provide for its security if the United States pulls back. *International Security*, 45(4), 7–43. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec_a_00405
- Ministère des Armées. (2018, June 25). Letter of Intent between the Defence Ministers of Belgium, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, The Netherlands, Portugal, Spain and the United Kingdom Concerning the Development of the European Intervention Initiative (EI2). Retrieved December 11, 2021, from: www.defense.gouv.fr/content/download/535 740/9215739/file/LOI_IEI%2025%20JUN%202018.pdf
- Ministere des Armees. (2021). Strategic Update 2021. Retrieved from Direction générale des relations internationales et de la stratégie (DGRIS): www.defense.gouv.fr/engl ish/dgris/defence-policy/actualisation-strategique-2021
- NATO. (1996, June 3). *Press Communiqué M-NAC-1(96)63*. Retrieved November 21, 2021, from NATO on-line library: www.nato.int/docu/pr/1996/p96-063e.htm
- NATO. (2004). *The NATO-EU Strategic Partnership*. Retrieved November 21, 2021, from: www.nato.int/docu/comm/2004/06-istanbul/press-kit/006.pdf
- NATO. (2016, July 8). Joint Declaration by the President of the European Council, the President of the European Commission, and the Secretary General of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization. Retrieved from: www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_133163.htm?selectedLocale=en
- NATO. (2018, July 10). *Joint Declaration on EU-NATO Cooperation*. Retrieved from: www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_156626.htm?selectedLocale=en
- Nielsen, N. (2012, March 20). Nato Commander: EU Could Not Do Libya without US. Retrieved November 21, 2012, from EUobserver: https://euobserver.com/news/115650

- Official Journal of the European Union. (2004, December 16). *Treaty Establishing a Constitution for Europe*. Retrieved November 21, 2021, from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=OJ:C:2004:310:FULL&from=EN
- Official Journal of the European Union. (2008, May 9). Consolidated Versions of the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. Retrieved November 21, 2021, from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OJ:C:2008:115:FULL&from=EN
- Official Journal of the European Union. (2010, March 10). *Implementation of the European Security Strategy and the Common Security and Defence Policy.* Retrieved from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:52010IP0 061&from=EN
- Official Journal of the European Union. (2021, March 22). Council Decision (CFSP) 2021/509 establishing a European Peace Facility, and Repealing Decision (CFSP) 2015/528. Retrieved February 10, 2022 from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32021D0509&from=en#d1e322-14-1
- Politico. (2020, November 24). German Defense Minister Expresses Surprise Over Macron Criticism. Retrieved January 27, 2022, from: www.politico.eu/article/annegret-kramp-karrenbauer-defense-germany-nato-macron-alliance/
- Reykers,Y. (2017). EU Battlegroups: High costs, no benefits. Contemporary Security Policy. doi: 10.1080/13523260.2017.1348568
- Tanner, K. (2021). Foreword. In P. o. Austria, & J. Rehrl (Eds.), Handbook on CSDP: The common security and defence policy of the European Union (p. 11). Retrieved August 5, 2021 from The Federal Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Austria: www.egmontinstitute.be/content/uploads/2021/06/CSDP-HANDBOO-4th-edition.pdf
- Tardy, T. (2021, February). For a New NATO-EU Bargain. Retrieved from Egmont Institute: www.egmontinstitute.be/content/uploads/2021/02/SPB138.pdf?type=pdf
- Teasdale, A. (2016, October). The Fouchet Plan: De Gaulle's Intergovernmental Design for Europe. Retrieved August 3, 2021, from London School of Economics and Political Science: www.lse.ac.uk/european-institute/Assets/Documents/LEQS-Discussion-Papers/LEQSPaper117.pdf
- The European Council. (2013, December 19). *The European Council conclusions*. Retrieved November 21, 2021, from: www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/ec/140214.pdf
- The Guardian. (2015, March 8). *Jean-Claude Juncker Calls for EU Army*. Retrieved November 16, 2021, from: www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/08/jean-cla ude-juncker-calls-for-eu-army-european-commission-miltary
- Vie publique. (1994). *Livre Blanc sur la Défense*. Retrieved August 10, 2021, from: www. vie-publique.fr/sites/default/files/rapport/pdf/944048700.pdf
- Vie publique. (2008, June). Défense et Sécurité nationale Le Livre Blanc. Retrieved from: www.vie-publique.fr/sites/default/files/rapport/pdf/084000341.pdf
- Walton, C. C. (1953, March). Background for the European Defense Community. *Political Science Quarterly*, 68(1), 42–69.
- Washington Summit Communiqué. (1999, April 24). Retrieved from NATO Summit: www.nato.int/docu/pr/1999/p99-064e.htm
- Wither, J. K. (2018). Brexit and the Anglo-American security and defense partnership. *Parameters: Journal of the US Army War College*, 48(1), 73–84.
- Yost, S. D. (2007, September). NATO and International Organizations, Forum Papers Series, no. 3. Retrieved November 21, 2021 from NATO Defence College Research Division: www.ndc.nato.int/research/research.php?icode=0

3 Revisiting France's Commitment to Defence Integration

A Case of Political Functionalism

Ringailė Kuokštytė

France has enjoyed the (co-)leading role in the European Union due to its historical and structural status. The country was one of the proud founding member states of the European project and home to many visionaries of the latter. Moreover, France's international status continues to be gauged, thanks to its actorness in security matters of global prominence. France's permanent seat at the UN Security Council is neither the sole nor the most revealing feature of its effective actorness during the contemporary period. Most recently and prominently, assuming their share of the burden in the field of global security, the French have been heavily involved in the fight against terrorist groups in the Sahel.

To explain France's global ambitions, which seem alive and kicking (Le Corre, 2021), one may be tempted to refer to the country's oft-cited characterisation as a "quintessential Westphalian state, fighting hard to preserve and defend its interests" (Irondelle & Schmitt, 2013, p. 125). This explanation, however, is insufficient to capture the complexity of France's political reality. Notably, the promotion of defence integration, which contributes to strengthening ESA and is often viewed as one of France's primary motives in foreign and security policy, does not square well, either conceptually or empirically, with the country's defence of its national interests and its ambition to preserve its (power) status. Defence integration implies a commitment to a common strategic culture and to force aggregation motivated by collective intergovernmental efforts (Haroche, 2017). Significantly, security and defence integration inevitably contributes to constraining national governments' "core state power" (Biermann & Weiss, 2021) and inherently contradicts the Westphalian explanation.

The chapter offers greater scrutiny over the conceptual and empirical ambiguity, which makes France too frequently appear as both a promoter of Europeanisation or, equally, "supranational consolidation" (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021, p. 296) of defence and security and a loyal protagonist of independent state action. It is argued that the debate about the French-driven political integration of defence policy is a *faux débat*, insofar as it is likely to contain the bias of absolute continuity, over time, of France's strategic culture.

The chapter, which reviews relevant empirical research and analyses historical developments, as well as political positions, follows two main lines of

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-3

argument that help to explain such misreading of the relationship between France and defence integration, including ESA as it relates to this policy field. First, France's historical perception conducive to defence integration as a political project is too easily projected onto the country's current position on Europeanisation in defence matters. The ideas and interests attached to defence integration are context-dependent and, therefore, shift across time. The fact that France manifested, in the past, a political commitment to the supranational consolidation of defence does not necessarily imply France's active involvement in building European defence during the contemporary period, even if this policy appears to mirror the country's interests (Kuokštytė, 2020; Mawdsley, 2015, p. 139). This contention appeals to the general idea of the existence of complex empirics behind easily observable appearances.

According to the second line of argument, France's position on defence integration and, thus, ESA is today predominantly structured by its defence industry interests. Consequently, the country's commitment to the Europeanisation of defence issues can be analysed as a derivative of the economic logic. On the one hand, such commitment may still be effective, so long as French defence industry interests are those of the government. But, on the other hand, such dynamics of what may be qualified as "political functionalism" (Mawdsley, 2015) reduce the ambition and scope of political integration in the field. Viewed in this light, defence integration ultimately serves tactical instead of strategic objectives of Paris.

The chapter proceeds as follows. The first section provides a review of relevant empirical accounts, which allows for framing the integration of defence policy as being promoted by France. The second section looks at France's historical position on European defence as a political project, which helps to elucidate the country's context-dependent appreciation of Europe as a defence actor. The third section zooms in on the post-Cold-War period. It stresses diverging structural conditions which, for France, are no longer sufficient to embrace European defence as a desirable political reality. Instead, the economic logic and, specifically, France's interest in protecting its defence industry come to the fore in matters of Europeanisation of defence. Conclusions, which also briefly consider the most recent geopolitical developments in Europe, follow.

France as the promoter of European strategic autonomy

Among EU countries, France is oft-cited as the leader in promoting ESA as part of European consolidated defence (Deschaux-Dutard, 2019). President Emmanuel Macron may serve in this regard as one of the most prominent illustrations. It has been recognised that the French president's objective is "to create a 'sovereign' or 'autonomous' Europe", which is consistent with France's long-term vision of multi-polar international politics (Stephens, 2021). Effective multilateralism, with Europe as an "equilibrating power" (Macron, 2022), is inherently linked to the French idea of a "third way", which serves as an alternative to bipolar and prone-to-escalation inter-state relations.

President Macron's position, however, largely builds on his predecessor's initiatives. It was, in fact, in 2016, under François Hollande's presidency, that Germany and France proposed an EU-level pact of defence, which aimed to foster the development of new defence capabilities, as well as to enhance the Union's operational military capacities and defence cooperation more generally (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021). Other empirical references also corroborate this political line of French governments. For example, Hubert Védrine, who served as the French foreign minister from 1997 to 2002, had recognised that France was the sole European country to support the idea of "Europe de la défense", the remaining European countries having never really rallied around this project (Irondelle & Mérand, 2010, p. 30). To go further down the chronological line, President Jacques Chirac, in 1996, spoke in favour of a Europe "capable of defending European interests worldwide with the whole spectrum of power" (Irondelle & Mérand, 2010, p. 32).

Such declarations seem to materialise into observable outcomes. Relative to the previous development phases of the CSDP, the most recent period has no short of achievements on display. These notably include the EDF and a dedicated structure for military planning and conduct of a portion of European military missions and operations. The significance of these two CSDP developments should not be underestimated. With the establishment of the EDF, an institutional taboo was broken, insofar as activities directly related to the defence sector were to start receiving funds from the EU budget (Haroche, 2020). Previously, the consensus, both within the European Commission and among member states, was in favour of keeping such activities off the common budget.²

Furthermore, the establishment, in 2017, of the MPCC for non-executive CSDP military missions is equally significant. There has been evidence that the MPCC has already contributed to resolving situations where, previously, the Union was "militarily challenged" (Reykers, 2019, p. 783), such as in Mali.³ Consequent to these and some other CSDP developments, such as the EPF, the EU appears as a more strategically capable (or, at least, strategically predisposed) actor. The presence of "more EU defense [stands to appear as] self-evident" (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021, p. 295).

The prominent post-2016 CSDP developments materialised in the context of Brexit. While many ideas on European defence initiatives pre-dated the institutional and political tensions regarding the United Kingdom's referendum on its EU membership and subsequent withdrawal, the specific historical context served as a catalyst. As the British influence faded away, so did its determination to serve as a break for defence integration. The French seized this window of opportunity to promote the image of "a stronger Europe" (Ministère des Armées, 2018, p. 20). Paris was quick to appreciate the CSDP progress (Ministère des Armées, 2018, p. 21). The EU's seemingly becoming a real defence actor – thanks, most recently, to EPF collective funds dedicated to Ukrainians' military efforts against Russia – has highlighted the significance of all the steps towards making the CSDP possible in both political terms and those of policy implementation. At the same time, ever more challenging geopolitics in the region

appear to confirm the utility of France's, again, seemingly effective strategy of defence consolidation.

France's proclivity to support the EU's strategic autonomy as part of defence integration tends to be described by scholarship as featuring the country's long-term and consistent foreign and security policy priorities. Indeed, it has been forcefully contended that the strategy of defence integration is "deeply embedded in the French approach" (Rieker, 2017, p. 127). Béraud-Sudreau and Pannier (2021, pp. 7, 8) argue, specifically, that Paris "pushed for the term 'strategic autonomy' to become part of the European vocabulary, [which had] been a cornerstone of France's national defense strategy since the 1960s".

Historical references to France's position on and its role in fostering defence integration are numerous in the literature. Irondelle and Mérand (2010, p. 30) are in particular among those who contend that, historically, Paris played an essential role in pushing forward the idea of European defence. Rieker (2017, p. 25) argues that the association between France's approach to the European project, on the one hand, and the Europeanisation of defence policy, on the other hand, was one of the most prominent features of the country's foreign and security policy during the Cold War. This association was part of the perception held by French governments already in the 1950s, according to which the "French-dominated European integration process" served as an instrument to extend the political influence not only of Europe as a whole but also that of France (Rieker, 2017, p. 25; see also Maclean & Szarka, 2008). The entire machinery of France's political establishment and bureaucratic body deployed significant efforts to strengthen the integration process (Rieker, 2017).

Other scholars, similarly, describe the policy and political priorities of Paris in the security and defence field as a continuum along the "European" line, be it in the pre- or post-1989 epoch (Beraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021, pp. 7, 8; Irondelle & Schmitt, 2013). Consistently, this line of thinking has been argued to explain France's strategy concerning NATO, insofar as Paris, for 50 years, "aimed at building an autonomous 'European defense'" (Irondelle & Mérand, 2010), instead of being a committed ally. Furthermore, even such a strategic decision as France's return to the Alliance's integrated military command has been described as an instrumental act to serve Europe's defence (Irondelle & Mérand, 2010). It was supposed to reassure France's allies that defence integration at the European level did not contain any risk of weakening NATO.

Historical references suggest the notion of the French politico-strategic position as being of absolute continuity. Besides, they validate the contention that, like in the past, today Paris continues to promote ESA as part of a political project aimed at having "more EU defense" (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021, p. 295). Such accounts, however, seem to lack a deeper analytical perspective, making one doubt their depiction of true empirical realities. On the one hand, for instance, Rieker (2017, p. 25) recognises that France promoted Europeanisation until the 1990s, but this course of action became too difficult to pursue afterwards, notably as a result of a "radically" changed EU (see also Gregory, 2000; Lequesne, 2008). Others, on the other hand, tend to

analyse France as a promoter of security and defence integration since the 1990s (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021; Deschaux-Dutard, 2019; Schmitt & Rynning, 2018). A reunited Germany may have offered Paris unprecedented opportunities to "[take] the lead in pushing forward the idea that defence should become part of the European integration project" (Deschaux-Dutard, 2019, p. 56). To mark yet another point of disagreement among scholars, Berlin's role, instead of providing a support platform, has also been analysed as a challenge to the French influence after the Cold War (Rieker, 2017).

These accounts tend to imagine France's politico-strategic culture as constant, which disregards the possibility of within-country change (Becker & Malesky, 2017). The utility of considering changes in a national politico-strategic culture over time has been generally neglected in studies dealing with political integration at the EU level. Yet, a significant value of this approach lies in the fact that it allows for going beyond publicly declared political positions, preferences, or objectives. Indeed, equating France's historical position on defence integration with the country's contemporary perception of Europeanisation in the field, as this perception reveals itself through the political discourse, amounts to overgeneralisation. It is likely to lead to erroneous conclusions, such as the one that defence integration, accompanied by the idea of the EU's strategic autonomy, is a direct outcome of France's determined and consistent efforts to upload its strategic culture at the European level (Haroche, 2020; Kuokštytė, 2020).

The following section looks more closely at the historical context, with the view of shedding light on France's historical perception of Europe as a defence actor. The meanings of defence integration held in the past allow for clarifying their conditional features, comparing them with contemporary circumstances, and inferring about the current perception of relevant issues. A historical perspective also serves a methodological aim, in the sense that a richer empirical context allows for going beyond political rhetoric (Pannier, 2017; Schmitt, 2017).

Conditionality of the French strategic culture

The continuity-based narrative of France's interest in fostering defence integration offers a convenient shortcut to explaining the country's seemingly favourable position on a strengthened EU security and defence policy. Yet, shortcuts may contain a bias of over-generalisation. This explanation squares, in fact, badly with the French strategic culture, which predisposes the country to prefer national autonomy. The French may indeed be described as a nation where "ideas about the nature and locus of sovereignty" are known to play a "remarkable role" (Koenig-Archibugi, 2004, p. 137). This continues to be true today (Kuokštytė, 2020).

The EU dimension necessarily implies a certain degree of Europeanisation, which, empirically, allows for observing converging political will in the form of a consensus, be it short- or long-term, as is the case, respectively, with intergovernmentalism and communitarian dynamics (power transfer to EU

institutions). Another important empirical aspect is the aggregation of means to pursue a common objective. In the defence field, the ultimate convergence of political will implies "the aggregation of European armed forces with a view towards joint action" (Haroche, 2017, p. 234). Such an aggregation, even if of a relatively short-term nature (particularly in the case of civilian or military missions), imposes limits on participating countries' own (sovereign) actions. It contradicts the French strategic culture based on the "sovereignty first" paradigm.

How is then one to reconcile France's commitment to Europe as a defence actor and the country's preference for sovereign policy? I argue that one has to look at the historical context. Until the end of the Cold War, Europe as a defence actor represented a political possibility in the French strategic culture. During the Cold-War era, Paris preferred deep defence integration rather than West Germany's increased military power. Furthermore, Paris imagined European-level developments in the field "on French terms" (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 144). However, there was a shift after the Cold War. First, the German factor was removed. Second, Paris realised that the project of defence integration under the French guidance was infeasible.⁴

The notion of a strategic culture has already been an object of qualitative and quantitative studies (Becker & Malesky, 2017; Biehl, Giegerich, & Jonas, 2013; Katzenstein, 2003). It may be defined as "nationally shared values and practices in security and defence policy" (Biehl et al., 2013, p. 8; see also Larsen and Johnson, 2006; Schmitt, 2017). This general definition encompasses accepted meanings or beliefs associated with security and defence issues, as well as strategic behaviour motivated by existing perceptions (Becker & Malesky, 2017). Scholars have recognised the heterogeneity of strategic cultures across nations, vet within-country changes have been of less interest to researchers. Schmitt (2017, p. 469) even makes "deep thinking" about national foreign and security policy and its strategic aims a necessary condition for a country to play a role in regional and world affairs. Such thinking implies deliberation and, consequently, a possibility of change or, more specifically, a strategic culture's capacity of shifting. It is only logical that relevant ideas and perceptions may shift as well. These insights have not been sufficiently addressed in studies on defence integration.

A long-term perspective allows for capturing the French strategic culture as capable of change, despite its apparent constancy. It has been recognised that already in the 1950s, Paris had a clearly "stated objective [to] sustain its independence [from] the two superpowers" (Béraud-Sudreau, 2020, p. 25; Serfati, 2001, p. 221). For example, France was determined to continue "develop[ing] weapon systems in its own right" and positioned itself as "an alternative armaments supplier" for those countries that were willing to resist dependence on either one of the two superpowers (Serfati, 2001, pp. 221–223). This made, for instance, the French government refuse its accession, in 1968, to the Eurogroup, a group established by European NATO members to "improve the competitiveness of their defence firms" (Mawdsley, 2015, pp. 143–144; see also

Serfati, 2001).⁵ However, historically, this ideological commitment of France to independence is far from being incompatible with the country's political appreciation of defence integration. While striving for its national independence, France was also committed to an unprecedented supranationlist defence project (Schimmelfening, Leuffen, & Rittberger, 2015, p. 778), which was the European Defence Community. Yet, this dose of compatibility was context-dependent and, thus, conditional.

The EDC was proposed by France in 1950 by then Prime Minister Pleven and won the support of the French political elite until it was rejected in 1954 by the French parliament. As documented by Haroche (2017, p. 236), even before that, one of the French visionaries of the European project, Jean Monnet, who was at the time the Planning Commissioner, welcomed the idea of a "European army with a unified command under the direction of supranational authority" (see also Gavin, 2009, pp. 73, 74). Perhaps even more importantly, for Monnet, the EDC was part of "a European political community" (Dawn, 2001, p. 141). He viewed defence integration as a welcoming course of development, insofar as it was able to contribute to the acceleration of political integration, "a political Europe" (Gavin, 2009, p. 77).

Despite the project's fate, France's choice to proceed with "a fully integrated European army" as part of the EDC and to build a truly integrationist project aimed at ensuring Western Europe's defence (Haroche, 2017, pp. 234–236) can be argued to have featured the country's strategic culture. The "European choice" was determined by France's fear of Germany, which was to be contained. This neighbour was, as history had proven, "the country which had invaded France three times in the last eighty years" (Gavin, 2009, p. 70).

The EDC has been largely understood by scholarship as a direct response to the United States' proposal to proceed with West Germany's rearmament. The EDC proposal was formulated amid Washington's concerns that "European allies were not doing enough for their defence", meaning that they should strengthen, in particular, their conventional forces (Lanoszka, 2015, pp. 133– 136). It was not unreasonable to expect that the Europeans were capable of acquiring, collectively, "enough conventional military power to reach parity with the Soviet bloc" and provide deterrence, at least, at lower levels of violence (Lanoszka, 2015, pp. 137, 138). This initiative, which was premised on Germany's rearmament, met strong opposition from the French. The fear of Germany predisposed the French to what essentially amounted to agreeing to limit their national autonomy, which was to take the form of an integrated army and collective defence, in exchange for assurances of control over Germany (Haroche, 2017, p. 234; Mawdsley, 2015). Therefore, the EDC episode represents an unequivocally important strategic and political dimension that France, at the time, associated with European defence.

Yet, the EDC episode inevitably appears confusing. How is one to explain the rejection of the EDC by the French side? In the eyes of the French elites, the EDC had another condition attached to it. So did the very idea of European defence. This condition was a "directorial role for France" (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 143). As it became increasingly clear that France's troops would not be able to outnumber those of West Germany in the European army⁷ and, therefore, have a Frenchman as the EDC Commander-in-Chief, as well as other key positions (Gavin, 2009), the French parliament, motivated by the country's military elites, dropped the EDC option (Haroche, 2017, pp. 237, 238). France's wish to dominate Europe's defence cooperation was necessarily closely linked to its paramount priority of sustaining the country's national independence, its "freedom of action" (Gavin, 2009, p. 87).

France's fear of West Germany persisted during much of the Cold-War epoch, regardless of "the creation of the French-German Brigade" and the Elysée Treaty of 1963 (Deschaux-Dutard, 2019, p. 56). Yet, the necessary conditions for the materialisation of an ambitious European defence policy were not satisfied, as France's inability to guide European defence persisted. As a result, the country's focus of attention remained elsewhere (e.g., the Algerian War of Independence); besides, NATO's prominence in Europe prevailed.

The end of the Cold War brought about historical developments. Ultimately, it removed the variable of a threatening Germany from France's politico-strategic equations. Furthermore, France understood its unaltered limits to assume a "directorial role" (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 143) in determining politico-strategic matters that were relevant to the continent. At the same time, Paris remained committed to claiming its strategic autonomy (French Government, 1994).

An important implication of these historical developments was that Europe as a defence actor lost its effective political significance in France's strategic culture (Meijer & Wyss, 2018), yet defence integration remained in the French political discourse. Schmitt (2017, p. 469) explains this discursive feature as the one motivated by "habit and experience". I introduce a somewhat different perspective. The chapter agrees that, during the contemporary period, European defence and related ideas, notably the strategic autonomy of the EU's defence policy, have been devoid of substantive content and have not been associated with specific strategic ends in the French case (Schmitt, 2017). Yet, the notion of "usage(s) of Europe" (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021; Jacquot & Woll, 2003) has stressed more intricate goals and strategies that EU member states may pursue behind the declared European objectives. Consequently, such usages are an outcome that is hardly unrelated to any "deep thinking" on the part of national decision-makers. In the French case, defence integration, including ESA, seems to benefit the country's defence industrial interests ultimately and, consequently, serve Paris's tactical rather than strategic objectives. The national defence industry has served as a critical vehicle for France to adapt to the post-Cold-War context, insofar as the interests related to competitiveness and protection of the defence sector largely replaced the political aspect of European-level defence integration. These interests underpin the French ambition of ESA in the defence field (Macron, 2022).

The role of France's defence industrial interests and European defence as a problem-solving structure

France is a prominent defence industrial actor at the European level and internationally. It has been one of the leading EU nations in arms exports. Although France is still far from the United States and Russia in terms of global market shares, it has been the third-largest arms exporter since 2017 (The Global Economy, 2020). Arms exports occupy a crucial position in the French government's strategic policy landscape (Ministère des Armées, 2017) and continue to enjoy a strong sense of ownership by the political incumbency (Vincent, 2021). Officially, it is recognised that "[m]aintaining the vitality of [France's DTIB] is a matter of national sovereignty", particularly regarding the capabilities of nuclear deterrence (Coulomb and Fontanel, 2005, pp. 297, 298; Defence and National Security Strategic Review, 2017, p. 63). A strategy of active promotion of arms exports by the French government has increasingly imposed itself, starting from the 1980s, as a necessary condition for the sector's viability (Béraud-Sudreau, 2020). This was the consequence of reduced domestic demand, diminishing military expenditures, and increasing costs of technological innovation (Coulomb & Fontanel, 2005; Hollinger, 2022), to name but a few factors.

France was brought to start regarding ever more intense cooperation at the European level with greater appreciation by the 1980s. This tendency, over time, translated into the country's call and, in fact, support for "more independent defence capabilities for Western Europe", a consequence of a budget crisis back home (Mawdsley, 2015, pp. 143, 144), as budgetary difficulties inevitably bore consequences for the French defence industry. It was, however, in particular after the Cold War that the French defence sector faced the challenge of diminishing efficiency and drying public funds (Coulomb & Fontanel, 2005, p. 309), all of which imposed a search for additional measures of different nature, including a push for the notion of Europe's "capacity for autonomous action" (Saint-Malo Declaration, 1998) as a promise for a more independent European defence industry. This independence was primarily a synonym for independence from the US and greater opportunities for the French defence industry to strengthen its market positioning in Europe.

The chapter does not suggest that, before the 1980s, France had maintained an isolated defence industry. Historically, for France, cooperation with European countries, including Germany, with the view of developing and producing armaments, had been "a way to maintain its self-sufficiency" (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 143). Defence-industrial cooperation had been particularly associated with the country's commitment to autonomy from the United States rather than other Western European nations. Although limited, especially compared to the contemporary period, this cooperation was not trivial. During the Cold War, the armaments industry enabled France to occupy a better strategic position with respect to West Germany, insofar as the latter's industry was constrained by the supranational High Authority of the European Coal and Steel Community

(Gavin, 2009).⁸ In the post-war period, Paris regarded Germany as a subordinate partner when it came to planning and production, yet the Germans were encouraged to contribute equally to the costs (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 143). The country's European and international politico-strategic prestige had been much enhanced by the development of its nuclear defence capabilities in the 1960s (Schmitt & Rynning, 2018). Therefore, the defence industrial sub-field served as an early policy platform for France to enjoy the leading (or "directorial") role.

The context of ever-more demanding structural constraints (Serfati, 2001) made the industrial axis the core (pragmatic) element of France's contemporary position regarding defence integration (Pannier & Schmitt, 2019). The country's historical preferences towards Europe as a political and military defence actor shifted to focus on the emerging European defence sector (Csernatoni, 2021). Consequently, the French official political discourse on two autonomies – the national one and the European one – becomes only apparent when one considers the possibility that France is capable of setting the tone concerning EU-level defence industrial policy (Mawdsley, 2015). The effectiveness of the EU level to serve as a platform, which enables the strengthening of the French defence industry via additional funds (Kuokštytė, 2020) or, more generally, policy priority selection, makes integration dynamics desired in the eyes of French policymakers.

The notion of effectiveness is also important concerning defence industry representation by the French government. In fact, this representation may be expected to be effective in the French case more than in any other European country due to France's national governance system, which is characterised by state-centrism across policy areas, including the defence industry in particular. Apart from the above-mentioned role of the country's government in arms exports, its long-lasting efforts to consolidate the defence sector based on the creation of national champions may further serve as a prominent illustration of a special relationship between France's defence sector and its executive power (Béraud-Sudreau, 2020). More generally, it can be argued that the country's particular institutional culture serves as a facilitator for "beliefs" that are spread in the defence industry milieu to be mediated through governmental bodies and representatives at the EU level (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 141).

For Paris, defence industry interests have served as "a catalyst for European defence" (Defence and National Security Strategic Review, 2017, p. 64). This is consistent with the first efforts to use the concept of strategic autonomy in the EU context, insofar as it was most directly linked to the European DTIB (European Commission, 2013, p. 3; European Council, 2013, p. 7). In the context of the EU Global Strategy (2016), one of the key elements of the French "message" was a relationship between ESA and the vision of Europe as "a great economic power" (Béraud–Sudreau & Pannier, 2021, p. 301). The significance of this relationship becomes more evident in light of the consideration that France's defence industry continues to be one of the drivers of the country's edge in the field of innovations and is considered to be an important economic

resource (Mawdsley, 2015; Ministère des Armées, 2021, p. 7; Serfati, 2001). Thus, it is only evident that the French defence sector has a natural role in contributing to the strategic autonomy of the EU as an economic actor. The defence may serve as an additional but not a necessary core element to this strategic vision.

It is, however, possible that the defence industry is rather an exception to the French position regarding the EU's defence, including its strategic autonomy. In other words, a genuine political aspect of France's commitment to strengthening common defence may be revealed by looking at other fronts of the CSDP.Yet, ultimately, the analytical risks of a possible selection bias, which may arise due to the focus on the defence industry only, appear significantly mitigated. The CSDP itself is largely an institutional structure (Pohl, 2013) to make life easier for member states when the right moment presents itself. It does not reflect a collective strategic vision associated with a distinguishable political project but helps to solve arising problems, which are limited in either their scope and (or) duration (Schmitt, 2013).

Regarding common missions and operations, for instance, they remain limited in scope and do not, in principle, necessitate from member states significant and lasting political concessions; they do not impose high political costs on national governments either (Mawdsley, 2015). CSDP missions and operations serve as a tool for problem-solving instead of offering a political project to be realised. Similarly, the Franco-British Saint-Malo declaration, which is regarded as having provided an impetus for the emergence of an effective CSDP, was largely based on the two-party agreement to look for a common technical solution to the issue of military capability gaps at the regional scale (Mawdsley, 2015).

The establishment of the MPCC, likewise, serves as a means to solve a problem of coordination, without the Political and Security Committee losing its political control over the decision on manners in which to respond to crisis situations (Reykers, 2019). Furthermore, the new financing instrument of EPF may also serve as a reference here. The EPF was designed to allow for financing operations having military implications, including the provision of weapons, in the EU's partner countries. It has been presented as a concrete expression of the political will of EU actors, including member states, to strengthen the Union as a global player (Ferrando, 2021; Kozioł, 2020). Yet, this off-budget instrument was only a logical addition to common efforts to manage international crises. Previously, gaps in necessary equipment were constantly observed in the context of common military missions and operations, which compromised the EU effort. Remaining outside the European budget, the EPF promises to narrow at least some of the gaps. However, the use of its funds remains subject to member states' unanimous decision-making. The EPF does not commit national governments to a common political vision and is yet another outcome of the problem-solving paradigm in EU security and defence.

Regarding the contemporary period of EU-level developments, defence integration hardly testifies to national governments' political will to render the

EU a capable defence actor. According to Béraud-Sudreau and Pannier (2021), the recent episode of the post-2016 CSDP developments was a coincidental outcome of a confluence of specific factors, notably, France, Germany, and the Commission. Concretely, the concept of "window of opportunity", used by the authors, does not presume any systematic political will that could motivate the defence initiatives. Ultimately, a preferred venue for member states to advance their politico-strategic cooperation in the field of security and defence policy seems likely to continue being located outside of the EU framework (Béraud-Sudreau & Pannier, 2021), such as within the frame of bilateral or "minilateral" agreements (e.g., the Lancaster House Treaties, the Aachen Treaty, or the European Intervention Initiative).

Finally, member states' relative disinterest may be compared with the motivation of other actors, primarily the European Commission and the defence industry itself, to push for defence integration (Biermann & Weiss, 2021; Csernatoni, 2021). In fact, regarding the taboo mentioned above, which was broken to fund defence-related activities from the EU budget, the initiative could not have been successful without the European Commission's active role (Haroche, 2020). Furthermore, this development has institutionalised specific beliefs regarding the technological edge of the defence and industrial innovation, notably, that defence-related innovation contributes to other industrial sectors and economic development more generally; these beliefs have been widely accepted and pushed by the European Commission, in particular, because of their link to the internal-market logic (Martins & Mawdsley, 2021). Within the EU, it is the economic dimension, rather than the political one, that most easily enjoys the institutional and intergovernmental consensus (Biermann & Weiss, 2021; Mawdsley, 2015). Overall, the CSDP has not become a "transformative discourse" capable of impacting the very nature of national strategic cultures (Mawdsley, 2015, pp. 141, 142).

Conclusions

The chapter tried to bring conceptual and empirical clarity to a neglected aspect of France's double role in defence integration during the contemporary period. The country still too often appears in relevant scholarship as being engaged in promoting Europeanisation (or "supranational consolidation") of defence policy and, at the same time, as defending its right to pursue independent state action, as well as effectively committing to this sovereign mindset. This issue is only too obvious because of its inherent contradiction; yet, more generally, it serves as an example reminding students of the EU of the necessity to look beyond political rhetoric and declared positions to make sense of complex EU politics.

The chapter agrees with the notion that the integration of defence in the post-Cold-War era, via its CSDP developments, has not resulted in a policy that can serve as a vehicle for elite socialisation (Mawdsley, 2015, p. 140). In other words, the CSDP is devoid of potential transformative influence on

national governments and their self-understanding. This is largely because the EU-level defence policy has not developed to become a political strategy (Schmitt, 2013, 2017).

The French case is a telling example of these considerations. Despite France's historical position on building Europe as a genuine defence actor, specifically in the context of the EDC, the country's politico-strategic commitment has faded away. During the contemporary period, France's rhetoric on ESA appears to be based on tactical rather than strategic objectives of Paris, to the extent that this declared pursuit of autonomy is primarily motivated by the French defence industrial interests.

The historical perspective is indispensable, as it allows for elucidating the conditions that motivated France's "choice of Europe". Paris feared Germany's rearmament, which was a worse alternative to an integrated army and its corollary of a constrained autonomy of state action; moreover, for long, France believed in the possibility of a French-dominated defence policy. With the removal of the "German" factor, France was no longer strategically motivated to seek political integration of defence. Furthermore, its potential to dominate relevant processes became increasingly challenged in a changed Europe (Rieker, 2017, p. 2).

Yet, another set of conditions did not permit complete disconnection from EU-level defence. Notably, the French defence industry, already before the end of the Cold War, had increasingly encountered difficulties in claiming its viability because of decreasing domestic demand and drying national funds for defence, as well as accruing innovation costs. Such tendencies severely challenged France's (national) strategic sovereignty, based on the politico-strategic belief that a nationally independent DTIB was a necessary condition for France's security and its political identity. Consequently, the industrial and, increasingly, technological (Verzelen, 2021) axes have become the core element of France's position concerning ESA in defence matters. These axes may only be expected to orient France's position on EU capability development, coinciding with the country's foreign and security policy priorities, such as expeditionary missions.

During the post-Cold-War period, the claim in favour of ESA, including in defence matters, conceals complex empirics. Notably, despite its rhetorical significance, the political dimension has lagged behind the economic one. In the French case, it appears to be significant to the extent that the country's defence industry interests are also those of the government. Viewed from a substantive political perspective, these dynamics belong to political functionalism, at best. The integration of defence has not generated a genuine political momentum. The notion of ESA ultimately appears devoid of substantive content and serves as a frame-notion that finds its empirical expression through the substance of secondary (non-political) nature, notably the defence industrial one.

Finally, the suggested perspective on France may serve as a resource to explain the country's position on some relevant and, in fact, pressing challenges to the EU. The idea of Europe as a strategically autonomous defence actor, in the French government's discourse, continues to be ill-defined (e.g., there is a lack of possible institutional changes that this project may entail), except for a direct link between the EU's autonomy (or "independence") and European DTIB (Macron, 2022). This may explain France's lack of leadership in Russia's war on Ukraine. In other words, the French government is not used to articulating the issue of European defence in politico-strategic terms, which amounts to an externally imposed challenge, as opposed to an internally motivated objective. In the context of the war in Ukraine, NATO and the United States have reaffirmed their unchallenged role in ensuring the allies' security and defence, which seems to promise a place for Europe as a potential defence actor inside the Alliance and, more generally, the transatlantic community. This, however, may not be easily accepted by France, wishing to strengthen its position as a defence industrial and technological actor in Europe and beyond.

Notes

- 1 A relative exception may be considered the Sarkozy era, which saw France's return to NATO's integrated military command and, consequently, "a far more opaque hierarchy of priority" (Irondelle & Schmitt, 2013, p. 130).
- 2 See Article 41(2) of the Treaty on European Union.
- 3 In 2016, there was an attack in Bamako, on a hotel that served as the headquarters of the EUTM Mali; as the mission commander was in Brussels at the time, difficult coordination on post-attack actions to be taken ensued (Reykers, 2019).
- 4 Other EU member states' fear of entrapment in crises on the African continent (Haroche, 2017) is a revealing illustration of fundamental difficulties encountered by the French.
- 5 France, however, joined an equivalent group, the Independent European Programme Group, in 1976 (Mawdsley, 2015, pp. 143, 144).
- 6 The Planning Commission was a body responsible for modernising the French economy.
- 7 France was occupied with dealing with crises overseas, which made it impossible for Paris to envisage the possibility of maintaining larger numbers of troops in Europe (Haroche, 2017).
- 8 Prior to the existence of the ECSC, Germany's unconstrained production, particularly thanks to its steel and coal reserves (e.g., the Ruhr area), was unrivalled by the French producers.
- 9 At the time of the writing, at least.

References

- Becker, J., & Malesky, E. (2017). The continent or the "Grand Large"? Strategic culture and operational burden-sharing in NATO. *International Studies Quarterly*, 61(1), 163–180.
- Béraud-Sudreau, L. (2020). French arms exports: The business of sovereignty. London: Routledge.
- Béraud-Sudreau, L., & Pannier, A. (2021). An 'improbable Paris-Berlin-Commission triangle': Usages of Europe and the revival of EU defense cooperation after 2016. *Journal of European Integration*, 43(3), 295–310.

- Biehl, H., Giegerich, B., & Jonas, A. (Eds.) (2013). Strategic cultures in Europe. Wiesbaden: Springer VS.
- Biermann, F., & Weiss, M. (2021). Power without a cause? Germany's conflict avoidance and the integration of European defence procurement. *Journal of European Integration*, 43(2), 227–242.
- Coulomb, F., & Fontanel, J. (2005). An economic interpretation of French military expenditures. *Defence and Peace Economics*, 16(4), 297–315.
- Csernatoni, R. (2021, December 6). The EU's defense ambitions: Understanding the emergence of a European defense technological and industrial complex. Retrieved December 12, 2021, from https://carnegieeurope.eu/2021/12/06/eu-s-defense-ambitions-unders tanding-emergence-of-european-defense-technological-and-industrial-comp lex-pub-85884
- Deschaux-Dutard, D. (2019). The French-German military cooperation and the revival of European defence after Brexit: Between reality and political myth. In C.-A. Baciu, & J. Doyle (Eds.), *Peace, security and defence cooperation in post-Brexit Europe* (pp. 53–77). Cham: Springer.
- Dwan, R. (2001). Jean Monnet and the European defence community, 1950–54. *Cold War History*, 1(3), 141–160.
- European Commission (2013, July 24). Towards a more competitive and efficient defence and security sector. Communication COM (2013). Retrieved December 12, 2021, from https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:5201 3DC0542&
- European Council (2013, December 19–20). *Conclusions*. EUCO 217/13. Retrieved January 2, 2022, from https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-217-2013-INIT/en/pdf
- Ferrando, M. (2021). *Is the European peace facility really about peace?* Centre for European Reform Insight. Retrieved February 18, 2022, from www.cer.eu/insights/european-peace-facility-really-about-peace
- French Government (1994). *Livre blanc sur la défense*. Retrieved January 2, 2022, from www.livreblancdefenseetsecurite.gouv.fr/pdf/le-livre-blanc-sur-la-defense-1994.pdf
- Gavin, V. (2009). Power through Europe? The case of the European Defence Community in France (1950–1954). French History, 23(1), 69–87.
- Gregory, S. (2000). French defence policy into the twenty-first century. Palgrave.
- Haroche, P. (2017). Interdependence, asymmetric crises, and European defence cooperation. *European Security*, 26(2), 226–252.
- Haroche, P. (2020). Supranationalism strikes back: A neofunctionalist account of the European Defence Fund. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 27(6), 853–872.
- Hollinger, P. (2022, January 12). French defence victory could mean a defeat for European cooperation. Retrieved January 14, 2022, from www.ft.com/content/095d4c62-f215-499e-9ea0-cd26e0f5b42b
- Irondelle, B., & Mérand, F. (2010). France's return to NATO: The death knell for ESDP? *European Security*, 19(1), 29–43.
- Irondelle, B., & Schmitt, O. (2013). France. In H. Biehl, B. Giegerich, & A. Jonas (Eds.), *Strategic cultures in Europe* (pp. 125–137). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.
- Jacquot, S., & Woll, C. (2003). Usage of European integration Europeanisation from a sociological perspective. *European Integration Online Papers (EIoP)*, 7(12).
- Katzenstein, P. J. (2003). Same war different views: Germany, Japan, and counter-terrorism. *International Organization*, 57(4), 731–760.

- Koenig-Archibugi, M. (2004). Explaining government preferences for institutional change in EU Foreign and Security Policy. *International Organization*, 58(1), 137–174.
- Kozioł, A. (2020). The European peace facility: A new EU security initiative. PISM Bulletin 170(1600). Retrieved February 19, 2022, from https://pism.pl/publications/The_European_Peace_Facility_a_New_EU_Security_Initiative
- Kuokštytė, R. (2020). Common security and defence policy as France's winning strategy? Evidence from recent experience. *Lithuanian Annual Strategic Review*, 18(1), 23–44.
- Lanoszka, A. (2015). Do allies really freeride? Survival, 57(3), 133-152.
- Larsen, J.A., & Johnson, J. L. (2006) Comparative strategic cultures curriculum project: Assessing strategic culture as a methodological approach to understanding WMD decision-making by states and non-state actors. McLean, VA: Science Applications International.
- Le Corre, P. (2021, October 7). France's Indo-Pacific "third way". Retrieved January 2, 2022, from https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/85525
- Lequesne, C. (2008). La France dans la Nouvelle Europe. Assumer le changement d'échelle [France in the New Europe. Embracing the change of scale]. Paris: Presses de Sciences Po.
- Maclean, M., & Szarka, J. (Eds.) (2008). France on the world stage: Nation state strategies in the global era. Springer.
- Macron, E. (2022, January 19). Discours [du Président Emmanuel Macron] devant le Parlement européen [President Emmanuel Macron's speech at the European Parliament]. Retrieved January 20, 2022, from www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2022/01/19/discours-du-president-emmanuel-macron-devant-le-parlement-europeen
- Martins, B. O., & Mawdsley, J. (2021). Sociotechnical imaginaries of EU defence: The past and the future in the European Defence Fund. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, 59(6), 1458–1474.
- Mawdsley, J. (2015). France, the UK and the EDA. In N. Karampekios, & I. Oikonomou (Eds.), *The European defence agency* (pp. 163–178). London: Routledge.
- Meijer, H., & M. Wyss (2018). Upside down: Reframing European defense studies. *Cooperation and Conflict*, 54(3), 378–406.
- Ministère des Armées (2017). Revue stratégique de défense et de sécurité nationale [Strategic review of national defence and security]. Retrieved January 2, 2022, from www.defense. gouv.fr/dgris/presentation/evenements-archives/revue-strategique-de-defense-et-de-securite-nationale-2017
- Ministère des Armées (2018). Projet de loi de programmation militaire 2019 / 2025. Rapport annexé [Draft Military Planning Law 2019/2025. Annexed report]. Retrieved January 2, 2022, from www.defense.gouv.fr/english/portail-defense/issues2/la-lpm-2019-2025/les-actualites2/loideprogrammation-militaire-2019-2025-textes-officiels
- Ministère des Armées (2021, June 2). Rapport au Parlement 2021 sur les exportations d'armement de la France [Report to the Parliament on France's arms exports in 2021]. Retrieved January 2, 2022, from www.defense.gouv.fr/portail/actualites2/rapport-au-parlement-2021-sur-les-exportations-d-armement-de-la-france
- Pannier, A. (2017). From one exceptionalism to another: France's strategic relations with the United States and the United Kingdom in the post-Cold War Era. *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 40(4), 475–504.
- Pannier, A. & Schmitt, O. (2019). To fight another day: France between the fight against terrorism and future warfare. *International Affairs*, 95(4), 897–916.
- Pohl, B. (2013). Neither bandwagoning nor balancing: Explaining Europe's security policy. *Contemporary Security Policy*, 34(2), 353–373.

- Reykers,Y. (2019). A permanent headquarters under construction? The military planning and conduct capability as a proximate principal. *Journal of European Integration*, 41(6), 783–799.
- Rieker, P. (2017). French foreign policy in a changing world: Practising grandeur. Cham: Springer.
- Saint-Malo Declaration (1998, December 4). *Joint declaration on European Defence at the British-French summit.* Retrieved May 4, 2022, from www.cvce.eu/content/publicat ion/2008/3/31/f3cd16fb-fc37-4d52-936f-c8e9bc80f24f/publishable_en.pdf
- Schimmelfennig, F., Leuffen, D., & Rittberger, B. (2015). The European Union as a system of differentiated integration: Interdependence, politicisation and differentiation. *Journal of European Public Policy*, 22(6), 764–782.
- Schmitt, O. (2013). A tragic lack of ambition: Why EU security policy is no strategy. *Contemporary Security Policy*, 34(2), 413–416.
- Schmitt, O. (2017). The reluctant Atlanticist: France's security and defence policy in a transatlantic context. *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 40(4), 463–474.
- Schmitt, O., & Rynning, S. (2018). France. In H. Meijer, & M. Wyss (Eds.), The handbook of European defence policies and armed forces (pp. 35–51). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Serfati, C. (2001). The adaptability of the French armaments industry in an era of globalisation. *Industry and Innovation*, 8(2), 221–239.
- Stephens, P. (2021, January 7). Emmanuel Macron's France is a post-imperial power in search of a role. Retrieved December 12, 2021 from www.ft.com/content/ddc3e8a9-ca7e-47c9-8e1d-d0f405fa520a
- The Global Economy (2020). Arms exports Country rankings. Retrieved December 12, 2021 from www.theglobaleconomy.com/rankings/arms_exports/
- Verzelen, F. (2021, January 16). La présidence française de l'Union européenne, une opportunité unique pour l'Europe du digital [The French presidency of the European Union: A unique opportunity for the digital Europe]. Retrieved January 28, 2022, from www.usinenouve lle.com/article/avis-d-expert-la-presidence-française-de-l-union-europeenne-une-opportunite-unique-pour-l-europe-du-digital.N1175557
- Vincent, E. (2021, June 3). La France met l'accent sur ses ventes d'armes à l'Europe [France focuses on arms sales to Europe]. Retrieved December 12, 2021, from www.lemonde. fr/international/article/2021/06/03/paris-met-l-accent-sur-ses-ventes-d-armes-a-l-europe_6082652_3210.html

4 Germany

The Renewed Quest for Strategic Autonomy¹

Andris Banka

This chapter seeks to elucidate the concept of European strategic autonomy as it is understood in Germany. As such, it aims to bring out key episodes from the German debates on strategic autonomy, disentangle controversies that surround it, and take stock of its ability to translate this vision into practical policies. Prior to delving into "the weeds" of ESA, however, it may be useful to set the scene by providing a broad overview of German foreign and security policy since its reunification as this may also lay the necessary groundwork for a more thorough understanding regarding its position vis-à-vis ESA.

Since reunification, Germany's historical baggage has profoundly shaped its approach to foreign and military affairs. An important and often discussed undercurrent in post-war Germany has been the aversion to pure military-based solutions. The historical experience of Nazism and the cataclysmic consequences that it brought instilled a certain "culture of restraint" within the German society. Scholars have pointed out that despite Germany's tremendous growth of material power, the country has sought to advance the vision of a "civilian" or a "normative power" (Crawford, 2010; Harnisch & Maull, 2001; Wolff, 2013). In the framing of Paterson (2011), Berlin became Europe's reluctant hegemon.

Others, however, have pushed back against this notion by arguing that the Federal Republic of Germany gave up "most of its exceptionalism concerning the use of military force" already when German fighter jets joined NATO's combat mission against Serbian military targets in 1999 (Baumann & Hellmann, 2001, p. 79). Since then, the Bundeswehr has been deployed to various farflung corners of the world like Afghanistan, Mali, and Iraq. Crucially though, the notion of restraint has not faded away entirely as military missions have always been carried out within the multilateral institutional framework, thus avoiding a "go it alone" scenario (Bagger, 2018). Moreover, German military deployments have often come with various operational caveats. In the past few years, Germany has also notably expanded its military footprint in the Baltic Sea region. It was the first European power to assume lead-framework nation status in NATO's enhanced Forward Presence model and place its armed forces in Lithuania, a move that would have been quite unimaginable not that long ago.

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-4

On its part, Berlin has repeatedly used this as evidence that it is pulling its weight in the military realm. That said, questions still linger regarding Germany's credibility as a security actor and its willingness and ability to shoulder greater European defence burdens. Over the years, the German government has been a frequent target of allied criticism. By failing to meet previously agreed NATO spending benchmarks on defence, it has, wrongly or rightfully, been castigated as a "free-rider". Critics have advanced the point that Germany's investment in hard power capabilities is not commensurate with the size of its economy. Given its economic clout, allied partners have repeatedly called upon Germany to assume a more prominent role within NATO.

The notion of economic interdependence has been an important layer in the strategic ethos of Germany. In the scholarly literature, certain authors have linked economic interdependence to the reduction of interstate conflicts (Dovle, 2005; O'neal and Russett, 2001). In its broadest sense, the interdependence paradigm assumes that when actors see their dependence expand, for example, through trade, energy relations, or cross-border cooperation, this alleviates the securityrelated concerns and decreases the likelihood of conflict. Compared to its EU peers, Berlin has routinely placed far greater emphasis on the need to maintain periodic and meaningful cooperation with Russia, holding the view that this could eventually lead to a more predictable and stable security environment. The often repeated line of wandel durch handel, or 'change through trade', has been one of the defining features of German strategic vision. In the account of Helwig (2020, p. 13), after the long decades of the Cold War, Germany actively sought to forge close relations with Moscow, hoping that increased economic ties might transform Russia into a more liberal-minded and predictable actor (Helwig, 2020, p. 13).

This positive attachment to economic interdependence has been deeply entrenched within German society. For example, in a 2019 poll, a clear majority of Germans (66%) favoured close cooperation with Russia even after its illegal takeover of Crimea (Fix, 2020). Moreover, notwithstanding allied objections, only 20% of the German public in 2020 supported nullifying the controversial Nord Stream 2 project (ZDF, 2020). It is safe to say that not all European countries embrace the German strategic outlook. Poland and the Baltic states, in particular, have viewed attempts to bind Russia with cooperative international agreements not as something that advances peaceful relations but rather something that only widens European strategic vulnerabilities. On the contrary, they have argued that such interdependence will be instrumentalised by the Kremlin for nefarious geopolitical ends.

In sum, Germany for decades has assumed the role of an EU economic engine. A status-quo power that generally shied away from being a driving force of European military affairs and instead relied on the protective umbrella of the United States. Its political leadership has been rather unwilling to take sharp policy detours, instead opting for the middle road in most of its dealings with the outside world. However, profound changes in Germany's external environment, namely the unexpected presidency of Donald Trump, the growing

assertiveness of the People's Republic of China, and the Coronavirus crisis inevitably triggered a rethinking of its most fundamental geostrategic tenets. The 2022 war in Ukraine, of course, dispelled all illusions about cooperation with Russia. Amidst these geopolitical concerns, a vigorous debate about ESA has ensued in Germany. The following unpacks the meaning of ESA in the German context.

Merkel: kicking the can down the road?

The vision of an autonomous or sovereign Europe that is capable of assuming ownership of its own defence and being self-sufficient in other domains has a long pedigree. Under slightly different banners, the ESA concept has circulated in EU institutions and European capitals for decades, On the EU level, the need for greater European autonomy was most recently staked out in the summer of 2016 with a manifesto published by the European External Action Service (EEAS, 2016). In the case of Germany, however, the debate, in its latest incarnation, was spurned by the arrival of Donald Trump on the political scene. During his 4-year term in office, Trump regularly fulminated about traditional treaty allies and insisted that they have not sufficiently reimbursed Washington for its protective services. The 45th president of the United States was particularly obsessed with Germany's lack of defence contributions, "Germany owes vast sums of money to NATO and the United States", Trump had typed into his personal Twitter account in 2017 (Trump, 2017). On another occasion, he insisted that Germans have been "very delinquent" and demanded that they pay "their bills" (Deutsche Welle, 2020).

Crucially, this was not just a mere rhetorical lashing out on behalf of the White House incumbent. In 2020, Trump stoked further unease in Berlin after announcing his planned US force structure realignment in Europe that involved a drawdown of about a third of US deployed troops in Germany. Trump's hardnosed approach to US–German relations predictably generated an intense antipathy towards him among the German public. A Pew poll in 2017 recorded that a mere 11% of Germans had faith in the individual leadership qualities of Trump, while Russian President Vladimir Putin managed to receive more than a double (25%) of that (Pew, 2017). Along similar lines, only 22% of the German population in 2018 expressed a supportive stance toward the US role in global affairs (Gallup, 2018). This suggests that the historical Washington–Berlin relationship had entered an unprecedented downward spiral.

With the uncertainty of the Trump administration hanging over allied governments, European lawmakers launched into a self-introspection regarding Europe's geopolitical role in the world. In Germany, the "firing shot" was made by Chancellor Angela Merkel in 2017, when she openly questioned the reliability of the US security umbrella and urged fellow European governments to take their fates into own hands (Deutsche Welle, 2017). From there onwards, the discourse surrounding the ESA snowballed. Echoing this point, Sigmar Gabriel, then Germany's Foreign Minister, submitted that Europe may have

lost its special importance in the eyes of the US and become just "one region among many others" (Gabriel, 2017). His successor, Heiko Maas, in 2018 pushed the envelope further by delivering a dire public warning: "Old pillars of reliability are crumbling under the weight of new crises and alliances dating back decades are being challenged in the time it takes to write a tweet" (Maas, 2018b). Later, he doubled down by insisting that Europe cannot remain a spectator on the margins; instead, it ought to actively seek ways to redefine its global role (Maas, 2018a). In sum, these official pronouncements speak to the fact that the German leadership had become keenly aware of the need for reconfiguration of its strategic posture.

Yet, while German leadership signalled its displeasure with the state of transatlantic relations, it equally found the political messaging of another close partner, French President Emmanuel Macron, as too disruptive, unhelpful, and incoherent. Macron had roiled the diplomatic waters by delivering a scathing criticism of NATO when he diagnosed the military organisation as being "brain dead". In response, German Chancellor Merkel publicly declared that such a drastic attack was not called for (Deutsche Welle, 2019). Similarly, in 2020, Germany's Defence Minister Annegret Kramp-Karrenbauer found herself in a public spat with the French leader. The former had penned an article, in a rather straightforward language, suggesting that while Europe should increase defence spending and be more involved on the international scene, it equally ought to abandon the "illusions of European strategic autonomy". For the foreseeable future, she cautioned, "Europeans will not be able to replace America's crucial role as a security provider" (Kramp-Karrenbauer, 2020).

In a way, these particular episodes worked to crystalise Germany's understanding of ESA as it relates to the defence and security realm. While there have been some dissenting voices and conflicting interpretations, the majority of German lawmakers have attempted to convey the notion that ESA is, in fact, compatible with NATO and does not represent some kind of parallel-run initiative (Franke & Varma, 2019). In a clarifying interview, the outgoing German Defence Minister Kramp-Karrenbauer stressed that European countries should be seeking ways to "become capable to act within NATO" and not operate outside the transatlantic framework (Eder & Gehrke, 2021).

In a similar manner, upon the news of electoral victory by Joe Biden in 2020, German Chancellor Angela Merkel accentuated that European aspirations to "do more" must be nestled with the transatlantic partnership (Der Bundeskanzler, 2020). As such, scholars have argued that Germany in effect put "a brake" on the French ambition for a strategically autonomous Europe that may undermine NATO (Gulmez & Gulmez, 2020, p. 196). As elaborated by Claudia Major: "From a German point of view, there is no contradiction between stronger European commitment and strong transatlantic ties. They are considered mutually reinforcing" (Major, 2021). Stated differently, while German policymakers accept that given the rapidly changing external environment, Berlin needs to assume a greater role in military affairs, they equally profess that at this juncture, European security can be advanced only in tandem

with Washington. Indeed, some have argued that this understanding is further reflected in the choice of terms with most German policymakers opting for the term "sovereignty" instead of "autonomy".

Yet, while the Merkel-led government managed to elevate this topic to a whole another level of urgency, as a practical matter, it actually did little to advance this vision. Subsequent internal audits of German armed forces have routinely painted a grim picture: the lack of modern "military muscle" would not allow it to adequately contribute to the collective defence efforts in case a fellow NATO member came under an external attack (German Bundestag, 2019). Some may counter this assumption by pointing towards PESCO, an EU cooperation military pact signed in 2017. Major and Mölling (2019), for instance, have argued that because this particular project is embedded within the wider EU framework, this may reduce some of the stigma that Germans traditionally associate with the financing of military projects. But while initially PESCO had been paraded as a success story, and an important step in the direction of greater self-reliance, five years down the road, it has little to show for. In this context, one of the most discussed initiatives has been plans to develop a European-based fighter jet. In 2021, French Armed Forces Minister Florence Parly proudly announced that "France, Germany and Spain are building one of the most important tools for their sovereignty" (Salaün, 2021). Yet, realistically, the new fighter jets would be in a position to replace the existing fleet only by 2040.

On the balance, former Chancellor Angela Merkel should be given some credit for managing to shepherd through an increase in Germany's defence spending from 1.19% of GDP in 2015 to 1.53% in 2021 (NATO, 2021). That, however, is still far away from reaching the previously NATO-set 2% benchmark. Reputable scholars and research institutions, by running scenarios where the US withdraws its forces from Europe in a short time period, have demonstrated just how far off the lead European actors are from autonomously ensuring the security of the continent (Barrie et al., 2019; Meijer & Brooks, 2021). Even one of Chancellor Merkel's closest national security advisers was forced to admit that the notion of sovereign Europe, as it pertains to the security and defence realm, is a rather misleading proposition in the foreseeable future (Heusgen, 2022). Stated differently, there remains a sharp mismatch between Germany's pounced aspirations and what it has currently accomplished as a practical matter.

"Traffic light" coalition: the pursuit of sovereign Europe

After 16 years in the Chancellery, Angela Merkel, one of the most towering figures in European politics, left the political scene in 2021. It is still too early to tell exactly what type of correctives this will bring into German foreign policy thinking. That said, there are a few points of reference that allow us to gauge the worldview of the newly inaugurated "traffic light" coalition. The most relevant document for that, of course, is the collation treaty (Koalitionsvertrag, 2021)

signed by the three political parties: the Social Democratic Party of Germany (SPD), the Free Democratic Party (FDP), and the Greens. While one can identify numerous areas of continuity from the Merkel era, the coalition agreement text equally contains some noteworthy policy changes. To begin with, the document puts a prominent emphasis on the notion of a more sovereign Europe where Berlin takes on a proactive role in achieving this goal. Speaking at a news conference devoted to the coalition agreement, the new German Chancellor Olaf Scholz reiterated that the "sovereignty of Europe is a cornerstone" of his government's foreign policy vision (BBC, 2021).

In the context of the coalition agreement, some observers were caught by surprise by the accentuation of values-driven foreign policy and plain-spoken language directed at both China and Russia. As it pertains to these major powers, the incoming coalition appears to have broken sharply with Merkel's middle-of-the-road public rhetoric. Whereas former national strategy documents had regularly referred to China as a "strategic partner", the new government did not shy away from using the term "systematic rival". NATO allies were likely pleased by the sober language of power politics that flows through the text, with references to the need for credible deterrence and continued nuclear sharing. What is more, the Scholz government equally vowed not to pursue its Russia policy over the heads of smaller Central and Eastern European nations, something that the Merkel-led coalition was often criticised for.

Equally though, the coalition agreement fell short of pledging to meet the 2% of GDP on defence mark. Instead, the lawmakers undertook a somewhat original spin on this topic by proposing that 3% of the GDP will be allocated to combined defence, diplomacy, and development efforts. In sum, the key take-away of the document, as it pertains to the security and defence realm, is that we have entered a period of systemic rivalry between democratic and authoritarian regimes and that Germany can no longer afford to do the bare minimum on the world stage. This framing likely mirrors the policy preferences of the Green party, which were handed "the keys" of the Ministry for Foreign Affairs. Needless to say, future events will shape the written text in profound ways. The 178-page document, however, does provide a general sense of the "traffic light" coalition direction.

Furthermore, it is worth noting that the discourse on European autonomy in Germany has also seeped into domains such as trade, climate change, and critical technology. On the occasion of her inauguration at the Federal Foreign Office, the newly appointed Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock remarked:

The crucial question of how we can breathe life into the much-discussed strategic sovereignty is in any case not primarily a military question, but rather an economic and technological one [...] we can use investments in this single market not only in terms of critical infrastructure in terms of security strategy, but also in terms of connectivity in a more sovereign way (Baerbock, 2021).

Indeed, as Rühlig (2022) observes,

the fact that the terms 'digital sovereignty', 'technological sovereignty', and 'data sovereignty'; are also found in the coalition agreement makes it clear that the focus of this quest for 'sovereignty' is not primarily about classic military defence, but about future strategic technologies – and thus about dependence on China.

The discussion over digital space and Chinese 5G technology's role in them stretches back to the previous Merkel era. For a considerable time period, Berlin "sat on the fence" regarding the proposition of reducing technological dependence on China. Already in 2019, then-Foreign Minister Heiko Maas sounded the alarm about the need for Europe to chart its own course as it pertains to digital sovereignty (Maas, 2019). However, only in 2021 did the German Bundestag finally pass a new IT security legislation aimed at restricting untrustworthy 5G technology suppliers (German Bundestag, 2021). This, in essence, brought Germany on par with other major EU countries in terms of digital regulation. The new Scholz government has sought to advance this issue even further. In 2022, Berlin and Paris announced a collaborative project concerning the creation of 5G applications. According to the German Federal Minister for Economic Affairs and Climate Action, this initiative represents a big step in pursuing "digital sovereignty for 5G in Europe" (Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Climate Action, 2022). While it is still too early to make sweeping conclusions, it looks as though some ground has shifted in relation to Germany's pledge to advance European sovereignty in the digital arena.

The Zeitenwende moment?

During the amassing of Russian troops around Ukraine in late February 2022, Germany's reluctance to provide military equipment to Kyiv once again prompted hard questions about its ability to lead Europe in a crisis situation. As put by Claudia Major, a defence analyst at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs, "Germany is not leading, it is being dragged" (cited in Bennhold & Erlanger, 2022). Russia's full-scale assault on Ukraine's sovereignty in the early hours of February 24 profoundly shook German political elites' long-held assumptions about the Kremlin. In light of this, the German government moved swiftly to undertake a host of noteworthy decisions: cancellation of the Nord Stream 2 energy pipeline, a pledge to inject an additional €100 billion into the Bundeswehr, approval of a massive targeted sanctions package against Russia, and granting of military armaments to Ukraine. Just a few days into the war, Chancellor Olaf Scholz addressed the parliament, calling the moment a Zeitenwende (turning point) in German relations with Russia (Scholz, 2022). Echoing this sentiment, Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock submitted that Germany may be "leaving behind a special and unique form of restraint in foreign and security policy" (Baerbock, 2022b).

Amid the brutal war in Ukraine, German public opinion has also shifted suddenly and profoundly. Initial polling points to the German society being fully on board with the proposed substantial increase in defence-related expenditure (Kinkartz, 2022). Looking into the future, however, Berlin will have to solve hard questions about the structuring of such a dramatic spending increase. During his address to the Bundestag, Chancellor Olaf Scholz pleaded: "We need planes that fly, ships that sail, and soldiers who are optimally equipped for their missions" (Scholz, 2022). This, to be fair, cannot be achieved overnight. Militaries are institutions that take time for turning. For decades, due to living with the notion that large-scale conventional conflict is impossible on the European continent, Germany has allowed its defence capabilities to atrophy. At the outset of the Ukraine war, the chief of the German army conceded that the Bundeswehr is standing "more or less empty-handed" and that the options the German government can offer in its support of its allies "are extremely limited" (Reuters, 2022). While one should not underplay Germany's U-turn in military and strategic affairs, the expectation that it is in a position to assume ownership of Europe's defence matters in the near future is equally misplaced.

What implications does Vladimir Putin's war in Ukraine carry regarding the German ESA debate? To begin with, Olaf Scholz-led government will likely need to undertake some prioritisation as to which of the previous dimensions of the strategic autonomy debate to advance politically. Given the sheer magnitude of the war in Ukraine, and the wide implications that it carries for Europe, security-related questions are bound to dominate previously underlined initiatives such as digital technology or climate change. Military issues will likely become front and centre of the ESA discussions. Secondly, while Germany has undergone swift changes by its own standards, it equally must realise that expectations among EU countries regarding its role have risen significantly as well. Allied partners won't be satisfied with empty symbolism or mere diplomatic gestures. Not after witnessing Russian attempts to dismember Ukraine.

Conclusions

The purpose of this chapter has been to appraise Germany's approach to ESA. The evidence presented speaks to the fact that this topic has gained salience in German political discourse. The initial debate regarding ESA in Germany was sparked by the presidency of Donald Trump. His personal dislike of long-standing alliances created considerable tension within the transatlantic community and pushed European capitals for deeper introspection. Indeed, a 2019 wide-ranging survey conducted by the European Council on Foreign Relations revealed that German political elites generally regarded the ESA as an important policy objective (Franke & Varma, 2019). Already during the end phases of the Merkel-led government, it became palpable that simply sticking to the old status quo, in an era increasingly characterised by great power competition and disruptions, was no longer a viable approach. Yet, despite telegraphing its

willingness to chart a more independent course, Berlin did not rush to translate this ambition into practical policy steps.

Russia's 2022 full-scale war in Ukraine undoubtedly will leave a strong imprint on the geopolitical map of Europe. In light of the new realities, German lawmakers have been forced to acknowledge that it was a cardinal error to hope that stable and peaceful relations with Russia may be built primarily through economic interdependence. The aversion to power politics has now given way to the notion that military force is a prerequisite for the maintenance of peace and prosperity on the European continent. In a significant reversal from previous decades, Berlin has sought to inject considerable resources into its military. As put by German Foreign Minister Baerbock, "following the outbreak of Russia's war in Ukraine, Germany started looking at security in a new light" (Baerbock, 2022a). As old dogmas that dominated German foreign policy thinking are broken, it will be fascinating to see what type of changes this will bring to Europe's quest for greater strategic autonomy.

Note

1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".

References

- Baerbock, A. (2021). "Speech by Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock on the occasion of her inauguration at the Federal Foreign Office", December 8, 2021, www.auswa ertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/baerbock-handover/2500506
- Baerbock, A. (2022a). "Joint press conference of the Foreign Ministers of Estonia and Germany", April 21, 2022, www.youtube.com/watch?v=10TrK6ktswM&t=674s
- Baerbock, A. (2022b). "Statement by Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock at the special parliamentary session on the Russian war", February 27, 2022, Federal Foreign Office, www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/-/2513998
- Bagger, T. (2018). "The world according to Germany: Reassessing 1989". *The Washington Quarterly*, 41(4): https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1558609
- Barrie, D., et al. (2019). "Defending Europe: scenario-based capability requirements for NATO's European members". *International Institute for Strategic Studies (IISS)*, www. iiss.org/blogs/research-paper/2019/05/defending-europe
- Baumann, R., & Hellmann, G. (2001). "Germany and the use of military force: 'Total War,' the 'Culture of Restraint,' and the Quest for Normality'". *German Politics*, 10, 61–82, https://doi.org/10.1080/09644000412331307394
- BBC. (2021). "Germany's Scholz seals deal to end Merkel era", November 24, 2021, www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-59399702
- Bennhold, K., & Erlanger, S. (2022). "Ukraine war pushes Germans to change. They are wavering, *The New York Times*, April 12, 2022, www.nytimes.com/2022/04/12/world/europe/germany-russia-ukraine-war.html?smid=tw-share
- Crawford, B. (2010). The normative power of a normal state: Power and revolutionary vision in Germany's post-wall foreign policy. *German Politics and Society*, 28(2), 1–19. DOI: 10.3167/gps.2010.280211

- Der Bundeskanzler. (2020). "Pressestatement von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel nach den Wahlen in den USA" [Press statement by Chancellor Merkel after the US elections], November 9, 2020, www.bundeskanzler.de/bk-de/aktuelles/pressestatement-von-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-nach-den-wahlen-in-den-usa-1809630
- Deutsche Welle. (2017). "Merkel: Europe can no longer rely on US and Britain", May 28, 2017, www.dw.com/en/merkel-europe-can-no-longer-rely-on-us-and-britain/a-39018097
- Deutsche Welle. (2019). "Angela Merkel condemns Macron's 'drastic words' on NATO", November 7, 2019, www.dw.com/en/angela-merkel-condemns-macrons-drastic-words-on-nato/a-51154583
- Deutsche Welle. (2020). "Donald Trump accuses Germany of 'making a fortune' off US soldiers", August 5, 2020, www.dw.com/en/trump-nato-germany/a-54451443
- Doyle, M.W. (2005). "Three pillars of the liberal peace". *The American Political Science Review*, 99(3), pp. 463–466, www.cambridge.org/core/journals/american-political-science-review/article/three-pillars-of-the-liberal-peace/B704A7319ADFE0208 E0B3D0FFB30A860
- Eder, F., & Gehrke, L. (2021). "German defense minister warns Europeans: Don't detach from NATO". *Politico*, October 21, 2021, www.politico.eu/article/germany-defense-minister-annegret-kramp-karrenbauer-eu-nato/
- EEAS. (2016). "Shared vision, common action: A stronger Europe-A global strategy for the European Union's foreign and security policy", June 2016, https://eeas.europa.eu/archives/docs/top_stories/pdf/eugs_review_web.pdf
- Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Climate Action. (2022). "Germany and France to support four joint cooperation projects on 5G applications for private networks", January 21, 2022, www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/EN/Pressemitteilungen/2022/20220121-germany-and-france-to-support-four-joint-cooperation-projects-on-5g-applications-for-private-networks.html
- Fix, L. (2020). "Russia in German public opinion", Centre for East European and International Studies, March 2020, https://en.zois-berlin.de/publications/zois-spotli ght/russia-in-german-public-opinion/
- Franke, U., & Varma, T. (2019). "Independence play: Europe's pursuit of strategic autonomy", ECFR, 18 July 2019, https://ecfr.eu/special/independence_play_europes pursuit of strategic autonomy/
- Gabriel, S. (2017). "Europe in a less comfortable world", Federal Foreign Minister Gabriel's speech at the Berlin Foreign Policy Forum, December 5, 2017, www.auswa ertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/berliner-forum-aussenpolitik/909376
- Gallup. (2018). "Rating World Leaders: 2018 The U.S. vs. Germany, China and Russia", October 2018, https://news.gallup.com/reports/225587/rating-world-leaders-2018.aspx
- German Bundestag. (2019). "Information from the Parliamentary Commissioner for the Armed Forces", Annual Report 2018 (60th Report), www.bundestag.de/resource/blob/594458/e26b85c43f6fe74f387f488961d9c387/annual_report_2018_60th_report_data.pdf
- German Bundestag. (2021). "Gesetz zur Erhöhung der IT-Sicherheit mit Koalitionsmehrheit beschlossen" [Law to increase IT security passed with coalition majority], April 21, 2021, www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2021/kw16-de-sicherheit-informationstechnischer-systeme-834878
- Gulmez, D.B., & Gulmez, S.B. (2020). "Towards an autonomous European defense? A comparative analysis of French, Polish and German perspectives in the post-Brexit era". *Global Affairs*, 6(2), 185–202, https://doi.org/10.1080/23340460.2020.1776628

- Harnisch, S., & Maull, H.W. (Eds.). (2001). Germany as a civilian power? The foreign policy of the Berlin Republic. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Helwig, N. (2020). "Out of order? The US alliance in Germany's foreign and security policy". *Contemporary Politics*, 26: 439–457.
- Heusgen, C. (2022). "It's presumptuous to talk about European sovereignty". *International Politik Quarterly*, January 6, 2022, https://ip-quarterly.com/en/its-presumptuous-talk-about-european-sovereignty
- Kinkartz, S. (2022). "Germans approve of government U-turn on Ukraine". *Deutsche Welle*, March 4, 2022, www.dw.com/en/germans-approve-of-government-u-turn-on-ukraine/a-61011528
- Koalitionsvertrag. (2021). "Mehr Fortschritt Wagen: Bündnis Für Freiheit, Gerechtigkeit Und Nachhaltigkeit" [Dare More Progress. Alliance for Freedom, Justice, and Sustainability], www.spd.de/fileadmin/Dokumente/Koalitionsvertrag/Koalitionsvertrag_2021-2025.pdf
- Kramp-Karrenbauer, A. (2020). "Europe still needs America". *POLITICO*, November 2, 2020, www.politico.eu/article/europe-still-needs-america/
- Maas, H. (2018a). "Making plans for a new world order", Handelsblatt, August 22, 2018, www.handelsblatt.com/english/opinion/heiko-maas-making-plans-for-a-new-world-order/23583082.html
- Maas, H. (2018b). "Courage to stand up for Europe #EuropeUnited", German Federal Foreign office, June 13, 2018, www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/maas-europeunited/2106528
- Maas, H. (2019). "European digital sovereignty is long overdue", December 2019, www. auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/maas-zeit/2285502
- Major, C. (2021). "What Preferences for European Strategic Autonomy? Views From France and Germany", *LATO*, March 31, 2021, www.youtube.com/watch?v=69TF xc0iykM
- Major, C., & Mölling, C. (2019). "PeSCo: The German perspective", February 2019, The Armament Industry European Research Group (Ares Group), www.iris-france.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Ares-36.pdf
- Meijer, H., & Brooks, S.G. (2021). "Illusions of autonomy: Why Europe cannot provide for Its security if the United States pulls back". *International Security*, 45(4): 7–43, https://direct.mit.edu/isec/article/45/4/7/100571/Illusions-of-Autonomy-Why-Europe-Cannot-Provide
- NATO. (2021). "Defence expenditure of NATO countries (2014–2021)", June 11, 2021, www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2021/6/pdf/210 611-pr-2021-094-en.pdf
- O'Neal, J.R., & Russett, B. (2001). "Clear and clean: The fixed effects of the liberal peace". *International Organization*, 55(2): 469–85.
- Paterson, W. (2011). "The reluctant hegemon? Germany moves centre stage in the European union". *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 49(1): 57–75, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1468-5965.2011.02184.x
- Pew. (2017). "NATO's image improves on both sides of Atlantic", May 23, 2017, www. pewresearch.org/global/2017/05/23/natos-image-improves-on-both-sides-of-atlantic/
- Reuters. (2022). "German army chief 'fed up' with neglect of country's military", February 24, 2022, www.reuters.com/world/europe/german-army-chief-fed-up-with-neglect-countrys-military-2022-02-24/
- Rühlig, T. (2022). "A sovereign Europe ... and China". *International Politik Quarterly*, https://ip-quarterly.com/en/sovereign-europe-and-china

- Salaün, T. (2021). "France, Germany and Spain strike deal over joint combat jet", Reuters, May 17, 2021, www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/france-germanyspain-strike-deal-over-joint-combat-jet-2021-05-17/
- Scholz, O. (2022). Policy statement by Olaf Scholz, Chancellor of the Federal Republic of Germany and Member of the German Bundestag, February 27, 2022, www. bundesregierung.de/breg-en/news/policy-statement-by-olaf-scholz-chancellor-ofthe-federal-republic-of-germany-and-member-of-the-german-bundestag-27-febru ary-2022-in-berlin-2008378
- Trump. D. (2017). President Trump 45 Archived. March 18, 2017, https://twitter.com/ POTUS45/status/843138551239905281
- Wolff, J. (2013). "Democracy promotion and civilian power: The example of Germany's 'value- oriented' foreign policy". German Politics, 22: 477-93, https://doi.org/ 10.1080/09644008.2013.853043
- ZDF. (2020). "Soll Deutschland aus dem Projekt Nord Stream 2 aussteigen?" [Should Germany get out of the Nord Stream 2 project?], September 2020, https://de.stati sta.com/statistik/daten/studie/1173531/umfrage/ausstieg-aus-nord-stream-2/

5 Poland's Resilient Atlanticism

Ieva Gajauskaitė

Poland's position on the implementation of the EUGS was based on strengthening the CSDP, with equal emphasis on building resilience in both eastern and southern European neighbourhoods. Despite the commitment to strengthening the CSDP in the face of the growing Russian military threat, a key condition has been set for the Union not to duplicate, much less compete with NATO. This provision has become the dominant principle in Poland's modus operandi. At first, the main question for Poland was how to introduce transatlantic relations into the debates on ESA. From Poland's perspective, the economic consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic raise the question of how to guarantee the growth of the EU economy without encouraging protectionism and isolationism. This vision is based on the key underlying interests secure and prosperous Poland. For Poland, the fundamental defence principle is to rely on the deterrence by denial strategy, i.e., US military involvement in the security of Europe. At first glance, it would seem that Poland gives priority to NATO in dealing with hard security issues, while the EU serves as a provider of soft security. Prosperity can be reached by promoting free trade based on fair competition, as Poland is heavily dependent on the export of goods and services.

First, the initial reaction of the governing political elite (Law and Justice Party, PiS) to the idea of ESA is presented. The reasoning behind the reaction and following decisions are examined as evidence of a lack of trust in the European partners and the EU's ability to become effective global security and defence actor as it misses a common goal for all MS and a clear definition of ESA. Instead, Poland promotes that ESA should begin at home by strengthening the common market, renewing the industrial policy, and promoting economic cooperation with third countries. All these goals coincide with the spill-over of ESA to other policy areas – becoming an open concept. However, it should be noted that there is an alternative agenda for EU autonomy in security policy presented by the political opposition (Civic Platform, PO). This brings a possible future fluctuation of Poland's preferences over ESA.

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-5

Scepticism and reasoning

When the concept of ESA was introduced to describe the implementation of the CFSP, Poland's ruling political elite reacted with great scepticism. Based on previous experience, many ambitious visions for the EU remained visions due to the lack of a common and well-described concept. As the debate on ESA intensified, Polish Foreign Minister Jacek Czaputowicz has bluntly stated Poland's position: "the so-called strategic autonomy of the European Union cannot, in our opinion, take its place at the expense of NATO and the weakening of transatlantic ties" (Informacja Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych, 2019). Moreover, PESCO has been linked to the goal of creating "a two-speed Europe" and reducing the opportunities to influence European integration processes. The EDF has also been met with fears that only large states with large defence industries will be able to seize its opportunities successfully.

Poland's ruling elite had a firm stance that the loose term of strategic autonomy should not be used in the context of transatlantic relations, as this can cause divisions in the transatlantic community, leading to the isolation of the US regarding European security (Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej, 2021a). Poland presented its position as "active and constructive, and assertive at the same time". This position consisted of several main assumptions. First, Poland's national security depends on NATO's ability to deter Russia, while the success of NATO's deterrence strategy depends on US military involvement in Europe. Subsequently, Poland has begun to mobilise the support of other states on the eastern flank of NATO for the permanent presence of US military units to create "real deterrence" (Informacja Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych, 2018). Second, the transatlantic partnership with the United States in all areas (security, trade, investment, science, etc.) must remain a top priority of the EU's foreign and security policy. Thus, at first, Poland's position was based on a clear reluctance to give the false impression to the United States that its involvement in European security was not vital and that the relations between Europe and the US were shifting from a strategic partnership (Prezydent Duda: Unia Europejska nie może konkurować z NATO, 2019). Third, the EU's defence policy cannot duplicate existing institutions, i.e., NATO and the EDA. At first, the only suitable strategic autonomy of the EU for Poland was one that would be limited and would not change the balance of transatlantic relations with the United States: "[...] the strategic autonomy of the EU should be understood as a long-term ambition under which the EU [...] will play a valuable, complementary role to NATO or will act where NATO chooses not to act" (Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych, 2020). Furthermore, experts agree that the role of sovereign MS in ESA is not entirely clear. This aspect is very important for the ruling Polish political elite, who emphasises that the EU is – first and foremost – voluntary cooperation between MS and not a federation.

There is a broad consensus that Poland supports the more capable European pillar in NATO and will support the EU initiatives aimed at the strengthening of the common defence under NATO, including increased military spending

(Zieliński, 2020). However, Poland's ruling elite is convinced that the contemporary EU project is based on the idea of federalism, which is favourable only to the states that created the European Communities. From the Polish perspective, the CSDP is driven by the security and economic interests of the major states – France and Germany. Therefore, decisions in this area must be taken only with the consent of all members, while the European Commission or other institutions without a direct mandate of the MS must not dominate the formulation and implementation of the CSDP. The elite strongly disagrees with any attempts to build the EU as an independent entity, and this idea is supported by the military establishment close to the governing political elite. The underlying reason is the fear that MS will lose control over the implementation of the CSDP.

Poland interpreted ESA not only as a threat to EU federalisation but also as an attempt to "liberate Europe from the United States" (Czaputowicz, 2018). The main threat to the transatlantic link was the possibility that the EU would create common armed forces. As former Minister of National Defence Antoni Macierewicz stated:

"The creation of an army that would also be directed against the US has been a dream of Russia for many years [...] it would mean the separation of Western Europe from the United States and, in fact, placing Europe at the mercy of the armed forces of the Russian Federation

(Macierewicz o "europejskiej armii", 2018)

Consequently, Poland has expressed opposition to the creation of an EU rapid response force of 5000 troops, based on a waste of resources as EU Battlegroups are not being enabled (Bielecki, 2021; Świerczyński, 2021).

The Polish political elite has given a rational explanation based on economic logic. First, countries that are members of both the EU and NATO have only one defence budget and do not divide their spending into separate budgets, exclusively dedicated to the Alliance and the Union: "In the competition of 'what to invest in', that is, in the 'Euro army' or NATO, the Alliance wins because it exists" (Europejska armia?, 2018). According to former Polish Minister of Foreign Affairs Wytold Waszczykowski, inability of European states to increase their military spending is the main reason why the idea of the European army should have been rejected from the very beginning: "If European NATO allies are unable to meet their NATO commitments, how can it be supposed that they will create a parallel defence organisation alongside the North Atlantic Alliance? By what means? With what money?" (Waszczykowski: Agentura Kremla w UE jest aktywna, 2021).

Poland is convinced that the EU army would be exclusively dedicated to expeditionary missions in Africa and would therefore have no real benefit for Central and Eastern Europe (Stolarczyk, 2017). Poland is constantly questioning the 360-degree approach or the universal geographical principle of the CSDP, as the interests of the EU MS do not and will certainly not coincide in the future

due to their geographical position (Gotkowska, 2019, 2021). Furthermore, in the current security context, it is important for the states on the eastern flank that NATO members would be able quickly to mobilise their capabilities for collective defence (Terlikowski, 2021). Consequently, the proposed strategic autonomy and the creation of the EDU do not serve the interest of countries located in NATO's eastern flank. And even in choosing which expeditionary initiatives to support, Poland would be more willing to cooperate with the United Kingdom on the Joint Expeditionary Force (JEF), which targets threats from the north of Europe (Łukasiewicz, 2019). The geographic location of Poland "locked" between Germany and Russia has an inherent influence on the decision–making process that cannot be ignored.

"And the Earth was without form..."

Although ESA was initially received negatively by the Polish elite, the changing international structure of power has begun to be considered over time. The emerging power and international influence of the PRC, and its competition with the United States, has been recognised by Poland as important prerequisites for the EU to define how the Union intends to respond to geostrategic and geoeconomic challenges. The political elite defined the strategic autonomy of the EU as a possibility for the Union to implement its goals while reducing its dependence on third countries (Premier Mateusz Morawiecki rozmawiał z komisarzem UE Thierrym Bretonem, 2021). However, dependence from Poland's perspective means being dependent in strategic sectors on autocratic states, which do not respect democratic values, and do not follow environmental standards in production processes (Kancelaria Prezesa Rady Ministrów, 2021). Hence, Poland is drawing a clear line between the Union's partners, namely the United States, Great Britain, Canada, Japan, and the like, and its opponents, Russia and the PRC.

Dependence on the US from the Polish perspective is not an obstacle for the EU, as President Andrzej Duda stated:

[...] transatlantic relations remain a pillar of the European order. Hence, our opposition to the thesis that the Union must maintain an 'equal distance' to major global players. There is no equal distance between democracy and tyranny, freedom and labour camps, free elections, and putting the opposition in jail

(Duda, 2021)

Furthermore, Poland's ruling elite believes that for the EU to become strategically autonomous, that is, act on a global scale, it is necessary to cooperate with the US (Minister Rau wziął udział w posiedzeniu Rady do Spraw Zagranicznych, 2020). The allusion to the equal distance is based on the history of Poland, which meant a balanced policy towards the USSR and Germany during the Second Republic of Poland. The basic principle of this policy was

cooperation with both countries while not making an alliance with one of them against the other. The policy has not worked and ended in a loss of sovereignty. As Molly Krasnodębska (2021) reminds that the US supported Poland's aspiration to become independent of the USSR, and as a result, the US became the only state to be trusted as a superpower. Poland supports the hegemonic power of the US mainly due to the main security concern – Russia's neo-imperialism – while global power competition raises questions on the future role of the States and "pivot to Asia" consequences to European security.

For Poland, it was quite clear that US security guarantees for NATO's eastern flank could not be based solely on geostrategic position or NATO commitments. For this reason, strategic cooperation was linked to the US involvement in the modernisation programme of the Polish Defence Forces, namely the acquisition of armaments (Informacja Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych, 2018). Furthermore, Poland sought to respond to the expectations of US President Donald Trump for the member states to contribute more to their security. For this reason, Poland's political elite has pledged to increase its defence budget to 2.5% of GDP by 2030, making it "an example to others" (Informacja Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych, 2019).

During Donald Trump's presidency, Poland sought to become the US's exclusive strategic partner in Europe and, for this reason, rejected any initiatives that could be directed against the states, especially those proposed by a traditionally anti-American France. The fact that France did not offer Poland to contribute to the EI2 served as another example that France has no interest in strengthening NATO. Thus, Poland was seeking to take the place of the United Kingdom in the EU, not only to gain the status of a key strategic partner of the US but also to prevent the EU from developing initiatives that are incompatible with the strategic interests of the United States (Buras & Zerka, 2018).

The second reason for Poland's reluctance to support loose ESA is the lack of consensus on the use of military force since states have different conceptions and interests. Eastern European countries are interested in strengthening collective defence capabilities, while Western and Southern Europe seek to strengthen EU crisis management capabilities (Gotkowska, 2017). The number one priority of Poland's security and defence policy is a political agreement between NATO members that Russia is a threat to Eastern Europe. As a result, there are differences in strategic culture, which means that European countries are reluctant to use military force and are more likely to use soft power. Therefore, according to former Polish Foreign Minister Witold Waszczykowski, "Europe from Venus needs US from Mars" (Waszczykowski, 2020).

Even though the US withdrawal from Afghanistan has sparked a debate in Poland over US future priorities, the primary truth believed by Poland remains the same – the EU is not capable of resolving an international crisis without the US. There are several reasons for this. The first, of course, is the lack of capacity. Poland, for example, often emphasises not only the inability to use EU Battlegroups but also the inability of the most powerful European states to carry out any mission without US military support: "Even France, the greatest

military power of the EU, which has the nuclear arsenal, is not able to carry out such actions on its own. In Mali it is supported by American air transport, American drones, and American intelligence." (Słojewska, 2021). Consequently, Poland prioritises bilateral cooperation with the United States within and outside the NATO framework (Malinowski, 2021). In addition, Poland reassures itself with the thought that due to the US military presence in Poland, in case of an attack by a third country, the US and NATO would be "automatically drawn" into war (Zięba, 2020, p. 125).

The Polish elite is showing a desire to see at least signs that Europe can act as a strategic actor respecting the interests of its members. For this reason, evidence from Poland's perspective could be energy independence from Russia, support for countries of the Eastern Partnership, and EU enlargement to the Western Balkans (Minister Rau wziął udział w posiedzeniu Rady do Spraw Zagranicznych, 2020). Ukraine's Euro-Atlantic integration process is a litmus test, as Poland is pushing for Ukraine's fast-track accession to the Union. Until then, one cannot rule out a theory that "this autonomy is a legitimate strategic bluff to show the US that we are worth counting on and working with?" (Krzysztoszek, 2021).

As long as the defence-sufficient European military power is a distant and perhaps impossible mission, Poland takes a pragmatic approach and seeks to use the EU to strengthen NATO. One such example is Poland's participation in PESCO. Although Poland delayed becoming a member of PESCO, the final decision to contribute to the initiative was driven by a reluctance to deepen disagreements with other EU members and reassure transatlantic partners that Poland and Europe were ready to take responsibility for its security (Mazurek, 2018). Over time, Poland has begun to shape the position that CSDP should be supplemented with the elements to meet its interests. Consequently, Poland's attitude towards PESCO is based on the capability to deter Russia - Poland mostly supports capability-driven projects rather than industry-driven (Roos, 2020). It has undertaken only those PESCO projects that would add value to NATO's deterrence and defence in the eastern flank (Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych, 2020). In addition, Poland promotes EU-NATO cooperation in creating "Military Schengen" and prioritises PESCO initiatives that aim at military mobility, logistics, and communication (Terlikowski, 2018). One of the main interests is the ability of the Polish Armament Group (PAG), established in 2014, to compete in the European defence market while, at the same time, implement a military modernisation programme relying as much as possible on the PAG (Arteaga et al., 2016) or the US defence industry. This is well illustrated by the decision to allocate PLN 23 billion to purchase 250 Abrams tanks.

Polish security and defence policy experts agree that the only idea of ESA preferred by Poland would be clearly defined, built on common security interests (threats to energy security, hybrid threats, cyber threats, etc.), promoting close EU–NATO cooperation, and would strengthen NATO European pillar. Moreover, the process of implementation of the autonomy must respect the national interests of all members and not be beneficial just for major European

powers that are not just trying to dominate Poland, but at the same time promote the idea of inevitable dialogue and cooperation with Russia to build a secure Europe.

Common causes of trust issues

Poland's ruling elite is convinced that the major EU states are striving for European federalisation. Hence, Poland must offer an alternative and mobilise allies. The guiding principle of the EU was clearly defined in the speech of President Andrzej Duda delivered during a meeting of the Arraiolos Group in 2021:

The Union derives its legitimacy from the will of sovereign states that have transferred certain competencies to it. The European Union is a community of economic and geopolitical interests, also a community of values. But it is always a community of nation-states! Always!

(Duda, 2021)

In summary, Poland's vision points out that the EU cannot have any hierarchy of states with a single decision-making centre, i.e., the Union must be made up of many regional centres operating on the principles of democracy and openness to new members (Tomal, 2019). Thus, according to the Polish elite, "a strong EU is a union of strong states, supported by the EU institutions, based on the principles of equality, subsidiarity and proportionality" (Minister Rau wziął udział w postiedzeniu Rady do Spraw Zagranicznych, 2020).

Kirch and Sus (2021) underline that Poland's strategy towards the EU can be explained by the "asymmetry of the ownership" between the old and new EU MS. Poland has failed to become a European political power on an equal footing with Germany or France, which is why support for initiatives of the major MS only increases perceived asymmetry. Poland's dependence on bilateral cooperation is based not only on its fragile geopolitical position or relative weakness against potential adversaries but also on its aspiration to become recognised as a middle power in the EU. Thus, a strategic partnership with the United States is seen as an opportunity to reduce Germany's dominance over Poland and increase Poland's role in addressing European security issues (Szwed, 2019). Poland's instinctive or pragmatic choice to rely on the US as a key partner rather than on the major EU states is due to a lack of trust in the ruling political elites in Germany and France.

Poland's historical experience presupposes the prioritisation of national sovereignty and territorial integrity. Therefore, Poland is more inclined to defend national interests and the principle of intergovernmental cooperation than to rely on multilateralism or supranational institutions (Kirch & Sus, 2021). The element of Polish strategic culture, based on the constant fear of being left alone or betrayed, plays an equally important role: "The West is a crucial provider of physical and ontological security, it is perceived at the same time as

unreliable and even 'traitorous'". (Krasnodębska, 2021, p. 87). This fear translates into the belief that proposed ESA (if it is not a hollow ambition) will increase the domination of France and Germany, at the same time will weaken the already compromised position of Poland in the Union. Fear of being betrayed by other MS or partners can be traced to the disparities between declared values and actions towards Russia:

Let everyone ask themselves a question: Are we feeling well after the construction and commissioning of Nord Stream 2? Does it bother us that its construction began after thousands of Ukrainians paid with their lives, among others, for wanting to join the EU?

(Duda, 2021)

In the same category falls French President Emmanuel Macron's decision not to call Russia's war crimes committed in Ukraine since 24 February 2022 genocide.

Implementation of any kind of policy leading to strategic autonomy from Poland's perspective first of all means solidarity. However, the contemporary EU does not present itself as a Union based on solidarity. The driving force behind the strategic autonomy is seen in the desire of French President Emmanuel Macron to make NATO less dependent on the supply of US arms and military equipment (Zalewski, 2021). Thus, in Poland, the pursuit of strategic autonomy was linked to France's long-standing desire to gain independence from the United States in European affairs.

Warnings coming from France or Germany that the US will sooner or later leave Europe and that the strategic autonomy that Europe needs are interpreted quite the contrary from Poland's perspective, i.e., if the EU seeks strategic autonomy, the US will withdraw from Europe. This does not mean in any way that European countries do not need to strengthen their military capabilities or reduce military spending, but all initiatives to increase Europe's military capabilities must meet NATO's needs: "The French are constantly reminding of 'strategic autonomy', and it is precisely this persistence that raises fears that 'freedom of manoeuvre' will primarily mean 'French manoeuvres' in North Africa or the Middle East" (Lukasiewicz, 2021). Consequently, the ESA in public discourse is portraited as a unilateral ambition of "military too week and too global" France (Prof. Miszczak: Polska nie powinna dać się wciągnąć Macronowi, 2020).

An important source of mistrust is the conviction that ESA is based on strategic dialogue with Russia, including negotiations on nuclear weapons (Gotkowska, 2020). French President Emmanuel Macron is seen as a pro-Russian leader: "The foundation of his policy toward Moscow is the belief that the Russian Federation is part of Europe, therefore the policy of 'pushing' it out of the old continent is a mistake" (Czego chce Emmanuel Macron?, 2021). In general, German and French cooperation with Russia and the opposition to NATO membership plans for Georgia and Ukraine do not increase

the trust. Poland's governing elite believes that it is just a time of question when ESA would lead to a strategic partnership between Germany and France with Russia, knowing that Russia is seeking to divide and rule the EU. Thus, as long as trust-based cooperation in security and defence is unlikely, Poland is promoting cooperation that would strengthen Europe's economic growth. Although Poland at first had a firm stance that EU strategic autonomy should not be extended to areas not related to security, the perception has changed.

Open strategic autonomy

Since 2016, Poland has sought to influence the European project in the "right" direction – to return to the four fundamental European freedoms of movement (people, services, goods, and capital). Therefore, the EU has come to be defined primarily as a single market, including the need to create a single digital market and ensure the competitiveness of the European economy in the global market. Poland has started to stress the "strategic autonomy of European industry" based on a circular economy and short value chains (Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych, 2019).

When the COVID-19 pandemic had a decisive impact on the global economy, fuelled state-led protectionism in medical supplies, and highlighted dependence on Chinese supply chains, Poland began to support ESA, in particular by enhancing EU strategic value chains and developing a new European industrial policy based on the Green Deal and Digital Agenda. Therefore, the autonomy began to be interpreted by Poland as the autonomy of the EU industrial ecosystems (Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej, 2020). For example, Poland, with other Central European countries, contributed to the European Pharmaceutical Strategy by proposing instruments aimed at strengthening the EU's supply autonomy. One of Poland's key proposals was the creation of fifth freedom in the EU, i.e., the free flow of data that would allow the EU to take the lead in artificial intelligence in the long run (Czaputowicz, 2018). Thus, reluctant to make the EU autonomous in the security and defence area, Poland has begun to support OSA. The important factor is that the concept of OSA is preferred by the US, especially in terms of third-country participation in European defence initiatives (Tocci, 2021).

A breakthrough in defining Poland's comprehensive official position on ESA occurred in September 2021. The Polish Ministry of Foreign Affairs presented its vision to EU institutions and MS in a non-paper titled "Stronger EU in a turbulent world. Contribution to the discussion on the concept of EU strategic autonomy". In this vision, the central aspect of strategic autonomy is economic autonomy, or rather sovereignty, which Poland defines as the resilience of the EU economy to future crises. Consequently, according to Poland, ESA should have two pillars: "completing the single market without barriers as the main EU asset and a leverage vis-à-vis third parties" and "EU's autonomy should be firmly anchored with the broader transatlantic community and its values" (The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of Poland, 2021). Thus, the part

dedicated to the first pillar includes the identification of the areas of action, while the second pillar only confirms Poland's previous attitude toward the EU as a strategic actor in the security area.

Poland's proposals consist of priority areas such as strengthening the single market (especially in the services sector), assertive industrial policy (based on resilient value chains), digital revolution (based on equal competition rules for more balanced digital markets), diversification of energy resources and promotion of nuclear energy, strengthening the pharmaceutical production capacity of the EU, increasing the efficiency of the WTO, basing EU free trade agreements on reciprocity, combating practices that distort competition (including taxation havens), etc. According to Poland, the strategic action depends on further cooperation with the United States, other NATO countries, Australia, Japan, and South Korea, with which the EU shares common democratic values. The open-door policy and the Eastern Partnership initiative also remain important. In the field of security and defence, Poland's priority is to avoid duplication of NATO, promote EU-NATO cooperation to harmonise capabilities, increase military mobility, respond to external hybrid and cyber threats, and implement joint PESCO projects with third countries, i.e., the US, the United Kingdom, Canada, and Norway. From Poland's point of view, ESA cannot be achieved without a long-term strategy towards Russia and PRC and a common commitment to impose sanctions on countries that violate international law.

Poland's position towards the EU as a strategically autonomous actor is based on a couple of premises. First of all, strategic autonomy should mean the resilience of the European economy, i.e., independence from external constraints on technology, raw materials, food, etc. The Union is as strong as its single market and can be resilient while competitive in the modern global economy. Furthermore, the EU's industrial capacity must be built on resilient supply chains based on domestic technologies and production. One of the features of Poland's perspective on strategic autonomy is the necessity for the EU to become a player in the space sector while increasing the synergy between defence and space programmes. Second, Poland stresses the need to gain strategic autonomy from external actors in the energy sector. This is based on diversified energy supplies and reducing energy dependence on Russia (for example, abandoning the Nord Stream 2 pipeline) (Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej, 2021a; Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej, 2021b; Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej, 2022).

The promotion of ESA in the economy provides a couple of very important opportunities for post-Covid Europe – it could improve the EU competition in the global market while enhancing industrial policy, and it could act as a stimulus to shape common digitisation policy according to the EU standards. It should be considered that, at the same time, European economic autonomy can have a negative effect. Strategic autonomy is linked to protectionism, internal competition between EU members, monopoly of the groups of states in the single market, lowering standards to be able to compete in the global market,

or even using interventional instruments to create so-called European industrial champions (Conway, 2021; Marusic & Brudzinska, 2021; Tocci, 2021). Consequently, from the Polish point of view, autonomy should not be issued as a justification for the protectionism or application of double standards in the common market.

From the Polish perspective, OSA is a preferable term to define the EU ambitions in the global arena. While still vague and loose, this concept at least strives to find "a golden balance between opportunity and risk of economic interdependence" (Gehrke, 2021, p. 93). Open autonomy aims at resilience rather than autonomy, i.e., the EU is open for trade and economic cooperation with third countries while basing this cooperation on the rule-based trade order and globally accepted standards (Conway, 2021). This, on the one hand, limits protectionism, while on the other hand, promotes global cooperation. Poland supports a shift from conventional strategic autonomy to open autonomy based on trade and European sovereignty in terms of industrial policy or digital market.

Poland, for the last couple of years, expressed the belief that the implementation of the EUGS should be based on support for the EU's neighbourhood (with a special focus on Ukraine), the maintenance of a world order based on international law, and cooperation with the United Nations (UN) (Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych, 2018; Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych, 2018b). Furthermore, Poland's choice to support strategic autonomy in the field of economy is pragmatic, since focusing on enhancing the capacity, innovation, and resilience of the internal economy shifts MS' attention from areas where there is no consensus (such as security and defence, relations with Russia) to areas of common concern to all EU members (Van den Abeele, 2021). However, while the Polish governing elite (mainly Law and Justice party (PiS) (*Prawo i Sprawiedliwość*) members) have a common idea of how ESA should be implemented and focus on the economic area, the political opposition (mainly Civic Platform (PO) (*Platforma Obywatelska*) members) has an alternative proposal on how to strengthen the autonomy in the security area.

"I have a dream"

When in 2007, PO won the parliamentary elections, a new governing coalition engaged in the strengthening of CSDP, based on the intergovernmental cooperation with France and Germany (Weimar triangle). PO made Poland pro-European, even though NATO still was a dominant pillar of Poland's security (Zając, 2016). The states of the Weimar Triangle have emphasised the need to increase overall European defence capabilities even though the PO, even after the annexation of Crimea in 2014, promoted pragmatic relations with Russia "to prove Poland's maturity in dealing with its former occupier" (Krasnodębska, 2021, pp. 98, 99). Consequently, Poland was liked and encouraged by European partners – Germany and France – for this reformed and 'Europeanised' policy towards Russia. Furthermore, Poland was among

the most active supporters of CSDP operations to show that Poland has global interests and outreach.

The PO government was determined to strengthen the EU pillar in NATO. For example, in 2015, Poland, France, and Germany presented a proposal to strengthen the common defence policy, develop common defence capabilities, and strengthen the European defence industry. The key figure became the Minister of Foreign Affairs, Radosław Sikorski, who was involved in developing strategic cooperation with major EU countries to increase the civil and military crisis management capabilities of the EU and turn Battlegroups into a functional defence policy instrument (Zieba, 2020). Sikorski, now a member of the EP and a "fan of President Emmanuel Macron", promotes the idea of strengthening ESA in security and defence (Zbytniewska, 2022). Russia's aggression towards Ukraine and Belarus' hybrid attacks against Latvia, Lithuania, and Poland is an example for Sikorski that a European defence union must be created. Consequently, he and the European People's Party have proposed to appoint a Commissioner for Defence and create a Defence Council composed of defence ministers of the MS (Sikorski, 2022). The ambition goes further, as the Defence union would not be complete without operational capacity. As Sikorski stated during the PO national conference in 2021: "After the removal of PiS from power, we will become a leader in the creation of the European defence project and we will strive to create a European legion" (Sikorski chce stworzenia europejskiej armii?, 2021). The legion would be under the Council of the EU for Foreign and Defence Affairs, and its financing would come from the common budget, according to the GDP of the members. Sikorski acknowledged that the name of the legion was used to dissociate the initiative from the PiS leader's proposal to create a European army.

Jarosław Kaczyński (a leader of PiS) was the first to present the idea of creating a common European army due to the belief that NATO had wasted its military potential. In 2006, he proposed the creation of an army of 100,000 troops that would be politically subordinate to the President of the European Commission and operationally to NATO Headquarters (Wieliński, 2006). The proposal was based on the assumption that a European alternative financed from the budget of the Union would act as a counterweight to the US military (Paruch, 2021), which was involved in the War on Terror and paid little attention to the security of Europe. In the long run, this idea was abandoned because of a lack of political support from the major European powers and a lack of financial resources (Szułdrzyński, 2016). However, the PO representatives believe that the idea may still materialise just under a different name – the European legion.

Conclusions

The ESA is not a topic of open discussion in Poland. Politicians and experts mostly use the term to stress Poland's Atlanticism rather than define its content. At the strategic level, autonomy means maintaining a strategic partnership with

the US and cooperating closely in all areas. At the same time, Europe's strategic autonomy is not possible without an acceptance by the major European powers that Russia is a threat to Europe and can in no way be treated as a partner. Russia's war against Ukraine has further strengthened Poland's conviction that unconditional support for Ukraine's Euro-Atlantic integration and a refusal to cooperate with Russia on European security issues are the essential conditions for ESA.

Russia's war against Ukraine has prompted Poland to strengthen its defence capabilities by increasing the size of its army to 300,000 troops, introducing voluntary basic military service, increasing defence funding, expanding its acquisition programme, etc. These decisions indicate Poland's determination to be able to guarantee its territorial integrity without help from others – to become self-reliant. The strategic partnership with the US remains a priority in case of need for allied assistance. To ensure US interest, Poland is willing to modernise its military capabilities by acquiring weapons and equipment produced by US companies.

Poland supports the idea of OSA, especially in the single market and international trade areas. Poland's idea of autonomy is primarily linked to reducing barriers, increasing competitiveness through the circular economy, and creating the digital market. The most important aspect that the Polish elite stresses is the possibility of returning production from third countries to the EU, strengthening local production, and technological development. Thus, autonomy primarily reflects the EU's ability to be independent of disruptions in global production chains, shortages of raw materials or rising prices, and a lack of energy resources. Accordingly, in CSDP, Poland is primarily interested in opportunities to strengthen the national defence industry (for example, join the European Main Battle Tank project), acquire and develop the latest technologies, and thus increase national defence capabilities and support the local economy.

References list

- Arteaga, F., Jermalavicius, T., Marrone, A., Maulny, J.-P., & Terlikowski, M. (2016). Appropriate level of European strategic autonomy. www.iris-france.org/wp-content/uplo ads/2016/11/ARES-Group-Report-Strategic-autonomy-November-2016.pdf
- Bielecki, T. (2021, May 10). UE zapowiada kolejne sankcje wobec Białorusi. Odpowiedź na działania wobec polskiej mniejszości [The EU announces further sanctions against Belarus. Response to actions against the Polish minority]. Gazeta Wyborcza. https://wyborcza.pl/7,75399,27068171,ue-zapowiada-kolejne-sankcje-wobec-bialorusi-odpowiedz-nadzialania.html
- Buras, P., & Zerka, P. (2018, September 20). Fort Trump, czyli fatamorgana [Fort Trump, or fatamorgana]. Rzeczpospolita. www.rp.pl/opinie-polityczno-spoleczne/art9626741-fort-trump-czyli-fatamorgana
- Conway, A. (2021). Strategic autonomy: A spectrum of choices for the EU and Ireland. The Institute of International and European Affairs. www.iiea.com/images/uploads/resources/Strategic-Autonomy-Alexander-Conway-IIEA.pdf

- Czaputowicz, J. (2018, October 31). Czaputowicz: Europa powinna łączyć, a nie dzielić [Czaputowicz: Europe should unite, not divide]. Rzeczpospolita. www.rp.pl/wydarze nia/art1663791-czaputowicz-europa-powinna-laczyc-a-nie-dzielic
- Czego chce Emmanuel Macron? [What does Emmanuel Macron want?] (2021, January 20). Wpolityce.pl. https://wpolityce.pl/swiat/535688-czego-chce-emmanuel-macron
- Duda, A. (2021, September 15). Wystąpienie podczas II sesji plenarnej Grupy Arraiolos [Presentation in the second plenary session of the Arraiolos Group]. www.prezydent.pl/aktu alnosci/wypowiedzi-prezydenta-rp/wystapienia/wystapienie-prezydenta-rp-panaandrzeja-dudy--podczas-drugiej-sesji-plenarnej--spotkania-grupy-arraiolos,34529
- Europejska armia? "Jeśli będzie konkurencyjna wobec NATO, na pewno tego nie poprzemy." [A European army? "If it is competitive with NATO, we will certainly not support it."] (2018, November 16). TVN24. https://tvn24.pl/swiat/europejska-armia-gowin-konkuren cji-wobec-nato-nie-poprzemy-ra884086-2327732
- Gehrke, T. (2021). Threading the trade needle on open strategic autonomy? In Strategic autonomy and the transformation of the EU: New agendas for security, diplomacy, trade and technology. FIIA Report, No. 67 (pp. 89-105). Finnish Institute of International (FIIA). www.egmontinstitute.be/content/uploads/2021/04/April2021-67-FIIA-Final_Report-STRATEGIC-AUTONOMY-AND-TRANSFORMAT ION-OF-THE-EU.pdf
- Gotkowska, J. (2017, June 28). The CSDP's renaissance. Challenges and opportunities for the eastern flank. OSW Centre for Eastern Studies. www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/ osw-commentary/2017-06-28/csdps-renaissance-challenges-and-opportunitieseastern-flank
- Gotkowska, J. (2019). A European Defence Union? The EU's new instruments in the area of security and defence. OSW Centre for Eastern Studies. www.osw.waw.pl/en/publika cje/osw-report/2019-12-02/a-european-defence-union
- Gotkowska, J. (2020). European strategic autonomy or European pillar in NATO? Germany's stance on French initiatives. OSW Centre for Eastern Studies. www.osw.waw.pl/en/ publikacje/osw-commentary/2020-02-21/european-strategic-autonomy-or-europ ean-pillar-nato-germanys
- Gotkowska, J. (2021). Polityka bezpieczeństwa UE: w poszukiwaniu kompasu [EU security policy: in search of a compass]. OSW Ośrodek Studiów Wschodnich. www.osw.waw.pl/ pl/publikacje/komentarze-osw/2021-09-17/polityka-bezpieczenstwa-ue-w-poszu kiwaniu-kompasu
- Informacja Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych o zadaniach polskiej polityki zagranicznej w 2018 roku [Information of the Minister of Foreign Affairs on the tasks of Polish foreign policy in 2018] (2018, March 21). Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych, www.gov.pl/web/ dyplomacja/expose-2018
- Informacja Ministra Spraw Zagranicznych o zadaniach polskiej polityki zagranicznej w 2019 roku [[Information of the Minister of Foreign Affairs on the tasks of Polish foreign policy in 2019]] (2019, March 14). Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych. www.gov.pl/web/ dyplomacja/informacja-ministra-spraw-zagranicznych-o-zadaniach-polskiej-polit yki-zagranicznej-w-2019-roku
- Kirch, A.L., & Sus, M. (2021). Polish—German cooperation in security and defence: Falling short of potential or doomed to be fragile? In E. Opiłowska, & M. Sus (Eds.). Poland and Germany in the European Union: The multidimensional dynamics of bilateral relations (pp. 93-111). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003046622
- Krasnodębska, M. (2021). Politics of stigmatisation: Poland as a "Latecomer" in the European Union. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/ 978-3-030-51521-8

- Krzysztoszek, A. (2021, September 6). Powraca temat obronnej autonomii UE. Czy Europa powinna "wyrosnąć" z zależności od USA? [The topic of the EU's defence autonomy resurfaces. Should Europe "grow out" of its dependence on the US?] EURACTIV. www. euractiv.pl/section/instytucje-ue/news/obronnosc-ue-armia-borrell-usa-wojsko-afganistan/
- Łukasiewicz, P. (2019). Transakcje czy Autonomia: Wyzwania dla bezpieczeństwa Polski i Europy [Transactions or Autonomy: Challenges for Polish and European Security]. Global. Lab. https://polska.fes.de/fileadmin/user_upload/events/documents/Lukasiewi cz_-_Wyzwania_dla_bezpieczenstwa_Polski_i_Europy.pdf
- Łukasiewicz, P. (2021, October 9). Biden nas opuścił. Czy powstanie europejska armia? Czy Polska dołączy? [Biden has left us. Will there be a European army? Will Poland join?]. Polityka. www.polityka.pl/tygodnikpolityka/swiat/2137900,1,biden-nas-opuscil-czy-powstanie-europejska-armia-czy-polska-dolaczy.read
- Macierewicz o "europejskiej armii": Stworzenie wojska skierowanego przeciwko USA to marzenie Rosji [Macierewicz on "European army": Creating a military directed against the US is a dream for Russia]. (2018, November 16). TVP. www.tvp.info/39986450/maci erewicz-o-europejskiej-armii-stworzenie-wojska-skierowanego-przeciwko-usa-to-marzenie-rosji
- Malinowski, K. (2021). Perspektywy współpracy w dziedzinie bezpieczeństwa [Prospects for security cooperation]. In J. Schulz, & E. Hillebrand (Eds.). Między przyjaźnią a frustracją–Polska i Niemcy 30 lat po podpisaniu traktatu o sąsiedztwie [Between friendship and frustration–Poland and Germany 30 years after the signing of the Neighbourhood Treaty] (pp. 83–90). Instytut Zachodni im. Zygmunta Wojciechowskiego i Fundacja im. Friedricha Eberta. Przedstawicielstwo w Polsce. https://polska.fes.de/fileadmin/user upload/images/events/2021/12 16 Ksiazka/Miedzy przyjaznia a frustracja .pdf
- Marusic, D., & Brudzinska, K. (Eds.). (2021). *The EU strategic autonomy: Central and Eastern European perspectives*. The GLOBSEC Policy Institute and The Atlantic Council. www.globsec.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/The-EU-Strategic-Autonomy-CEE-Perspectives-Report.pdf
- Mazurek, K. (2018). European offensive in defense sphere–EDF, PESCO and CARD. Casimir Pulaski Foundation. https://pulaski.pl/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/European_offensive_in_defense_sphere_EEDF_PESCO_and_CARD.pdf
- Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej. (2020). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu RP o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie styczeń-czerwiec 2020 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period January-June 2020]. (No. 565). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki9ka.nsf/0/186DEB546A7AA250C1258 5C40036E303/%24File/565.pdf
- Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej. (2021a). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie lipiecgrudzień 2020 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period July-December 2020]. (No. 910). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki9ka.nsf/0/B99F71E66 EEE46EFC125866A003A7D52/%24File/910.pdf
- Minister do Spraw Unii Europejskiej. (2021b). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu RP o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie styczeń-czerwiec 2021 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period January-June 2021]. (No. 1528). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki9ka.nsf/0/16E45D7E7CC616D4C1258 748002AD453/%24File/1528.pdf

- Minister do spraw Unii Europejskiej. (2022). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu RP o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie lipiec–grudzień 2021 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period July—December 2021]. (No. 2001). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki9ka.nsf/0/957E49D0E51233E4C1258 7E3003B5186/%24File/2001.pdf
- Minister Rau wziął udział w posiedzeniu Rady do Spraw Zagranicznych [Minister Rau took part in the Foreign Affairs Council meeting]. (2020, December 8). Polska W Unii Europejskiej. www.gov.pl/web/ue/minister-rau-wzial-udzial-w-posiedzeniu-rady-do-spraw-zagranicznych
- Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych. (2018a). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie lipiecgrudzień 2017 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period July—December 2017]. (No. 2226). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki8ka.nsf/0/D6397 1F90F12E88EC1258220004A1F5D/%24File/2226.pdf
- Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych. (2018b). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej o udziałe Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie styczeńczerwiec 2018 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period January-June 2018]. (No. 2728). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki8ka.nsf/0/2FDE4 EA3CC2BBF71C12582C60027A01C/%24File/2728.pdf
- Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych. (2019). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu RP o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie styczeń-czerwiec 2019 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union from January to June 2019]. (No. 3610). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki8ka.nsf/0/E545F71B94BBDEB0C12584330 03D28F0/%24File/3610.pdf
- Ministerstwo Spraw Zagranicznych. (2020). Informację dla Sejmu i Senatu RP o udziale Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej w pracach Unii Europejskiej w okresie lipiec-grudzień 2019 r. [Information for the Sejm and Senate of the Republic of Poland on the participation of the Republic of Poland in the work of the European Union in the period July-December 2019]. (No. 186). https://orka.sejm.gov.pl/Druki9ka.nsf/0/F372A6BC553E60B1C1258 4F70036E9DD/%24File/186.pdf
- Paruch, W. (2021). Realizm i wartości. Prawo i Sprawiedliwość o polityce zagranicznej [Realism and values. Law and Justice party on foreign policy]. Instytut Europy Środkowej. https://doi.org/10.36874/M21443
- Premier Mateusz Morawiecki rozmawiał z komisarzem UE Thierrym Bretonem [Prime Minister Mateusz Morawiecki held talks with EU Commissioner Thierry Breton]. (2021, December 10). Kancelaria Prezesa Rady Ministrów. www.gov.pl/web/premier/premier-mate usz-morawiecki-rozmawial-z-komisarzem-ue-thierrym-bretonem
- Prezydent Duda: Unia Europejska nie może konkurować z NATO [President Duda: The European Union cannot compete with NATO]. (2019, October 11). Wpolityce. https://wpolityce.pl/swiat/467948-prezydent-duda-unia-europejska-nie-moze-konkurowac-z-nato
- Prof. Miszczak: Polska nie powinna dać się wciągnąć Macronowi [Prof. Miszczak: Poland should not allow itself to be drawn in by Macron]. (2020, February 8). Wpolityce. https://wpolityce.pl/polityka/486126-prof-miszczakpolska-nie-powinna-dac-sie-wciagnac-macronowi

- Roos, G. (2020). The V4 and EU strategic autonomy: Consensual voice, discordant tones? GLOBSEC. www.globsec.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/The-V4-and-EU-Strategic-Autonomy-Consensual-Voice-Discordant-Tones.pdf
- Sikorski chce stworzenia europejskiej armii. Nazywa ją "legionem". Z kim ma walczyć? [Sikorski wants to create a European army. He calls it a "legion". With whom should it fight?]. (2021, April 26). Fakt24. www.fakt.pl/wydarzenia/polityka/radoslaw-sikorski-chce-stw orzenia-armii-europejskiej-ryszard-czarnecki-mowi/1h4vkv0
- Sikorski, R. (2022, January 28). Europo, pobudka! Awanturnicza polityka Putina to dzwonek alarmowy [Europe, wake up! Putin's adventurous policy is an alarm bell]. Gazeta Wyborcza. https://wyborcza.pl/7,75968,28042616,europo-pobudka-awanturnicza-polityka-putina-to-dzwonek.html#S.DT-K.C-B.3-L.2.maly
- Słojewska, A. (2021, October 1). Wspólna armia UE. Iluzje nie do obrony [A common EU army. Untamable illusions]. Rzeczpospolita. www.rp.pl/plus-minus/art18968211-wspolna-armia-ue-iluzje-nie-do-obrony
- Stolarczyk, M. (2017). Stanowisko Polski wobec kryzysu migracyjno-uchodźczego Unii Europejskiej [Poland's position on the migration and refugee crisis in the European Union]. *Krakowskie Studia Międzynarodowe*, 1. https://repozytorium.ka.edu.pl/han dle/11315/19850
- Świerczyński, M. (2021, May 7). Czy Europa będzie miała miniarmię? Błaszczak mówi "nie" [Will Europe have a mini army? Błaszczak says no.]. Polityka. www.polityka.pl/tygodnikpolityka/swiat/2117697,1,czy-europa-bedzie-miala-miniarmie-blaszczak-mowi-nie.read
- Szułdrzyński, M. (2016, June 27). Kaczyński: Musimy wyjść z inicjatywą zmian UE [Kaczyński: We must take the initiative to change the EU]. Rzeczpospolita. www.rp.pl/kraj/art3568101-kaczynski-musimy-wyjsc-z-inicjatywa-zmian-ue
- Szwed, S. (2019). Poland, Germany and state power in post-cold war Europe. Palgrave Macmillan UK. https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-349-95352-3
- Terlikowski, M. (2018). *PESCO: The Polish perspective, policy paper*. The French Institute for International and Strategic Affairs. www.iris-france.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/Ares-32.pdf
- Terlikowski, M. (2021, May 10). Return of the European army idea? The Polish Institute of International Affairs. https://pism.pl/publications/Return_of_the_European_Army_Idea
- The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of Poland. (2021). States stronger EU in a turbulent world. Contribution to the discussion on the concept of EU strategic autonomy.
- Tocci, N. (2021). European Strategic Autonomy: What it is, why we need it, how to achieve it. Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI). www.iai.it/sites/default/files/9788893681 780.pdf
- Tomal, Ł. (2019). Wypowiedzi Jarosława Kaczyńskiego na temat Unii Europejskiej [Jarosław Kaczyński's statements on the European Union]. *Polityka I Społeczeństwo*, 4(17), 22–38. https://doi.org/10.15584/polispol.2019.4.2
- Van den Abeele, É. (2021). Towards a new paradigm in open strategic autonomy? Éric Van den Abeele. European Trade Union Institute. www.etui.org/sites/default/files/2021-06/Towards%20a%20new%20paradigm%20in%20open%20strategic%20autonomy_2021.pdf
- Waszczykowski, W. (2020, January 14). Europa z Wenus potrzebuje Ameryki z Marsa [Europe from Venus needs US from Mars]. Rzeczpospolita. www.rp.pl/wydarzenia/ art9080001-witold-waszczykowski-europa-z-wenus-potrzebuje-ameryki-z-marsa

- Waszczykowski: Agentura Kremla w UE jest aktywna [Waszczykowski: The Kremlin's agency in the EU is active]. (2021). Wpolityce.pl. https://wpolityce.pl/polityka/564762-nasz-wywiadwaszczykowski-agentura-kremla-w-ue-jest-aktywna
- Wieliński, B.T. (2006, November 3). J. Kaczyński wymyśla 100-tysięczną euroarmię [J. Kaczyński imagines a 100,000 Euro army]. Gazetapl. https://wiadomosci.gazeta.pl/wiadomosci/7
- Zając, J. (2016). Poland's security policy. The West, Russia and the changing international order. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Zalewski, T. (2021, February 20). Apel Bidena. Czy Europa znów zaufa Ameryce? [Biden's appeal. Will Europe trust US again?]. Polityka. www.polityka.pl/tygodnikpolityka/swiat/2105585,1,apel-bidena-czy-europa-znow-zaufa-ameryce.read
- Zbytniewska, K. (2022, January 23). Sikorski o rosyjskim zagrożeniu: Czas, aby Europa obudziła się ze strategicznej drzemki [Sikorski on Russian threat: Time for Europe to wake up from its strategic slumber]. EURACTIV. www.euractiv.pl/section/polityka-zagranic zna-ue/interview/sikorski-rosja-ukraina-polska-unia-europeska-macron-putin-usa-donbas-nato/
- Zięba, R. (2020). Poland's foreign and security policy. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-30697-7
- Zieliński, T. (2020). Strategic autonomy of the European Union in security and defence. *Lithuanian Annual Strategic Review*, 18(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.47459/lasr.2020.18.1

6 US Foreign Policy during the Biden Presidency

A Reset in the US Approach towards the EU Strategic Autonomy?

Gerda Jakštaitė-Confortola

The European strategic autonomy is still very much about the United States, which was and remains the main security provider for Europeans. Every newly elected US president has been accompanied either by fear of Europeans that something would change (the US would reconsider its strategic interests in Europe and would turn away, for instance); or that nothing would change. Joe Biden's presidency, which started in January 2021, was followed by high expectations from Europeans: some US–European allies hoped the Biden administration would be pro–European and support American engagement in Europe (Brattberg, 2020). While leaders of certain European countries, France, for instance, described the transition in the White House "as an opportunity to build independence" (Wheeldon, 2020).

For decades, the United States had concerns about the ESA, especially in the foreign and security policy domain. The Trump administration, for instance, numerous times reminded European leaders that NATO, not the EU, is the key to the Western military alliance (Benitez, 2019). Moreover, the Trump administration officials expressed deep concern about the European Defence Fund, which is considered one of the steps towards ESA. The new President of the US, Joe Biden, on the other hand, underlines the restoration and strengthening of the transatlantic partnership among its top foreign policy priorities (Biden, 2020). The Biden administration also highlights that a strong EU remains in the US interest (Joint Statement by President Biden and President Emmanuel Macron of France, 2021). Thus, the question is whether the Biden administration has brought a new vision about the EU ambitions to strengthen its positions in the international arena to the White House.

The goal of the chapter is to examine whether there has been a reset in the US approach towards the ESA during Biden's presidency. The chapter also poses such questions as: has the US approach towards the EU strategic autonomy been dynamic? What concept of the ESA would the US find acceptable (if any) or even beneficial? What are the main factors determining the position of the US? With what risks and opportunities does this idea is associated in the Biden administration? To what extent should the European Union pursue autonomous action in security and defence, and how do such initiatives interact with the roles of the US and NATO?

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-6

The chapter proceeds as follows: first, the traditional US position towards the ESA is discussed; then, the Biden administration's stance about the EU as one of the transatlantic relations' pillars is explored since this is directly related to the American approach to ESA. The third, the most elaborated part, examines the Biden administration's approach to the ESA, focusing on foreign and security policy domain as this ESA sector causes the biggest dilemmas for the US.

However, it has been a challenge to assess the Biden administration's position on the ESA since the ESA matter has not been addressed directly on the highest level of official political discourse (on the presidential level, for instance). Therefore, statements of other administration officials had to be analysed for this matter. Since, for the US, the ESA issue is directly related to NATO and the US position towards the EU, the Biden administration's stance towards the US-EU relations, NATO-EU relations, and towards NATO has been explored by applying analysis of the US strategic documents, Biden's political discourse, and constructing event data-sets (based on the information provided by the American Presidency Project, the White House, and mass media).

Traditional US position about the European strategic autonomy

Historically, the US supported the EU integration project; however, the Americans endorsed the EU integration in the security domain only to a certain degree. The US opposed the ESA idea (and its predecessors) and considered it to be challenging to NATO, which is one of the most important pillars of transatlantic security architecture. The US traditional position towards ESA has been driven by the perception that the ESA might duplicate NATO's functions and might be "impractical" for transatlantic countries as a result (Vershbow & Binnendijk, 2021). This idea dominated the US position about ESA up until the Obama presidency, which indicated slight shifts in the US stance but came back to the traditional US position during the Trump presidency.

The US had encouraged Europe's integration project already in May 1950 when the US president Harry Truman welcomed the European Coal and Steel Community as a path for further US cooperation with European countries (Archick et al., 2020, p. 8). As the EU project evolved over the years and manifested European ambitions to develop Common Security and Defence policy as well as the EU military capabilities, the US administrations expressed support for CSDP as for the initiative that would strengthen NATO's European pillar (Archick et al., 2020, p. 20). At the same time, however, during the Cold War, there were tensions among the decision-makers in the US about the extent to which Europe should be more independent (Cox & Stokes, 2018, p. 202): despite the support for the European Coal and Steel Community, the US was interested in maintaining its influence in economic and security structures in Europe. In this context, in the 1960s, the US referred to European Economic Community as part of the Western system. The 1970s signified dynamics in the US stance towards Europe when the Richard Nixon administration's European

policy shifted from containment in the economic sector (reacting to the challenge posed by France) to the "Year of the Europe" (in 1973). In the 1980s, when the Western European Union was revived, the US focused once again on the emphasis that any European initiatives in the defence domain should be complementary to NATO (Cox & Stokes, 2018, p. 200).

The time after the Cold War, when the US was enjoying the unipolar moment and when European countries needed the Americans less than during the Cold War (Krauthammer, 1990), did not alter the traditional US position about the ESA. Although the Bill Clinton administration seemed more pro-European than its predecessors, this administration also drew certain "red lines" that still shape the US position towards the ESA today. On the one hand, the Clinton administration looked favourably at the EU's ambition to develop a Common Foreign and Security Policy (Lundestad, 2005, p. 257). On the other hand, the administration made it clear that the US would accept European Security and Defence Identity (ESDI) only if the Europeans agreed to create it within a wider NATO structure. Moreover, in 1998, reacting to the Saint-Malo declaration, which aimed to advance the creation of European security and defence policy, US Secretary of State Madeleine Albright encouraged ESDI, claiming that the US "would welcome a more capable European partner" (Thompson, 2019) but also outlined the infamous "3 Ds": European Defence Initiative should not "decouple" the US from Europe; it should not "duplicate" NATO; it should not discriminate against NATO members that did not belong to the EU (Rutten, 2001). The Bush administration also maintained the traditional American foreign policy position that NATO should be the core of transatlantic security and was concerned about "the EU becoming an independent force than its predecessors had been" (Lundestad, 2005, p. 278).

In this context, Barack Obama's presidency brought some changes in the traditional American approach towards the ESA. Having to deal with the implications of the world financial crisis, rising powers, US involvement in the Afghanistan and Iraq wars, the Obama administration set a pivot to Southeast Asia, had great expectations for the European allies, and developed a "leading from behind strategy" to address international conflicts. The Obama administration was ready for a more "autonomous" EU that would take more responsibility and be capable of managing international crises in the European continent and Northern Africa but be taking the US lead at the same time. Thus, the Obama administration was not against giving the EU a seat at the table and was encouraging Europeans to be more active in foreign and security policy domains.

The Donald Trump administration, however, had concerns that ESA might undermine the US primacy in NATO (Thompson, 2019). Although the administration's National Security Strategy (National Security Strategy of the United States of America, 2017) stated that "The United States is safer when Europe is prosperous and stable and can help to defend our shared interests and ideals", the administration openly demonstrated a transactional approach in transatlantic relations and more than ever criticised its European allies about

burden-sharing. During the Trump presidency, the ESA idea for the US was acceptable up to a degree if it did not weaken NATO and undermine European countries' commitments to the alliance. The Trump administration sent a stern letter to the EU diplomats expressing concern over European Defence Fund. The administration also had concerns that PESCO might restrict US defence companies' access to participation in European military projects.

In short, the traditional US position about the ESA could be summarised as follows: the US associated the ESA idea with the security domain mostly and supported the ESA in the security domain to the degree that it did not duplicate NATO's functions or weaken the alliance.

Biden administration's position about the EU as one of the transatlantic relations' pillars

Historically, the US position about the EU integration in the security and defence domain has always been related to its visions about Europe and NATO. The Biden administration's position about the ESA study is inseparable from the administration's stance analysis of transatlantic relations, Europe, and NATO, since, in American political logic, they are pieces of the same puzzle.

Biden's election as the President of the US was widely perceived as a great promise for transatlantic relations among Europeans. European countries welcomed Biden's victory in the US presidential elections with hopes for a diplomatic reset in transatlantic relations and repairing damage after four years of Trump's presidency. Phrases like "partnership" and "friendship" dominated the congratulations messages from Europe (Balfour, 2020). The EU expressed a wish to work together with the Biden administration to address global challenges (A conversation with the President of the European Council Charles Michel, 2021). Moreover, with the new president in the White House, some opinions emerged that ESA is no longer necessary (European Strategic Autonomy and the Biden Presidency, 2021).

Joe Biden himself is a firm believer in transatlantic relations. During his election campaign, he emphasised the importance of "working with allies" and outlined the restoration of the US relations with European allies as some of his foreign policy priorities (Speck, 2020). Once in office, at the Munich security conference, he claimed that "The transatlantic alliance is a strong foundation — the strong foundation — on which our collective security and our shared prosperity are built" (Remarks by President Biden at the 2021 Virtual Munich Security Conference, 2021). Furthermore, Biden's foreign policy team is dominated by Atlanticists. For instance, Secretary of State Antony Blinken is known for his advocacy for alliances; while National Security Adviser Jake Sullivan, by some European states' leaders, is described as having a similar world view to theirs (Remarks by President Biden at the 2021 Virtual Munich Security Conference, 2021). Strategic documents released by the Biden administration state that the US will recommit to its transatlantic partnerships (Interim National Security Strategic Guidance, 2021, p. 10) and refer to Europe as one of the regions where

the US has strategic interests. Short after the presidential elections, the US under the Biden administration has re-joined the initiatives that were important for the EU: Paris Climate Change Agreement, the Iran Nuclear Deal, and others (U.S.-European Relations in the 117th Congress, 2022). On the other hand, the US has pulled out its troops from Afghanistan without consulting its European allies prior (a step that was called a sign of unilateralism by some) (Haas, 2021) and signed the trilateral security pact between Australia, the United Kingdom, and the United States of America (AUKUS) that made France recall its ambassador to the US. Hence, the first year of Biden's presidency signalled that despite Biden's strong belief in the importance of transatlantic relations, Europeans should not expect Euro-Atlantic relations to return to the state of 2016 (before the Trump presidency) and, as the EU foreign policy chief Joseph Borrell pointed out, to expect the US "fighting other people's wars" (Hopper, 2021).

In general, for the Biden administration, Europe remains among the top regions where the US has strategic interests: "We will recognise that our vital national interests compel the deepest connection to the Indo-Pacific, Europe, and the Western Hemisphere" (Interim National Security Strategic Guidance, 2021). For his first official visit abroad, Biden has chosen Europe as a destination (June 2021).

Certain elements of the US traditional transatlantic policy, namely, the position about NATO, however, were maintained by the Biden administration. The current administration has reaffirmed the US support for NATO and views the alliance as a core pillar for transatlantic security: "That is why we will reaffirm, invest in, and modernise the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)" (Interim National Security Strategic Guidance, 2021). Biden administration, like previous US administrations, expressed the same demands for Europeans about the burden-sharing in NATO and support for the NATO-EU partnership portraying it as an important element of transatlantic security: "The Presidents reaffirm their support for strengthening the NATO-EU strategic partnership" (United States-France Joint Statement, 2021). However, even though the NATO-EU partnership issue has been on the agenda of every NATO summit since 2016, the Biden administration's official reaction to the NATO-EU aspect has been rather limited: for instance, for the Biden administration, the NATO-EU issue has not been among the topmost important issues to be discussed in NATO Brussels Summit in 2021, the same as for Obama and Trump administrations (deterrence and burden-sharing issues were) (Belkin, 2021). Such a viewpoint suggests not only the presence of the US traditional transatlantic policy but shifts, that are mostly related to the US stance about the EU, away from it as well.

The Biden administration has continuously highlighted the US relations with the EU as an important channel of transatlantic relations (for instance, in conversations with France's leadership which is one of the biggest advocates of ESA). Moreover, the new administration demonstrated openness towards the EU and initiatives to create more engaging US–EU relations emphasising common values that unite transatlantic countries, such as the rule of law, freedom

of expression, and democracy (The White House, Fact Sheet: Rebuilding, Revitalizing, and Raising the Ambition of U.S.-EU Relations, 2021). The US president expressed a desire to "revitalize the US-EU relations" (Press Release - President Biden to Meet Virtually with EU Leaders at European Council Summit, 2021). There were special calls with the EU representative (EU High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy and Vice President of the European Commission Joseph Borrell) at the beginning of Biden's presidency (28 January 2022)). New direct dialogue formats have been established between the US and the EU, such as the US-EU dialogues on defence and security, the Indo-Pacific, and China (Huntington, 2021). Thus, the EU has been perceived as an actor that is gaining higher importance in international and transatlantic relations. Biden's administration has emphasised the following challenges that could be addressed together: COVID-19, climate change, transatlantic data flows, and economic cooperation (including trade), as well as technological development and support for democracy (U.S.-European Relations in the 117th Congress, 2022). This variety of domains for cooperation shows that the Biden administration believes in the EU's potential to be a versatile international actor.

In brief, the Biden administration is led by a strong advocate for transatlantic relations. Joe Biden, who is interested in maintaining the US presence in Europe and keeping structures that facilitate Euro-American relations functioning. Moreover, the current administration views the EU as an important pillar of transatlantic relations that might potentially take a bigger burden in transatlantic relations responsibilities share.

The European strategic autonomy in the Biden administration's foreign policy

Although the EU-related issues are a rather frequently addressed topic in the Biden administration's political discourse, it is not easy to grasp the administration's position about the ESA or the perception of the ESA idea. In the first year of his presidency, Biden or his spokesperson referred to the EU-related topics in 75 speeches (American Presidency Project). However, the ESA idea was not discussed directly at the US highest political level, and such terms as "European strategic autonomy" or "EU sovereignty" were not used at all. It seems that the Biden administration was cautious in utilising the concept, which is ambiguous even for the EU members themselves since the idea of the EU strategic autonomy is still in the development process (Tocci, 2021). The administration's avoidance of the usage of the ESA term might result from the White House indecision about the ESA idea or the complex process of the ESA development, which is still ongoing. Despite the ESA's concept absence in Biden's rhetoric and administration's strategic documents (Interim National Security Strategic Guidance, for instance), the ESA topic was discussed in Biden's administration.

The US political elite and defence establishment have a broad understanding of the ESA idea. Biden's administration expects that the EU will seek strategic autonomy in a variety of domains (not only foreign and security policy). In the US documents and Biden's administration's official discourse, the EU is portrayed as an actor capable of addressing mutual challenges in a variety of domains with the US in an equal manner. Biden's administration stressed multiple times that a strong EU is in the US interest. At the same time, however, the Biden administration associates the EU with economic capabilities mostly: "The US – EU Summit is fundamentally about two very large economies" (Background Press Call by a Senior Administration Official Previewing the U.S.-EU Summit, 2021). Thus, the US political elite and defence establishment do not limit the ESA idea to foreign and security policy domain only and extend it to other policy domains. Moreover, they seem to assume that the EU can pursue strategic autonomy in various policy domains.

At the same time, however, during the Biden presidency, the American discussions about the ESA mostly focus on the security and defence domain. Nonetheless, this should not be perceived as a sign that the US foreign and security policy establishment considers that the EU should pursue strategic autonomy exclusively in a foreign and security policy. The Biden administration's focus on the foreign and security policy sector in this context shows that this is the domain that the administration has concerns thinking about ESA. Other EU activities sectors, for instance, economy, have been discussed by the American foreign and security policy establishment as well; however, various dilemmas for the US that might emerge as a result of the ESA ideas which have been mostly examined in foreign and security domain.

Within the Biden administration, the perception of ESA in foreign and security domain is not limited to hard security concept only. Various US officials (Huntington, 2021) believe that the EU should be capable of doing diverse out of the area crisis management operations. Thus, a broad understanding of ESA in the foreign and security domain is used, and it suggests that the administration expects the EU to develop diverse capabilities in the sector.

Biden administration's public discourse and strategic documents suggest that, on the one hand, the administration supports the ESA idea; on the other hand, it has certain red lines that should not be overstepped in the idea's execution process. For the Biden administration, the ESA idea presents opportunities for transatlantic relations. The ESA in the foreign and security domain for the Biden administration is acceptable if it enables burden-sharing in transatlantic relations. The US is interested in promoting greater EU integration in the foreign and security domain since it strengthens the capabilities of the European allies and the European pillar of NATO as a result (Retter et al., 2021, p. 41). The US is also interested in a stronger EU since having to deal with aggressive Russia, ambitious PRC, and continuing instability in the Middle East, the US needs capable European allies and transatlantic division of labour to form a credible deterrence strategy and because in such a way it can

direct attention and resources to Indo-Pacific. This approach is not new in the US foreign policy: critical statements towards the Europeans have been part of the US political discourse for a long time, and they became more noticeable during the Obama's presidency, whose foreign policy was driven by a pivot to Asia, greater burden-sharing, and leading from behind ideas. Thus, ESA in the foreign and security policy domain presents opportunities for the Americans who are interested in burden-sharing in transatlantic relations. Some think tanks suggest the US concerns about burden-sharing in transatlantic relations are likely to continue shaping the American position about ESA in defence for the years to come (Retter et al., 2021, p. 41). For the Biden administration, ESA is a political matter, to begin with: the US is interested in having stronger European allies that would not cause competition for the US in transatlantic relations and would follow the foreign and security policy line that is beneficial for the US.

According to the Biden administration officials, the US is ready to "provide guidance about the types of capabilities to start building up" (Herszenhorn, 2021). Biden administration's support for ESA is not unconditional. From the administration's perspective, the EU could pursue strategic autonomy in a foreign and security policy domain if it does not undermine NATO and duplicate its functions. Thus, NATO is seen as a primary framework for European defence (Biden is an Atlanticist), which is a key issue in the US position on the ESA. Like his predecessors, Biden also shares the idea that Europeans should invest more in their defence capabilities (including in the framework of the EU) as long as this does not harm NATO: "We recognise the contribution EU security and defence initiatives can make to both European and Transatlantic security and plan to launch a dedicated dialogue on security and defence and pursue closer cooperation in this field" (the quote was made in the context of the EU's invitation to the United States to join the PESCO project). Therefore, for the Biden administration, NATO's future is the red line that should not be crossed: NATO should remain the main pillar in transatlantic security architecture and its functions should not be duplicated in the ESA execution process. Essentially, for Americans, the ESA in the foreign and security domain is not only about advancing the EU military capabilities but also about the EU's strategic responsibility (those are the expectations).

Multiple reasons for the Biden administration's relatively positive stance towards ESA might be named. On the international level, a strong EU is an important partner for the US in dealing with revisionist Russia and the ambitious People's Republic of China. Biden's administration's position towards the ESA also is a logical sequence of the administration's wish to strengthen transatlantic relations and the US–EU relations. Recent public support for ESA in the foreign and security domain (as of November 2021), according to some sources, also is a sort of compensation for France, one of the biggest advocates of the ESA, that has been disappointed by the US Indo-Pacific security partnership with the UK and Australia. Moreover, during Biden's presidency, the

US is not looking forward to managing European security problems (as before). The ESA might be an important element that enables the burden-sharing in transatlantic relations and satisfies the US interests (among structures, policies, and strategies). (Retter et al., 2021, p. 38). According to the current US president, sufficient defence funding is the key to burden-sharing (Cordesman & Hwang, 2021).

Biden administration's position about the ESA in the foreign and security domain is determined by national developments as well. A more capable EU in the defence sector is a valuable partner for the American defence industry. Numerous US administrations, including the Biden administration, were insistent on formalising agreements that regulate cooperation between the EU and US defence industry sectors. The Biden administration is more open to the EU defence industry policies (Besch & Scazzieri, 2020) if those serve the mutual goal: strong partnership (and not only as a countermeasure against American firms). The Biden administration insisted on European Defence Agency Administrative Agreement that is necessary for US defence firms to be able to participate in EDA-managed defence capability projects (Huntington, 2021). The EDA AA issue was resolved at the end of 2021 through bilateral talks between Paris and Washington after the AUKUS deal. More capable Europe (ESA in defence and security domain) is beneficial for the US not only because of burden-sharing, but it also makes easier to justify the US investment in Europe for the Americans (Retter et al., 2021, p. 38).

Despite expressed support for the ESA in foreign policy and security domain and constant encouragement to defence capabilities increase, the Biden administration has doubts about the EU's will and abilities to execute its ambitions about the strategic autonomy. It seems that the Biden administration officials are concerned not about the increase of the EU military capabilities and potential challenge for the US but about the EU failing to execute the ESA idea (Herszenhorn, 2021). Biden administration's officials (State Department Counsellor Derek Chollet, for instance) claim that "US President Joe Biden 'absolutely' supports European allies developing their own, stronger military capabilities – but it's high time for EU leaders to move beyond theory and rhetoric" (Herszenhorn, 2021). In general, the Biden administration views the European debate about the ESA (idea, purpose, sectors, execution details) as distracting from the main question – how Europe will boost its military capabilities (Besch & Scazzieri, 2020).

To conclude, the Biden administration is sending mixed messages about the ESA. On the one hand, the current administration has openly expressed support for the ESA in the foreign policy and security domain and suggested its expertise to help boost the EU defence capabilities. On the other hand, the Biden administration approves the ESA only if it serves for stronger US—European partnership, transatlantic relations where partners contribute equally, and mutual interests, which in the US case, evolve around NATO as the main defence structure in transatlantic relations.

Conclusions

The Biden administration's approach to the ESA could be summarised in the phrase "something old, something new". The Biden administration does not object to the ESA idea *per se* and perceives it to be wider than only in the foreign and security policy sector. However, the administration welcomes ESA only if it serves transatlantic interests and compliments NATO. Given the fact that strengthening NATO–EU strategic partnership is encouraged by the US on many levels, the Biden administration's position regarding ESA (including foreign and security policy domain) is compatible with the ESA ambition since there is potential to solve issues for potential duplication and find a way to make it work.

On the other hand, in the ESA in the foreign policy and security domain, the Biden administration sees not only risks but potential benefits for the US as well. For the US, the ESA in the foreign and security policy domain might enable more effective burden-sharing in transatlantic relations and would make it easier to redirect part of its focus to other world regions. Moreover, the current administration has gone further than previous US administrations and openly suggested guidance for the ESA's execution in the foreign and security policy domain.

The Biden administration's approach towards ESA is not "a Reset" in the US foreign policy. It is a sequence of traditional American foreign policy (after 2009) that favours the strengthening of US–EU relations and views the increasing EU capabilities as potentially beneficial for the whole transatlantic community if the same traditional transatlantic channels are maintained functioning in harmony. Biden administration, however, seemingly, has given a new impetus for more harmonious transatlantic relations and the potential of ESA (in foreign and security domain). Thus, the Biden administration's position about the ESA is a shift in the US approach but not a reset.

References

A conversation with the President of the European Council Charles Michel. (2021, February 10). Atlantic Council. Retrieved from www.atlanticcouncil.org/event/a-conversation-with-charles-michel/

Archick, K., Akhtar, S. I., Belkin, P., & Mix, D. (2020). Transatlantic relations: U.S. interests and key issues. Washington DC: Congressional Research Service. Retrieved from https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R45745.pdf

Background Press Call by a Senior Administration Official Previewing the U.S.-EU Summit. (2021, June 14). Washington DC: The White House. Retrieved from www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2021/06/15/background-press-call-by-a-senior-administration-official-previewing-the-u-s-eu-summit/

Balfour, R. (2020, November 10). Europe's high expectations for a U.S. President Joe Biden. Carnegie Europe. Retrieved from https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/83191

- Belkin, P. (2021). *NATO: Key issues for the 117th congress*. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved from https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R46066.pdf
- Benitez, J. (2019). U.S. NATO policy in the age of Trump: Controversy and consistency. The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs, 43(1), 179–200. Retrieved from www.jstor.org/stable/45289836
- Besch, S., & Scazzieri, L. (2020). European strategic autonomy and a new transatlantic bargain. Center for European Reform. Retrieved from www.cer.eu/publications/archive/policy-brief/2020/european-strategic-autonomy-and-new-transatlantic-bargain
- Biden, J. (2020, March/April). Why America must lead again. Retrieved from www.for eignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-01-23/why-america-must-lead-again
- Brattberg, E. (2020, October 20). What are Europe's expectations if Biden wins? Retrieved from https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/10/20/what-are-europe-s-expectations-if-biden-wins-pub-83022
- Cordesman, A.H., & Hwang, G. (2021). The Biden transition and reshaping U.S. strategy: Replacing "Burden Sharing" with meaningful force planning. CSIS. Retrieved from www.csis.org/analysis/biden-transition-and-reshaping-us-strategy-replacing-burden-sharing-meaningful-force
- Cox, M., & Stokes, D. (2018). US foreign policy. New York: OUP Oxford.
- European Strategic Autonomy and the Biden Presidency. (2021, February 11). Retrieved from https://geopolitique.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/ENG_note_GEG_Biden.pdf
- Haas, R. (2021, August 15). America's withdrawal of choice. Retrieved from www. project-syndicate.org/commentary/americas-withdrawal-of-choice-by-rich ard-haass-2021-08
- Herszenhorn, D. M. (2021, November 19). Biden's team wants EU allies to get real on 'strategic autonomy'. Politico. Retrieved from www.politico.eu/article/joe-bidenus-eu-strategic-autonomy-brussels-g20/
- Hopper, T. (2021, September 30). This is not the Joe Biden Europe was hoping for. Retrieved from www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/this-is-not-the-joe-biden-europe-was-hoping-for/
- The White House (2021, June 15). Fact sheet: Rebuilding, revitalizing, and raising the ambition of U.S.-EU relations. Retrieved from www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/06/15/fact-sheet-rebuilding-revitalizing-and-rais ing-the-ambition-of-u-s-eu-relations/
- Huntington, C. (2021, January 13). For Central and Eastern Europe, strategic autonomy isn't particularly strategic. CEPA. Retrieved from https://cepa.org/for-central-and-eastern-europe-strategic-autonomy-isnt-particularly-strategic/
- Interim National Security Strategic Guidance. (2021, March). Washington DC: The White House. Retrieved from www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf
- Joint Statement by President Biden and President Emmanuel Macron of France. (2021, October 28). Retrieved from The White House: www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/joint-statement-president-biden-and-president-emmanuel-macron-france-0
- Krauthammer, C. (1990). The unipolar moment. Foreign Affairs, 70(1), 23–33. https://doi.org/10.2307/20044692
- Lundestad, G. (2005). *The United States and Western Europe since 1945*. New York: Oxford University Press.

- National Security Strategy of the United States of America. (2017, December). Retrieved from https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf
- Press Release–President Biden to Meet Virtually with EU Leaders at European Council Summit. (2021, March 23). The White House. Retrieved from www.presidency. ucsb.edu/documents/press-release-president-biden-meet-virtually-with-eu-lead ers-european-council-summit
- Remarks by President Biden at the 2021 Virtual Munich Security Conference. (2021, February 19). Washington DC. Retrieved from www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/02/19/remarks-by-president-biden-at-the-2021-virtual-munich-security-conference/
- Retter, L., Pezard, S., Flanagan, S., Germanovich, G., Sarah, C., & Paille, P. (2021). European strategic autonomy in defence. Cambridge: RAND Corporation. Retrieved from www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1319-1.html
- Rutten, M. (2001). From St-Malo to Nice. European defence: Core documents. Paris: Institute for Security Studies. Retrieved from www.iss.europa.eu/sites/default/files/EUISSFi les/cp047e.pdf
- Speck, U. (2020, October). The consequences of a Trump or Biden win for European Security. 18. The German Marshall Fund. Retrieved from www.gmfus.org/sites/default/files/Speck%2520-%2520US%2520election%2520security%2520-.pdf
- Thompson, J. (2019, September). European strategic autonomy and the US. CSS Analyses, 248. Retrieved from https://css.ethz.ch/content/dam/ethz/special-interest/gess/cis/center-for-securities-studies/pdfs/CSSAnalyse248-EN.pdf
- Tocci, N. (2021). European strategic autonomy: What it is, why we need it, how to achieve it. Istituto Affari Internazionali. Retrieved from www.iai.it/sites/default/files/9788893681780.pdf
- U.S.-European relations in the 117th Congress. (2022). Congressional Research Service. Retrieved from https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/IF11094.pdf
- United States-France Joint Statement. (2021, October 29). Washington DC: The White House. Retrieved from www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-relea ses/2021/10/29/united-states-france-joint-statement/#:~:text=The%20Preside nts%20reaffirm%20their%20support,Summit%20in%20Madrid%20in%202022.
- Vershbow, A., & Binnendijk, H. (2021, October 10). Needed: A trans-Atlantic agreement on European strategic autonomy. Retrieved from www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2021/10/10/needed-a-transatlantic-agreement-on-european-strategic-autonomy/
- Wheeldon, T. (2020, December 1). 'Less unpleasant but not fundamentally different': Transatlantic divides after Biden win. Retrieved from www.france24. com/en/europe/20201201-less-unpleasant-but-not-fundamentally-different-transa tlantic-divides-after-biden-win

7 Through the Estonian Looking Glass

Can NATO's Credible Deterrence and EU Strategic Autonomy Succeed Simultaneously?¹

Viljar Veebel and Illimar Ploom

European strategic autonomy is still rather an amorphous concept. Its recent introduction plays a role, but its potential impact on the historical balance of transatlantic relations could be seen as a culprit. While this can be a major reason why the Estonian political and military elite has trouble understanding what is meant by ESA and what are its benefits even if fully functional in the future, it does not look like the main rationale behind this stance. A closer look reveals that there are more fundamental misgivings. Estonian political and military elite is pro-European and pro-integration but asks: what could the EU deliver that the US-led NATO is already not delivering? As Estonia has no global ambitions and interests, security is a regional issue for its elite and is primarily meant to cope with Russian aggressive ambitions. It is also a fair dose of scepticism against federal developments within the EU that makes Estonian politicians and a wider public critical of ESA. What is more, even if ESA arrives, it could become another shiny vision with a big institutional framework without actual capabilities. Actual willingness to act seems to be the main concern.

The Estonian defence and deterrence mostly rely on the eFP forces of the UK and the US, and there seems to be little willingness to replace the *status quo*. As a result, a stronger consensus among the Estonian elite seems to be found in the question that ESA initiatives should, under no configuration, threaten NATO. Duplication is not seen as a problem, as long it does not bother the US. However, it is unclear, who is most bothered by this, the EU, the US, France, or the UK. In practice, as long as ESA has not proven its actual capabilities, survivability and added value, all security and defence resources are dedicated to cooperation with NATO and special relations with the US. So far, ESA has meant only talks and few results, if any at all (Värk, 2021).

Why should a tiny member state of the EU and NATO, like Estonia, support ESA at all? Mostly for the sake of "keeping European integration evolving". Accordingly, ESA is positively seen mostly by lifelong supporters of the EU integration (who support it to support a wider spill-over effect of the integration process), while other groups see it as either a useless shiny initiative

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-7

or a functional competitor to existing NATO capabilities. And it is yet to be understood what is meant and aimed with "ESA". As a result, Estonia is one of the least enthusiastic among EU member states about strategic autonomy. Even Vladimir Putin has an impact on this matter: so far, he has been belittling ESA, however, should he become critical of EU strategic autonomy, this will be a serious positive argument for Estonian politicians to support ESA.

Estonia is in a paradoxical situation. While ESA is a foreign policy concept, current Estonian foreign policy is completely in service of its defence and survival needs and therefore aimed at pleasing the US. This has started already in 2014 during the Russo-Ukrainian war and has only deepened in the following years. For a small state bordering Russia, even membership in NATO does not offer enough relief, therefore, balance between basic survival needs and broader interests in international relations is necessary.

In this context, it is rather understandable that Estonia does not entertain ambitious global goals but concentrates on regional or even local military protection and deterrence against Russia. This line is clearly visible in the statements of former defence minister Jüri Luik and current head of the foreign policy committee of the Estonian parliament Marko Mihkelson. It must be acknowledged that some former defence ministers (Sven Mikser, for example) had a different opinion. Eventually, most of the experts admit that ESA seems as mostly a French ambition, with some "de Gaulle" flavour to it meant to criticise and reduce US impact and importance in Europe. As the UK has Brexited and Germany is not spending enough, then who is left to go forward with strategic autonomy?

Estonian political elite on ESA

It is worthwhile inquiring into the question of how the Estonian political elite perceives ESA. When they discuss ESA, topics like survivability of the nation, sovereignty of the state, security guarantees, European Army, and value-based security policy surface. And, as to the actors, within that context, the US takes the primary, while the EU plays a secondary role. The most concise articulation of the dominant position of Estonian politicians is pronounced by the Estonia Minister of Foreign Affairs Eva-Maria Liimets. According to Liimets (2021), there is no need to invent alternatives to the special and functional relationship with the US; however, anything with added value is welcome. This reflects two things, the Estonian existential paradigm and the slight opening for weighing possible changes as to the answer. For the Estonian elite, survival is a keyword, and it is related to the US as the only realistic ally to counter Russia's attack today and in the near future. The second key contributor to Estonian security is the United Kingdom, while the EU comes only long way after that.

Probably the most clear-cut argument is presented by Ambassador Sven Sakkov. He sees ESA and the European Army as poetic concepts with no actual value in terms of Estonia's interests and argues that Europe is not ready to invest in actual military capabilities (Sakkov, 2019). This marks the most

important aspect of Estonia's defence policy, i.e., the almost exclusive emphasis on the availability of hard military security capabilities to create credible deterrence against Russia. According to Sakkov, ESA would have some chance if Germany would increase its defence budget by over 2% of GDP and somehow develop a "strategic intervention culture". It is thus eventually German pacifism, and not French ambitions, that is the main reason why ESA has very little chance of success. If one takes a look at the actual practice and the lack of progress therein, by the above-exploited metaphor, ESA remains "a poetry" which allows everybody to build and project their dreams as they wish into it. However, it is different from real poetry as long as it could become dangerous to actual security and defence. It could namely be misunderstood in Washington, losing their commitment to Estonia (Sakkov, 2019). During Russian aggression against Ukraine in 2022, several positive changes have already taken place and can also change the sceptical attitude of the Estonian political elite towards Germany. German political leaders have openly supported Ukraine and have both allocated more resources to help the Ukrainian army and also to strengthen the Bundeswehr.

Political heavyweights like the many times foreign and defence minister Jüri Luik (Pro Patria Party) and a long-serving chairman of the foreign policy committee of Estonian Parliament Riigikogu Marko Mihkelson (Estonian Reform Party) are both sharing these views, being staunch Atlanticists and rather rejective to ESA. The only diverging prominent to this dominant view is Sven Mikser (Social Democratic Party), present member of the EP and former foreign and defence minister of Estonia. Mikser is a supporter of ESA, seeing a value in European defence capabilities. While debating the relations between strategic autonomy and European Army, he also sees independence in terms of military industry as an important aspect of being able to act without the US approval (Mikser, 2021). This, however, is a rather rare position which falls into the relatively tiny camp of Estonian Euro-optimists.

The divide between parties is similar to the eminent political figures. Among the political elite and leaders, three groups appear. The group of "Convinced Atlanticists" includes the prime minister's Reform Party and the Pro Patria party from the opposition. This is a group that draws from the moral high ground of a long-term historical consensus in Estonian politics. Thus, the centre-right Luik (Pro Patria) and Mihkelson (Reform Party) are putting all their weight into supporting the present orientation towards the US and the UK. Since matters of defence are securitised in Estonia, it is only understandable that the Atlanticists refuse to debate any alternative security option or foreign policy orientation next to that of focusing on the US, the UK, and NATO. The notable exception is Luik, who has dynamically led Estonia to support French initiatives. Second, the "Pro-Europeans" feature as the only representative of the Social Democratic Party that gives its full support to ESA, mostly because of their close connections to the European Social Democratic Party in the EP. This leaves them as the only clear-cut Euro (and ESA) optimist. The "Doubters and Sceptics" include the radical Conservative People's Party

of Estonia *Eesti Konservatiivne Rahvaerakond* (EKRE) and the Centre Party, both flirting with both options but also doubting both the US ability to follow certain values and the EU's ability to deliver (Veebel, 2020). However, the Centre Party (Liimets) still officially remains, with some hesitancy, a supporter of the dominant position. What is interesting, even the radical anti-EU EKRE party and national radicals can find something good in ESA. They favour the idea that both Estonia and the EU should be able to produce more products independently from the US (Kallas, 2020). Some political parties and interest groups are raising the question of the importance of being sustainably independent of the EU: to be able to defend itself and handle the economic challenges.

In sum, there is hardly any alternative to NATO to counterbalance Russia, but a need for strategic dependence on the EU is not that much understandable. What emerges from this account of positions, the most explicit pattern among the Estonian political elite, is countering on the US and NATO with the EU. The EU lacks tangible military potency, so ESA is seen as not only unable to replace the guarantees of the US and NATO but a distraction from real issues. The maximum role of the EU is merely to fill the gaps left by the US and the UK. Of course, part of the explanation can be related back to the insufficiency of everyday practical diplomacy with the main promoters of ESA. It appears that diplomatic contacts with France, Germany, and Italy are not sufficient to facilitate a clear understanding of ESA and its potential value. In their turn, the US and the UK have made their expectations much clearer to local leaders.

Next to possible deficiencies on the diplomatic plane, the term ESA is sufficiently ambiguous and linguistically confusing to cause misunderstandings. Elina Libek (adviser to Riigikogu, the Estonian parliament) speaks about ESA as "a cacophony of European political visions" (Libek, 2019). She asks even if there is value in a debate where most participants understand the phenomenon differently. When searching for practical political roots, the quest usually collapses into the question of what does the French President mean by it or what France is aiming at. So, confusion around ESA does not necessarily have to do with the Estonian-specific perspective. It is a wider shared ambiguity if ESA is something that is against a strong transatlantic defence alliance or actually strengthens it by providing a reasonable alternative if needed. At the same time, it is worth asking, is ambivalence necessarily bad? Some degree of ambivalence appears natural to a phenomenon that is only about to be launched. But could it work in Estonian national interests if we don't understand what it is and how to participate in it? Here, one can see that it actually could, in a sense that it provokes new ideas and some action.

Estonian MEPYana Toom (2021) explains the need for ESA with the example of microchip production. The EU has refused to obtain chip producer ARM by the US-based producer NVIDIA as this might lead to full control of the US over the supply of the certain type of microchips, including embargos, when the US goals are not met. Huawei's case is seen as a warning example, according to her. Yana Toom's commentary about NVIDIA's wish to buy ARM is largely about this. With digital autonomy, different digital standards have motivated the

stakeholders to uphold the importance of technological and control capabilities. This applies both from the military and wider security viewpoints.

But ESA is not merely about the "hard" security and defence industry. It has an overarching layer of political meaning. On that level, ESA would enable the Europeans to set their own priorities and political goals and to make their own decisions in accordance with European rules, principles, and values. They would have the means, the capabilities, and the readiness to implement these decisions, autonomously if necessary, including through the use of credible military forces.

Estonian military leadership on ESA

Estonian military elite sees a divide between the Atlanticists and the Pro-Europeans. The CHOD Martin Herem speaks about defending Estonia from the Russian Federation in the Blue Hills (a legendary North-Eastern battlefield from the time of World War II) and about the defence cooperation with the US and the UK in the framework of NATO (Herem, 2021a). In a characteristic clarity for a military leader, the EU and ESA are diplomatic categories for Herem, not related much to defence forces. In contrast, his predecessor Riho Terras focused more on the EU and remains active in that regard as a present MEP (Terras, 2018). Overall, the convictions of most CHODs have been favourable to the Atlantist idiom, including the US and much less to the EU.

What comes out from the positions of the military elite is the emphasis on the military itself, not other domains. With the exception of Sven Mikser, military elite mostly consists of ministers of defence and the higher civil servants, i.e., the entire military establishment. Estonia's Minister of Defence Jüri Luik has been a dedicated supporter of the transatlantic alliance throughout his career. Nevertheless, as alluded to above, the EU has figured prominently in its agenda. It was the case at the time of the Estonian Presidency of the Council of the EU. As an additional condition, President Macron seemed to offer a more accentuated partnership to Estonia than President Trump, who had warmer relations with President Putin. It seems thus that, articulated by such a grand diplomatic figure as Jüri Luik, the EU's role in security together with strategic autonomy becomes valuable for Estonia only when NATO is bound to fail. While talking about the European allies, he demonstrates the little hope one can place in the security guarantees offered by them. The UK is a good and reliable ally but has unfortunately Brexited. France is almost as good, but it is busy in Africa.

The main question appears to be why, in contrast to many Europeans (Biscop, 2016) the EU is a distraction and not a plausible amendment to defence capabilities for the Estonian defence establishment. And yet, it could be seen as a future extension of the security guarantees offered currently only by NATO. To explain that, one needs to look at the fundamental principles underlying Estonia's dominant viewpoint. These principles relate to the overarching threat perception, according to which the threat from Russia is acute and it will

necessarily realise in the military conquest of Estonia (Herem, 2022). Russia is seen as opportunistic at best, but more probably as a retaliatory revisionist power that wishes to re-establish its dominance in the post-Soviet space. Even belonging to NATO does not exclude the attack, membership in that club has not changed Estonia's identity as a post-Soviet country. The local elite perceives Estonia to belong to the same category as Ukraine. Thus, an attack against Ukraine is automatically seen as predicting a possible attack on Estonia (Herem, 2022). Of course, this scenario cannot be entirely excluded, and Russia has done its utmost to keep the pressure on all post-Soviet states. The Baltic states have been particularly appealing, as they can be used as a lever to test cohesion and provoke disquiet within NATO. This means that for the Estonian eyes, what is needed is a counterbalance of a similar magnitude to ominous Russia, an ally who can immediately deliver considerable quantities and quality of hard military power. The defence establishment of Estonia has been extremely realistic in judging the only such possible actors to be the US and the UK.

This means inter alia that Estonia's main focus has been to build up conventional military capabilities to be able to defend itself independently in a manner that allows the allies to arrive before fait accompli. To prepare against a military attack, Estonia, as a small country, has dedicated almost all its attention and resources to the military (Herem, 2021b). For some time, the official defence doctrine of Estonia has drawn on a comprehensive approach (Veebel & Ploom, 2019). Yet, the allocation of finances shows that the actual priority is still conventional military capabilities (Veebel et al., 2020). It has been argued that in contrast to the Nordic states which stress a comprehensive approach even when retaining the term total defence, Estonian nominally integrated defence has much larger stress on the conventional military capabilities (Andžans & Veebel, 2017). As a minor, though a clear sign of the hard power-oriented military mentality, when implementing the relatively minor public budget cuts of 2021, the defence forces decided to give up its traditional military orchestra and the Chaplain services, the rationale being that one cannot fight with a brass musical instrument in the battle, while every additional shotgun would (Herem, 2021c).

In this context, it becomes clear why there appears to exist a systematic problem with conciliating ESA and the Estonian needs. The latter are mostly on the tactical and operational levels, while the EU is offering and expecting strategic level options. Within the NATO framework, there is a clear division of responsibility according to which the organisation provides a strategy, and for Estonia, it is only efficient to focus on operations and tactics.

Estonian academic debates on ESA

While there is no superfluous academic debate in Estonia about the issues touching the ESA, most studies try to weigh pro and contra arguments. The structure of the debate reminds that of the elites, but it goes significantly deeper and opens thus up the underlying presuppositions of the positions (see Ainso,

2019; Järvenpää, 2019; Lebrun, 2018; Ploom, Sliwa, & Veebel, 2020;, 2021; Sakkov, 2019).

The ongoing debate in Estonia centres around the following questions. Do we need to choose between values and deliverables? Could we have two horses (NATO's credible deterrence and ESA) running simultaneously for our security? Could credible NATO's deterrence be compatible with ESA? Strategic autonomy among other strategic choices: is it actually an option considering the Estonian needs/the inner logic? Defining strategic autonomy: by whom and how?

The main juxtaposition of NATO and the EU is clearly present, and so are the derivative questions that probe the ground for the juxtaposition. To ask if those two organisations could simultaneously work for the same purpose is to understand the membership of Estonia in those organisations. Depending on their profile, it is possible that the question is not even about a choice between alternative options, but rather about combining them. ESA may look like a relatively weak practical choice, yet it appears to presume radical steps in terms of classical sovereignty and venturing into areas that the EU has thus far avoided going. This brings us again to the question of what is actually meant by ESA. Drawing on this, it is possible to see that the strength of the academic debate is the ability to bring the two otherwise opposing poles to meet.

When inquiring into the origins of the academic debate, pro-European views clearly ignite them. Among those views, one can distinguish between two alternative ways to approach the need for ESA that could conditionally be called a positive and a negative definition. The positive definition consists of a belief among pro-Europeans that if the EU had complete sovereignty in CSDP, it would be able to promote peace and security within and beyond their own borders. European states would thereby have the capacity to tackle serious security problems in their neighbourhood. As to the relationship of the EU with the transatlantic alliance, the Europeans would bear half of the burden of defending Europe (Biscop, 2016).

The negative definition is more common among ESA proponents. It relies on real political change. According to this viewpoint, it is a sensible hedging strategy against US disengagement from Europe that the latter has a responsibility to take a greater share of the burden of European security. This position also puts stress on partnership with NATO. In that regard, instead of signifying independence or the rejection of alliances, on the contrary, a stronger European contribution will strengthen the transatlantic relationship.

Now, against this backdrop of pro-ESA definitions, the academic debate also articulates the main problems and misgivings about strategic autonomy. These positions characterise the Atlanticist party. Outlining the position of Estonia, there appears to exist a fear of losing "credible NATO deterrence". It eventually collapses into a realisation that while deals with the US and the UK bring assets on the ground, France simply wants to talk about its global ambitions. ESA critics also question how realistic ESA is given the current state of European

defence and worry about unnecessarily offending the US, in particular in the defence industrial realm.

This helps to understand that, in the sceptical Estonian eyes, the EU should pursue autonomous action in security and defence only as this does not harm the roles of the US and NATO as the fundamental security providers for Europe. Drawing on the above, it is no wonder that, in most cases, the strategic rationale of ESA remains unclear for Estonians. The sceptical Estonian mind is rather looking for tactical contributions and capabilities needed to play with the US and to deter Russia. The EU capabilities that ESA produces should provide credible deterrence against Russia. The answers are clear, the EU does not have sufficient capabilities, and it is not ready to deploy that which would actually help. As Estonia only needs regional military assets, why waste money globally?

Raik (2021) asks if the EU needs strategic autonomy? Estonia needs to deter Russia, which the EU is not ready and not interested in doing. Raik opens the inner variety of the ESA and shows that strategic autonomy seems to be more about regional—operational autonomy. While there is a need for such a thing about which Afghanistan 2021 is a good example, the question is if it is also relevant for Estonia? For the former, the vital thing is if the US can manage its promises. Nevertheless, Raik believes that the EU states need to enhance their common defence capabilities.

According to Järvenpää (2019), the content of ESA remains unclear. Also, a logical problem of concept is indicated: ESA seems to be initiated from fear that the US will shift their attention away from Europe, and so Europe should act first and build its independent capabilities to act without the US or with competing powers. Here is revealed the negative definition and also the opposition of the EU to the US. At the same time, the author is critical of the ESA discourse. Instead of focusing on its own aims and purposes, the debates are generally obsessively busy with worries about the EU–US relations. It is concluded that the ESA means being without the US, but leaves the question with whom the autonomy should work (Järvenpää et al., 2019)?

For Estonia, the importance of Brexit for ESA cannot be underestimated. On the one hand, the UK was sceptic, if not anti-ESA. On the other hand, the UK is the biggest and most visible eFP contributor in Estonia and locals would be very happy to keep it that way. Likewise, why offend the US if there is no one else on the horizon? The authors boil it down to French global ambitions and competition in the weapons market, about which the idea is not that bad, but negative communication is combined with absent practical steps (Järvenpää et al., 2019).

There also seems to exist no orientation to reduce risks or increase actual capabilities. One of those concerns the role of France. Here, it is useful to turn to the study of Lebrun, who juxtaposes the UK and France and debates their aims when investing in defence initiatives in Central and Eastern Europe(2018). Leaving the UK aside, it is indeed France that is fully involved in the strategic autonomy initiative. It is instructive to inquire about the French approach itself.

According to General Lecointre, the main idea behind French autonomy is to avoid violent force strategies by other global and regional powers such as Russia, but also the US and the UK. In reality, the question is mainly about the Russian threat and contradicting French and the US perceptions. This also explains why there is a fog on the French doctrinal level not to confront the US openly. To bring this interpretation into Estonian context, the approach towards ESA is made difficult for two reasons. First, because of the inherent competition of France with the US in ESA and because it is precisely the US that Estonia relies on in securing its independence. This explains the prevailing understanding that Estonia should "not be left alone if the US rejects the idea". What is more, the deployment readiness of France is not as high as the respective readiness of the UK.

There is an aspect of the ESA that has a relatively comprehensible meaning, and it concerns the production of arms and related technology. Hitherto, part of the transatlantic relationship has been a mutual understanding that while the US offers security for Europe, the latter buys its defence technologies and equipment from the former. This enables the US to maintain its technological dominance in the military equipment market. But this also inevitably means that the US receives remarkable benefits related to its dominance. This has made the EU look for a third way as that would be necessary to maintain freedom of choice of which technologies to purchase and how to use them. Here, there also appears a clear contradiction. The US does not understandably wish for the cross-usage of its military equipment as this would allow an option to buy cheaper alternatives. In this regard, sovereign Europe in security and defence would also have a strong, innovative, and competitive defence industry whose expertise in the future strategic technologies is on a par with that of the other major powers. Of course, there remains the question of against whom the EU could use those alternative arms systems and if there is enough purchasing power to obtain them.

If there is any specific-original essence in ESA, then it is the idea of normative power and external governance (Veebel, 2019a,b). Are those ideas understood and welcomed by the Estonian political and military elite? Logically, normative power has been negative to strategic autonomy. Instead of the usual military levers of security policy that the EU has missed, it has been found to have a certain soft power phenomenon to put forward. In other words, the economic, social, and other attractiveness the EU can boast has arguably made neighbouring countries wish to emulate the EU. Be it for the sake of possible membership or for society building. In the context of ESA promotion, normative power is seen as a specific part of ESA. When inquiring what Estonia thinks about normative power in Europe, in most cases, its reception collides with the usual obstacle, hard military security. First, there are doubts that European normative power is clearly defined and has a long-term strategy. This raises the question of how to follow something that is rather abstract and in constant change in terms of content and importance (Veebel, 2019a,b). Once again, from the political scenery, social democrats and some similarly minded

academic writers consider it worth debate, while most political and military leaders do not. While it looks like the importance and added value of normative power does not deserve much debate, there exists some rhetoric which points to a potential. Namely, the importance of values is often stressed by the Estonian political elite, meaning human rights, democracy, and the rule of law. Yet, when weighed against practical needs, values clearly make way for loyalty to immediately contributing allies. Therefore, despite the openings in the academic debates, most public discussions still conclude that in the Baltics the EU needs to support the US and the UK and fulfil the gaps in keeping global and regional security.

Would institutional reforms make ESA more appealing for Estonia?

In recent decades, European countries have witnessed a myriad of internal developments that push them towards a more independent stance in defence matters, coordination, and capabilities. An underlying historical factor is the drastic decline of defence expenditures in the years following the "Fall of the Wall". The popularity of austerity measures at the time of the financial crisis has given a further blow to the actual capabilities of European armies. The rather bizarre result of the ever-lessened actual defence capabilities of the European countries means that at times when immediate threats have arisen, the only realistic perspective to be able to adequately respond in time is to combine the capabilities of different countries. But this needs a truly supranational effort and respective institutional mechanisms to achieve it (Biscop, 2016). On the positive side of this solution would be a much-lessened pressure on national budgets due to the efficiency of combined capabilities and forces.

In recent years, the EU has taken steps toward common defence governance, but the extent of those changes is not straightforward. First, as ESA remains conceptually ambiguous, it is difficult to translate into institutions. Does it mean a defence-oriented approach and capabilities or expeditionary focus? Also, geopolitical trends and interests of actors may be contradictory. There has been a noticeable pressure from the US towards the EU to take more responsibility in matters of security and defence in its region. At the same time, the US is not too favourable to the prospective of the EU developing its defence industry. This is also reflected in the still ongoing discussion on the degree of openness of the ESA. However, the creation of a common defence industry is the clearest part of ESA.

Years 2020–2021 indicated the growing competition and tensions between the US and the EU. The three most visible complications include the cases of the drone-killing of the Iranian General Quasim Soleimani, the US decision to push France of submarine deal with Australia by offering its nuclear submarines, and finally, US sudden withdrawal from Afghanistan. The first was a worrying case regarding a different understanding of international law and morality between the US on one side and Germany and France on the other

(Veebel et al., 2021). The second was a financial blow against the European (French) military industry, and the third was seen as an example that the US does not care enough about the needs and preferences of its NATO partners when making strategic decisions. The US and UK political elite's plans to safeguard or not to safeguard the Baltic states might be the next topic that brings crossing opinions between the US–UK and France–Germany coalitions.

At this juncture, one could raise the question if, from the perspective of Estonia, institutional changes and policymaking reforms in the EU would make ESA edible. The necessity and importance of European defence initiatives next to NATO have been debated in Estonia for more than a decade. Worries and doubts have unfortunately stayed the same. There are practical needs related to Russian threats and abstract concepts of ESA leaves a huge gap in between (Veebel, 2017a,b,c). Thus, an immediate answer would point to capabilities that will make the EU able to match Russian agility, aggressiveness, and ambitions in a crisis situation.

Therefore, building institutional autonomy within the EU, European states should consider existing structures such as the Political and Security Committee, EU Military Committee and Military Staff, and Military Planning and Conduct Capability. They should agree on modifications to these structures and initiatives, such as PESCO and the EDF, to allow the post-Brexit UK and other third parties to be included as closely as possible. Thus, from the perspective of the sustainability of the transatlantic security relationship, the rationale for the EU defence industrial policy as the main focus of ESA can be problematic. Although this is far from a one-way road, and much depends on how the policy is designed and implemented (see Biscop, 2016), recent polemic around PESCO developments has demonstrated that the US is very concerned about possible negative implications.

Can such institutional reforms buy Estonian support for the strategic autonomy concept? Estonian political leaders were up to 2021 visibly sceptic about security and defence integration, including ESA (Veebel, 2017a,b,c). Among the reasons are also time-consuming, complicated, and hardly efficient institutional decision-making models of the EU. Would institutional reforms help? On the one hand, if the EU could decide and deploy as efficiently as NATO, that would increase Estonian support. On the other hand, this will even more strongly raise the question of why a security initiative similar to NATO is needed while NATO is successfully delivering (Veebel, 2020). However, Russian aggression against Ukraine in 2022 has changed their opinion to more supportive.

Behind the question of EU institutional reforms, the federalisation debate looms large. Here, it is vital to amend the concept of survival as one of the core assumptions informing Estonian positions. At a closer inspection, one sees how this idea is tied to the classical notion of national sovereignty. This means that survival should be qualified as Estonia's elite does not want to give up classical sovereignty. Here surfaces a paradox: Estonia seems to cling to formal sovereignty under the protective hand of the giant US, while not willing to sacrifice formal sovereignty even if membership of the EU would retain most of the

autonomy feasible in the most modern supranational organisation. With the US, despite sincere, dedicated efforts, it is difficult for Estonia to become an equal partner. With the EU, classical sovereignty has been given away anyway, yet the remains (defence) Estonia does not want to give up.

In more precise terms, it must finally be asked how PESCO and European Army relate and contribute in terms of support to strategic autonomy? PESCO, when introduced during the Estonian presidency in 2018, seemed to receive a visibly positive impulse from the Estonian government and the then defence minister Jüri Luik. Being partially caused by President Trump's temporary sympathy for President Putin and President Macron's readiness to be the most anti-Russian president in NATO (Veebel, 2018). However, during the next four years, not much was materialising about PESCO or European Army. The positive momentum and Estonian support were lost by 2022. With PESCO, in order for a small state like Estonia to be successful in linking its defence industry to the European value chains, the wider economic integration logic of the EU needs to change from the present neoliberal to a more inclusive and development-oriented policy. Thus, PESCO as an institutional development is better understood but hardly beneficial for Estonia, while the European Army concept is more needed while, in practical terms, barely understood.

Some academic researchers propose that ESA might also be constructed within a European pillar of NATO, by a small formal or informal group of states, or through a combination of these. Practical considerations, however, suggest that the EU is the most appropriate format in which to build political and institutional autonomy while states should be responsible for the prerequisites for capabilities and industrial autonomy (Järvenpää et al., 2019).

Along these lines, would Estonia be more supportive of ESA if it was included more in policy development? It is hard to tell, but the present option to be only a "policy-taker" without a right to design this policy is too little. Of course, this design has its reasons (Veebel, 2017a,b,c). Accordingly, there appear to be two ways to gain more Estonian support. The first is to include Estonia in the policy design process, and the second is to make the policy itself more precise and practical in relation to Russia. Even if now the momentum is lost, it might as well be found again.

Conclusions

The Estonian view of ESA consists of the following elements. Survival takes the centre of gravity, making existing realistic guarantees an absolute priority. And, at least in the short-term perspective, those are available only from the US and the UK. The EU does not have the capabilities or capacity needed, nor can it act immediately or in upcoming years. Therefore, the EU is not even seen as replacing NATO but instead potentially harming NATO's guarantees. This means that in the Estonian eyes, the maximal role of the EU is to fill the gaps left by the US and the UK. What is more, even if in the Estonian foreign and security policy discourse the rhetoric of values is common, it cannot be taken

as too deep. Otherwise, the EU would have to be higher up on the ladder of priorities. It is possible to go deeper into understanding Estonia's take on ESA at this juncture. Namely, the aim of survival should be qualified by the idea of classical sovereignty, which Estonia's elite does not want to give up. The obvious paradox is that with the US as the giant, it is difficult for Estonia to be an equal partner in their cooperation. With the EU, classical sovereignty has been given away anyway, yet Estonia does not want to give up the remains – defence.

The Estonians care mostly about "hard" security, while the rest is not a priority. As reflected in the budgetary choices, the long-term policy choices support this understanding. Even in the context where the new generation warfare of Russia puts significant stress on hybrid activities, the main bulk of Estonia's defence expenditure still goes to the area of "hard" security and NATO's credible deterrence posture. Only in recent years have Estonia's financial decisions started gradually recognising the need for integrated (read: comprehensive) defence.

Returning to ESA, not only political and military leaders, but also academic researchers tend to highlight that NATO, differently from the EU, is delivering quickly and with high visibility. As long as this continues, the EU, with its ideas of strategic autonomy and the European Army, is seen as an option for "Plan B" in case the necessity appears, but not earlier. At least, as long as the ESA is mostly about rhetoric, support from the Estonian military elite can hardly be earned. Among the main political parties, only the radical EKRE and the Social Democrats see the EU's strategic autonomy as worth of debate under current conditions. Along these lines, Estonia has mostly been passive or even rejected ESA, hoping that this initiative will disappear as smoothly as it appeared. However, the push from the US is for the EU to take more responsibility for its regional security. Only something like this can stabilise Europe and its neighbouring regions in the long run. Unfortunately, one can see that this more complex dimension of ESA discourse has not been adopted in Estonia.

What is more, many among the Estonian political elite fear that ESA is a French plot and point to the general ambiguity that surrounds the concept. It is certainly true that, to a large extent, ESA has remained on the rhetorical level, the concept being ill-defined. Even if ESA's potential cannot be reduced to French interests, the latter's role in ESA necessitates the question of what should France do to make strategic autonomy work? For one, France could achieve something should it clarify that Estonia does not need to choose between NATO credible deterrence and ESA. If conducted in the French way, institutional reforms could also bring some risks for smaller member states without interests in Africa. They might find contributing to something of verily secondary importance to them. Or, the debate around ESA should be more open and accessible to eventually accommodate both CEE interests about Russia and the Southern European interests about Africa.

As it was demonstrated, compared to Estonian political or military debates, the academic debate consists of more nuanced ideas. One of its main constructive conclusions is to design ESA on an "EU \pm x" basis. But the academic debate

also mirrors the deepest fear in Estonia about the "European Army". However, the army is not anywhere close to materialising. At the same time, autonomy without an army is close to an "impotent gorilla" (Franke, 2017). As such, it will be far from meeting Estonian needs against the aggressive Russian bear.

How could the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine potentially change Estonia's calculations on ESA? It will probably prove to be a gamechanger in terms of the future shape of ESA and its reception in Estonia. On the one hand, it has revealed the often-low level of political consensus in the EU, but on the other hand, it has brought practical cooperation to quite a new level. So, while the Russian war of aggression has revealed especially the limits and preferences of German and French political elites, it has also helped get the EU into closer defence cooperation with the UK and the US. Therefore, the reactions to Russian aggression have demonstrated more function and content for ESA. As NATO has been rather self-restrictive to avoid any additional escalation from the Russian side, leaving more space and role for the EU states, the outcome of Russian aggression has been encouraging for ESA. Overall, it appears inevitable that both the US and the EU will realise that NATO and EU cooperation needs to be brought to an entirely new level. Hence, there is a hope for the ESA being defined and structured as a necessary and functional part within NATO that can deal with regional conflicts on its own. If this perspective comes to realisation, Estonia's political and military elite will perceive ESA in a less ambiguous and much more positive way.

Note

1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".

References

- Ainso, P. (2019). Euroopa Liidu alaline struktureeritud kaitsekoostöö (PESCO): Kas oht või võimalus Eesti Vabariigi julgeolekupoliitika jaoks? *Sõjateadlane*, (12), 108–150.
- Andžans, M., & Veebel, V. (2017). Deterrence dilemma in Latvia and Estonia: Finding the balance between external military solidarity and territorial defence. *Journal on Baltic Security*, 3(2), 29–41Biscop, S. (2016). *The EU global strategy: Realpolitik with European characteristics* (pp. 91–96), Egmont Institute.
- Franke, U. (2017). PESCO the impotent gorilla, European Council on Foreign Relations, https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary_pesco_the_impotent_gorilla/
- Järvenpää, P., Major, C., & Sakkov, S. (2019). European strategic autonomy: operationalising a buzzword. International Centre for Defence and Security, 38, https://icds.ee/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/ICDS_Report_European_Strategic_Autonomy_J%C3%A4rvenp%C3%A4_Major_Sakkov_October_2019.pdf
- Herem, M. (2021a, October 27). Valeväited ei toeta Eesti kaitsevõimet. *Postimees*, https://arvamus.postimees.ee/7371067/martin-herem-valevaited-ei-toeta-eesti-kaitsevoimet

- Herem, H. (2021b, January 21). Eesti soovib osta sadade kilomeetrite kauguselt tabavaid raketisüsteeme. *Postimees*, https://leht.postimees.ee/7161695/eesti-soovib-osta-sad ade-kilomeetrite-kauguselt-tabavaid-raketisusteeme
- Herem, M. (2021c, September 10). Herem: kaitseväe ülesanne ei ole tegeleda põllumajanduse, kultuuri ega muuga. *Eesti Rahvusringhääling*. www.err.ee/1608335 003/herem-kaitsevae-ulesanne-ei-ole-tegelda-pollumajanduse-kultuuri-ega-muuga
- Herem, M. (2022, January 20). Eesti praegu pääseb. Kindral Herem Venemaa võtab Ukrainalt järgmise tüki. Õhtuleht, www.ohtuleht.ee/1053827/eesti-praegu-paaseb-kindral-herem-venemaa-votab-ukrainalt-jargmise-tuki
- Kallas, K. (2020, September 10). EL soovib COVID-19 järgselt rohkem ise asju toota, Objektiiv, https://objektiiv.ee/el-soovib-covid-19-jargselt-rohkem-asju-ise-toota/
- Lebrun, M. (2018). Strateegiline autonoomia? Prantsusmaa, eFP ja Ell. International Centre for Defence and Security, https://icds.ee/et/strateegiline-autonoomia-prantsusmaa-efp-ja-eii/
- Libek, E. (2019). Euroopa strateegiline autonoomia: poliitiliste visioonide kakofoonia. *Diplomaatia*, https://diplomaatia.ee/euroopa-strateegiline-autonoomia-poliitiliste-visioonide-kakofoonia/
- Liimets, E-M. (2021, October 27). Eesti väärtusruumi kaitse vajab püsivat hoolt. *Postimees*, https://arvamus.postimees.ee/7371110/eva-maria-liimets-eesti-vaartusru umi-kaitse-vajab-pusivat-hoolt
- Mikser, S. (2021, December 27). "Euroopa jutud" Sven Mikser: Ma ei näe poliitilist võimalust ega märkimisväärset soovi Euroopa armeeks. *Edasi*, https://edasi.org/108 093/vestlussaade-euroopa-jutud-sven-mikser-ma-ei-nae-poliitilist-voimalust-ega-ka-markimisvaarset-soovi-euroopa-armeeks/
- Ploom, I., Sliwa, Z., & Veebel, V. (2020). The NATO "Defender 2020" exercise in the Baltic States: Will measured escalation lead to credible deterrence or provoke an escalation? *Comparative Strategy*, 39(4), 368–384. DOI: 10.1080/01495933.2020.1772626.
- Raik, K. (2021, September 10). Udu Euroopa strateegilise autonoomia ümber. *Postimees*, https://arvamus.postimees.ee/7334343/kristi-raik-udu-euroopa-strateegilise-autonoomia-umber
- Sakkov, S. (2019, November 22). Kes kaitseb Euroopat? *Postimees*, https://leht.postimees.ee/6832018/sven-sakkov-kes-kaitseb-euroopat
- State Chancellary of Estonia. (2021). Euroopa Liidu tulevikuministrid alustasid tulevikuväljakutsete seiret, https://riigikantselei.ee/uudised/euroopa-liidu-riikide-tulevikuministrid-alustasid-tulevikuvaljakutsete-seiret
- Sulg, M.L., & Crandall, M. (2020). Välispoliitika muutuvas maailmas: väljakutsed ja võimalused Eesti kui väikeriigi vaatenurgast. *Acta Politica Estica*, (10), 48–68.
- Terras, R. (2018). Terras in Washington: NATO deterrent needs to be visible and tangible. *Eesti Rahvusrinhääling*, https://news.err.ee/694110/terras-in-washington-nato-deterrent-needs-to-be-visible-and-tangible
- Toom, Y. (2021, September 7). Ärge puutuge meie mikrokiipe! *Euronews*, https://yanatoom.ee/euronews-i.php?lang=ee&id=9420
- Värk, J. (2021, September 21). Euroopa Liit peab strateegiliseks autonoomiaks oma otsustusprotsesse muutma. *Eesti rahvusringhääling*, www.err.ee/1608345284/euro opa-liit-peab-strateegiliseks-autonoomiaks-oma-otsustusprotsesse-muutma
- Veebel, V. (2017a). Opposing the European Union or Looking for More Reforms: Different Facets of Euroscepticism in Estonia. *Romanian Journal of European Affairs*, 17(2), 89–107.

- Veebel, V. (2017b). Estonia: On the way to a European army. In: Bartels, H-P., Kellner, A. M., & Optenhögel, U. (Eds.). Strategic autonomy and European defense: On the way to a European army? (152–164). Verlag J.H.W. Dietz.
- Veebel, V. (2017c). PESCO kui Eesti eesistumise leidlaps. Vikerkaar, 2017(10-11), 120-125.
- Veebel, V. (2018). Would PESCO and a European Army make Estonians feel more secure? Ethics and Armed Forces, 2/2018, 38-43.
- Veebel, V. (2019a). 'Estonia'. In: Franke, U., & Varma, T. (Eds.). *Independence play: Europe's pursuit of strategic autonomy*, (pp. 1–46). London: European Council on Foreign Relations. https://ecfr.eu/special/independence_play_europes_pursuit_of_strategic_autonomy/
- Veebel, V. (2019b). European Union as normative power in the Ukrainian–Russian conflict. *International Politics*, 56(5), 697–712. DOI: 10.1057/s41311-018-0156-y.
- Veebel, V. (2020). Kuidas vältida läbikukkumist kaitsekoostöös? Euroopa strateegilise autonoomia algatus. *Riigikogu Toimetised*, 41, 133–144.
- Veebel, V. & Ploom, I. (2019). Are the Baltic States and NATO on the right path in deterring Russia in the Baltic? *Defence & Security Analysis*, 35(4), 406–422.
- Veebel, V., Ploom, I., & Sliwa, Z. (2021). The Soleimani effect: A risk for small states in Europe. *Global Affairs*, 1–19.
- Veebel, V., Ploom, I., Vihmand, L., & Zaleski, K. (2020). Territorial defence, comprehensive defence and total defence: Meanings and differences in the Estonian defence force. *Journal on Baltic Security*, 6(2), 17–29.

8 Military Capabilities First, Politics Later

Latvia's Approach to European Strategic Autonomy¹

Toms Rostoks

Latvia's approach to European strategic autonomy has been cautious. It was seen as a proposal that could have either a positive or negative impact on Latvia's security, depending on what form this proposal would take once it transformed from a policy initiative into a policy with specific aims, plans, and budgetary allocations. Latvia's cautious engagement with ESA has been shaped by systemic and country-specific influences, and it came at a time when Latvia's reliance on NATO security guarantees increased. Although a greater focus on strengthening the European pillar of NATO was regarded as a welcome development, there were lingering questions about the overall direction of European defence integration efforts and the actual ability of the ESA (whatever form it would take) to have a positive contribution to Latvia's security. Above all else, there were concerns that the vague notion of autonomy would take the form of a lesser involvement in European security by the United States of America. Despite the extravagancies of Donald Trump's presidency, Latvia hoped that there would be continuity in the US approach towards Europe in the long term. This has been the case at least since early 2021, with Joe Biden's approach to NATO being more supportive. Indeed, J. Biden's foreign policy platform placed NATO "at the heart of the United States national security", and the US commitment to security of its NATO allies was regarded as "sacred, not transactional" (Biden, 2020, p. 73). If ESA was a reaction to D. Trump's presidency, it became less relevant once J. Biden was sworn into office in January 2021.

European Union defence integration efforts are not new, and neither is the realisation of Europe's military weakness vis-à-vis its key ally – the US – and Russia as its key geopolitical competitor in Europe. For Latvia, the ESA proposal came when its defence sector was undergoing profound change. Defence spending increased rapidly from 1.1% of GDP in 2015 to 2% in 2018 (Rostoks, 2019). Since then, defence spending has increased further, and it has been proposed that it should be increased even beyond the 2% threshold because of Russia's aggression towards Ukraine in early 2022. Latvia's defence spending is projected to reach 2.5% in 2025 (LSM, 2022). New military capabilities have

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-8

been acquired, the National Guard has been revamped, the defence industry is slowly emerging, and ambitious plans have been formulated regarding airdefence systems and coastal defence systems. In short, Latvia, along with the other two Baltic neighbours, has turned from a laggard into a frontrunner. This partially explains why ESA did not become the focal point of expert and public discussions on European security in Latvia. ESA has been scarcely mentioned in the annual reports by the Latvian Foreign minister since 2017 either. Also, there has been little academic and think tank interest in Latvia's approach to the ESA with the partial exception of Mārtiņš Vargulis (2021).

The ESA proposal emerged against the backdrop of a greater NATO military presence in Latvia. Measures such as the rotational presence of NATO eFP battlegroups (since 2017), prepositioning of military equipment, frequent military exercises with a specific focus on Russia, and rotation presence of the US troops that were almost unthinkable before 2014 were suddenly not only possible, but widely regarded as necessary. Thus, Latvia's prioritisation of NATO deterrence posture in the Baltic region is key to understanding its cautious approach to and limited engagement with European security and defence integration. However, Latvia also positions itself as a country that makes a positive contribution to international security and European integration. It does not intend to stay out of the European security and defence integration, as this process proceeds apace irrespective of how Latvian authorities feel about it. Thus, Latvia has been compelled to formulate its interests in this area of European integration. Although Latvia's involvement with ESA has been limited, it is regarded as a step in the right direction (Rostoks, 2020).

The subsequent analysis proceeds as follows. The first section addresses Latvia's position on the broad contours of ESA. The second section looks at the variety of views about the relationship between the ESA proposal and NATO's (and the US) involvement in the security of Europe. The third section addresses the issue of military and non-military capabilities that the ESA should eventually produce, as well as the potential institutional changes and innovations that the ESA might bring about. The fourth section, in turn, identifies Latvia's aims regarding the ESA and the potential coalitions that it might use to accomplish those aims. The impact of Russia's invasion of Ukraine in late February 2022 on Latvia's view on ESA is addressed throughout the chapter. This chapter concludes that Latvia's approach to ESA has been cautious at best. However, Latvia's political decision-makers deemed it necessary to participate in European defence integration, and it has recently adopted a more optimistic outlook on ESA.

The analysis of Latvia's involvement with ESA is largely based on annual foreign minister's reports, annual foreign policy debates in the Latvian Parliament, and semi-structured interviews with key Latvian political decision-makers and government officials. Most interviews were conducted before 24 February, when Russia's invasion of Ukraine began, but two interviews were conducted in April 2022.

Desirable scope of ESA

In general terms, ESA is about deepening European security and defence cooperation, but it remains to be seen how that aim will be translated into practical policies. Although ESA means different things to different actors, two fundamentally different views can be identified: the broad and the narrow interpretation of ESA. The narrow interpretation entails a focus on establishing the EU as a global actor, deepening military integration and strengthening the military capabilities of the EU member states, while the broad interpretation aims to build upon the EU's traditional strengths, such as its ability to pursue integration in a variety of non-military policy areas. The emphasis here is on societal and institutional resilience, countering non-military threats, and reducing the EU's vulnerability to disruption of production chains. The first view implies the EU that is less dependent on the US militarily, but the second view sees the EU as an actor that is more resilient and able to deal with a wide range of non-military crises. Also, the two views are not mutually exclusive.

What is the preferred direction in which the ESA should be heading according to Latvian policymakers? Unsurprisingly, the ESA should be both. The EU should strengthen its defence identity (Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Latvia, 2017, p. 7), and Latvia fully supports the strengthening of the EU's civilian and military capabilities because the EU has an important role to play in promoting peace and stability in its neighbourhood (Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Latvia, 2020, p. 13). However, Latvia emphasises complementarity between the EU's defence initiatives and NATO's collective defence. In this regard, numerous sources express concerns about the potential effects of ESA on the transatlantic partnership. Foreign Minister's Report (2019, p. 9) emphasises that the EU's defence and security integration should "complement NATO and strengthen then transatlantic relationship". Rihards Kols, Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee at the Latvian Parliament, has recently remarked that the EU member states should strengthen their military capabilities, but European defence integration should in no way be seen as an alternative to NATO's collective defence (Foreign Policy Debate, 2022). In fact, it has been remarked by the Latvian Foreign Minister Edgars Rinkēvičs that the EU's strategic autonomy should be open to its partners such as the US, Canada, the United Kingdom, Australia, Japan, South Korea, and Israel (Foreign Policy Debate, 2022). On the one hand, openness is almost an antithesis of autonomy. On the other hand, the argument that the EU should work together with likeminded partners where possible is relatively uncontroversial. The EU should strive to keep its partnerships with other democracies while remaining autonomous in the face of harmful influence from third countries. These partnerships have been key in addressing Russia's aggression against Ukraine. While the EU has performed remarkably well during the war, increasing the effectiveness of economic sanctions on Russia and providing military aid to Ukraine would not have been possible without active participation from global partners such as Japan, South Korea, and Australia.

Latvia's position on the ESA was cautiously pessimistic in 2016 when the EU's Global Strategy was published (Interview with I. Lasis, 9 February 2022), but it has recently grown more optimistic because of the tension between the ESA and maintaining a strong transatlantic link has been reduced. The reasons for that are many. First, the ESA has become more inclusive, and there is less emphasis on the "autonomy" part of the initiative. Second, Joe Biden won the US presidential election in November 2020, reducing concerns that Donald Trump might pull the US out of NATO during his second presidency. Third, Russia's aggressive actions towards Ukraine and Russia's ultimatum to the US and NATO have re-emphasised the significance of NATO and the US involvement in European security. These factors, taken together, have assured Latvia that the risks associated with European defence integration and quest for autonomy are negligible. If anything, the EU's reliance on the US has massively increased since 2008, when the combined GDP of EU member states exceeded that of the US by a small margin. Since 2008, however, the US has overtaken the EU, and its GDP exceeds the GDP of the EU by approximately a third (Shapiro, 2022). Finally, Brexit has further exacerbated the EU's security problems. Thus, Europe's reliance on the US is a short-term solution, while the long-term solution would be enhanced defence integration.

Preservation of the transatlantic link is one aspect of Latvia's position on the ESA, and preference for a broad definition of the ESA is another. Latvia's Prime Minister Krišjānis Karinš remarked in early 2022 that the ESA has two components, one of which is military, but the other component is economical. The COVID-19 pandemic has demonstrated how dependent the EU was on supplies from the People's Republic of China, which became unavailable when the pandemic started. Two years after the pandemic, the EU is no longer dependent on supplies of face masks, disinfectants, and medical gloves from the PRC (Foreign Policy Debate, 2022). Thus, the quest for European autonomy should be driven at least partly by economic considerations to facilitate reindustrialisation. Also, this would strengthen the EU's resilience in the face of threats posed by systemic rivals such as Russia and China. As remarked by the Latvian Minister of Foreign Affairs E. Rinkēvičs, the EU should prioritise crisis coordination, protection of critical infrastructure, and improving coordination among the EU member states during international and regional crises (Foreign Policy Debate, 2021). In short, the ESA is an initiative that may help the EU reduce some of its vulnerabilities. There is little doubt that the EU should aim for increased military capabilities, but the focus should be broader, and it should include other aspects of European integration where the EU can use its strengths to increase resilience. These should include resilience against hybrid threats, energy security, reindustrialisation, and health (Interview with J. Karlsbergs, 3 February 2022). All in all, this squarely places Latvia among supporters of the broad interpretation of strategic autonomy.

Compatibility with NATO and the role of the US in European security

The political and security implications of ESA for the involvement of the US in European security has been the most contentious issue for Latvia (Interview with G. Brūmane-Gromula, 9 February 2022). There have been some concerns in Washington about the implications of the ESA for the transatlantic relationship, but those have largely waned (Interview with Rihards Kols, 14 December 2021). Although Latvia agrees that Europe should be able to act on its own when necessary, even in the absence of the US involvement, there was and still is considerable room for misunderstandings and misperceptions between the US and the EU. Genuine autonomy in security and defence would require creating a European NATO, meaning the EU would have to create all the necessary preconditions for autonomous action in defence. That would entail parallel command and control structures, capabilities for projecting military power abroad and building a defence industry to ensure Europe's autonomy from the US.

The implications of the ESA would largely depend on the level of ambition. The Strategic Compass, which was released approximately one month after Russia invaded Ukraine, states that "Over the next decade, we [EU] will make a quantum leap to become more assertive and decisive security provider, better prepared to tackle present and future threats and challenges" (Strategic Compass, 2022, p. 62). Much would also depend on the EU having capabilities for autonomous action. Latvia's main concern has been that the EU would pursue ESA, thus alienating the US, while not having the capabilities and the will to use them. That might have tragic consequences for Latvia, where an overly ambitious EU tries to punch above its weight without fully considering the implications for the security of the states on NATO's eastern flank. When the President of the European Commission, Jean-Claude Juncker, floated the idea of creating a European Army, that proposal created confusion because the EU member states clearly did not support the initiative, it came at a time when the focus was on NATO's efforts to reinforce the Baltic states, and the EU did not have the capabilities and the infrastructure to pursue the lofty aim of a European Army. Put simply, the EU cannot in the foreseeable future assume responsibility for the defence of the Baltic states. The Strategic Compass identifies developing the EU Rapid Deployment Capacity of up to 5,000 troops "for different types of crises" (Strategic Compass, 2022, p. 6), but this would fall short of what the Baltic states would need in a scenario where Russia would use military force against them. Also, the Baltic states would be uncomfortable with the idea of putting their security in the hands of Germany and France. Both states have underperformed during the war in Ukraine. Germany's announcement a few days into the war about increasing military spending was widely welcomed in the Baltic states, but Germany's subsequent efforts to supply heavy arms to Ukraine and wean itself from dependency on gas and oil supplies from Russia have fallen short of expectations.

The potential negative fallout from the ESA on the US involvement in European security and defence has not materialised, but the concerns in Riga have not abated. The worst-case scenario would imply that the US would continue to focus on the Asia-Pacific region, assuming that the EU can take responsibility for key aspects of European security. The EU, however, would pursue a more substantive autonomy from the US while ignoring the fact that it does not have the capabilities and the political will to use them. Latvia would have the worst of both worlds, namely, the US, which is absent from European security and the EU, which is unable to strengthen Latvia's security. Moreover, disagreements between the US and some key European partners may spill over into NATO decision-making. States, such as France, the key supporter of pursuing an ambitious ESA, may obstruct NATO collective decision-making with potentially damaging consequences for Latvia. Thus, NATO measures that would strengthen Latvia's security might not be adopted by the Alliance because of the lack of the Alliance cohesion and European allies' insistence on taking actions that would decrease the US stake in European security.

But Latvia's concerns regarding putting its security into the hands of France and Germany go beyond the ESA. Latvia's view of Russia has been considerably more pessimistic than that of its partners in Western Europe. Although Germany has been a reliable partner for Latvia in many ways, it has pursued a partnership with Russia on Nord Stream even after the Russian-Georgian War and Russia's annexation of Crimea. Germany halted the Nord Stream 2 project only after Russia recognised the two separatist regions - Luhansk and Donetsk – as sovereign entities and threatened Ukraine with a full-scale military invasion which it carried out in late February 2022. The diplomatic overtures of the French President Emmanuel Macron before Russia's attack on Ukraine were viewed with scepticism in Latvia. The US, in turn, has been a consistently reliable partner for Latvia since the early 1990s. The US played a key role in negotiating the agreement on the withdrawal of Russian troops from Latvia, a process that was completed in 1994. The US signed the Baltic Charter with the three Baltic states in 1998, once it became clear that the EU would only start accession negotiations with Estonia. The US offered unwavering support for the Baltic states' NATO membership, and the US was the first state to deploy troops to Latvia in the spring of 2014 after Russia annexed Crimea. Also, Latvia has developed a strong military partnership with the US. Also, the United Kingdom has provided leadership both before and after Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022 by providing military assistance to Ukraine. In sum, Latvia trusts the US commitment to the security of the Baltic to a far greater extent than it trusts its key European partners to do the right thing, at the right time, and with the right capabilities.

Capabilities

When it comes to the military capabilities, the European pillar of NATO is much weaker than the North Atlantic pillar. The US economy has performed

better than that of the EU over the past 15 years since the global financial crisis. The United Kingdom has left the EU. On the one hand, this paves the way for a Franko-German partnership on European defence integration (Interview with I. Lasis, 9 February 2022). On the other hand, the United Kingdom has a capable military, and its capabilities will not be readily available to the EU. Also, Russia made it abundantly clear in late 2021 that it does not consider negotiations with the EU worthwhile because the only negotiations worth pursuing are with the US. Even before, the relative weakness of European allies had been exposed in the NATO-led military operation in Libya in 2011, where European powers intended to lead the way while the US was expected to "lead from behind". That did not work, and the US had to do most of the heavy lifting during the military operation. More recently, the inability of European allies to act independently of the US was exposed during the US withdrawal from Afghanistan in August 2021.

After hiking its defence spending to the 2% threshold and aiming to increase the defence budget even further, Latvia has tried to make the case that its European partners should also prioritise defence spending as well. In the context of the ESA, Latvia has emphasised the need to focus on tangible military capabilities suitable for high-intensity mechanised warfare. In the absence of such military capabilities, the ESA may go down in history as an empty slogan, a testimony to the EU's ambitions in the realm of security and defence, but without the practical ability to deliver tangible capabilities and use them. Being serious about European defence integration would mean allocating far more than 2% of GDP for defence purposes and sustaining this kind of investment for several decades (Interview with J. Karlsbergs, 3 February 2022).

A less ambitious ESA defence capability would be feasible with lesser investment, but that is of little interest for Latvia because it does not address the key security challenges Latvia faces as a neighbour of Russia and Belarus. However, there is a silver lining because the EU integration efforts are partly aimed at strengthening the EU defence industry. This is a key aspect because Europe is not just ill-prepared for a potential high-intensity military conflict, its military industry cannot fill the military equipment gap quickly. There is not enough military equipment in warehouses, and the European defence industry is not able to translate increased defence spending into tangible defence capabilities in the short term (Interview with A. Rikveilis, 7 April 2022).

Moreover, even if the EU would acquire a military capability that it could deploy during international crises, there is no guarantee that the EU would actually do so. EU Battlegroups have not been deployed even once, and the EU is unlikely to act decisively during international crises without strong backing from the US. Thus, the EU should first develop such a range of military capabilities that it could deploy if it wanted to. Such capabilities would make it easier to use them because the EU would not have to approach international crises from a position of weakness.

Regarding non-military capabilities that might be part of the ESA, Latvia is largely supportive for two reasons. First, NATO is primarily a defensive military

alliance which makes it difficult (and perhaps unnecessary) to develop nonmilitary capabilities that could be used to address hybrid and other threats. Although Latvia would support greater NATO involvement with non-military threats, the core mission of the Alliance is the defence of its member states' territory. Second, the EU is uniquely suited to address non-military threats because of its civilian nature and deep integration resulting from 70 years of European integration. The EU has political decision-making structures that can use economic coercion. There is a common energy policy to address vulnerabilities stemming from the necessity to import a considerable share of its energy consumption. In addition, the EU has instruments that can be used for crisis and disaster management. Thus, the EU should develop an appropriate toolbox for dealing with hybrid threats (Interview with G. Brūmane-Gromula, 9 February 2022). This is not to say that the EU should not have the ability to deploy forces to deal with regional conflicts. Still, such deployable forces would contribute little to Latvia's security. These would primarily serve the interests of the southern EU MS and help project the EU's power in Africa.

Institutions, instruments, and potential allies

Defence cooperation has been one of the EU's most dynamic policy areas recently, and the institutional setup of defence integration has been part of that discussion. Latvia has been against creating new institutions because the EU's inability to act will not be solved by creating new institutions (Interviews with R. Kols, 14 December 2021 and J. Karlsbergs, 3 February 2022). Military capabilities are more important than institutions. Unless the EU member states step up in terms of military capabilities, no amount of institutions will solve its inability to defend itself and project military power, if needed, abroad. Perhaps, the post of the EU defence commissioner could be created, but Latvia has been sceptical regarding the ambitious aims to develop the Military Planning and Conduct Capability into a full-fledged military headquarters akin to NATO's Supreme Headquarters Allied Powers Europe (Interview with G. Brūmane-Gromula, 9 February 2022). This would unnecessarily strain Latvia's limited resources because it would have to nominate representatives to MPCC. Creating an expensive institution with little utility would undermine, not strengthen, Europe's security and ability to act.

In broad terms, Latvia supports European defence integration, of which the ESA is a part of, and there is a certain level of defence-related ambitions in the EU institutions (Interview with I. Lasis, 9 February 2022). However, Latvia has expressed concerns regarding the process through which defence and security initiatives have been adopted. The process of negotiating the Strategic Compass is a case in point. The process of adopting the Strategic Compass has been divisive, and the French presidency of the Council has bulldozed its way towards adopting this document. Latvia's criticism of the French approach to the ESA has been noted by President Emmanuel Macron, but this has not resulted in greater influence on the overall direction of the initiative. Strategic Compass

is an ambitious document, but there is little emphasis on the need for the EU to work with its key partners, such as the US and NATO. There is hardly any mentioning of the important role that the EU should play in the Eastern Partnership countries where there is considerable demand on the part of local actors to use the EU's assistance to counteract multiple threats posed by Russia. Also, Latvian proposals to postpone the adoption of the Strategic Compass to fully integrate the lessons learned from Russia's invasion of Ukraine were not heeded. As a result, the document has little bearing on the realities of the worst and most dangerous military conflict in Europe since the end of the Second World War.

When it comes to instruments and projects, Latvia's aims regarding the ESA can be contemplated on two - national and EU - levels. Nationally, Latvia participates in several PESCO projects (Rostoks, 2020). The military mobility project is especially important for Latvia because the ability to get troops quickly to the Baltic states is a key component of NATO deterrence posture in the Baltic region. Also, Latvia sees some potential for its emerging defence industry to be included in the supply chains of larger Western European defence companies. Increased availability of financing for joint defence projects, thus, represents an opportunity for Latvia. On the EU level, Latvia's efforts mainly focus on righting the balance between focus on deployable forces versus military capabilities that would be needed to deter and, if the need be, defend against Russia. Latvia's position has been that not all of its EU partners have fully grasped the threat posed by Russia to European security. In this regard, Latvia's key partners are Estonia, Lithuania, Denmark, and the Netherlands. Latvia has also developed pragmatic cooperation with Germany and France. Still, it feels most comfortable working with its traditional partners from the Baltic Sea region. In this regard, Latvia welcomes the potential accession of Sweden and Finland into NATO. The ESA, however, should not be a divisive initiative that would leave part of the EU unhappy with the outcome of European defence integration. Cohesion, not fragmentation, should be the aim of defence integration (Interview with R. Kols, 14 December 2021).

Conclusions

Latvia's position on the ESA is ambivalent. On the one hand, the EU has entered a new era of great power competition woefully unprepared; therefore, a greater emphasis on defence integration is a promising development. On the other hand, however, the ESA in its current shape has been a divisive initiative that has little potential to contribute to Latvia's security needs positively. In other words, Latvia is not ready to place its security in the hands of France and Germany. The EU should get more serious on defence, but it should address the fundamental flaws in defence capabilities and military spending rather than add more institutions to the already complicated EU institutional architecture. Although the EU needs to have some ability to act autonomously during international crises, it should aim to work with like-minded partners such as the US,

the UK, Australia, and other democracies rather than act on its own. France and Germany should also keep in mind that eastern frontline states would have little interest in defence initiatives that add little to their national security. For Latvia, the US involvement in European security is a vital security interest.

EU defence ambitions are not new, and this is just the latest reincarnation of European defence integration. Thus, the ESA could go down in history as just another blip on the radar, depending on developments in national politics in the EU capitals and the impact of external events. Overall, there is much that the EU can do to strengthen the security of its member states, but in the defence realm it should start with considerably increased military spending and capabilities. The European pillar of NATO has fallen behind the US, and this should be remedied. More money, more troops, more armour, and more highend capabilities such as strategic airlift and air-defence systems should be added, and this would almost by definition make the EU a significant player internationally. If military capabilities are available, it is more likely that they can be used to deter adversaries and project power abroad. This has once again been demonstrated in the context of Russia's aggression against Ukraine since 24 February 2022. The US once again took leadership to assure allies and bring to the table military capabilities.

In the long run, however, the involvement of the US in European security cannot be taken for granted because there might again be a different political leader in the White House. Therefore, member states of the EU would do well to step up their defence integration efforts. These should have a broad focus and include both military and non-military components. Russia's aggression against Ukraine has shaken European security to its core. In this respect, it has reinstated the role of NATO in European security, but the war in Ukraine is also likely to leave a lasting impact on European defence integration efforts and defence policies of European states. A Russia that is a dire threat to its neighbours will elicit a forceful military and economic response. However, the ultimate impact is likely to depend on the eventual outcome of the war in Ukraine and its effect on Russian domestic politics.

Interviews:

Ginta Brūmane-Gromula, Under Secretary of State – Policy Director, Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Latvia, 9 February 2022 and 19 April 2022.

Jānis Karlsbergs, former Under Secretary of State – Policy Director, Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Latvia, 3 February 2022.

Rihards Kols, Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee at the Latvian Parliament (Saeima), 14 December 2021.

Ivars Lasis, Ambassador to the Political and Security Committee of the EU, Permanent Representation of Latvia to the EU, 9 February 2022.

Airis Rikveilis, Representative of the Latvian Ministry of Defence in the EU and NATO, 7 April 2022.

Note

1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".

References

- Annual foreign policy debate in the Latvian Parliament (Saeima). (2021, January 21). Retrieved June 6, 2022 from Latvijas Republikas Saeima [Parliament of the Republis of Latvia]: https://saeima.lv/lv/transcripts/view/2185
- Annual foreign policy debate in the Latvian Parliament (Saeima). (2022, January 27). Retrieved June 6, 2022 from Latvijas Republikas Saeima [Parliament of the Republis of Latvia]: https://saeima.lv/lv/transcripts/view/2352
- A strategic compass for security and defence. (2022, March 24). Retrieved June 6, 2022 from European External Action Service: www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/strategic-comp ass-security-and-defence-0 en
- Biden, J.R. (2020). Why America must lead again: Rescuing U.S. foreign policy after Trump. Foreign Affairs, 99(2), 64-76.
- LSM. (2022, February 28). Koalīcija vienojas 3 gadu laikā celt Latvijas aizsardzības budžetu līdz 2,5% no IKP [The coalition agrees to increase Latvia's defense budget to 2.5% of GDP within 3 years]. Retrieved June 6, 2022 from LSM: www-lsm-lv.translate.goog/raksts/ zinas/latvija/koalicija-vienojas-3-gadu-laika-celt-latvijas-aizsardzibas-budzetu-lidz-25-no-ikp.a445735/? x tr sl=lv& x tr tl=en& x tr hl=lt& x tr pto=wapp
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Latvia. (2017). Ārlietu ministra ikgadējais zinojums par paveikto un iecerēto darbību valsts ārpolitikā un Eiropas Savienības jautājumos [Annual report of the Minister of Foreign Affairs on the achievements and planned activities in the field of state foreign policy ...]. Retrieved from www.mfa.gov.lv/lv/media/ 1979/download
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Latvia. (2019). Ārlietu ministra ikgadējais ziņojums par paveikto un iecerēto darbību valsts ārpolitikā un Eiropas Savienības jautājumos [Annual report of the Minister of Foreign Affairs on the achievements and planned activities in the field of state foreign policy ...]. Retrieved from www.mfa.gov.lv/lv/media/ 1975/download
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Republic of Latvia. (2020). Ārlietu ministra ikgadējais ziņojums par paveikto un iecerēto darbību valsts ārpolitikā un Eiropas Savienības jautājumos [Annual report of the Minister of Foreign Affairs on the achievements and planned activities in the field of state foreign policy ...]. Retrieved June 7, 2022 from www.mfa.gov.lv/lv/media/ 1974/download
- Rostoks, T. (2019). Building deterrence internally and externally: Is Latvia capable of becoming David? In A. Sprūds, E. Vizgunova, & S. Broka (Eds.), Latvia's foreign and security yearbook 2019 (pp. 109-122). Latvian Institute of International Affairs. Retrieved from https://liia.lv/en/publications/latvian-foreign-and-security-policyyearbook-2019-770?get_file=2
- Rostoks, T. (2020). Europeanization of Latvia's foreign policy. In D. Auers (Ed.), Latvia: Human development report 2019/2020. Europeanization of Latvia (pp. 35-43). Advanced Social and Political Research Institute of the University of Latvia. Retrieved June 6, 2022 from www.lu.lv/fileadmin/user_upload/lu_portal/apgads/ PDF/Tautas_attistibas_parskati/lvhdr.2019-2020.pdf

Shapiro, J. (2022, January 27). Why Europe has no say in the Russia-Ukraine crisis. Retrieved June 6, 2022 from European Council on Foreign Relations: https://ecfr.eu/article/why-europe-has-no-say-in-the-russia-ukraine-crisis/

Vargulis, M. (2021). Drošības Krīzes Eiropas stratēģiskās autonomijas kontekstā [Security crisis in the context of European strategic autonomy]. In K. Bukovskis, & A. Sprūds (Eds.), *Krīzes kā Eiropas Savienības liktenis [The crisis as the fate of the European Union]* (pp. 146–161). Latvijas Ārpolitikas institūts. Retrieved from www.liia.lv/en/publi cations/krizes-ka-eiropas-savienibas-liktenis-916?get_file=1

9 European Strategic Autonomy in Lithuania's Foreign Policy Discourse

Ieva Karpavičiūtė

Lithuania pursues a normative and national interest-based security policy at the same time. Lithuania's approach towards the European Union CSDP and the perception of European strategic autonomy reflects a search for a balanced normative and national security interests-driven perspective. Lithuania positively views attempts to strengthen the EU military and security dimension. At the same time, Vilnius consistently attributes its security to the need to retain a strong transatlantic bond (Miniotaitė, 2011, p. 116). Those pivotal principles lay the ground for Lithuania's attitude towards the ESA in the defence and security domain.

From its inception, the ESA marked rather a vague idea, which had to be filled with the policy content: be it practical projects, institutional arrangements, or broader normative adaptation of the EU. The analysis of Lithuania's national position on strategic autonomy reflects and contributes to studies on a broader Lithuania's approach towards security and defence. It indicates the consistency of national policies regarding regional security and helps to evaluate the interconnections between national and regional levels of security.

This chapter is based on discourse and document analysis and addresses Lithuania's perspective on the relationship between the EU defence initiatives and transatlantic cooperation. Secondly, it evaluates Lithuania's positions on the ability of the EU to develop sound defence capabilities able to counter different threats, particularly from Russia. Notably, political and practical restrictions might limit the EU's ability to have actual defence capabilities to defend the EU states and complement NATO. In addition, it takes into account the dynamic and deteriorating security environment and how Lithuania's position might be affected by Russia's war against Ukraine.

As ESA and its application is overly dynamic and covers multiple domains, Lithuania sustains a rather scattered position regarding this concept and its added value. Firstly, ESA is viewed from the transatlantic security perspective. On the other hand, Lithuania sustains a pragmatic perspective in other areas of cooperation, particularly in practical domains and projects. For instance, joint EU vaccine acquisition coordination during the COVID-19 pandemic. Against this backdrop, while sustaining the principled security and defence perspective,

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-9

Lithuania's decision-makers value this concept concerning initiatives developed or put on the table by the EU.

European strategic autonomy in Lithuania's perspective

Lithuania's approach towards the EU strategic autonomy is not studied very broadly. However, the recent works by several scholars addressing the CSDP also elaborate on strategic autonomy. Strategic autonomy is addressed by Mickus (2018, 2021), Palavenis (2019), Šešelgytė (2018), and Šešelgytė and Indrašiūtė (2020). The Baltic states' perspective is evaluated by Järvenpää, Major, and Sakkov (2019), and the defence industry was touched by Arteaga et al. (2016).

Šešelgyte (2018, p. 2) observes that Lithuania's national position towards the CSDP "was highly influenced by its security concept, which has evolved since 1991 when Lithuania has re-established its independence in the face of the imminent threat from Russian Federation and is defined by its size and threat assessment". Miniotaitė (2011) proposes a broader explanation of Lithuania's perspective on the EU CSDP. She addresses the EU by looking at normative power and liberal norms and principles that construct EU identity. These normative power principles also drive the defence and security policy of the EU. Notably, Lithuania and other Baltic states are subscribed to this normative approach by addressing the European CSDP. However, there is tension between the EU and transatlantic identities regarding ESA in the security domain. Lithuania perceives those identities as overlapping and mutually reinforcing. Therefore, the evolving ESA is expected to bring more commonalities than divergencies between the two.

Besides, Lithuania's normative approach remains quite consistent throughout many years, and it is especially visible in Lithuania's tensions with the People's Republic of China. Lithuania underlines PRC's hypocrisy and refers to its pacing challenge. This takes place in the context of Vilnius's decision to open the diplomatic representation of Taiwanese in Lithuania. In fact, the EU showed important solidarity and support for Lithuania. For instance, the EU took the case against PRC to the WTO due to its trade restrictions imposed on Lithuania. The normative dimension of Lithuania's stance might be observed in different rhetoric by senior officials. For instance, Lithuania's Minister of Defence Arvydas Anušauskas (2021) highlighted, "China portrays itself as a strategic competitor and systematic challenger to the democratic community and the international rules-based order; growing Chinese ambition poses multifaceted security challenges to the Euro-Atlantic region".

With a strong stand regarding Russia's war against Ukraine, along with the growing PRC's power and assertive behaviour in economic, cyber, disruptive technologies, and other domains, Lithuania's normative perspective at the EU becomes even more relevant. In Lithuania's view, the important factor is that the EU should acknowledge Russia as posing a long-term threat to European security and at the same time recognise the transatlantic link along with the US security assurances as most critical for European security.

Notably, Lithuania views the EU CSDP as a close connection to a transatlantic link and its NATO membership. NATO and the USA are perceived as primary security and defence providers, whereas the EU's role is supportive and complementary. The EU should not duplicate or overtake the defence and deterrence functions of NATO. The overlap of functions between the two organisations should be avoided. Šešelgyte (2018, p. 2) observes that the

Lithuanian security concept which suggests a clear division of labour between NATO and the EU, whereby NATO is accorded security provider function and the EU is considered as a source of economic welfare or the provider of so-called 'soft' security.

However, as the "soft" and "hard" security are getting closely interconnected and hardly separable, that is why the EU defence policy initiatives must not take from their radar NATO and the USA.

The European strategic autonomy in Lithuania's foreign and security policy

The idea of strategic autonomy served as a trigger for regional security change. Strategic autonomy was included in the Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy in 2016. As Biscop (2018, p. 171) observes,

in 2016, the EU Global Strategy (which guides all EU external policies) added the qualitative objective of strategic autonomy. In operational terms, strategic autonomy meant the capacity to undertake certain military tasks at all times and therefore, if necessary, alone.

Naturally, "the revitalisation of the EU security and defence saw the simultaneous resurgence of concerns about its effects on the Transatlantic bond, on defence industrial protectionism and cooperation within NATO" (Drent, 2018, p. 1).

ESA development can be related to the EU reaction to Russia's aggression against Ukraine back in 2014 and the deteriorating security environment. Later, the development of ESA was intensified against the backdrop of Brexit and Donald Trump's isolationist politics coupled with signals of disengagement with the EU. Russia's war against Ukraine in 2022 served as a new impetus for ESA. It intensified debates and initiatives on European capabilities, technological sovereignty, and joint defence procurement. As a result, Lithuania was adjusting the national perspective *vis-à-vis* the ESA in relation to different regional and global security-related developments and challenges. However, the main principle – the priority of transatlantic relations has remained unchanged.

Conceptually, the ESA should reflect a readiness to act independently. Lithuania's position is twofold. On the one hand, when it comes to domains such as cyber, healthcare, resilience, civil technologies, climate change, as well as

EU relations with rival states such as Russia or China, Lithuania values strategic autonomy as a tool to sustain European independence and coordinate together many security-related policies and initiatives. Lithuania highlights strategic responsibility to prevent the EU from harmful technological and industrial influences stemming from the rival states, including the autonomy of energy policy and the protection of supply chains. It also includes strategic responsibility vis-a-vis transatlantic and Eastern European partners. In this perspective, Lithuanian experts highlight that strategic autonomy cannot be the end in itself, but it can help increase resilience and diminish the EU dependency on competitor/rival states. The lowering of strategic dependencies is perceived as a fundamental contribution to security.

On the other hand, Lithuania pursues a more inclusive approach towards transatlantic allies and Eastern Partnerships. The USA, a major security provider for European defence, cannot be excluded from main security and defence-related projects and initiatives at the EU. This marks quite pragmatic Lithuania's approach to improving regional security by engaging in particular projects but not limiting NATO's collective defence. Also, Lithuania highlights the need for closer engagement and support to Eastern partners, which are necessary to ensure sustainable regional security. The significance of the Eastern Partnership's role is growing in the context of Russia's war against Ukraine.

Indeed, the ESA can empower the area of foreign and security and defence policy and strengthen EU policies in "soft" security-related areas, to improve the policy-making process balancing between institutions and national foreign and defence policies. The EU perception of security includes a broad set of security threats and concepts, searching for a balance between regional, national, and human security. The most recent version of ESA refers to "open strategic autonomy" (Akgüç, 2021; Anghel et al., 2020; Botti, 2021; Timmers, 2021; Tocci, 2021), indicating further adaptations of the concept. The OSA attempts to strike a balance between geopolitical, socioeconomic, and environmental dimensions (Akgüç, 2021, p.1); it refers to a COVID-19 environment and is expanded to technological, climate change, and digital domains.

Currently, the ESA is being used in relation to the European strategic culture, which adds a normative dimension to the concept. It is seen in a new light of Russia's war against Ukraine (of 2022), the rising PRC, the fight against COVID-19, and the French Presidency of the EU, where President Macron emphasised the EU's defence domain and discussions over the Strategic Compass. The Strategic Compass (2022, p. 13), which was approved in March 2022, underscores the intention to enhance ESA and EU's "ability to work with partners to safeguard its values and interests". It acknowledges (Strategic Compass, p. 13) that "a stronger and more capable EU in security and defence will contribute positively to global and Transatlantic security and is complementary to NATO, which remains the foundation of collective defence for its members. These two go hand in hand".

Lithuania supports the more purified defence-related approach to strategic autonomy. A vice-minister of National Defence, Margiris Abukevičius

(2021), underscored, "we agree upon within the EU is that there is a shared understanding that it should become more active in terms of defence, has to increase defence spending and develop defence capabilities", first of all, because of the serious and direct military threat stemming from Russia, which cannot be ignored. Besides, the EU's greater resilience against the PRC and the EU's engagement in the civilian technologies' domain is actively supported by Lithuania.

Indeed, strategic autonomy is "the art of being strategically selective" (Timmers, 2021). It is a challenging concept to which Lithuania's officials sometimes react cautiously, sometimes find pragmatic benefits, and sometimes remain ignorant. Although, Šešelgytė and Indrašiūtė (2020) capture Lithuania's approach towards strategic autonomy as "a pragmatic scepticism", sometimes this scepticism is more cautious and prudent than pragmatic. Lithuania is quite sceptical regarding the very term of the ESA because of the ambiguity, liquidity, and complexity of the concept. The ESA's anti-USA origins also contribute to this scepsis. Therefore, the political elite in Lithuania is not overly optimistic about strategic autonomy. Still, it recognises that this concept is already operational and, to a certain extent, might practically contribute to the EU autonomy from negative rival states' impact. It also can contribute to "soft" security, particularly in the cyber domain, to ensure cyber resilience. Also, it has the potential to improve the defence capabilities of the EU states, to enhance defence investment and minimise the negative impact of strategic dependencies.

Transatlantic relations and EU strategic autonomy

Lithuania's officials consider NATO the central organisation responsible for the security and collective defence in the Euro-Atlantic region. From Lithuania's perspective, ESA must strengthen NATO. The EU should strengthen its defence capabilities and be able to support NATO. It is highlighted that the very term "strategic autonomy" sends a contradictory message to NATO allies and might negatively affect the transatlantic partnership and unity. The emphasis on transatlantic relations and inclusion of the USA, the UK, Canada, and other non-EU–NATO allies in the EU defence initiatives is consistently pursued by the Lithuanian MFA, MOD, the Government, and the President.

Back in 2019, Lithuanian Minister of Foreign Affairs, Linas Linkevičius, suggested that the third countries, and the USA in particular, have to be invited "into the structural EU defence cooperation; European states must be responsible and do not harm Transatlantic relations, all the initiatives must be responsible and measured" (2019). A very similar narrative is pursued by the Ministry of National Defence three years later, as a vice-minister, Margiris Abukevičius (2021), who, in an interview with *Euractive*, highlighted, "We are not fans of the ideological discussion – everything we do in the EU should be open to our Transatlantic partners and should be done in close cooperation with them".

President Gitanas Nausėda highlights the principles of complementarity and underlines that the EU must take more responsibility for defence (Press Release

Lithuanian President's Media Office (2019). In 2019, he stated that "NATO is irreplaceable European security guarantor, the EU and NATO capabilities must support and strengthen each other, but not dissolve limited resources" (Beniušis, 2019). There are suggestions to view ESA focusing on what unites the EU with strategic partners such as the USA, for instance, human rights, climate change, and economic cooperation interests (Pranešimas spaudai, 2021). The most recently issued version of Lithuania's National Security Strategy (2021) underscores the complementarity between NATO and the EU, underlying that NATO "remains sole and essential collective defence organisation", and that permanent NATO military presence in the region stands for fundamental security guarantee of Lithuania.

Indeed, the major issue behind Lithuania's scepticism is the notion of autonomy. The notion is perceived as divisive because it creates divisions between the EU and NATO. The terminology refers to an overly broad and complex perception and disagreement upon what "strategic" means, bringing much confusion between the EU MS and partners. But even more complicated is the word "autonomy", which refers to a sort of regional inward-looking identity. Isn't the EU autonomous enough? Does it need more autonomy from the national interests of MS, or does it feel dependent on something from outside of the region?

From a practical perspective, ESA refers to the EU CSDP policies, projects, and initiatives (PESCO, CARD, EDF, etc.). In a broader perspective, it relates to the evolution of the EU's strategic place in global security architecture, defining the EU as a security and defence actor in the international community. Lithuania is supportive of the first approach as long as it contributes to transatlantic security and common capability development, but the second approach is perceived as rather worrisome. Therefore, the Lithuanian President presents the pragmatic approach, suggesting refraining from ambiguous and divisive concepts such as strategic autonomy or the European Army (Beniušis, 2019) and focusing on the practical side of the EU defence cooperation.

This approach is consistent with "the EU's usual 'Transatlanticists' including Poland, Romania, and the Baltic States that would prefer to use newfound momentum on security issues to reinforce the credibility of NATO defence and deterrence by augmenting the European contribution to military capabilities" (Terlikowski, 2021). Lithuania believes the EU security and defence policy must be consistent and contribute to NATO. The EU defence initiatives must be open to the USA and NATO. EU's role is perceived as necessary but complementary. Ideally, there should be a clear distribution of labour, given that NATO is responsible for the military/defence side of the Euro-Atlantic security, whereas the EU can contribute by addressing a broad set of complex transnational and hybrid security challenges such as emerging disruptive security, cyber threats, and climate change.

Lithuania extends its support to the EU's security and defence initiatives such as cyber defence, hybrid, strategic communications, civil technologies, and resilience. These initiatives are expected to be inclusive and open to the USA

and other transatlantic partners and enhance capabilities. In fact, Lithuania looks cautiously at the CSDP's overlap with NATO functions and at the attempts to restrict transatlantic partners' participation in the EU CSDP-related projects. The National Security Strategy (2021) highlights the significance of the viability and unity of the EU and NATO and underscores that the most critical condition to ensure Lithuania's national security interests is the solidarity of the Euro-Atlantic community.

Lithuania's transatlantic perspective matches with positions of the other Baltic states, Romania, and Poland. Lithuania and other EU countries supporting the transatlantic perspective (see Zaborowski, 2020) are concerned that strategic autonomy can contribute to transatlantic fragmentation and hamper transatlantic security and cohesion. That is why they underscore the significance of complementarity of the EU defence initiatives. Similarly, Terlikowski (2021, p. 4) observes that "a stronger European defence capacity is closely tied to achieving enhanced cohesion in NATO" and that the EU movement ahead with the CSDP should contribute to NATO needs. As Koziol (2020) observes, the EU countries like Poland, the Baltic states, and Romania "express concerns about increasing the EU's operational capabilities at the expense of activities undertaken within NATO".

Lithuania's officials highlight the importance of the USA defence assurances and transatlantic cooperation that is the principal guarantee of European security. The USA needs to stay close to Europe. Its capabilities should remain in Europe. NATO needs to remain a cornerstone for mutual security and defence, and all the EU CSDP policies and initiatives should contribute to the greater cohesion between the two organisations. As the EU and NATO share the same geographical and security space, complementarity and strong links are necessary.

EU defence capabilities, industry, and technologies

Notably, the EU countries did not invest enough in defence for a long time, failed to develop necessary military capabilities, and did not have the means to respond quickly and effectively to conventional military, hybrid, or cyber threats in Europe. In 1999, "the EU adopted the (land-centric) Headline Goal of achieving the capacity to deploy, and to sustain for at least one year, 60,000 troops, with concomitant air and naval support, for expeditionary operations" (Biscop, 2018). The so-called 1999 Petersberg goals were never achieved. The lack of deployable, well-equipped personnel became obvious during the Balkan wars and has not been changed since that time (Šešelgytė & Indrašiūtė, 2020, p. 119). The 2014 Russia's aggression against Ukraine was a critical point to evaluate EU military capabilities. At that time, there was "a partial but significant shift away from the overall national tendencies of reducing military spending across Europe, and the decade-long trends of strategic goals towards mobilising EU military power outside of Europe" (Schilde, 2017).

Yet, defence capabilities remain the major gap for the EU. This gap restricts the fulfilment of the ESA goals. Although broad in meaning, strategic autonomy can be understood as the ability to design, develop, support, modify, and export the capabilities necessary to underpin the EU's Freedom of Action (Sabatino, 2022, p. 137). Back in 2020, Borrell recognised that "European defence suffers from fragmentation, duplication and insufficient operational engagement" (Brzozowski, 2021). Therefore, Lithuania assumes that EU MS must first increase defence spending and invest in capabilities. This will allow the EU to act when needed and strengthen the EU's position as a reliable NATO and transatlantic partner.

Philosophical and conceptual discussion on the ESA diverts attention from the main issue, the fulfilment of the EU level of ambition: insufficient defence spending, investment, and lack of defence capabilities. Coelmont (2019) points out that "strategy without capabilities is just a hallucination". Lippert, Ondarza, and Perthes (2019, p. 6) contribute to this debate by highlighting that "military capabilities can only be assessed against the relevant strategic goals", and the level of ambition must be appropriate, based on real capabilities and defence spending, also with clear means and timeframe to achieve identified strategic goals (see Sweeney & Winn, 2022, p. 199). This thinking aligns with Lithuania's take on the relation between ESA, capabilities, and the level of military ambition of the EU.

Lithuania's main point of departure is the appropriate funding for defence and the ability to effectively and timely react in case of a threat. Lithuania underscores the significance of defence expenditures; national defence capabilities' gaps occur due to insufficient defence spending. Lithuania's experts underline strategic responsibility, which means the EU MS must strengthen capacity to act and respond to all crises, including ones stemming from rival states such as Russia.

A new wave of optimism regarding capability development in the EU emerged in 2021. Borrell told reporters about 60 joint EU military projects for weapons and other capabilities under development (Emmott, 2021). Later, the Strategic Compass (2022, p. 3) set the target by 2025 to establish the EU Rapid Deployment Capacity aimed to "swiftly deploy up to 5000 troops into non-permissive environments for different types of crises". The Strategic Compass was followed by the Joint Communication of 18 May 2022, presenting a new level of military ambition "to build a stronger Europe in defence" (European Commission, 2022a), with a focus on joint acquisition of military equipment, development of industrial base, and strengthening research and development and EDF.

Lithuania's approach to the EU capabilities is closely linked to threat perception. The greatest threat stems from Russia's strategic aims and military posture. The concerns originate from Russia's long-standing and systematic military aggression against neighbours, its brutal war against Ukraine (2014 and 2022), modernisation of its entire military system, large-scale exercises, and snap drills that show Russia's ability to move significant numbers of forces and equipment

within days if not hours, close to the EU borders. Russia's war of aggression against Ukraine has fundamentally changed the security environment, and the EU cannot remain ignorant. Therefore, the EU must adapt its defence policies and demonstrate unity.

In Strategic Compass 2022, the spectrum of threats is defined as diverse and unpredictable. The document acknowledges the complexity of security threats and refers to "the direct attack on the European security order, the security of our citizens and our Union is at stake" (Strategic Compass, p. 5). Although the Strategic Compass does not directly define the threat stemming from Russia, it acknowledges that Russia is violating international law and principles of the UN Charter. The Strategic Compass depicts the threat by describing the security environment and putting it into the context of Russia's war against Ukraine, highlighting Russia's *de facto* control over Belarus (p. 7).

Against the backdrop of Russia's aggression in Ukraine, Lithuania highlights the need for the EU to pay more attention to the national defence spending and capability development. Since 2008, the EU MS defence investments have been diminishing, leading to significant capability gaps and industry fragmentation. This argument can be illustrated by the Defence Investment Gaps Analysis 2022 (The European Commission, 2022c, p. 3), which underlines the stark decline in EU MS defence expenditures from 2008 to 2018 (160 billion euros). Lithuania highlights that the EU MS must increase defence spending and invest in national capabilities to be autonomous, as insufficient spending leads to capability gaps.

Lithuania, like other Baltic states and Poland has the position, that the EU capabilities should also be available to NATO because the European defence depends on it. The EU and NATO share the same security environment and face the same threats. As the security environment is deteriorating, the EU and NATO must increase their cohesion in the military domain. The Euro-Atlantic region has a single set of forces, so it is impossible to discuss the EU and NATO capabilities separately. Therefore, Lithuania envisages a strong need for close EU cooperation with the USA and NATO, which is the main cornerstone for Euro-Atlantic security and defence.

Notably, a broader perspective of strategic autonomy evolving into the domain of strategic resources, technologies, and environment in Lithuanian political discourse is seen as an opportunity. The significant advancements are related to defence technologies, industry, and procurement development. Indeed, Russia's war against Ukraine and its implications on regional security, energy prices and resources, food security, and migration contributed to the EU security and defence. Aggression sped up the development of defence procurement, industry, and new technologies.

In May 2022, the EU Commission (2022a) proposed steps to strengthen EU defence capabilities, industrial and technological base. It suggested the development of the EU framework for joint defence procurement. The Commission singled out the existing gaps in areas of the defence expenditures, defence industry, and capabilities. It proposed focusing on the European industrial base,

including strengthening the EDF. The capability gaps are also addressed in the Strategic Compass (p. 50), where the EU commits to focus on military capabilities development; to use the EU defence initiatives "to substantially reduce by 2025 critical gaps on strategic enablers" and "focus our capability development efforts on next generation capabilities".

The European Commission (2022a) presented the intention to establish European Defence Capability Consortia, facilitating MS to procure defence capabilities jointly. Lithuania positively views the Commission's plan to establish a short-term instrument of 5 million euros for the period of two years to reinforce defence industrial capabilities and develop joint defence procurement. From Lithuania's perspective, the capability gaps should be filled in as fast as possible, with a priority given to the EU states that are most vulnerable in terms of security.

The EU Industry Strategy addresses the issue of strategic dependencies (European Commission, 2022b). Lithuania underlines that strategic dependencies must make clear distinctions between allies such as the USA, the UK, Canada, and strategic rival states posing security threats to the EU when evaluating strategic dependencies and technological sovereignty. The most crucial aim while developing the perspective on strategic dependencies is to diminish the impact of hostile, rival states such as Russia and strategic competitors such as China. The EU investment in defence research is also critically important as "a key to maintain technological edge and industrial competitiveness" (Knutsen, 2016, p. 9).

From Lithuania's perspective, the EU initiatives are valuable when they can faster fill the capability gaps, are more cost-effective, and decrease administrative costs. Lithuania believes those initiatives should be aimed at more balanced and fair burden-sharing, resulting in greater European contribution to NATO. The EU capability development must contribute to EU–NATO cooperation and be coherent with capability development priorities as agreed within NATO. Lithuania's representatives highlight that the initiatives should be open to all EU states, including small ones and meet the requirements of all EU members. The door should be open for small and medium-sized industries to participate in the procurement processes.

Lithuania highlights that EU initiatives should also be open to NATO allies. Those initiatives should not restrict small states' participation in procurement projects with transatlantic allies. The procurement should be based on NATO standards. However, concerns remain that "EU defence integration could duplicate or undermine NATO structures, diminish US influence in Transatlantic security affairs, or hamper US companies' participation in EU defence equipment markets" (Retter et al., 2021, p. 19).

The EU defence institutionalisation, PESCO, and military mobility

The EU defence institutionalisation intensified over the last five years. The dynamics of the security environment and the deepening and widening of

the ESA concept brought a broad proliferation of the EU defence initiatives, funds, and policies. This proliferation from one side provides opportunities to develop defence and security in the EU. However, on the other side, it creates many technical, practical, and political inconsistencies and leads to the incredible complexity of rules and procedures that sometimes are redundant.

The European Commission has become an important actor and interlocutor. The Commission's role in security and defence is significantly growing, as well as functions and funds. Notably, "recent years have seen the European Commission consolidating greater control of defence integration" (Retter, 2021, p. 19), and the most recent developments (2022 proposals for very particular practical measures in capabilities, procurement, and industrial cooperation) indicate that the role of European Commission will be increasing in the future. The EU defence funds have been growing with the role of the European Commission since 2015. The launch of EDF and Directorate–General for Defence Industry and Space (DG DEFIS) was a critical step towards consolidated implementation of defence initiatives and a more coordinated approach.

The Commission is also running separate programmes such as CARD and PESCO. However, the very role of the Commission is not directly related to the defence of the EU itself. It is more like a project manager, not a capability developer. The capabilities remain in the hands of MS and NATO. Lithuania supports the EU defence financing that fills in the capability gaps and does not put additional administrative burden. Lithuania believes the EU defence funding should not be increased at the expense of national defence expenditures. In Lithuania's position, the Commission's proposed new initiatives are welcomed, but they should not restrict EU MS prerogative in the defence domain and capability planning.

Lithuania quite positively looks at the EDF evolution. It begins to contribute more to real additional capabilities, helps exploit new technologies, and allows the EU to build its defence industry. However, the defence industry cooperation area remains discriminatory for the transatlantic partners. A member of the Lithuanian Parliament Raimundas Lopata underlined that "attempts by the European Commission to introduce innovative concepts, is restricting the general evolution of the EU and might have a negative impact on the Transatlantic dimension" (Ateities komiteto pranešimas, 2021).

Lithuania expresses strong support for practical cooperation via PESCO and military mobility initiatives. It perceives them as contributing to transatlantic security. The National Security Strategy of Lithuania (2021) underlines the priority of EU defence enhancement initiatives, such as the enhancement of military mobility, cyber security, and the development of military capabilities. It also emphasises the "coherence of the EU Common Security and Defence Policy with the goals of NATO and its openness to Transatlantic partners, as well as to strengthen NATO-EU cooperation".

According to Šešelgytė and Indrašiūtė (2020, p. 124), "Lithuania perceives PESCO and its link to the EDF as an opportunity to strengthen European military capabilities and by extension of Transatlantic link". However, this extension

of the transatlantic link is not a very obvious and most straightforward task regarding PESCO projects. From the beginning, PESCO projects were not open for the third states. Only in 2020 PESCO was opened for the third parties that can, on an exceptional basis, "participate in individual cooperative capability development projects under certain conditions" (Terlikowski, 2021, p. 4).

Lithuania actively contributes to strengthening the EU's preparedness and common coordination in case of large-scale cyber incidents and crises. Lithuania is a leading nation for one PESCO project on Cyber Rapid Response Teams (CRRTs), which focuses on responses to cyber incidents. CRRTs increase cyber resilience and mitigate the negative impacts of cyber-attacks and also carry out cyber-attacks' investigations. Lithuania's coordinated PESCO project is a valuable and practical tool with specific capabilities which can be activated in an operational context. For example, in February 2022, CRRTs were activated before Russia invaded Ukraine. This activation was based on Ukraine's request to help its institutions facing cybersecurity challenges.

The EU conditions imposed on the third states are indeed rigorous. Notably, rigorousness can discourage third countries from even trying to join PESCO projects. Lithuania supports that PESCO projects would be open for NATO non-EU partners with fewer restrictions.

Lithuania also prioritises military mobility as one of the tangible defence initiatives contributing to the regional defence and strengthening the NATO–EU cooperation. Lithuania strongly supports the military mobility initiative, which is of strategic importance. The "military Schengen", which is very closely interlinked with NATO, can help ensure fast and smooth arrival of allies to the region. As Terlikowski pointed out, "the Union's regulatory prowess and capacity to co-fund investments in infrastructure are meant to contribute to serving the needs of the Alliance with respect to ensuring the free movement of soldiers and military equipment across the EU's internal borders" (Terlikowski, 2021, p.4).

The Strategic Compass underlines, "Russia's military aggression against Ukraine has confirmed the urgent need to substantially enhance the military mobility of our armed forces within and beyond the Union" (Strategic Compass, 18). Lithuania consistently seeks increased financing of the EU military mobility projects and more attention given to the security of the Eastern part of the EU. Russia's war in Ukraine revealed the need for efficient military mobility within the EU to facilitate rapid allied movement to the region. Military mobility is vital as Russia can move significant numbers of forces in a short time. Therefore, the need for investments in military mobility infrastructure projects is the highest priority.

Eastern partnerships, European Peace Facility, and EU support to Ukraine

In December 2021, the Council of the EU agreed to establish European Peace Facility, allowing the EU to provide military assistance to the third states.

Notably, the EPF is the first-ever EU fund that "in addition to supporting partners in building capabilities and financing military operations" also includes acquisitions of military equipment (Koziol, 2020). The EPF allows the EU "to deliver military aid to partner countries and finance the deployment of its own military missions abroad, which will start providing security aid to Ukraine, Georgia, and Moldova" (Brzozowski, 2021). In late 2021, the EU allocated 31 million euros to Ukraine, assisting in areas of medicine, cyber security, engineering capabilities, demining activities, mobility, and logistics. Lithuania supported the EPF aid, especially for Eastern European partners.

Lithuania consistently seeks more attention to be given to the EU Eastern Partnerships. It prioritises assistance to Eastern partners via the EPF. Vilnius supports the CSDP tools for partner states to be used proportionally in a balanced manner giving equal attention to the south and the east. "If you really want the EU to become an important geopolitical actor, it should also be playing a role not only in Africa but especially in its Eastern neighbourhood—also through security and defence", Abukevičius said (see Brzozowski, 2021).

Russia's war against Ukraine was a real wake-up call for the EU, which took very practical measures to support Ukraine's sovereignty, territorial integrity, and safety of the civilian population. The EU imposed sanctions on Russia and Belarus, demonstrated the EU commitment to help Ukraine in its self-defence against Russia, and showed the usefulness of the EPE As a result, the EPF's assistance was turned into a meaningful multinational assistance framework for Ukraine. Lithuania's interest is to ensure the continuity of the EU support to Ukraine.

Conclusions

Indeed, Russia's war against Ukraine, along with implications on regional security, energy prices and resources, food security, and migration, contributed to the EU security and defence area. Furthermore, Russia's aggression encouraged speeding up the development area of defence procurement, industry, and new technologies. Also, the EU recognises the need to replenish the resources that were provided as assistance to Ukraine due to Russia's aggressive war.

Lithuania acknowledges the ESA's practical contribution to the EU autonomy from negative rival states' impact. It highlights strategic responsibility to prevent the EU from harmful technological and industrial influences stemming from the rival states, including the autonomy related to energy policy and protection of supply chains. It also includes strategic responsibility *vis-à-vis* transatlantic and Eastern European partners. The ESA also has the potential to contribute to the improvement of the defence capabilities of the EU states, enhance defence investment, and minimise the negative impact of strategic dependencies.

Russia's war against Ukraine tests many regional and national material and normative systems. The ESA is not an exception. How the EU will retain its respectability and cohesion will determine the future direction of strategic autonomy. This war will undoubtedly have a strong and direct impact on the

future of the EU security and defence policy. The EU is moving towards greater responsibility in filling the defence expenditure, defence industrial and capability gaps. It might encourage CSDP to move towards a better, streamlined, more ambitious and less fragmented policy.

Lithuania's position on ESA is twofold. On the one hand, when it comes to a broad set of "soft" security domains such as cyber, civil technologies, innovations, healthcare, resilience, or response to rival states such as Russia or China, Lithuania looks at strategic autonomy pragmatically and supports EU independence in above-mentioned areas and relations. But, on the other hand, Lithuania subscribes to a more open approach when it comes to the transatlantic dimension and Eastern Partnerships, highlighting the need to include the USA in EU security and defence-related initiatives, underscoring that the EU defence and capabilities must be developed and synchronised with NATO.

Lithuania looks quite pragmatically into the possibilities to improve regional security by engaging in particular projects but not limiting NATO collective defence. Lithuania recognised that the EU MS must first increase defence spending and invest in capabilities. This will allow the EU to act when needed and strengthen the EU's position as a reliable NATO and transatlantic partner.

Lithuania prioritises the PESCO military mobility projects and strongly supports the Eastern Partnership-related defence projects and missions. However, the most problematic are fragmentation and proliferation of the EU defence initiatives and the liquidity of the very concept of strategic autonomy. The concept is changing more frequently than the EU MS are willing to make decisions to adapt and allocate sufficient resources that can contribute to stronger EU defence capabilities.

Note

1 The European Commission in May 2022 suggested the establishment of Defence Joint Procurement Task Force (EPTF), European Defence Investment Programme (EDIP), European Defence Capability Consortia (EDCC), Critical Raw Material Initiative (CRM), speed up of the Space Entrepreneurship Initiative (CASSINI), and strengthening the EDF.

References

- Akgüç, M. (2021). Europe's open strategic autonomy. ETUI Policy Brief. Retrieved from: www.etui.org/sites/default/files/2021-06/Europe%E2%80%99s%20open% 20strategic%20autonomy_2021.pdf
- Anghel, S., Immenkamp, B., Lazarou, E., Saulnier, J.L, & Wilson, A.B. (2020). On the path to "strategic autonomy": the EU in an evolving geopolitical environment, Brussels, European Parliament.
- Anušauskas, A. (2021). Lithuania's Defence Minister: How to tackle threats bleeding into the New Year. *Defence Outlook*. Retrieved from: www.defensenews.com/outlook/2021/12/06/lithuanias-defense-minister-how-to-tackle-threats-bleed ing-into-the-new-year/

- Arteaga, F., Jermalavicius, T., Marrone, A., Maulny, J.P., & Terlikowski, M. (2016). Appropriate level of European strategic autonomy, Report, Armamebt Industry Research Group. Retrieved from: www.iris-france.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/ ARES-Group-Report-Strategic-autonomy-November-2016.pdf
- Ateities komiteto pranešimas [The Report on the Committee of the Future]. (2021) Strateginė autonomija Lietuvos ir Europos kontekste [Strategic autonomy in Lithuanian and European Context]. Retrieved from: www.lrs.lt/sip/portal.show?p_r=35403&p_k=1&p_t=279104
- Beniušis, V. (2019). Nausėda: Europa nebegali aklai kliautis JAV dėl savo saugumo [Nausėda: Europe in Area of its Defence cannot Blindly Rely Only on the USA], LRT. Retrieved from: www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1090495/nauseda-europa-nebeg ali-aklai-kliautis-jav-del-savo-saugumo
- Biscop, S. (2018). European defence: Give PESCO a chance. *Survival*, 60(3), 161–180, DOI: 10.1080/00396338.2018.1470771
- Botti, F. (2021). EU open strategic autonomy in a post-covid world: An Italian perspectiev on sustainability of global value chains, Instituto Affari Internazionali. Retrieved from: https://intranet.eulacfoundation.org/en/content/eu-open-strate gic-autonomy-post-covid-world-italian-perspective-sustainability-global-value
- Brzozowski, A. (2021). Lithuania: EU should step up security role in its east. Euractive. Retrieved from: www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/lithuania-eu-should-step-up-security-role-in-its-east/.
- Coelmont, J. (2019). European strategic autonomy: Which military level of ambition? Egmont Institute. Security Policy Brief, No.109.
- Drent, M. (2018). European strategic autonomy: Going it alone? Clingendael Institute, Policy Brief.
- EEAS Press Team. (2022). Ukraine: the EU advisory mission returns to Ukraine. Retrieved from: www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/ukraine-eu-advisory-mission-returns-ukraine_en
- Emmott, R. (2021). EU to aim for rapid deployment force without U.S. help by 2025 Document Says. Reuters. Retrieved from: www.reuters.com/business/aerosp ace-defense/eu-aim-rapid-deployment-force-without-us-assets-by-2025-docum ent-says-2021-11-16/
- European Commission. (2022a). Press release. The EU steps up to strengthen EU defence capabilities, industrial and technological base: towards an EU Framework for Joint Defence. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_22_3143
- European Commission. (2022b). Press release. EU strategic dependencies and capabilities: Second stage of in-depth reviews. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/48878
- European Commission. (2022c). Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the European Council, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. On the Defence Investment Gaps Analysis and Way Forward. Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/join_2022_24_2_en_act_part1_v3_1.pdf
- Järvenpää, P., Major, C., & Sakkov, S. (2019). European strategic autonomy. Operationalising a Buzzword. International Centre for Defence and Security. Retrieved from: https://icds.ee/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/ICDS_Report_European_Strategic_Autonomy_J%C3%A4rvenp%C3%A4%C3%A4_Major_Sakkov_October_2019.pdf

- Knutsen, B.O. (2016). European defence research in crisis? The way towards strategic autonomy. *Global Affairs*, 2(3), 287–295. DOI: 10.1080/23340460.2016.1219152
- Koziol, A. (2020). The European peace facility: A new EU security initiative. PISM. Retrieved from: https://pism.pl/publications/The_European_Peace_Facility_a_New_EU_Security_Initiative
- Lippert, B., von Ondarza, N., Perthes, V. (Eds.). (2019). European strategic autonomy. Actors, issues, conflicts of interests. SWP Research Paper No. 4.
- MFA Press Release. L.Linkevičius: ES šalys privalo stiprinti transatlantinę partnerystę, o ne strateginę autonomiją, [L.Linkevičius: The EU States are Obliged to Strengthen Transatlantic Partnership, instead of Strategic Autonomy] (2019). Retrieved from: https://urm.lt/default/lt/naujienos/l-linkevicius-es-salys-privalo-stiprinti-transatlantine-partneryste-o-ne-strategine-autonomija-
- Mickus, J. (2018). Lithuanian grand strategy and EU defence integration. Vilniaus Politikos analizės institutas. Retrieved from: https://vilniusinstitute.lt/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/J.-Mickus-Lithuanian-Strategy-and-EU-Defence.pdf
- Mickus, J. (2021). The European Agenda under the French Presidency: Paris 'Priorities and Opportunities for Lithuania, Policy Paper, Eastern Europe Studies Centre. Retrieved from: www.eesc.lt/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/RESC.-Su-virs_EESC_France-paper_A4_EN.pdf
- Miniotaitė, G. (2011). Europeanization tendencies of the foreign and security policy of the Baltic States. *Lithuanian Annual Strategic Review*, 9(1), 101–119.
- National Security Strategy. (2021, December 16). Approved by version of Resolution No. XIV-795 of Seimas of the Republic of Lithuania of 16 December 2021. Retrieved from: https://e-seimas.lrs.lt/portal/legalAct/lt/TAD/3ec6a2027a9a11ecb2fe9975f 8a9e52e?jfwid=rivwzvpvg
- Palavenis, D. (2019). Lithuania in European Union common security and defence policy context. Security and Defence Quarterly, 25(3), 15–36. DOI: 10.35467/sdq/108940
- Pranešimas spaudai [Press Release]. (2021). Europarlamentarai norėtų daugiau vieningumo ir ryžto ES užsienio politikoje [Members of European Parliament Expect for more Unity and Decisiveness EU Foreign Policy]. Retrieved form: www.europarl.europa.eu/news/lt/press-room/20210114IPR95628/europarlamentarai-noretu-daugiau-viening umo-ir-ryzto-es-uzsienio-politikoje
- Press Release Lithuanian President's media office. (2019). Lietuvos Respublikos Prezidento Gitano Nausėdos kalba Prezidento Valdo Adamkaus konferencijoje [Speech of the President of Lithuanian Republic Gitanas Nausėda at the President Valdas Adamkus Conference]. Retrieved from: www.lrp.lt/lt/lietuvos-respubli kos-prezidento-gitano-nausedos-kalba-prezidento-valdo-adamkaus-konferencij oje/36148
- Retter, L., Pezard, S., Flanagan, S., Germanovich, G., Grand Clement, S., & Paille, P. (2021). European strategic autonomy in defence. Transatlantic visions and implications for NATO, US, and EU relations. RAND Corporation. Retrieved from: www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RRA1300/RRA1319-1/RAND_RRA1319-1.pdf
- Sabatino, E. (2022). The European defence fund: a step towards a single market for defence? *Journal of European Integration*, 44(1), 133–148. DOI: 10.1080/07036337.2021.2011264
- Schilde, K. (2017). European military capabilities: Enablers and constraints on EU power. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 55(1), 37–53. DOI: abs/10.1111/jcms.12444

- Šešelgyte, M. (2018). PESCO: The Lithuanian perspective. Armament industry European research group, Policy Paper no. 29. Retrieved from: www.iris-france.org/wp-cont ent/uploads/2018/09/Ares-29.pdf
- Šešelgytė, M., & Indrašiūtė, E. (2020). European defence version 2.0: What does it offer for Lithuania? In G. Česnakas, & N. Statkus (Eds.), *Lithuania in the global context: National security and defence policy dilemmas*, General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, Vilnius, 117–130.
- Strategic Compass for Security and Defence. (2022). Published by the EU external action service. Retrieved from: www.eeas.europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/strategic_compass_en3_web.pdf
- Sweeney, S., & Winn, N. (2022). Understanding the ambition in the EU's strategic compass: A case for optimism at last? *Defence Studies*, 22(2), 192–210, DOI: 10.1080/14702436.2022.2036608
- Terlikowski, M. (2021). European strategic autonomy and third countries: The defence industrial dimension. GLOBSEC Policy Institute. Retrieved from: www.globsec. org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/GLOBSEC-Policy-Paper_EUROPEAN-STRATEGIC-AUTONOMY-AND-THIRD-COUNTRIES-THEDEFENCE-INDUSTRIAL-DIMENSION.pdf
- Timmers, P. (2021). Debunking strategic autonomy, directions. Cyber Digital Europe. Retrieved from: https://directionsblog.eu/debunking-strategic-autonomy/
- Tocci, N. (2021). European strategic autonomy: What it is, why we need it, how to achieve it. Istituto Affari Internazionale Other papers. Retrieved from: www.iai.it/en/pubblicazioni/european-strategicautonomy-what-it-why-we-need-it-how-achieve-it
- Zaborowski, M. (2020). Eastern enlargements and EU defence ambitions. *The International Spectator*, 55, 50–64. DOI: 10.1080/03932729.2020.1762391

10 European Strategic Autonomy

Opportunities and Threats for Denmark¹

Amelie Theussen

Despite its small size, Denmark plays an interesting role in the discussions surrounding European strategic autonomy. While Denmark is a militarily active country, it used to be the only European Union member state with an optout from the Common Security and Defence Policy. Until very recently, the country had stood outside of much of the cooperation on security and defence within the European Union. Consequently, Denmark has had little influence on the direction of the CSDP. Yet, the war between Russia and Ukraine has changed this fact. In the days after the Russian invasion of Ukraine, the Danish Government, together with several parties in the Danish Parliament, announced that on 1 June 2022, a referendum would be held on abolishing this opt-out. The referendum was successful, and the opt-out from the CSDP was abolished after almost 30 years. This allows Denmark to shape European security and defence policy and play a much more significant role in shaping the ESA. The election campaigns of the two sides - those arguing for abolishing the optout and those arguing to keep it - indicated the biggest challenges of ESA for Denmark, For Denmark, ESA might simultaneously be a necessity, an opportunity, and a threat.

This chapter explains how the unique characteristics of the Danish defence and security policy create this ambivalent position based on how strategic autonomy is understood by the country's European neighbours and allies. The "strategic cacophony" of ESA (Meijer & Brooks, 2021) could potentially threaten the cornerstones of Denmark's security and defence policy while the country recognises the need for greater contributions by European allies to the existing security architecture in Europe. Therefore, the country is cautious towards ESA, while at the same time, it was left unable to influence the discussion at the EU level because of the opt-out before it was abolished in the referendum.

To show how these elements come together to create an uncomfortable position on ESA for Denmark, the chapter looks at the existing Danish security and defence policy, introducing the country's alliance, strategic partners, and threat perceptions. It then turns to analyse the role of the EU, the Danish opt-out of CSDP, and the impact of the war between Russia and Ukraine on Danish security and defence policy. Afterwards, it presents the consequences

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-10

of ESA's strategic cacophony for Denmark. Finally, the chapter ends with an outlook on the Danish preferences for what ESA should contain and look like.

Danish security and defence policies and priorities

There can be no doubt that NATO is the cornerstone of Denmark's security and defence. It is the country's most important alliance, and the Danish Government's focus on maintaining and contributing to NATO fundamentally shapes Denmark's security and defence policy. The most recent foreign and security-policy strategy by the Danish Government mentions NATO and a strong transatlantic bond both as "the linchpin for securing Denmark's security" and the "guarantors for Denmark's security and the Danes' safety" (The Government of Denmark, 2022, pp. 6, 21). In fact, the perception that the world is becoming increasingly complex, insecure, and unpredictable and that the rules-based international order is under increasing pressure from multiple sources leads the Government to conclude that "NATO is more important than ever for Denmark's security" (2022, p. 22). This also unveils the critical role of the USA, which Denmark considers an "unrivalled and crucial" strategic partner for the country's security, welfare, values, and interests (The Government of Denmark, 2022, p. 12).

The importance of NATO and the strategic partnership with the US for Denmark's security are strengthened by Denmark's opt-out from the EU in the area of the CSDP. Despite being a long-standing member of the EU since 1973 (EEC until 1992), Denmark's ability to cooperate with other EU MS is significantly limited because of the country's four opt-outs, introduced with the Maastricht Treaty in 1992–1993. For the purpose of this chapter, the opt-outs on security and defence and justice and home affairs are most noteworthy.

Denmark has been pursuing an active military role in international missions, such as in Iraq, the Sahel region, Kosovo, the Baltic states, and the fight against Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS), to name a few. Because the country has thus far been unable to participate in many of the security and defence initiatives in the EU, it has been visibly active in other frameworks outside EU cooperation. Denmark participates in the British-led Joint Expeditionary Force, the French European Intervention Initiative, the German Framework Nation Concept, and the Nordic Defence Cooperation.

Aside from the US, the United Kingdom and France serve as Denmark's other strategic partners. With the UK, Denmark cooperated very closely in the operations in Afghanistan and Iraq. However, the British decision to leave the EU created uncertainty about the UK's future role in European security. In light of the debate on ESA, which essentially takes place within the EU context, Brexit fundamentally limits the UK's possibilities for influence, and this is noticeably recognised in Denmark. Denmark and France share an active military culture and operational experience, especially from joint operations in the Sahel region. Over the course of the last years, France has increased its contributions and support to NATO, contributing to a further alignment of

Danish and French interests (Nissen et al., 2020). Also, Germany has received more attention regarding security and defence matters in recent years. Yet, while the countries share certain security interests, for example, in the Baltic Sea, Germany's historical reservation to use armed force has substantially limited opportunities for cooperation between the two countries. This, however, has slowly been changing over recent years, with Germany taking on a more active role, which increases the potential for future cooperation between the two countries (Theussen, 2018). The section below will show significant differences between Denmark's strategic partners regarding their understanding and ambition for ESA, with Denmark's view most closely aligned with Germany. This creates an expectation of deepening cooperation between the two countries.

The relevance of Denmark's participation in NORDEFCO has been debated over recent years. NORDEFCO has been plagued by diverging memberships because Norway and Iceland are not members of the EU, and Sweden and Finland have not been members of NATO – even though both countries recently applied for NATO membership in the wake of the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine. However, with Sweden and Finland set to join NATO sooner rather than later, NORDEFCO might increase in relevance, especially considering the increasing perception of threat in the Baltic Sea region.

Like many of its European neighbours and allies, Denmark increasingly perceives the world as a more dangerous, unstable, and complex place, and the rules-based international order that guarantees Denmark's interests and prosperity is under fire. In the current defence agreement, which runs from 2018 until 2023, the four main threats to Denmark are outlined:

- An increasingly challenging and assertive Russia.
- Instability in the Middle East and North Africa creates the foundation for irregular migration and terrorism by driving militant Islamism.
- Climate change and increased activity in the Arctic.
- Threats from cyberspace with serious security and socioeconomic consequences, and influence campaigns that challenge democratic principles (Danish Ministry of Defense, 2018).

Interestingly, unlike other (primarily eastern) European states, Denmark did not prioritise these threats until early 2022. There was a widespread perception that Russia did not want a direct confrontation with NATO member states and thus was not a direct threat to Danish territory. In January 2022, the Danish Government, in its foreign and security-policy strategy, described "Russia's aggressive conduct", "hybrid warfare and military escalation in our neighbouring area", as well as the "Russian military build-up in the Arctic" as "serious threat" and "irreconcilable with the fundamental principles for the European security order". The strategy notes that "Russia continues its aggressive behaviour, both with regard to Denmark, our neighbours, and in our neighbourhood region. It constitutes a security policy challenge on Denmark's,

NATO's and the EU's doorstep" (The Government of Denmark, 2022, p. 25). The war between Russia and Ukraine has further confirmed this perception, putting Russia at the forefront of Danish security concerns.

The issue of the EU opt-outs

The war between Russia and Ukraine increased the perception of Russia as a direct threat to Denmark and put into question long-standing security policies and commitments. In response to the Russian aggression, on 6 March 2022, a coalition of five parties in the Danish Parliament, including the governing Social Democrats, agreed to strengthen the Danish armed forces with an additional 3.5 billion DKK (500 US\$m) each year for 2022 and 2023. They also agreed to a commitment to reach the NATO agreed-upon 2% of GDP for defence expenses in 2033. Even though critics have noted the long timespan until the target is achieved, this is a significant change because before the Russian invasion of Ukraine there were no concrete plans to reach the 2% on defence. However, the biggest change was the agreement to hold a referendum on abolishing the opt-out from EU cooperation on security and defence on 1 June 2022 (Statsministeriet, 2022).

The decision to hold a referendum surprised many experts, as Denmark's four opt-outs have a long-standing tradition. Addressing the four areas of security and defence, justice and home affairs, the Euro, and union citizenship, the opt-outs were put in place as a compromise after Danish citizens rejected the Maastricht Treaty in the referendum in the summer of 1992. The Maastricht Treaty aimed to expand the cooperation between the MS of the European Communities beyond economic cooperation, establishing the European Union. The treaty includes (among others) provisions for a common foreign and security policy, cooperation on matters of justice and home affairs, and a common monetary union. After the Danish population rejected the treaty in the referendum - 50.7% voted "no" - the EU MS settled on a special agreement with Denmark, establishing the four opt-outs in the so-called Edinburgh Agreement in December 1992. Another referendum followed in May 1993, where 56.7% of the Danish population voted to accept the Maastricht Treaty and the exceptions laid out in the Edinburgh Agreement (Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2020). The four opt-outs mean that Denmark retains its own monetary policy and currency, the Danish krone, and remains outside of most EU cooperation regarding security and defence, as well as justice and home affairs. As a result, Denmark has largely been unable to shape ESA discussions.

In the area of justice and home affairs, Denmark could participate for as long as the cooperation remained intergovernmental, but once it became supranational with the Lisbon Treaty in 2009, Denmark became excluded. Thus, the country is generally barred from all cooperation relating to border control, immigration policy, criminal law, and policing. However, additional agreements allow Denmark to participate in some specific matters, such as access to searches in

the Europol database, visa rules, and the Schengen agreement (Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2020; EU Information Center Danish Parliament, 2022).

The opt-out on security and defence means that Denmark remains outside all military cooperation within the EU, such as the EDA and PESCO, while the country can participate in civilian missions, as well as missions where the civilian and military parts can be separated. With the push for ESA and a realisation that European states will need to do more regarding European defence and security, there is a clear expectation that the opt-out will become increasingly costly for Denmark in a future where the EU will take on a larger role in the security and defence of Europe and missions will increasingly have integrated military and civilian parts. A report by the Danish Institute for International Studies concludes that the opt-out is progressively more limiting for Denmark, which is left with no influence on decisions that directly affect its security and economic interests in the defence industry. In particular, new security challenges such as cyber and hybrid threats and the increasing need for interoperability and mobility of forces create more and more areas of ambiguity regarding the applicability of the opt-out (Nissen et al., 2020). Even in areas where the opt-out does not necessarily hinder Denmark's participation, Denmark bears reputational costs because European countries and companies often doubt the Danish commitment to European defence (Nissen, 2021).

While, in theory, it is possible to abolish the opt-outs without new referenda in accordance with the Danish constitution, a political agreement was made back in 1992/1993 that the opt-outs should not be removed without another referendum. This has proven problematic over the years: in the year 2000, the Danish population voted "no" to the Euro, and in 2015, the Danes voted against changing the opt-out from justice and home affairs cooperation into an opt-in model, where Denmark could choose on a case-by-case basis to opt-in to existing and future legislation in the field (EU Information Center Danish Parliament, 2022). While there was widespread agreement among experts and policymakers over the last years that the opt-out on security and defence matters is hindering Denmark, after the failed referendum of 2015, another referendum seemed very unlikely – until the Russian invasion of Ukraine.

Before the war between Russia and Ukraine, polls suggested that a referendum to abolish the security and defence opt-out would most likely have been unsuccessful. In 2018, a poll reported that 42% of the Danish population would like to keep the opt-out from security and defence cooperation in place, while only 30% would have voted to abolish it; 22% were undecided, and 6% did not want to vote (Møller, 2018). However, the recent Russian aggression against Ukraine has changed the Danes' minds. Before the referendum, one poll suggested that a majority of 59.6% would vote to abolish the opt-out, while 40.6% would vote to maintain it. Yet, not represented in these figures were up to 35% of the population who were still undecided or did not plan to vote; especially women and the age groups below 35 did stand out as undecided voters (Bohr, 2022). One of the latest polls directly before the referendum suggested that 42% would vote "yes" to abolish the opt-out, while 28% would

vote "no", with a declining number of unsure voters at 22% (Svendsen, 2022). The referendum passed with surprising 66.9% votes to abolish the opt-out and only 33.1% voting to keep it, with a turnout of 65.8%. In all constituencies throughout Denmark, a majority voted to abolish the opt-out (TV2, 2022). The opt-out will thus be abolished, an outcome that will have massive consequences for the Danish position on and participation in ESA in the future.

European strategic autonomy – a necessity, a threat, and a delicate balancing act

Aside from the fact that Denmark had limited participation in the European CSDP, which substantially limited its contributions to the debate on ESA, the broader topic of ESA is a strategic challenge for the country. On the one hand, Denmark recognises that the global security situation calls for European states to do more for their security and defence, which it considers necessary. However, on the other hand, ESA is viewed as a threat if it is to compete with NATO and thus possibly results in undermining the engagement of the US in Europe and distancing European allies from North America. This results in a delicate balancing act. The decision by the Danish population to abolish the opt-out on 1 June 2022 allows Denmark to influence the discussions at the European level in the future. This will enable the country to push for a vision of ESA more aligned with its interests, keeping a clear separation between the EU and NATO and maintaining the US engagement in Europe.

The Danish understanding of ESA has always been connected to security and defence. ESA is generally understood as "the ability to act independently on the international scene and to take greater responsibility for Europe's own security in light of changes in global security", which arguably can be understood to include other forms of autonomy, such as financial, economic, digital, technological, and energy, beyond security and defence (Nissen et al., 2020, pp. 25-26). During a question round in the Danish Parliament in 2018, then foreign minister Anders Samuelsen explained the core of the Government's understanding of ESA. In the Government's view, "Europe should take greater responsibility for our own security in a more unpredictable and uncertain world" (Folketinget [The Danish Parliament], 2018). The debate about ESA in Denmark is closely connected to two topics: the security and defence opt-out from the EU (Nissen, 2021; Nissen et al., 2020) and defence industrial cooperation (Foldager, 2021; Kristensen & Byrjalsen, 2019). Yet, it seems the COVID-19 pandemic also left its mark on the understanding of ESA, which, according to the Director of Danish Defence and Security Association Joachim Finkielman, came to be understood in broader terms than just defence measures as more areas of dependency became visible (Foldager, 2021). Additionally, Denmark is increasingly becoming aware that technological innovations and developments such as cyber and artificial intelligence increasingly create an overlap between important parts of security and defence policy with other policy areas, such as industry, businesses, and innovation (Liebetrau, 2022). Generally, three different

visions for ESA are perceived by Denmark to exist within the wider debate: first, a vision of Europe as a unified and independent actor in an equal dialogue with the US, where both partners know where the other stands; second, a vision of a more partial pursuit of ESA in continued dependency on the US due to the global power distribution and disagreements among EU MS; and third, a vision of a divided Europe, where there are two speeds for defence integration – an A-team pressing forward with ESA, composed of the major European powers, and the remaining states lagging behind (Kristensen & Byrjalsen, 2019).

There can be little doubt that Denmark acknowledges the need for Europe to do more for its security; the changing security situation, but especially Brexit and the administration of Donald Trump as the US president from 2017 to 2021, have made this clear. Russia's assertiveness and aggressive behaviour since 2014 and continuing instability in the Middle East and North Africa have led to increased migration to Europe and terrorist threats. In addition, the increasing power of the PRC as a peer rival to the US has fundamental implications for European security. The US demands for more contributions from European allies for the collective security and defence posture, as well as President Trump's questioning of Alliance solidarity, have increased the pressure on European states to significantly improve their defence posture and spending (see, e.g. Nissen et al., 2020). Denmark recognises that the EU "constitutes Denmark's most important foreign policy platform" (The Government of Denmark, 2022, p. 10) and that "we must push the EU up into the global weight class so that we in Europe can better promote our own values and interests in an ever more cynical and insecure world" (The Government of Denmark, 2022, p. 9). Also, the COVID-19 pandemic has demonstrated how dependent the EU is on imports from countries outside the bloc, especially regarding medicine, protective equipment, and health technology. Recent years have also shown a need to find ways to protect critical infrastructure, such as aviation, the health sector, and digital payment systems, from foreign investment, which could potentially be unwanted and dangerous (Sørensen, 2020). Already before the pandemic, the PRC's investments in critical infrastructure were a hotly debated topic in Denmark concerning Huawei and the 5G network, as well as potential Chinese-built airports in Greenland, both of which came to be seen as a threat to national security (see, e.g. Foght, 2019; Karner, 2020; Khokhar, 2019). As a close US ally, Denmark heeded the US warnings - some might say pressure - to take a stricter stance on China (Khokhar, 2019). It is thus not surprising that ESA, in some cases, is seen as a necessity from the Danish perspective.

Yet, depending on which of the three visions for ESA is pursued, Denmark also views the debate as a threat. The first vision of an independent and unified Europe is seen as a threat. Before the decision to abolish the security and defence opt-out, the existence of the opt-out would have made Denmark's participation very difficult and left the country with no means to influence the debate. While this is no longer the case after the referendum of 1 June, there is a second and even more disturbing reason for Denmark to view this vision as a threat: it risks upsetting the relationship with the US and NATO. Although

Denmark can now participate in EU security and defence cooperation, NATO and the US will remain the country's most important alliances; upsetting these is seen as a substantial risk to Denmark's national security. Denmark assumes that a close relationship with the US is essential to preserve its national security. The second vision (a vision of a more partial pursuit of ESA in continued dependency on the US) is the country's preferred approach to ESA. However, this vision of ESA might not go far enough should transatlantic relations deteriorate again under the next US president. Therefore, Denmark also participates where possible in what it perceives as moves towards vision three, such as the French-led EI2. The main problem thus far was posed by attempts to anchor these initiatives within the EU, leaving Denmark on the side lines because of the opt-out. Now that the opt-out has been removed, this problem might become obsolete. However, another problem appears. As a small state, Denmark has very limited resources in defence and security matters. Therefore, it will have to prioritise which initiatives to engage in if it wants to make an active contribution in the future and not just be a participant on paper. It is thus in the country's interest to streamline initiatives as much as possible and maintain a focus on NATO as Denmark's security guarantor.

Because of the opt-out, Denmark has had very limited abilities to influence the ESA debate until now. Denmark shares the perspective that France and Germany should be the key drivers of European defence political integration and that there is general agreement on the necessity for Europe to do more. But the French and German visions for ESA are perceived to be competing in regard to what ESA should entail (Kristensen & Byrialsen, 2019), in particular the extent to which Europe can continue to rely on the US after the four years of Trump's presidency and the potential for victory in the 2024 elections for a similarly oriented president – or Donald Trump himself (Cox, 2020). The French view is perceived as threatening to Danish interests because it seems to advocate the EU as an alternative to NATO. Traditionally, France has been more "Europeanist" in orientation, not wanting to allow the US through NATO to hinder the development of European security and defence cooperation or the EU to be a subordinated, secondary institution to NATO. On the other hand, Denmark, alongside, e.g., the UK, is firmly in the "Atlanticist" camp, worrying about duplication of efforts and that increasing EU defence cooperation could undermine NATO solidarity and result in the US disengaging from Europe (Nissen et al., 2020, p. 42). This has led to a perception that France might be anti-American and anti-NATO in its plan for what the French now call "European Sovereignty" and interested in pushing French interests instead of European interests (see, e.g. Weber & Gourrada, 2022). Emanuel Macron's statement about NATO being "brain-dead" in 2019 (The Economist, 2019) certainly did not help convince Denmark of the viability of French plans for ESA. While Paris is making an effort to present the French view on ESA as compatible with NATO, the EI2 was born from the idea that "strategic autonomy requires a willingness and ability to deploy military forces – even without American participation – and to ensure the existence of significant capabilities with regard to

both defence industries and European intelligence services" (Nissen et al., 2020, p. 49). Additionally, the French aim is to make decision-making procedures more agile, enabling prompt security-policy decisions. Thus far, the EI2 lies outside the scope of the EU - consequently, Denmark was able to participate despite the opt-out – but there were fears that it might be integrated into the EU's structures which would have left Denmark on the side-lines once more before the referendum to abolish the opt-out. Integration into the EU is preferred by Germany, for example (Nissen et al., 2020). Thus, both the perceived anti-Atlanticist motivations and the potential of incorporation into the EU's CSDP make the French vision of ESA very much aligned with the first vision outlined above – a danger for Denmark in that it could result in disengagement from the US and a weakening of NATO. This would substantially weaken the cornerstones of Danish national security. While the abolition of the opt-out in the referendum on 1 June 2022 alleviates the fundamental problem of Denmark being left at the side-lines of deepening EU security and defence cooperation, it does not change the crucial importance of NATO and the US for Denmark and thus the French vision of ESA remains a threat to Danish interests.

On the other hand, Germany was quick to denounce Macron's declaration of NATO as being "brain-dead". While former Chancellor Angela Merkel agreed that Europe needs to do more for its own security, "Europe was too weak to defend itself without Nato", and any projects of Europe taking on more responsibility "must never be against Nato or instead of Nato" (quoted in Chazan, 2019). Also, the previous German defence minister confirmed these views, suggesting that the German and European military build-up was essential and needed to continue, but "[i]llusions of European strategic autonomy must come to an end: Europeans will not be able to replace America's crucial role as a security provider" (Kramp-Karrenbauer, 2020). At the same time, Germany accepted that the US disengagement from Europe was not just a preference of the Trump administration but had started before President Trump and will continue into the future, independent of who sits in the White House. As German President Frank-Walter Steinmeier remarked at the opening of the Munich Security Conference in 2020:

if we want to keep this Europe together, on security issues too, then it is not enough to make the European Union alone stronger in terms of security policy and the military; rather, we must, I am convinced, also continue to invest in our transatlantic links [...] the European Union is a long way from being able to guarantee the security of all its members by itself. And to count solely on the EU would be to drive a wedge through Europe. Conversely, however, only a Europe that can and wants to protect itself credibly will be able to keep the US in the Alliance.

(Steinmeier, 2020)

This resembles the second vision outlined above and aligns with Danish interests and existing security and defence policy. Depending on the vision of

ESA that will dominate the future, ESA could thus pose a major conflict of interest with the US, which Denmark cannot afford because it relies to such an immense degree on the US and NATO for its security. Also, Denmark is more closely connected to the US and the UK in the defence industrial area than its continental European allies (Kristensen & Byrjalsen, 2019). Therefore, if the US, the UK, and the EU further diverge from each other, Danish national security interests and economic interests are threatened. From a Danish perspective, until the referendum, ESA posed a substantial threat if it results in European consolidation within the EU combined with the disintegration of transatlantic relations (Kristensen & Byrjalsen, 2019). After the referendum and the voters' decision to abolish the opt-out, ESA poses a threat if the EU is seen as an alternative to NATO, which would weaken the alliances that form the cornerstones of Denmark's security and defence policy and would risk overstretching Danish capabilities and resources.

The most recent iteration of the debate, formulated as "Open Strategic Autonomy", is understood to be a compromise between the French and German positions, combining France's focus on strategic autonomy with the German wish to maintain trade partnerships with external partners (Foldager, 2021). Yet, as noted in Chapter 2 on strategic autonomy in this volume, this seems somewhat self-contradictory and remains very vague, and thus does not seem to represent an end to the diverging priorities between the two leading nations. At the same time, it might be a suitable balancing act between ensuring independence and safeguarding national security while maintaining trade and dialogue and thus not closing itself to beneficial external relations (Foldager, 2021).

For Denmark, the position on ESA is clear. The country is terrified that increasing ESA risks detaching the US from Europe. However, this will depend on which vision of ESA will become a reality. The US is also interested in its European allies being increasingly and independently able to take care of their security interests in Europe's neighbourhood (Nissen, 2022). This is also visible in the Danish Government's foreign and security-policy strategy, where the Government notes that to guarantee a strong transatlantic bond with the US as

Denmark's most important security policy ally [...] it is important that we have a timely division of tasks with the USA. We stand side by side with the USA in many of the hotspots of the world. When the USA orients itself more in the direction of Asia, it is in our shared interest. Also when it means that Europe must take more responsibility in our neighbouring areas.

(The Government of Denmark, 2022, p. 12)

The ongoing war between Russia and Ukraine has propelled the ESA agenda forward; even though a lot of the increased activity in European defence takes place within NATO and NATO remains the main provider for security in Europe, as can be seen in recent applications for NATO membership by Finland and Sweden. It also made clear to Danish politicians and the Danish population that ESA is coming and that it is much better to have a seat at the

table, a voice, and a vote when the shape and form of ESA are decided. The results of the referendum on 1 June 2022 demonstrate this.

European strategic autonomy: what it should look like from a Danish perspective

What then is the preferred vision of ESA for Denmark, aside from not threatening NATO and the US engagement in Europe? In the context of the referendum, the election campaigns of the two sides can give an idea.

Three Danish parties recommended voting "no" – against the abolition of the opt-out. Their main arguments are that the answer to the current security crisis is not to strengthen EU security and defence but NATO. For them, abolishing the opt-out might lead to a weakening of NATO and, thus collective defence. One party even fears the creation of an EU Army, which would not be a supplement, but a competition to NATO. However, the third party follows a very different line of argument; for them, the militarisation of the EU might lead to a dangerous and expensive arms race.

Nine parties recommend voting "yes" to abolish the opt-out. Here, the arguments are that in light of the war between Russia and Ukraine, Europe is facing its greatest security challenge since the Cold War and needs to stand united, and Denmark can no longer afford to remain on the side lines. They argue that by strengthening European security and defence, NATO is also strengthened. As one party puts it, it is not about either/or EU or NATO, but both is the way forward. It is not in Denmark's interest to remain the only country in the EU outside cooperation on security and defence. Instead, Denmark should show its commitment and take responsibility, allowing it to shape the course of EU security and defence policy in the future. However, one of the nine parties does argue that closer EU cooperation will mean less dependence on the US and its foreign policy and therefore is desirable (Danish Parliament, 2022).

The main fault line, thus, was clearly the NATO issue. Can ESA be achieved without weakening NATO and the transatlantic bond crucial for Danish national security? This remains to be seen, but the results of the referendum on 1 June show that the Danish electorate is dedicated to strengthening European security and defence through a united CSDP, which now will include Denmark. As a result, Denmark now has a say in what vision of ESA should be pursued.

A second issue received a lot of attention during the election campaigns ahead of the referendum, which also gives an indication of Danish preferences for ESA. A speech by EU Commission president Ursula von der Leyen on 9 May 2022 suggested she was arguing for changing the voting procedure in CSDP from unanimity to QMV. The statement created outrage and condemnation among Danish politicians and on social media, playing into fears of a loss of sovereignty to the EU and the creation of a European Army. The horror scenario for many was that the decision to abolish the opt-out could lead to a situation where Denmark would have no say over when and how its armed forces are

being used in the name of European security and defence, because the country could be outvoted by other EU MS. The news created such outrage that a spokesperson for Von der Leven had to clarify that she had been misquoted by the Danish news agency Ritzau, and she, in fact, did not advocate changing the voting procedure for the CSDP (see, e.g. Engelbrecht, 2022; Ritzau, 2022; Thomsen, 2022). With 12 other countries, Denmark quickly denounced such ambitions towards treaty change in a non-paper published shortly after Von der Leven's speech (Government Offices of Sweden, 2022). Aside from being a lengthy process, any such treaty change of the voting procedure would require another referendum in Denmark, one for which the population's support is anything but guaranteed. The public debate in Denmark is characterised by widespread scepticism towards delegating more sovereignty to the EU, particularly in the field of security and defence policy, because there is a fear that it could leave Denmark with little or no veto-options when it comes to the deployment of Danish troops and capabilities. Much of the election campaign of the parties recommending a "yes" was spent on debunking such claims.

Now that the opt-out is abolished, this debate can be seen as an expression of a Danish preference to maintain unanimity voting in the CSDP as part of the country's vision for ESA and its institutional set-up. Generally – as analysed above – Denmark shares a vision of ESA that coincides with Germany's, as well as several other EU MS, such as Sweden and the Netherlands. Summarised as "the northern approach to ESA", their preferences are "complementarity" to NATO (where ESA serves to strengthen the European pillar in NATO), a focus on crisis management tasks (where territorial defence is left to NATO), and a comprehensive approach (where the focus on the core policy areas of security and defence is supplemented with attention to other, civilian policy areas, such as industry, technology, and economy) (Nissen & Larsen, 2021).

Conclusions

This chapter has analysed the Danish perception and position on ESA. Because of its opt-out from EU security and defence cooperation, until very recently, Denmark remained outside of much of the debate. In a referendum on 1 June 2022, however, the Danish electorate decided to abolish the opt-out, finally giving Denmark a voice in shaping ESA in the future through participating fully in the CSDP. The war between Russia and Ukraine has reinforced the perception that Europe needs to do more for its security and for Denmark to be involved after a successful referendum to abolish the security and defence opt-out. With the opt-out removed, ESA will be high on the agenda for the coming years. Denmark's strong Atlanticist orientation means that it is more closely aligned with the German vision of strategic autonomy than the French, giving precedence to NATO and aiming to keep the US engaged in European security matters. This is crucial to Denmark, whose national security is guaranteed by a close alliance with the US and NATO. Now, the country can push for this vision of ESA to become the dominant one in the debate within the EU.

Note

1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".

References

- Bohr, J.K. (2022, May 6). Ny måling viser stor tvivl hos mange før historisk valg—Det gælder især to grupper, siger ekspert [New survey shows many in doubt before historic vote—This counts especially for two groups, says experts]. TV2 Nyheder [TV2 News]. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/samfund/2022-05-06-ny-maaling-viser-stor-tvivl-hos-mange-foer-historisk-valg-det-gaelder-isaer-to
- Chazan, G. (2019, November 27). Merkel warns Europe cannot defend itself without Nato. *Financial Times*. www.ft.com/content/4a208660-10f8-11ea-a225-db2f2 31cfeae
- Cox, P. (2020, November 23). Biden's Europe challenge: Repair tattered transatlantic ties. POLITICO. www.politico.eu/article/biden-europe-challenge-repair-broken-transa tlantic-relationship/
- Danish Ministry of Defense. (2018). *Defense agreement 2018-2023*. https://fmn.dk/globalassets/fmn/dokumenter/forlig/-danish-defence-agreement-2018-2023-pdfa-2018.pdf
- Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2020). *De danske EU-forbehold [The Danish EU optouts]*. Udenrigsministeriet [Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark]. http://um.dk/da/udenrigspolitik/eu/danmark-i-eu/de-danske-eu-forbehold/
- Danish Parliament. (2022). Hvad mener partierne? [What do the parties think?]. Folketingets EU-Oplysning. www.eu.dk/da/forsvarsforbehold/hvad-mener-partierne
- Engelbrecht, S. (2022, May 24). Hvad er der med den EU-vetoret, som kommissionsformanden afviser at ville droppe? [What is is with the EU veto right, the Commission President denies wanting to drop]. Tjekdet [Check it]. www.tjekdet.dk/faktatjek/hvad-er-der-medden-eu-vetoret-som-kommissionsformanden-afviser-ville-droppe
- EU Information Center Danish Parliament. (2022). *De danske forbehold [the Danish opt-outs]*. Folketingets EU-Oplysning [The EU Information Center of the Danish Parliament]. www.eu.dk/da/danmark-i-eu/de-danske-forbehold
- Foght, T. (2019, December 10). Hemmelig lydoptagelse: Kina pressede Færøerne til at vælge Huawei [Secret recording: China pushed the Faroer Islands to choose Huawei]. DR. www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/hemmelig-lydoptagelse-kina-pressede-faeroeerne-til-vaelge-huawei
- Foldager, C. (2021, November 5). Fremtidens Europa—Strategisk autonomi [The Europe of the future—Strategic autonomy]. In *Fremtidens Europa [Europe of the future]*. DK4. https://dk4.tv
- Folketinget [The Danish Parliament]. (2018). §20-spørgsmål S 93 Om "strategisk autonomi" [§20 question S93 about "strategic autonomy"]. www.ft.dk/samling/20181/spoergsm aal/s93/index.htm
- Government Offices of Sweden. (2022). Non-paper by Bulgaria, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovenia, and Sweden on the outcome of and follow-up to the Conference on the Future of Europe. www.government.se/information-material/2022/05/non-paper-by-bulgaria-croa tia-the-czech-republic-denmark-estonia-finland-latvia-lithuania-malta-poland-romania-slovenia-and-sweden/

- Karner, L. (2020, May 15). Nej tak til Huawei [No thanks to Huawei]. *Information*. www. information.dk/udland/leder/2020/05/nej-tak-huawei
- Khokhar, P. (2019, April 2). Analyse: Er der stadig panda-kærlighed mellem Kina og Danmark? [Analysis: Is there still panda-love between China and Denmark]. *DR*. www.dr.dk/nyheder/udland/analyse-er-der-stadig-panda-kaerlighed-mellem-kina-og-danmark
- Kramp-Karrenbauer, A. (2020, November 2). Europe still needs America. POLITICO. www.politico.eu/article/europe-still-needs-america/
- Kristensen, K.S., & Byrjalsen, N. (2019). Europæisk forsvarsindustrisamarbejde—I et strategisk lys [European defence industrial cooperation—In a strategic light]. Center for Military Studies, University of Copenhagen. https://static-curis.ku.dk/portal/files/230559 400/CMS_Baggrundspapir_2019_2_Europ_isk_forsvarsindustrisamarbejde_i_et_strategisk_lys.pdf
- Liebetrau, T. (2022). EU's teknologiske Suverænitet: Mellem sikkerhed, marked og digitalisering. Danmarks strategiske udfordringer. [EU's technological sovereignty: Between security, market, and digitalisation. Denmark's strategic challenges]. DJØF Forlag i samarbejde med Center for Militære Studier [DJØF publishing house together with the Center for Military Studies].
- Meijer, H., & Brooks, S.G. (2021). Illusions of autonomy: Why Europe cannot provide for its security if the United States pulls back. *International Security*, 45(4), 7–43. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec_a_00405
- Møller, B. (2018). Danskere vil bevare EU-forbehold men isaer unge mangler viden [Danes want to keep the EU opt-out but especially young people lack knowledge]. Tænketanken Europa[The think tank Europe]. http://thinkeuropa.dk/sites/default/files/notat_danskere_vil_bevare_eu-forbehold_men_isaer_unge_mangler_viden.pdf
- Nissen, C. (2021, April 12). Danmark får svært ved at få i både pose og sæk [Denmark faces difficulties having its cake and eating it]. *Altinget.dk*. www.altinget.dk/eu/arti kel/forsvars-forsker-danmark-faar-svaert-ved-at-faa-i-baade-pose-og-saek
- Nissen, C. (2022, March 4). EU's lette valg: USA ønsker et mere sikkerhedspolitisk selvstændigt Europa [EU's simple choice: The US want a more independent Europe in the realm of security policy]. *Magasinet Europa*. https://magasineteuropa.dk/euslette-valg-usa-oensker-et-mere-sikkerhedspolitisk-selvstændigt-europa/
- Nissen, C., Banke, C.F.S., Schmidt, J.L., Olesen, M.R., Mouritzen, H., Rahbek-Clemmensen, J., Pedersen, R.B., Butler, G., & Andersen, L.R. (2020). *European defence cooperation and the Danish opt-out*. DIIS–Danish Institute for International Studies.
- Nissen, C., & Larsen, J. (2021). Strategic autonomy: From misconceived to useful concept. What can we learn from the Northern outlook? [DIIS Policy Brief]. Danish Institut for International Studies (DIIS).
- Ritzau. (2022, May 9). Macron og EU-top taler for ændring af EU-traktater [Macron and EU leadership argue for change to EU treaties]. TV2 Nyheder [TV2 News]. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/politik/2022-05-09-macron-og-eu-top-taler-for-aendring-af-eu-traktater
- Sørensen, D.M.B. (2020, June 5). EU-Kommissionen giver et fransk-tysk bud på en ny verdensorden [The EU Commission gives a French-German vision of a new world order]. *Information*. www.information.dk/moti/2020/06/eu-kommissionen-giver-fransk-tysk-bud-paa-ny-verdensorden
- Statsministeriet. (2022). Nationalt kompromis om dansk sikkerhedspolitik [National compromise on Danish security policy]. www.stm.dk/statsministeriet/publikationer/nation alt-kompromis-om-dansk-sikkerhedspolitik/

- Steinmeier, F.W. (2020). Opening of the Munich Security Conference. www.bundespraesid ent.de/SharedDocs/Reden/EN/Frank-Walter-Steinmeier/Reden/2020/02/200 214-Munich-Security-Conference.html
- Svendsen, A.B. (2022, May 20). Ny måling om forsvarsforbeholdet: Færre tvivler, og ja-siden øger forspringet [New survey on the opt-out: fewer in doubt, and the yes-side increases the lead]. *DR*. www.dr.dk/nyheder/politik/folkeafstemning/ny-maal ing-om-forsvarsforbeholdet-faerre-tvivler-og-ja-siden-oeger
- The Economist. (2019, November 7). Emmanuel Macron in his own words (Interview transcript). *The Economist*. www.economist.com/europe/2019/11/07/emmanuel-macron-in-his-own-words-english
- The Government of Denmark. (2022). Foreign and security policy strategy. https://um.dk/en/foreign-policy/foreign-and-security-policy-strategy-2022
- Theussen, A. (2018). Pragmatic partnership with the need for more? Danish perceptions of Germany as a security actor in the Baltic Sea region. In A. Spruds, & E. Vizgunova (Eds.), *Perceptions of Germany in the security of the Baltic Sea region*. Latvian Institute of International Affairs & Konrad Adenauer Stiftung.
- Thomsen, P.B. (2022, May 9). EU-spidserne åbner for at ændre den fælles forsvarspolitik. Men regeringen siger blankt nej [EU-leadership open to changing the common defence policy. But the government flatly says no]. DR. www.dr.dk/nyheder/udl and/eu-spidserne-aabner-aendre-den-faelles-forsvarspolitik-men-regeringen-siger-blankt
- TV2. (2022). Resultater for folkeafstemningen 2022 [Results of the referendum 2022]. TV2. https://nyheder.tv2.dk/folkeafstemning/resultater
- Weber, G., & Gourrada, R. (2022, February 15). Time for a New French method to promote European sovereignty. *German Marshall Fund*. www.gmfus.org/news/time-new-french-method-promote-european-sovereignty

11 Belgium and European Strategic Autonomy¹

Alain De Neve

As one of the smallest members of the European Union, Belgium stands out for its status as a founder of the European project. A committed and "loyal" ally within the Atlantic Alliance, the country has always expressed its preference for a balanced approach to European security and defence since the end of the Second World War. Belgium is undoubtedly among the most enthusiastic proponents of a greater role for the EU in foreign policy and deeper military integration. Moreover, as Sven Biscop pointed out, "Belgium has always been a leading theologian of European defence" (Biscop, 2014). Although European integration in the field of defence may be in Belgium's interests, the country's decisions have not always been taken in favour of ESA (Egmont Institute, 2007). Being torn between European idealism and transatlantic fidelity, Belgium is permanently seeking for a consociational approach on defence cooperation (Lijphart, 1969).

The first part of the chapter examines the determinants of Belgium's foreign and defence policy. It argues that domestic variables are essential to understanding the country's external action and its relationship to the construction of Europe in the field of defence. The balance of power between the various political and economic actors has unquestionably affected the main orientations of the country on the European and international levels, even if these domestic considerations do not seem to be perceptible by its partners or by foreign observers. The various cross-cutting cleavages that structure Belgium on the institutional, linguistic, and ideological levels can weigh in varying ways on the country's main orientations in terms of foreign policy. It must also be observed that the country's economic and commercial interests occupy a significant place in diplomatic relations. Belgium has always considered foreign policy as an additional tool to serve its economic prosperity. Security and defence issues, although the country never neglected them, have occupied a secondary place (except in times of crisis) (Chevalier, 2017).

The second part focuses on Belgium's position on European military integration. It will deal with the permanent balance that the country has always sought between the European defence project and the preservation of NATO as the cornerstone of European security (Hoorickx, 2022). However, this fundamental aspect, which represents the axis of stability of the country's foreign

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-11

policy in terms of external security since 1949, did not prevent the occurrence of periods marked by "pendulum" policies. In other words, Belgium has not always been a "docile" ally within NATO. Two examples from recent history tend to prove this allegation. First, amid the Yugoslav wars and faced with the European inability to project credible expeditionary forces to manage them, Belgium had chosen to join the Franco-British initiative of the Saint-Malo Summit, which constituted the beginning of what would be later known as the future CSDP. Then, when the United States planned to launch a military campaign against the regime of Saddam Hussein in Iraq, Belgium dissociated itself from its principal ally, the US.

We then discuss the European multinational frameworks in which Belgium anchors its foreign policy in terms of security and defence, frameworks which it envisages as "laboratories" of ESA. The last part discusses the institutional advances that Belgium envisages to move towards this European strategic autonomy.

Cross-cutting interests as the main determinants of foreign and defence policy

Before discussing the country's approach towards ESA, it could be insightful to characterise the domestic political specificities that figure at the heart of the decision-making process. Belgium constitutes a federal constitutional monarchy composed of three communities: the Flemish (60%) of the total population; the French (40%), and the German, around 1%. Belgium also has three regions (Wallonia, Flanders, and Brussels). Each of them has its own parliamentary and governmental institutions. Given these divisions, one might expect a government to reflect these three groups, which is not always the case. Though Belgium has long been considered a stable political regime since the 1970s, it has undergone four major institutional reforms in 20 years. The establishment of the Federal State in 1993 fostered this unstable phenomenon, and today, Belgium is mainly characterised by instability and the perpetual search for a new equilibrium (Swenden, Brans, & De Winter, 2006). Moreover, Belgian federalism is confrontational; that means that Belgium is a country where federalism is, above all, a process of detachment.

The political decision-making process in Belgium aims to satisfy the different political and cultural components of its society in a relatively proportional manner. This system guarantees the representation of smaller political factions, a vital element in a parliamentary democracy, enriching debates and deliberation processes. However, the permanent search for balanced political solutions can constitute an obstacle to the expression of a coherent policy. Belgium has to manage cross-cutting cleavages (linguistical and political). Therefore, all parties have a linguistic role to fulfil, and the establishment of a new government must set up a compromise on those two main axes, even regarding foreign policy and defence issues (Joly & Dandoy, 2018). This method is often labelled "Belgian consociationalism" (Deschouwer, 2006). Since the emergence of the

right-wing party the New Flemish Alliance (*Nieuw-Vlaamse Alliantie*) (N-VA) — which is today the dominant political party in Flanders — we are witnessing the rise of a somewhat unorthodox approach to the European project that consists in alleging that the progressive and ineluctable vanishing of Belgium as a nation will empower Europe — as a "Community of Regions" — the new main and credible political entity. The leaders of the Flemish nationalist party speak in this regard of the principle of "evaporation of Belgium" (L'Echo, 2010). As far as military issues and collective defence are concerned, NATO is the sole pertinent framework.

Belgium's defence funding in 2020 stood at 1.02% of GDP. The Strategic Vision for Defence foresees, in 2030, a budgetary trajectory that reflects a certain alignment with the average defence expenditure of the non-nuclear European countries members of NATO. Since adopting the preamble to the Strategic Vision (29 June 2016), several MS have announced increases in their investments (Netherlands, Poland, etc.). According to the general policy note published on November 4 2020, the Belgian defence effort should reach 1.24% of GDP by 2024 (This percentage is expected to rise to 1.30% of GDP by 2030). Although Belgium is working to increase its defence spending in the coming years, many uncertainties weigh on the feasibility of this objective. Paradoxically, the disproportionate cost of personnel and the atypicality of the personnel age pyramid are risks affecting the balanced defence budget. They can affect the ambitious policies recently adopted.

One could wonder about the link that may exist between considerations relating to the national defence budget and the question of European strategic autonomy. Since the end of the Cold War, the prospect of the emergence of a European defence based on ever more advanced integration of military capabilities was considered a possible solution for Belgium to reduce its defence expenditure without diminishing its international commitment. However, political elites recently realised the need to spend more and better on defence. It appeared that the defence budget could not fall below a critical threshold. Therefore, the defence sector no longer seems to be simply an adjustment criteria for the country's overall fiscal wellbeing. For example, the Strategic Defence Review of 2016 underlines the need to reverse the trend the country has conducted (reducing defence spending) and stabilise the level of forces around some 25,000 men and women in uniform.

Belgium's level of defence spending is particularly striking since the official strategic documents and government agreements consistently stress Belgium's conviction to be a reliable and credible security partner within multilateral organisations like the EU, NATO, and United Nations. The "general policy note" from the Belgian Minister of Defence Ludivine Dedonder, published on 29 October 2021, states that "Belgium must remain a reliable and leading partner within the UN, the EU and of NATO".

How can we explain that Belgium invests so little in its defence and security policy while strongly supporting multilateral defence cooperation? Belgium's behaviour is anything but irrational. Small states have good reasons to support

international security organisations: their participation within multilateral security regimes allows them to significantly increase their security at a relatively low cost. However, they have little incentive to shoulder an equal share of the burden within these organisations and prefer to benefit from the efforts of larger partners. Small states adopting such behaviour within cooperation regimes are called "free riders". From Belgium's point of view, weak investments in defence budgets can be compensated through contributions to crisis management operations: a domain where the country is clearly a more reliable partner.

Belgian vision of European strategic autonomy

For Belgium, the question of ESA stems from the recognition that the country does not have sufficient political, economic, and military strength to operate alone on the international scene. Therefore, any endeavours of politico-military nature must be associated (integrated) with a multilateral framework (the UN, NATO, or the EU). In other words, the temptation towards multilateralism does not only find its source in an idealistic aspiration but also in a realistic approach to international relations that stems from the geopolitical context in which the country had to evolve throughout its history.

If Belgium cannot conceive autonomy according to a national meaning (a privilege that greater nations such as Germany, France, or the UK can grant themselves), it is at the European level that Belgium places its aspiration. ESA presupposes a certain degree of abandonment of sovereignty in favour of a European project. It would be wrong to think that Belgium has always been favourable to the principle of renunciation – be it partial or complete – of its sovereignty in favour of a multilateral project (which is today mainly embodied by the European project) (Coolsaet, 2018).

Historically, Belgium has been reluctant towards the idea that a supranational entity in charge of a collective security mission could guarantee the defence of the country against potential aggressors (Devleeschouwer, 1994). It was not until the second half of the 20th century that Belgian foreign policy started changing. Belgium has kept a delicate balance between transatlantic loyalty and the European ideal.

Since its creation, the country has learned three major lessons in less than 200 years. The first is that the surrounding powers repeatedly coveted it. The second is that neutrality never sheltered the country from such covetousness (de Wilde d'Etsmael, 2015). The third lesson, finally, is that the salvation of the country in terms of security requires its active participation within the major regional and international fora: an obligation that must go along with the modesty of the budgetary and material means that the country can offer as a pledge of the credibility of its contribution. Because ESA supposes some transfers of sovereignty and force specialisation, Belgium is very sensitive to any form of national waiver that would not be followed by a multilateral benefit. Moreover, any form of hypothetical force specialisation should not impede the country's

commitment to NATO. This is why ESA never figured on the political agenda for many years. Belgium still favours a balanced approach that permits envisaging any capability effort at the service of the EU as a contribution to NATO missions.

Furthermore, Belgian perception of ESA is not limited to the areas of security and defence alone; Belgium places many of its policies (economic, scientific, and industrial) within multilateral frameworks. However, this approach stems, once again, from a pragmatic vision that does not necessarily and "automatically" favours Europe. The nation's social-economic and financial ecosystem largely depends on material and immaterial international flows. This is due, to a large extent, to the country's unique geographical location on the European continent, surrounded by leading states such as Germany, France, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom (even after Brexit). On the industrial level, a large number of flagship industries that are present on the territory are integrated into European and international groups. Such a reality is particularly obvious concerning armaments and cutting-edge technologies (especially in the aerospace and defence sectors, pharmaceuticals, and information technology). The explanation for the dependence of Belgian industrial companies on major international and European groups is to be found in the dynamics of consolidation initiated at the end of the 1990s. The surplus of the defence industrial offer at the scale of the European continent forced multiple reorganisations to which the Belgian industrial and technological base, unable to represent a critical mass, could not resist.

The revival of European defence initiated by the Franco-British Summit of Saint-Malo in 1998 received a particularly favourable reception in Belgium. The Verhofstadt III government that emerged from the domestic political crises in the second half of the 2000s led to a more Atlanticist orientation in defence and foreign policy, even if the European defence project still figured as one of the priorities that were pursued by the new governing majority. Currently, a certain disappointment appeared among the political and military elites. The reason was simple: the absence of any real political and industrial progress in European defence. However, such cooperation is considered crucial, especially when it concerns defence capabilities. The country is aware that only a more advanced integration of defence capabilities could allow the achievement of economies of scale and lead to greater coordination among the armed forces of nations. The fact remains that a debate exists about the intensity and the deepening of such European cooperation. Disagreements between political parties also relate to the balance between the European project and the country's commitment to the Atlantic Alliance (Biscop & Mattelaer, 2017). Belgium's concerns about the European defence project and the hope of seeing the emergence of a real ESA are mostly shared by all the political actors in the country. In addition to these concerns, there are still differences resulting from the anti-militarist sensibility among certain elites.

The Belgian strategic community actively promotes the development of ESA which is not perceived as a rival of the Atlantic Alliance but rather as a

reinforcement of Belgium's commitment to NATO. European cooperation in the field of defence must lead to greater coherence in military expenditure, reinforcing the European pillar within NATO. The Belgian strategic community does not consider that ESA could materialise through the establishment of a European Army. Today, such a project is more of a fantasy, even if many initiatives launched within the framework of European defence (Eurocorps, EUFOR, EUROMARFOR, Battlegroups, etc.) were designated as European Army embryos. In the Belgian political debate, the idea of a European Army had regularly been put forward as a pretext for defence budget cost savings and manpower reductions.

In her general policy note of 4 November 2020, the Minister of Defence underlines that

Belgium must remain a reliable and leading partner within the UN, the EU and NATO and will continue to promote multilateralism, the integrated and global approach of the European Union and underline the complementarity between the European approach and the role of NATO.

(Note de politique générale-Affaires étrangères, Affaires européennes et Commerce extérieur, 2020)

At the same time, recalling that Belgium intends to pursue its various commitments within NATO (Readiness Action Plan, Assurance Measures, eFP, Enhanced Air Policing Measures, Adaptation Measures, Enhanced NATO Response Force Concept, and VJTF).

The General Policy Note clearly favours ESA. It suggests that

Belgium will pursue and strengthen its commitment to an effective European defence. Europe's strategic autonomy requires a military intervention capability and a solid industrial base. In this context, [the MOD] will continue to invest in [order to solve] European capability gaps and will continue to embed its capabilities with privileged European partners.

(Note de politique générale, 2020)

It explicitly mentions the continuation of discussions at the European level on the concept of strategic autonomy. It is interesting to note that, in its motion, for a resolution to promote the strengthening of the common security and defence policy of the European Union 2020–2024, the Belgian Parliament establishes a direct connection between questions relating to the ESA and those relating to the coordination of European institutional means and industrial tools. Thus, the Parliament asks the Belgian Federal Government to consider several proposals that should allow a strengthening of European cooperation in the field of defence and lead to real strategic autonomy. These proposals are, among others, the creation of a European Defence Council bringing together European Defence Ministers, a review of decision–making mechanisms with the targeted introduction of QMV, a revision of the decision–making mechanism

for the engagement of the European Union Battle Groups, or the establishment of a common planning and command capability for large-scale operations based on MPCC and the adoption of initiatives aimed at gradually reducing the diversity of military equipment used in Europe (in particular through the CARD and PESCO processes and the European Defence Fund).

Regarding the Belgian perspective on PESCO, it must be underlined that the country is not very comfortable with the words used by the Lisbon Treaty. In its English version, as Frederic Santopinto quotes, it is stated, "those Member states whose military capabilities fulfil higher criteria and which have made more binding commitments to one another in this area with a view to the most demanding missions shall establish permanent structured cooperation within the Union framework" (Santopinto, 2018). Yet, in the view of Belgium's representatives, it is very difficult to understand what the authors of the Treaty exactly meant by "Those Member States whose military capabilities fulfil higher criteria" (Lisbon Treaty, 2008). Was it the intention of the Treaty authors to introduce a mechanism aimed at driving up European members' military budgets? Or was the PESCO calibrated only for the benefits of those states that are supposedly the "most capable" from a military point of view? The assumption that any form of PESCO would become an initiative reserved for a very exclusive club of the most military capable states has generated some protest in Belgium because the country has always aspired to be in the vanguard of European integration. However, as Belgium has one of the lowest defence budgets in the EU, the perspective of a two-speed European defence that could exclude the country from the main initiatives has generated worries among the highest political-military echelons. This is why Belgium never ceased to make sure that PESCO was as inclusive as possible and that its accession criteria were accessible to all. Until 2014, the fear of being excluded from PESCO has led Belgium to concentrate its diplomatic efforts mainly on European defence.

Yet, from 2014 onwards, the Belgian support for the European integration process in the field of defence had progressively waned. This phenomenon was largely the result of the integration of the Flemish nationalist party into the governmental coalition. The N-VA has always marked its clear preference for the transatlantic alliance. This is the reason why the line of conduct adopted by the Belgian Government on PESCO is difficult to categorise.

Multinational military integration

Concerning military capabilities, the EU's defence project provides an appropriate framework to eliminate some of the most pressing capability gaps, namely command and control, intelligence, communications, and strategic transport. Within this European framework, collaborations and integration initiatives may lead to greater efficiency in investments and projection capacities. Of all the MS, Belgium has always been the most convinced supporter of a deeper European military integration. Whether such integration is only possible within the framework of the political project of the EU and not within the

intergovernmental framework of the Atlantic Alliance is a very debated issue. However, such a European military integration would be complementary with NATO: EU integrated capabilities being able to be engaged indifferently in the context of NATO or in that of the UN, as soon as the MS consider one or the other most appropriate.

Although Belgium attaches fundamental importance to European cooperation in the field of defence, it also recognises NATO as the cornerstone of security and collective defence in Europe. In reality, beyond the country's membership in various regional security and defence organisations (EU, NATO, OSCE), the country's tradition of multilateralism is emphasised above all. Several cooperation frameworks can be mentioned. Thus, the country has engaged in particularly close cooperation with the Royal Dutch Navy (Peeters & Pilon, 2020). In 2016, the Dutch and the Belgian Ministries of Defence signed a Letter of Intent to co-purchase four M-frigates and 12 mine counter-measures vessels (MCMVs). According to the terms of the agreement, the Netherlands will lead the procurement of the M-frigates, while Belgium will be in charge of the procurement of the MCMVs. The overall budget for those platforms is around €4 billion (Rozendaal, 2019). It is important to underline the level of cooperation developed between both nations in the naval domain. Today, both navies are practically merged. Dutch and Belgian navies are under the commandment of Admiral Benelux, which was established in 1995 in Den Helder, and joint naval platforms allow joint maintenance and collective capability development. A NATO Naval Mine Warfare Centre of Excellence is located in Ostend, and dry docks for maintenance have been installed in Zeebrugge.

Furthermore, in a dynamic of strengthening cooperation in the EU and NATO framework, Belgium has on various occasions deployed the frigate Leopold 1 as an escort ship for the French aircraft carrier *Charles de Gaulle* in 2015, 2020, and 2021. In the future, the new anti-submarine warfare frigates, NH-90 NFH helicopters (which will be equipped in the future with a set of sensors and weapons making them suitable for anti-submarine warfare), the four MQ-9B SkyGuardian drones (with ISR capabilities and with the possibility of adding maritime sensors), the A330 MRTT, and the F-35 will give even more substance to this dynamic of European and NATO cooperation. Still, concerning cooperation between Belgium and France, it should be noted that in 2020 the agreement between the two navies for the training and mutual exchange of naval personnel was renewed. The first concrete result is that a Belgian officer performs a key operational function on board a French frigate for three years.

Belgium's contribution to the European Participating Air Force (EPAF) as part of the multinational F-16 fighter aircraft programme is also a well-known example of cooperation between European partners. Established in the 1970s following their acquisition, the EPAF made it possible to structure the country's industrial returns to the F-16 programme but also organised joint training and decentralised and multinational maintenance of the aircraft. Furthermore, Belgium contributed to the French Helios satellite imaging system and its future

participation in its successor, the Optical Spatial Component programme. These few examples demonstrate the importance that Belgium attaches to the implementation of various initiatives which aim to ensure the credibility of collective defence within NATO and simultaneously support the development of ESA in key capability areas. Finally, the country's land forces are also represented within the European headquarters, which are the Eurocorps in Strasbourg (Dumoulin, 2018) and the Rapid Reaction Corps based in Lille.

In Belgium's view, these cooperation frameworks between forces are key enablers for better European integration and, in the long term, for a genuine ESA. Multinational integration appears to be more feasible in the naval and air domains. Although some concrete examples of cooperation exist, land forces are less prone to such a level of integration. Navy and Air Force military cultures are more adapted to jointness.

The NATO watermark

Whether these cooperation canvases better serve NATO or the EU is not a discussed question as European defence cooperation is envisaged to contribute to NATO commitment. Yet, periodically, political tensions arise on the occasion of some parliamentary debates. In September 2020, a resolution proposal aimed at reaffirming Belgium's resolute support for NATO led to considerable exchanges between the Members of the Parliament. The parliamentary debates that followed the introduction of this proposal revealed the existence of strong tensions and disagreements on priorities in terms of cooperation and alliances.

Belgium's efforts towards greater ESA never erase the country's commitments resulting from its ally's status. Regularly, Belgian political elites pay great attention to the country's obligations within NATO. Following its Strategic Vision, Belgium wishes to raise its national defence investments to figure among the non-nuclear European frontrunners within NATO by 2030. At the same time, Belgium regularly pledges to revise its approach to burden-sharing issues. In this regard, Belgium urges NATO to consider the country's contribution by taking into account the national capabilities dedicated to NATO, UN, and European operations. The Federal Government also worries about the NATO's capability goals assigned to Belgium that go far beyond the level of ambition set in the 2016 Strategic Vision. The achievement of these capacity targets remains in deficit. Whether from a qualitative or quantitative point of view, Belgium has not yet achieved a satisfactory level of readiness. That is the conclusion that has resulted from the latest NATO Defense Planning Process Report (Ponthier, 2020).

Belgium's decision in 2018 to equip its Air Force with 34 F-35 Lightning II to replace its ageing F-16 combat aircraft did generate much criticism among those who advocated for the reinforcement of the European defence industry. Belgium's decision to adopt the fighter jet solution instead of a European platform (Rafale, Eurofighter Typhoon, Gripen) sent a wrong signal to its European

partners when many voices favoured the principle of a European preference for defence equipment.

In February 2018, the Belgian Government received the best and final offers issued by the candidates. As a result, the Air Combat Capability Successor Programme unit, responsible for evaluating these offers, was set up within the Defence Staff. At the end of the procedure, the Eurofighter Typhoon and the F-35 remained the only contenders for the F-16 replacement. The choice for the F-35 was confirmed on 25 October 2018 (Mathieu, 2018).

One of the main pitfalls deplored by Members of the Parliament was the absence of any European defence consideration among the evaluation criteria taken into account within the bidding procedure (Compte-rendu analytique de la Commission Economie et Politique scientifique de la Chanbre des Représentants, 2018). Only three aspects were privileged: the capabilities of the weapon system (accounting for 57% of the score), the cost dimension (33%), and the programme's contribution to the so-called "essential security interests", a counter-intuitive expression to designate the potential economic returns (10%) associated with the industrial project. European defence was simply not taken into account in the selection criteria for new aircraft, according to many observers (F-35: Les députés veulent être tenus informés avant l'annonce de l'achat, 2018). Although the choice for a European aircraft programme could foster ESA on a critical capability, Belgium's decision, without jeopardising European defence, did translate into a certain preference for the transatlantic alliance and its relationship with the United States.

Institutional perspectives

Since its launch 20 years ago, the CSDP has achieved considerable progress. However, there is a debate in Belgium whether the EU's declared level of ambition and commitments have been entirely materialised. Some experts recognise that European institutional processes have turned too complex to be readable (Dumoulin, 2016). This may have led to a loss of narrative, focus, and political momentum. The recent EU initiative regarding the Strategic Compass has been considered an interesting institutional platform to boost innovative ideas and concepts to reinforce ESA.

In Belgium's view, any upgrade of the EU's level of ambition that could lead to strategic autonomy should therefore imply an honest review of how the Lisbon Treaty provisions and the current institutional architecture serve European objectives on defence issues and whether they have sufficiently enabled the political leadership to achieve strategic results. Political and military elites tend to converge on the assumption that ESA could not be reached without a profound reform of European governance.

So far, no formal defence format exists at the level of the Council, and that is why the country pledges to a Council of Ministers of Defence. CSDP is mainly dealt with through the Foreign Affairs Council in its Defence configuration. Attempts to establish a formal Defence Council, which would require

a decision of the Council itself, have been launched in recent years but have failed so far. Reviewing the process to ensure proper political momentum might imply options such as more regular Ministerial meetings or considering the set-up of a Defence Council with decision-making capacity. In the same vein, debates have arisen on whether Ministerial meetings in the PESCO format could be more effective, taking the example of modalities developed within the Eurogroup or other formats of focused cooperation.

Several ideas have circulated among Belgian official and officious networks. For example, an annual review of security and defence matters by the European Council has been discussed. In such a forum, all relevant security and defence issues of security within the EU and its immediate neighbourhood, as well as the state of play of its capabilities to address challenges and threats could be discussed. Such a process could be supported by a yearly assessment and progress report addressed and presented by the High Representative and the Chair of the EU Military Committee to the European Council. A stronger role for the EU Military Committee has been figured in the proposals. Furthermore, the Strategic Compass could be updated at the outset of each new EU legislature as a mandate for each incoming EU leadership and possibly tied into the Multi-annual Financial Framework.

The way toward European strategic autonomy could also imply greater responsibilities for the EU's institutions, such as the European External Action Service, the European Commission (more and more invested in defence issues) and the EDA.

Conclusions

As observed, Belgium's stance towards European strategic autonomy has long depended on multiple factors that were not only determined by international relations or world systemic imperatives. Domestic politics have repeatedly influenced decisive choices regarding military issues. In this regard, the European defence project – especially European strategic autonomy – has often been considered as a "loop-hole" aimed at expunging domestic divisions regarding either the defence funding or the cooperative framework that should be preferred between NATO and the EU. Notwithstanding these considerations, Belgium has traditionally figured as one of the most resolute advocates of European cooperation in the field of defence. Yet, such "European activism" sometimes suffers from realpolitik, especially regarding political choices that must be made about critical capabilities, as the F-16 replacement procedure tends to have proved. The time when the "European Army" project was considered an ideal type of European cooperation is definitely over. Instead, Belgium is working to consolidate limited but structural cooperation frameworks on pragmatic issues (such as common defence programmes) that could lead to a better European strategic autonomy.

Belgium is aware of the limits of its foreign policy on European defence. Because it has one of the Union's smallest defence budgets, its position favouring European strategic autonomy is barely heard. The number of its missions reflects the country's difficulties in mobilising staff. While the country's intentions to contribute to various European defence projects are appreciated, there is a lack of a quantitative commitment in terms of expenditure. Although it is difficult for the country to represent a critical mass given its size, an effort in terms of investments and budget is essential. This explains the recent impetus given by the government for an increase in defence budgets, particularly in the field of defence research. The Russian war of aggression against Ukraine, in all likelihood, is an accelerator of this dynamic.

Russian aggression in Ukraine could turn out into an unprecedented reversal of the continent's geopolitical equilibrium. This conflict, which completely changes the framework of European security, has led Belgium to fundamentally revise its approach to European defence. The Belgian Prime Minister, Alexander De Croo, immediately condemned the aggression as "one of the darkest moments since the Second World War". Later, he addressed the federal parliament:

What is at stake today is nothing less than peace and security in Europe [...] Together with our allies we will take all steps to increase deterrence and defence. We will only turn this around by forming a close bloc with our European partners and NATO allies. In the coming days and months, we must hold on firmly to each other in the West. And we must use this unity to stop the great injustice being done to Ukraine.

(De Croo, 2022)

However, Belgium's decisions to support the Ukrainian efforts to face the Russian invasion are cautiously defined as avoiding any form of interference that could be interpreted by Moscow as a reason for war while at the same time expressing the country's solidarity with Kyiv. Such an equilibrium did not prevent Belgium from sending 300 troops to Romania as part of NATO's efforts aimed at strengthening its Eastern flank. The country has recently admitted that it is considering providing heavy weapons and military material to Ukraine. Although such a level of assistance from Belgium is far from insignificant, it must be stressed that it is part of a global effort exclusively organised within NATO. Like many of its European partners in this affair, Belgium still perceives the EU only as an instrument of economic pressure exerted on Russia through financial sanctions.

Note

1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States". The author wants to thank Maarten Danckaert and Alban Bourguignon for their revising of the text.

References

- Biscop, S. (2014, December 9). Belgium and the miracle of European Defence. *European Geostrategy*. Retrieved from https://www.egmontinstitute.be/belgium-and-the-miracle-of-european-defence/
- Biscop, S., & Mattelaer, A. (2017). Belgium. In H.-P., Bartels, A., Kellner, & U., Optenhögel (Eds.), Strategic autonomy and the defence of Europe: On the road to a European Army (pp. 80–89). Bonn: Dietz.
- Chevalier, C. (2017). Les objectifs et déterminants de la politique étrangère belge. Le cas du conflit austro-prussien de 1866 [The objectives and determinants of Belgian foreign policy. The case of the Austro-Prussian conflict of 1866]. Revue belge d'histoire contemporaine [Belgian Journal of Contemporary History], 48(1), pp. 36–71. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2078.1/185555
- Compte-rendu analytique de la Commission Economie et Politique scientifique de la Chanbre des Représentants [Analytical report of the Economics and Science Policy Commission of the House of Representatives]. (2018, November 13). Retrieved from http://www.lachambre.be/doc/CCRI/pdf/54/ic997.pdf
- Consolidated Versions of the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. (2008, May 9). Retrieved November 21, 2021 from Official Journal of the European Union: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OI:C:2008:115:FULL&from=EN
- Coolsaet, R. (2018). Souveraineté et indépendance nationale: la Belgique et le transfert de souveraineté vers des organisations internationales [Sovereignty and national independence: Belgium and the transfer of sovereignty to international organizations]. Mondes & Cultures—Revue de l'Académie des sciences d'Outre-Mer [Worlds and Cultures—Journal of the Overseas Academy of Sciences], 78, 777–787. Retrieved from http://hdl. handle.net/1854/LU-8693188
- De Croo, A. (2022, February 24). Declaration of the Prime Minister on the Russian invasion in Ukraine. Retrieved from http://www.premier.be: Declaration of the Prime Minister on the Russian invasion in Ukraine
- De Wilde d'Etsmael, T. (2015). La défense belge à l'horizon 2030 [Belgian defense by 2030]. Louvain-la-Neuve: March.
- Deschouwer, K. (2006, November 24). And the peace goes on? Consociational democracy and Belgian politics in the twenty-first century. *West European Politics*, 29(5), 895–911. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/01402380600968760
- Devleeschouwer, R. (1994). Henri Rolin, 1891–1973. Une voix singulière, une voix solitaire [Henri Rolin 1891–1973: A singular path, a solitary voice]. Brussels: Université libre de Bruxelles–Institut de sociologie.
- Dumoulin, A. (2016, May). Scénarios pour la Politique européenne de sécurité et de défense (PSDC) [Scenarios for the European Security and Defense Policy (CSDP)]. Brussels: Royal Higher Institute for Defence. Retrieved from https://www.defenceinstitute.be/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/ss-122-02.pdf
- Dumoulin, A. (2018). L'Eurocorps: socle d'une défense européenne intégrée? [The Eurocorps: the basis of an integrated European defence?]. Brussels: Royal Higher Institute for Defence. Retrieved from https://www.defence-institute.be/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/ss-136.pdf
- Egmont Institute (2007). La contribution militaire belge à la Politique Européenne de Sécurité et de Défense [The Belgian military contribution to the European Security and Defense

- Policy]. Brussels: Egmont Institute. Retrieved from http://aei-dev.library.pitt.edu/ 8975/1/ep14-FR.pdf
- F-35: Les députés veulent être tenus informés avant l'annonce de l'achat [F-35: MPs want to be kept informed before purchase announcement]. (2018). Le Soir, 6. Retrieved from https://www.lesoir.be/16870/sections/le-choix-de-la-redaction?page=2143
- Hoorickx, E. (2022). La Belgique, l'Otan et la guerre froide: le témoignage d'André de Staercke [Belgium, NATO and the Cold War: the testimony of André de Staercke]. Brussels: Racine.
- Joly, J., & Dandoy, R. (2018, October). Beyond the water's edge: How political parties influence foreign policy formulation in Belgium. Foreign Policy Analysis, 14(4), 512-535. doi: 10.1093/fpa/orw049
- L'Echo. (2010, June 13). De Wever, l'homme qui voudrait voir la Belgiques' "évaporer" [De Wever, the man who would like to see Belgium "evaporate"]. Retrieved from L'Echo: https:// www.lecho.be/economie-politique/belgique/federal/de-wever-l-homme-quivoudrait-voir-la-belgique-s-evaporer/8927435.html
- Liphart, A. (1969). Consociational democracy. World Politics, 21(2), 207–225.
- Mathieu, B. (2018, October 25). Le F-35 désigné successeur du F-16 [The F-35 designated successor to the F-16]. Retrieved from L'Echo: https://www.lecho.be/economiepolitique/belgique/federal/le-f-35-designe-successeur-du-f-16/10063191.html
- Note de politique générale-Affaires étrangères, Affaires européennes et Commerce extérieur [General Policy Note-Foreign Affairs, European Affairs and Foreign Trade]. (2020, November 6). Brussels: Chambre des Représentants de Belgique. Retrieved from https://www.sophiewilmes.be/expose-introductif-de-politiqueetrangere-affaires-europeennes-et-commerce-exterieur/
- Peeters, C., & Pilon, R. (2020). Clustering in defence-related procurement: The case of a Belgian Naval construction cluster. Defense & Security Analysis, 36(2), 218–233. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/14751798.2020.1750185
- Ponthier, A. (2020). Le sommet de l'OTAN des chefs d'Etat et de gouvernement à Londres des 3 et 4 décembre 2019 [The NATO Summit of Heads of State and Government in London on December 3 and 4, 2019]. Brussels: Chambre des Représentants de Belgique [House of Representatives of Belgium].
- Rozendaal, E. (2019, March 15). Damen grijpt naast order van 2 miljard voor mijnenjagers [Damen misses order of 2 billion for minehunters]. Retrieved from PZC: https:// www.pzc.nl/walcheren/damen-grijpt-naast-order-van-2-miljard-voor-mijnenjag ers~a8624b33/?referrer=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.google.be%2F
- Santopinto, F. (2018). PESCO: The Belgian perspective. Armament Industry European Research Group. Retrieved from https://www.iris-france.org/wp-content/uplo ads/2018/11/Ares-33.pdf
- Swenden, W., Brans, M., & De Winter, L. (2006). The politics of Belgium: Institutions and policy under bipolar and centrifugal federalism. Routledge.

12 Dutch Security and Defence Policy

From Faithful Ally to Pragmatic European¹

Sabine Mengelberg and Jörg Noll

Introduction

It is fair to say that the Netherlands is slowly but surely recognising the importance of Europe and, in particular, the European Union for its security and defence policy. A decade ago, this was almost unthinkable since the country was leaning almost solely on NATO and its transatlantic partnership. This chapter shows how the Netherlands "pivoted" to Europe.

Like in official policy papers, ESA was a stepchild for the think tanks in the Netherlands. Clingendael, the Advisory Council on International Affairs (AIV), and the Hague Centre for Strategic Studies (HCSS), started to address the European Strategic Autonomy issue more seriously in 2019.² They related ESA *inter alia* to the importance of sovereignty (Faesen et al., , 2021), normative power (Palm, 2021), the role of industrial and technological cooperation (Pronk, Zandee, & Stoetman, 2022), and Europe's relations to other powers, like the People's Republic of China, Russia, and in particular the USA and NATO (AIV, 2019). As will be seen in our contribution, the main drivers for the recent boom in publications on strategic autonomy are the Russian–Ukrainian war since 2014/2022, the Brexit referendum, Donald Trump's election in 2016, and COVID-19, which changed the perception of the relations with the PRC. For the first time in decades, the Netherlands seems to perceive the PRC more as a threat than a trade opportunity. The dependency on China concerning strategic goods and China's behaviour in the international realm led to this change.

Every year, Clingendael and HCSS publish the strategic monitor for the Ministry of Defence. It is meant to be a strategic foresight for the upcoming years. It is an important input for Dutch security and defence policy. The 2021–2022 publication title reflects the Dutch changed thinking about Europe and strategic autonomy: "Hanging Together: Partners and Policies for the Netherlands and EU in Turbulent Times". Based on a quote by Benjamin Franklin, in which he urges the signatories of the US Declaration of Independence that only together the 13 colonies will survive. It echoes a changed security situation in Europe, and with that, the Netherlands' thinking about strategic autonomy (Thompson & Pronk, 2022). Our contribution aims to show these incremental steps that have been accelerated by those recent developments addressed above.

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-12

However, and this cannot be emphasised enough, NATO remains first and the EU second in defence matters.

It is necessary to provide some background on Dutch history, its political divided elites, and its ambitions in the international realm to explain why the Netherlands had difficulties acknowledging the EU's significance. After that, we show how the thinking about NATO–EU relations has changed in the Netherlands and, with that, the country's notion of the EU's strategic autonomy.

From neutrality to alliance member: the myth of the faithful ally

The relation to the US was and is very important for the Netherlands. The US liberated the country in May 1945, and it remains the Dutch security cornerstone. Although the relationship with the transatlantic partner was changing over time, the Netherlands always considered itself a faithful ally, even if this was sometimes more a myth than reality. The Netherlands is a founding member of NATO and the predecessor of the EU, the European Economic Community. For the last two decades, the public and academic debate concentrated on the question if the country joined EEC/EU out of the drive to an ever-closer union and a liberal worldview or if membership was overall pragmatic, reflecting the spirit of Dutch merchants and the country's strive for free trade.

With the end of the Cold War, NATO's role seemed to change, as did EEC/ EU. The 1990s started as a decade of optimism in the Netherlands. During the Dutch presidency in 1992, the EU was founded. After the threat of total annihilation by a potential nuclear war and economic depression in the 1980s, the country prospered due to a booming economy and stock market. As a result, the country became one of the first Western countries to transform its forces from territorial defence to expeditionary tasks. In 1993, the country already announced that decision in a White Paper (Noll, 2005, pp. 94, 95). After centuries of state-centric security approaches, it was time to strive for human security expressed in the UN "Agenda for Peace". The Netherlands postponed conscription, built expeditionary forces, and promised the UN to participate in a peace mission in the former Yugoslavia. When in 1993, the UN requested the Netherlands to join the "Blue Helmets", the Government and Parliament agreed, yet they maintained the position that the troops were equipped only with light armour (NIOD, 2002). In the spring of 1995, the Serbian army brutally forced its way through Bosnia-Herzegovina, neither impressed nor halted by the "Blue Helmets". On 11 July 1995, the enclave of Srebrenica was seized by the Serbians, and the Dutch soldiers withdrew. In the end, 8,000 Bosnian men and boys were killed in what became known as the genocide of Srebrenica.

When the news reached the homeland, they impacted Dutch security and defence policy. The Netherlands lost its innocence and, as some realists call it, naivety. It wasn't before Mali in the 2010s that the country joined UN peace missions again. But more has changed since. The country demanded from its allies or coalitions of the willing that it was involved in the military and political

decision-making process at a high-level during missions and guarantees for the protection of its forces (Noll & Moelker, 2013, p. 259).

The Dutch interests in a new European security architecture

For the Dutch, as a nation of trade, their vital interests have always been preserved by three goals on which its foreign and security policy is traditionally based: maintenance of peace and security, promotion of economic prosperity, and the striving for justice and the international legal order (Voorhoeve, 1979). According to the Dutch, these goals can best be achieved by strengthening the multilateral institutions created after the Second World War to maintain a balance of power. Within this multilateral setting, the achievement of these goals has always been strictly divided between an economic, a military, and an international legal pillar translated into the multilateral setting of the EU, NATO, and the UN.

The end of the Cold War brought a shift in European security architecture. A partial American withdrawal from European security affairs, the reunification of Germany, the creation of CFSP/CSDP, and the overall European positive attitude towards cooperation and enlargement of EU and NATO highlighted the changes further. These shifts in the European security architecture resulted in clear choices in Dutch security and defence policy: a peculiar combination of Atlanticism together with a supranational EU.

First, these supranational aspirations for the EU implied an institutionally strong developed EU with the Commission at the centre to firmly integrate Germany into the EU (Laursen & Vanhoonacker, 1994, p. 171). This preference for supranationalism was inspired by the idea that Dutch interests could be better safeguarded within the framework of a strong supranational Commission, instead of a strong European Council that would lead to a domination of the "Big Three". A supranational EU could preserve a counterweight towards the Franco-German axis (Segers, 2013, p. 263).

Second, as a result of the German reunification and a strengthening of the Franco-German axis in European policy, an important pillar of Dutch policy countering this axis has always been the maintenance of a good relationship with the UK. The Netherlands has always been a strong proponent of the US commitment to European security and NATO as the anchor of the European security order. This preference for the US alignment had two reasons. The first was the American hegemony and its nuclear umbrella to safeguard Europe and the Netherlands. The second was the maintenance of the balance of power between the greater European powers, France, Germany, and the UK, through the US and NATO's presence in European security affairs. The Dutch choice for the US alignment to Europe was founded on the idea that the US could counterweight a strong Franco-German axis (Hellema, 2016, pp. 356, 357). Hence, when discussing the Dutch position towards the EU's security and defence policy, one cannot exclude the Dutch preference for NATO to preserve and protect the Dutch security.

It was for these reasons that the country was a proponent of a strong supranational EU, on the one hand, to counterweight the "Big Three" with a possible stronger role of the European Council during the 1990s. But on the other hand, the Netherlands held that any development of the EU's defence policy should always be linked to NATO and embedded in the NATO command structure as the ultimate security provider. Every Dutch defence strategy stated that the NATO alliance and the US interest in Europe are the cornerstones of Dutch security and defence policy and that Article 5 of the Washington Treaty is the bedrock of Dutch defence.

A new century, a new Dutch political landscape

During the 1990s, the Dutch debate on European integration was marked by a high degree of consensus among most political parties around the political centre. Some smaller political groups, like Green Left (*Groen Links*) and the small right-wing Christian parties, formed an exception, the latter due to fearing a loss of sovereignty. Until the end of the last century, these political parties of the centre regularly formed the government. However, this political landscape changed at the beginning of the 20th century.

For one, because of the spectacular rise of the right-wing populist party of Pim Fortuyn criticising Dutch immigration policy and, until then, the stable Dutch position on multilateralism and EU integration. Pim Fortuyn was assassinated on 6 May 2002, a shock in Dutch society, which exposed even stronger cultural clashes and influenced ever since the Dutch political arena with the rise of other EU sceptical right-wing populist parties like the Party for Freedom (PVV) and Forum for Democracy (FVD) until today (Hellema, 2016, p. 392).

Second, the means of a referendum, like those in Denmark, France, and Ireland for EU treaties, like the 2005 referendum about the European Constitution, had never been an option for the Netherlands as the Dutch Constitution did not offer the possibility of a national referendum. Moreover, the Constitution of Europe found no broad support from Dutch political and administrative elites. However, because of a pledge for years of some political parties, like the Liberals (D66), a first consulting referendum possibility was created on the Treaty establishing a Constitution for Europe on 1 June 2005. Unfortunately, the result was not in favour of the mainstream political elites. With a turnout of more than 60%, the referendum resulted in 61.5% against the acceptance of the proposed Treaty. That was a kind of paralysis for many Dutch political parties in advocating a stronger institutional, particularly a supranational EU.

Finally, compared to Germany, France, and Denmark, the Netherlands lacked a serious political debate about the European integration process and the future of the EU. Reasons vary from a lack of interest or knowledge to avoiding fuelling Euroscepticism and popular political parties advocating anti-EU viewpoints (IOB – Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2021). Hence, Dutch Atlanticism favouring NATO as the main security provider remained. At the

same time, however, a supranational EU with a strong Commission lost its attraction to the Dutch political elites. As a result, for about 15 years, the debate about the EU, and its role in security and defence, remained almost absent.

This absence is remarkable, considering that the country has high ambitions in the international realm formulated in the Constitution. Article 90 states that "[t]he Government shall promote the development of the international legal order". This is also a critical task of its armed forces. Traditionally, the government is leading in security and defence policy. However, due to the experiences of Srebrenica and the new realities for the expeditionary forces, be it Kosovo in 1999, the interventions in Afghanistan in 2001, or the (political) support of the Iraq war in 2003, the decision-making process changed. Those were missions under NATO or in a coalition led by the US.

Within a decade, Article 100 of the Constitution evolved, stating that

the Government shall inform the States General in advance if the armed forces are to be deployed or made available to maintain or promote the international legal order. This shall include the provision of humanitarian aid in the event of armed conflict.

In case of war or another emergency, the government can act quickly, yet must supply information as soon as possible. In other words, the government formally has only to inform the Parliament. Informally, the article changed little of the informal practice to fathom as much parliamentarian support as possible. The only exception was in 2011, with the so-called Kunduz mission. A minor police mission in the north of Afghanistan, which had to show Dutch loyalty after the quick withdrawal from Afghanistan's province Uruzgan in 2010.

It is important to take note of this period to show two crucial developments when it comes to Dutch security and defence policy. First, for over 50 years, the Netherlands were a relatively stable and reliable partner for NATO and the US. However, due to a shift in the political landscape since 2001 and the elections in 2002, the Parliament is more and more fractionalised. Today, 150 seats of the Second Chamber are divided between 21 parties and single persons. That makes it difficult for any government to formulate policy and get a majority. Even more, at this moment, the ruling parties have no majority in the First Chamber. Those factions are divided about the role of NATO and EU, the role of the military, and investments in defence. Just like they are rejecting missions and the EU, the populist parties gain enormously from EU resentments in the Netherlands. The populist parties are only willing to invest in a military that defends the country.

Second, "The Dutch population cocooned after the 9/11 terrorist attacks in the USA and turned to domestic policy issues, which is mirrored in the rejection of the European Constitution in 2005 and the debates following the financial and monetary crises" in 2008 (Noll and Moelker, 2013, p. 261). Debating security and defence policy took place traditionally within a small circle of government, some military leaders, some opinion makers, and a few think tanks.

The broader public was not interested in high politics. That didn't even change with the annexation of Crimea in 2014. Then came 17 July 2014 and the crash of Malaysia Airlines flight MH17 that soon turned out to be shot down by Russians or separatists in the Donbas area supported by Russia. Probably, it is too early to tell, but it seems that the Netherlands again lost its strategic naivety. It turned out that other organisations were also crucial for its security besides NATO, the UN, the OSCE, and the EU.

Changes in the European political landscape and shifts in the Dutch security and defence policy

As shown above, mainstream political parties were paralysed to favour EU strengthening within the setting of upcoming anti-EU parties in the Dutch political landscape and the 2005 Dutch referendum. However, despite the "no" on the Treaty establishing a Constitution for Europe in French and Dutch referendums, its replacement, the Treaty of Lisbon, was signed in 2009. This Treaty gave security and defence policy a prominent place within the EU. Its probably most important part is the introduction of the concept of common defence with the mutual defence clause – Article 42.7.

At first, the traditional transatlantic EU member states, like the Netherlands, argued that the EU's mutual defence clause would undermine the Alliance. Moreover, the EU would never be able to defend its territory. However, though Article 42.7 was worded stronger in legal terms than NATO's Article 5, it was made clear that member states' commitments under NATO obligations would not be affected. This prioritised NATO over the EU regarding common defence for member states that were members of both organisations, which reassured the Netherlands. Furthermore, at the beginning of the century, a framework for EU-NATO cooperation was created with the Berlin Plus agreement in 2002. This framework linked any institutional and operational strengthening of the EU's defence to NATO. It was initiated by the US, with strong support from the UK and the Netherlands, to foresee that any strengthening of the EU's CSDP would be accompanied by close EU-NATO cooperation to regulate any autonomy of EU's CSDP. The idea behind this EU-NATO framework was based on the famous "three D's", of the US state secretary Madeleine Albright, stating that the EU's CSDP could be strengthened if this would not lead to duplication, decoupling, and discrimination (8 December 1998). These three D's have also been at the heart of Dutch policy towards the development of the EU's CSDP (Mengelberg, 2021).

Besides the national changes in the Dutch political landscape, as elaborated above, the European political environment changed fundamentally during the last decade, which resulted in an almost paradigmatic shift in Dutch security and defence policy. As a result of the Russian annexation of Crimea, the shooting of MH17, Brexit, and the election of US President Donald Trump, the Dutch perspective on EU's CSDP changed. In contrast to the "three D's" mantra, which guided EU–NATO relations, the Netherlands gradually

became aware that strengthening the EU's CSDP could also strengthen NATO instead of being a competitive actor. Brexit was one of the drivers of this change. The Netherlands always cherished the link with the UK because of its counterweight to the Franco-German axis, strong ties with the US, credible armed forces, and its membership of the UN Security Council. Hence, the importance of strengthening the ties between the EU and NATO became even more prominent for the Dutch to keep the UK aligned to European security affairs.

One of the pillars of Dutch defence has been bilateral and multinational defence cooperation. Multilateral cooperation within Europe saw its origin in the EU Battlegroups and NATO's Combined Joint task Force and Response Force concepts, and it increased between EU and NATO member states over the last decades. The best-known example of bilateral cooperation is the establishment of the 1st German-Netherlands Corps. Military cooperation formats were established for national interest reasons, because cooperation with neighbouring countries, cultural links, efficiency, and small states' capabilities and limitations certainly applied to the Dutch armed forces (Hirsch-Ballin, Dijstelbloem, & De Goede, 2017, p. 154).

For the military cooperation, the Netherlands defined six strategic partners: the US, the UK, Germany, France, Belgium, and Norway (Dutch Ministry of Defence, 2018). For a small state like the Netherlands, these forms of cooperation are attractive as they offer a possibility for flexible coalitions together with strategic partners like the UK, the US, and Germany, which were in the best Dutch security and defence interests, described by Briffa as "small state strategy" of "harnessing the multilateral order" (Briffa, 2020).

An advantage for the Dutch has been that these forms of cooperation could be deployed for NATO and the EU and even coalitions of willing and able. Regarding bilateral cooperation, the Netherlands, for example, joined the Belgium-Netherlands Navy and Airforce and has a long-standing navy relationship with the UK. Regarding multinational cooperation, the Netherlands participates in the UK-led JEF, the NATO eFP in Lithuania, the Northern Group, the French-led EI2, the Arctic Security Forces Roundtable, and the Boxer User and F-35 European User Group.

Finally, NATO, as well as the EU, provided different concepts to strengthen these forms of cooperation, exemplified by the EU's PESCO. Within the EU's security and defence cooperation domain, the Netherlands has been a strong proponent of PESCO, aimed at building European capacities bottom-up, foreseeing a possibility to enhance defence cooperation. PESCO strengthens European capabilities for NATO as well. Furthermore, the Netherlands has been a driver and leading nation of the military mobility PESCO project, in which it invited Canada, the US, and Norway to participate in 2021 (Ministry of Defence, 2021). As a result, non-EU member countries are taking part in the PESCO project for the first time. Additionally, this has an added value for Dutch interests by linking the NATO partners, the US and the UK, to a European build-up of capabilities and security.

From either – or towards and – and: a new Dutch orientation towards EU

Until 2020, the role of the EU in general and how the Netherlands perceived that organisation remained somewhat vague, mainly regarding security and defence policy. Every White Paper started with the phrase or similar wording:

NATO is of fundamental importance for the security of the Netherlands and the constitutional tasks to safeguard this national security. Article 5 of the NATO Treaty is essential to deter potential enemies and is the embodiment of the trans-Atlantic solidarity between its member states.

(cf. Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2018)

Hence, the Dutch ranking between NATO and the EU has always prioritised NATO when it comes to collective defence. Any strengthening of the EU in this domain would jeopardise the strength of NATO as pursued by the Dutch.

As already stated, the referendum on the European Constitution and Brexit influenced the Dutch view: "The Brexit impasse and the inability of EU to formulate an adequate answer to other challenges put the relations within EU under pressure" (Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal, 2019, p. 7). This was also expressed by prime minister Mark Rutte when reacting to Macron's idea of strategic autonomy and any idea of a European Army in 2018 "[i]t is an illusion to think that the EU on its own, without NATO, could safeguard its own security" (DVHN, 2018).

As a consequence of the Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2014, the Netherlands did pledge for stronger armed forces that could be deployed for NATO and the EU. However, it was concluded by the European Court of Auditors in 2019 that the European level of ambition set in the EU Global Strategy of 2016 was not achieved (European Court of Auditors, 2019, pp. 42, 43). That means that if Europe wants to be a strong player, it has to invest more in its defence. And the Dutch had to learn that European integration was not a threat but a solution.

The Dutch position towards the EU security and defence cooperation gradually changed concerning strengthening the EU's CSDP in relation to NATO from "either-or" to "and-and". Apart from Brexit and Russia's invasion of Ukraine, COVID-19 and the US withdrawal from the INF also contributed to this change. The Dutch Government pleaded for strategic resilience regarding strategic goods and services and highlighted the importance of multilateralism for "international peace and security, stability, mobility and the international debts problems", with the EU and NATO in the first place. The government planned to "proactively shape the CFSP to enable EU to take a more active role in the world around us" (Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal, 2020, p. 6).

The Netherlands and international defence industrial cooperation

Before turning to the most recent official line regarding ESA, it is important to show that think tanks already emphasised closer defence cooperation in Europe and the necessity for capability development. It was suggested that "without adequate military capabilities Europe will never be able to become a true geopolitical player" (Pronk et al., 2022, p. 1). For the Netherlands, as a relatively small player, cooperation with countries like France and Germany is seen to enlarge its influence in international and particular European affairs (Pronk et al., 2022, p. 4).

Several important forms of cooperation need to be intensified to reach that aim. First, it is necessary for the Dutch Army, working closely together with Germany, to participate in the MGCS. Since the Netherlands operates two European-based helicopters, Cougar and NH-90, this also holds true for the Next Generation Rotorcraft Capability. The Netherlands is also participating in developing a new combat aircraft platform (FCAS) and maintaining existing ones, such as the F-35 (Pronk et al., 2022, p. 3). This last issue is also important for the ability to carry the US nuclear bombs "in case the DCA task is to be continued" (Pronk et al., 2022, p. 10). Since the DCA task is a public secret in the Netherlands, there will be little public debate. Yet, the task might influence how the Netherlands will engage in strategic autonomy in the future.

There are several examples of military cooperation in which the Netherlands is either engaged or initiated by the country. Those were the EATC, a fivenation multinational tanker-transport fleet, sharing the Dutch logistics and amphibious landing support vessel HNLMS Karel Doorman with Germany. The Dutch also participate in the integration of airborne units of the German and Dutch armies. And finally, the combined integration of a tank company into a German tank battalion (Pronk et al., 2022, p. 15).

Although there is no hard evidence, the different examples show that military drivers pave the way for further integration of military units, which can be considered an important step in strategic autonomy. This also holds for the industry. Forty-four Dutch companies and think tanks reacted to the 2021 EDF call for proposals for the defence and space industries (European Commission, 2021) that will be decided during the summer of 2022 (Ministry of Defence, 2022). However, the government is still having some difficulties going the whole nine yards, like the European Army (Ministry of Defence, 2022), or even articulating the central concept of this publication, i.e. strategic autonomy, as can be seen in the next part.

Strategic compass and strategic autonomy: "he who must not be named"

In September 2021, the government stated that the EU must broaden its geopolitical capacities to act, including strengthening foreign and security policy instruments that must be used more geopolitically. Furthermore, it was stated that strategic autonomy, with the important addition "only if necessary", plays an important role in a world of great power competition (Tweede Kamer der Staten-Generaal, 2021, p. 8f). Although carefully formulated - "as such not an objective in its own right" - it was the first time that the government used that phrase in its budget annexes. At the same time, the government also accentuated that NATO remains the cornerstone of the Dutch security policy, as does the partnership with its important partner, the US, but it was acknowledged that NATO and the EU are complementary: "A strengthening of the CSDP of EU also contributes to a stronger NATO" (Tweede Kamer der Staten-Generaal, 2021, p. 10). This line of argument builds along two lines of thought. For one, due to the increasing and diffusing threats, the Dutch became very much aware that the EU carries greater weight than the Netherlands. The EU also provides a broader perspective on security than NATO, including a geo-economic toolbox. Second, although the Dutch pursue an effective and capable CSDP, this will always be inseparable from NATO. Therefore, instead of strengthening the EU's CSDP leading to competition with NATO, the Dutch changed their argument that this would strengthen the US and EU-NATO relationships. Hence, the EU's role being complementary to NATO from the Dutch perspective means nothing more or even less than strengthening EU defence capacities will likewise strengthen the Alliance. The idea behind this argument is that these capabilities are deployable for both organisations without creating parallel structures or even a European Army.

The theme guiding the Dutch position towards the EU Strategic Compass embraced a larger ambition than ever, based on the Dutch rational approach to achievable goals. The main objectives for the Netherlands were concretisation, efficiency, and strengthening of the EU's military and civil instruments and capabilities that would also be deployable for NATO to keep the US and the UK interested. In other words, the Dutch approach is that of "and-and".

Concretisation refers to the operationalisation of the many EU initiatives and instruments, like PESCO, CARD, EDF, and EPF. According to the Dutch, these steps should be taken incrementally and produce concrete results. In other words, it reflected the Dutch spirit of rationality: "actions speak louder than words". And the ruling mantra towards the much-debated ESA remained "only if necessary". Hence, the link with NATO should always prevail and be prioritised for collective defence. Finally, concretisation also referred to a more operationalised Article 42.7 of the Lisbon Treaty, including cyber and hybrid threats.

Efficiency refers to the need for a speedier decision-making process for the EU's missions and operations, as suggested in the final Strategic Compass of 24 March and supported by the Netherlands. However, for the Netherlands, unanimity prevails regarding military operations. Strengthening even included an institutional and capable MPCC for all EU's military operations and in response to all threats, including cyber and hybrid (Rijksoverheid, 2022).

Finally, the Netherlands preferred a strengthened partnership between the EU and NATO on political and operational levels, especially in military mobility, hybrid and cyber threats, and technology. For the Dutch, military mobility is one of the main themes of European cooperation. The Netherlands is one of the leading nations and even chairs this PESCO project. From the Dutch perspective, one could conclude that for the strengthening of the EU's CSDP, PESCO offers more than the actual Strategic Compass, as the Netherlands favours defence cooperation with surrounding countries instead of all 27 members of the EU. This is exemplified in the new White Paper favouring deepening the Dutch Army's integration with the German Army (Netherlands Ministry of Defence, 2022).

In short, Dutch concrete measures for the Strategic Compass include:

- Enhancing basic European capacities, like strategic air transport.
- Enhancement of coordination and cooperation with neighbouring countries to develop capacities, agreements about the requirements for procurement and maintenance of material, education and training of personnel, and participation in missions.
- Enhancing international cooperation by strengthening EU's instruments like CARD, PESCO and the EDF, exemplified by procurement of the same weapon systems and coordinated European military purchases.
- Coordination of EU and NATO instruments like NATO's Defence Planning Process with PESCO, EDF, and the EPF.
- Enhancement of the Dutch leading role in PESCO by broadening and deepening the cooperation with the US, the UK, and Norway, exemplified by strengthening the dual use of transport infrastructure together with NATO.
- Striving for a leading role in EU's EDF cyber, energy, and maritime projects.
- Enhancing pooling and sharing by coordination of national capacities, exemplified by MRTT.
- Enhancing the contribution to EU institutions, missions, and operations.⁴

Finally, strategic autonomy is only mentioned once in the Strategic Compass and is directly linked to cooperation with partners to strengthen the EU's pillar in NATO (Strategic Compass, 2022). The Dutch Ministries of Foreign Affairs and Defence favour such an approach. Furthermore, there are no Dutch Government documents where ESA is mentioned as a goal, nor is there any clarification of a Dutch position towards it. The title of the recently published White Paper probably shows the government's ambiguity towards ESA – "A Stronger Netherlands, a Safer Europe: Investing in a Robust NATO and EU".

Conclusions: reflecting on war in Europe

In the light of the war in Ukraine, like many European states, the Dutch increased their defence spending. Above all, the Dutch made another step

favouring strengthening the EU's security and defence policy and advocated the idea of the "EU Rapid Deployment Capacity of 5,000 servicemen and women" in response to the war in Ukraine. With the creation of the Rapid Deployment Capacity in the Strategic Compass, the EU is capable of the operation under one command. However, although the Rapid Deployment Capacity was referred to as a watershed by the Dutch Minister of Foreign Affairs Wopke Hoekstra, he made it clear that this capacity would not lead to a European Army as this would never pass a majority in the Dutch Parliament. Therefore, the Dutch Government explicitly stated that the final decision on the availability and deployability of Dutch troops always lies with the Dutch Government and Parliament (Boven, 2022).

Additionally, the Netherlands decided to contribute more troops to eFP in Lithuania, from 270 to 350, by mid-2022. In the light of Dutch pragmatism, the concrete measures the EU has taken in the foreign, security, and defence domain, like joint financing of arms supplies and far-reaching economic sanctions, are well appreciated by the Dutch Government. According to the Dutch, these measures illustrate the potential of Europe's capacity to act, which was always one of the leading criticisms of the US towards EU's security and defence capacities and thereby embraced by the Dutch Government (Minister of Foreign Affairs, 2022).

Finally, although the Dutch public favours both NATO and the EU as the primary security providers, the EU Strategic Compass did not draw much attention in the public debate (Atlantische Commissie, 2022). Although NATO remains the cornerstone of Dutch defence policy regarding defence and deterrence, a strengthened EU and link between the EU and NATO has become highly important to the Netherlands. The first goal is to keep the US and the UK interested in Europe. Second, to prevent the dominance of the Franco-German axis in European security after Brexit: the opposite of what the Netherlands intended with their EU membership. And third, why choose when both organisations might serve the country's security for the same price. Hence, about a division of labour between NATO and the EU, NATO remains the number one collective defence provider, while the EU can step up "only if necessary".

It is important to emphasise that although defence is back on the agenda since the Russian illegal annexation of Crimea in 2014, the subsequent shooting down of MH17 in July 2014, and indeed the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine since 24 February 2022, attention for the Strategic Compass remained underexposed in the Netherlands political arena and society, as does security and defence in general. While writing this chapter, and still flabbergasted by the brutality of Russian aggression in Ukraine, many people talk about security, yet, in public debate, there is rarely a link with ESA. As one Dutch pundit puts it, "the Netherlands is essentially an unpolitical nation" (Smeets, 2022). The question remains, for how long and what role Europe will play for Dutch security and defence in the future. For now, it seems more important than it was in the last seven decades, which is quite astonishing from a scholarly perspective.

Notes

- 1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".
- 2 The Advisory Council on International Affairs (AIV)

is an independent body which advises the Dutch Government and Parliament on foreign policy. The AIV produces advisory reports about international affairs both on its own initiative and on request. Its main areas of expertise are European cooperation, human rights, development cooperation and security policy.

Please see: www.advisorycouncilinternationalaffairs.nl/about-aiv

- 3 The First Chamber is not directly involved in foreign and security policy, yet due to trade-offs and tit-for-tat, there might exist an indirect influence.
- 4 For the Dutch position on the EU Strategic Compass, see: Vaste commissie voor Defensie der Staten General (2022) and Minister of Defence (2022).

References

- AIV. (2019). China en de strategische opdracht voor Nederland in Europa [China and the strategic assignment for the Netherlands in Europe]. The Hague: AIV.
- Atlantische Commissie. (2022, February). NAVO Opinieonderzoek: Publieke steun voor NAVO stabiel hoog. Von Atlantische Commissie [Opinion poll: Public support for NATO stable high. Von Atlantic Commission]: www.atlcom.nl/past-event-progra mma/navo-opinieonderzoek-publieke-steun-voor-navo-stabiel-hoog/abgerufen
- Boven, L. (2022, April 15). Brusselse Nieuwe. GEANNOTEERDE AGENDA VAN DE RAAD BUITENLANDSE ZAKEN VAN 21 MAART 2022 abgerufen [Noted Agenda of the Foreign Affairs Council of 21 March 2022]
- Briffa, H. (2020). Defence white paper investing in our people, capabilities and visibility. In S. Center, & E. Bates (Eds.), After disruption: Historical perspectives on the future of international order (pp. 50-59). Center for Strategic and International Studies.
- Defensie. (2021). VS, Canada en Noorwegen officieel welkom in EU-project militaire mobiliteit [US, Canada and Norway officially welcome in EU military mobility project] Retrieved from defensie.nl: www.defensie.nl/actueel/nieuws/2021/12/14/vs-can ada-en-noorwegen-officieel-welkom-in-eu-project-militaire-mobiliteit
- Dutch Ministry of Defence. (2018). Defence white paper: Investing in our people, capabilities and visibility. The Hague: Ministry of Defence.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2018). Wereldwijd voor Nederland: Geïntegreerde Buitenland- en Veiligheidsstrategie 2018–2022 [Worldwide for a safe Netherlands: Integrated Foreign and Security Strategy 2018-2022]. The Hague: Rijksoverheid.
- DVHN. (2018, November 16). Rutte schiet idee van Europees leger af [Rutte rejects the idea of the European army] Retrieved from Dagblad van het Noorden: https:// dvhn.nl/binnenland/Rutte-schiet-idee-van-Europees-leger-af-23827144.html
- European Commission. (2021, June 30). European Defence Fund EDF 2021 calls documentation, submission forms and guidance. Von https://ec.europa.eu/defence-industryspace/calls-tenders/european-defence-fund-edf-2021-calls-documentation-submiss ion-forms-and-guidance_en#description abgerufen

- European Court of Auditors. (2019). *Evaluatie Nummer 9 Europese Defensie* [Evaluation Number 9 European Defense]. Brussel: European Court of Auditors.
- Faesen, L., Van Schie, T., Rademaker, M., Timmers, P., & Veenendaal, M. (2021). Sovereignty and digital autonomy. The Hague: HCSS.
- Hellema, D. (2016). Nederland in de Wereld. De buitenlandse politiek van Nederland [Netherlands in the World. The foreign policy of the Netherlands]. Spectrum: Uitgeverij Unieboek.
- Hirsch-Ballin, E., Dijstelbloem, H., & De Goede, P. (2017). Security in an interconnected world: A strategic vision for defence policy. WRR. The Hague: WRR/Springer Open.
- IOB—Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2021). Tactischen praktisch: Naareen toekomst bestendige coördinatie van het Nederlandse Europabeleid [Tactical and practical: Towards a future-proof coordination of Dutch European policy]. The Hague: Ministry of Foreign Affairs.
- Laursen, F., & Vanhoonacker, S. (1994). The raticfication of the Maastricht treaty: Issues, debates and future implications. Martinus Nijhoff Publishers.
- Mengelberg, S. (2021). Permanent change? The paths of change of the European security organisations. Leiden: Leiden University Press.
- Ministry of Defence. (2022, March 21). Verslag Raad Buitenlandse Zaken 21 maart 2022 [Foreign Affairs Council report 21 March 2022]. Retrieved from www.rijksoverh eid.nl/binaries/rijksoverheid/documenten/kamerstukken/2022/03/30/kamerbr ief-met-verslag-raad-buitenlandse-zaken-21-maart-2022/kamerbrief-verslag-raad-buitenlandse-zaken-21-maart-2022.pdf abgerufen
- Minister of Defence. (2022, April 6). Speech by the Netherlands Minister of Defence, Kajsa Ollongren, at the conference on the implementation of the EU Strategic Compass, organised by the Clingendael Institute and the Egmont Institute. Von www.defensie.nl/binaries/defensie/documenten/toespraken/2022/04/06/speech-minister-bij-congres-eu-strategi sch-kompas/20220406+Speech+MINDEF+Egmont+Conference.pdf abgerufen
- Minister of Foreign Affairs. (2022, April 28). Staat van de Europese Unie 2022 [State of the European Union 2022]. Retrieved from: www.tweedekamer.nl/downloads/docum ent?id=92d75df8-9881-436b-8875-c8548d58eed2&title=Staat%20van%20de%20E uropese%20Unie%202022.pdf abgerufen
- Netherlands Ministry of Defence. (2022). Sterker Nederland, Veiliger Europa. Investeren in een krachtiger NAVO en EU [Stronger Netherlands, Safer Europe. Investing in a stronger NATO and EU]. The Hague: Netherlands Ministry of Defence.
- NIOD. (2002). Srebrenica: een 'veilig' gebied: Reconstructie, achtergronden, gevolgen en analyses van de val van een Safe Area [Srebrenica: a 'safe' area: Reconstruction, backgrounds, consequences and analyzes of the fall of a Safe Area]. Amsterdam: Boom.
- Noll, J. (2005). Leadership and Institutional Reform in Consensual Democracies: Dutch and Swedish Defence Organisations after the Cold War. Göttingen: Cuvellier.
- Noll, J., & Moelker, R. (2013). Netherlands. In H. Biehl, B. Giegerich, & A. Jonas (Eds.), Strategic cultures in Europe. Security and defence policies across the continent (Band 13th ed., pp. 255–267). Springer VS.
- Palm, T. (2021). Normative power and EU strategic autonomy. The Hague: HCSS.
- Pronk, D., Zandee, D., & Stoetman, A. (2022). *Identity, industry and interoperability the drivers of European armaments collaboration*. Clingendael. The Hague: Clingendael.
- Rijksoverheid. (2022, March 21). Geannoteerde Agenda van de Raad Buitenlandse Zaken van 21 maart 2022 [Annotated Agenda of the Foreign Affairs Council of 21 March 2022].

- Von Rijksoverheid: www.rijksoverheid.nl/binaries/rijksoverheid/documenten/verg aderstukken/2022/03/11/bijlage-1-geannoteerde-agenda-van-de-raad-buitenlan dse-zaken-van-21-maart-2022/bijlage-1-geannoteerde-agenda-van-de-raad-buite nlandse-zaken-van-21-maart-2022.pdf abgerufen
- Segers, M. (2013). Reis naar het continent. Nederland en de Europese integratie, 1950 tot heden [Travel to the continent. The Netherlands and European integration, 1950 to the present] Amsterdam: Bert Bakker.
- Smeets, H. (2022, May 18). Oorlog tegen Oekraïne is ook oorlog tegen ons [War against Ukraine is also war against us]. Von NRC: www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2022/05/18/oor log-tegen-oekraine-is-ook-oorlog-tegen-ons-a4124867 abgerufen
- Thompson, J., & Pronk, D. (2022). Hanging Together: Partners and Policies for the Netherlands and EU in Turbulent Times. Strategic Monitor 2021–2022. The Hague: HCSS/Clingendael.
- Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal. (2019). Vaststelling van de begrotingsstaat van het Ministerie van Buitenlandse Zaken (V) voor het jaar 2020, vergaderjaar 2019–2020 [Adoption of the budget statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (V) for the year 2020, session year 2019–2020], 35 300 V, nr. 2. Den Haag.
- Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal. (2020). Vaststelling van de begrotingsstaat van het Ministerie van Buitenlandse Zaken (V) voor het jaar 2021, Tweede Kamer, vergaderjaar 2020–2021 [Adoption of the budget statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (V) for the year 2021, House of Representatives, session 2020–2021], 35 570 V, nr. 2. Den Haag.
- Tweede Kamer der Staten-Generaal. (2021). Vaststelling van de begrotingsstaat van het Ministerie van Buitenlandse Zaken voor het jaar 2022, Tweede Kamer, vergaderjaar 2021–2022 [Adoption of the budget statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs for the year 2022, House of Representatives, session 2021–2022], 35 925 V, nr. 1. Den Haag.
- Vaste commissie voor Defensie der Staten Generaal. (2022). *Tweede Kamer* [House of Representatives]. Retrieved from www.tweedekamer.nl/downloads/document?id= 04b9f7de-9cd6-4bc8-8333-f486b04683a9 abgerufen
- Voorhoeve, J. (1979). Peace, profits and priciples: A study of Dutch foreign policy. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff.

13 A Reluctant Supporter

The Hungarian Perspective on European Strategic Autonomy¹

Tamás Csiki Varga

Generally speaking, one can argue that political conflicts that are centred around various aspects of the illiberal democratic system that Victor Orbán's governments consolidated since 2010 in Hungary (i.e. constitutional amendments and the various rule of law, freedom of media issues, as well as transparency and accountability of the use of EU funds) have much derailed constructive discussion on European collaboration, not least European strategic autonomy. Hungary's position on European integration favours the "loose federation of strong nation-states" model, Budapest being one of the harshest critics of deeper integration. This is coupled with an internationally often criticised, not very constructive political discourse and conduct. Most recently, politically challenging some elements of joint European action *vis-á-vis* Russia following the Russian military aggression against Ukraine has furthermore distanced Hungary from many European Union member states.

In line with this general attitude, discourse on stronger European cooperation in Hungary is a visible, though not a leading, consensus-building topic. It becomes livelier when strategic shocks and major crises hit Europe, individual states simply cannot cope directly with them or their indirect effects, and wider, European action becomes desirable. Such crises had been the 2008 financial and economic crisis, the 2015 refugee and migration crisis, and the COVID-19 pandemic. Still, European cooperation is an element of political discourse mostly in connection with EU–Hungary political debates, not regarding ESA. ESA is mostly interpreted narrowly, focusing on defence, with the discussion brought forward by the Ministry of Defence and defence policy experts. When summarising the Hungarian stance on ESA based on a round of interviews involving policy-makers and foreign policy experts, combined with research into policy documents, academic discourse, media analysis, and opinion polls, Franke and Varma (2019) pointed out that there are few discussions of ESA in Hungary – a situation that still holds in 2022.

This chapter will follow a similar methodological approach. Supported by ten primer interviews with policy stakeholders and experts, an analysis of national strategic documents, a secondary literature analysis on the Hungarian positions regarding various aspects of joint European action (highlighting perceptions and discourse on foreign policy, security, and defence), the chapter

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-13

identifies those elements that already enjoy or might gain the support from Hungary, while also explaining why certain areas are excluded. It also assesses the weak conceptual and practical embeddedness of developing ESA within the Hungarian establishment. I argue that the policy establishment seems to recognise what is at stake regarding the future of pursuing European - also Hungarian – interests in the international arena when formulating options for enhancing ESA. In sum, this creates a duality of conceptually understanding the need to strengthen joint European capabilities of action on the one hand, while practically opposing many steps in policy-making that would enable EU member states and institutions to act more successfully on the other. These contradicting features, with the latter one having much stronger emphasis both in current strategic thinking and policy-making, make Hungary a reluctant supporter of ESA. Moreover, several elements of the Orbán government's response to the Russian aggression in Ukraine have strengthened criticism towards Hungary stronger than ever before, undermining cooperation efforts both at subregional and European levels.

Sources, structure, and methodology

The relevant literature on the Hungarian perspective on ESA is very limited. In this regard, even though not "exploratory" in nature, the current chapter offers a novel, comprehensive assessment of these sources. When mapping up available literature, one can rely on three main groups. First, we can use academic sources that offer assessments of Hungarian foreign policy goals, framework, and conduct (Gazdag, 2021), including the EU dimension (Hettyey, 2021; Törő, 2013) or particular aspects, such as EU enlargement (Huszka, 2017), Hungary's stance on Russia (Végh, 2015) or the People's Republic of China (Matura, 2020). A very limited number of policy analyses provide case-specific assessments in the field of defence and can offer some input to the current chapter as well (Nádudvari & Varga, 2019; Nádudvari et al., 2020; Varga, 2019). The second batch of sources is policy documents from which we can deduct primary sector-specific assessments and conclusions. Such sources are quite up to date in Hungary with the National Security Strategy adopted in 2020 and the National Military Strategy adopted in 2021 – although there is no current foreign policy or EU strategy, and the Defence Industrial Strategy (2021) is not open to the public. Secondary analysis of these strategies is also available (Csiki Varga & Tálas, 2020; Resperger, 2021). The third basket of sources includes discourse analyses that focus on narrow aspects (Etl, 2021; Hettyey, 2021) and occasional opinion polls that pinpoint snapshots of how members of the policy community or Hungarian society relate to various issues (Deák, Etl, & Felméry, 2022; Etl, 2020a,b). To add deeper expert insight to the specific research questions, ten in-person/online anonymous interviews involving foreign and security policy practitioners and experts were conducted in February 2022.

The chapter is developed as follows. First, the place and role of European integration and cooperation in Hungarian strategic thought, as well as foreign

and security policy discourse, is identified based on the National Security Strategy and National Military Strategy, as well as a sample of Prime Minister Viktor Orbán's speeches. Based on this general outline, a more precise definition follows, regarding how the political elite and the defence establishment understand the idea of ESA in Hungary. Here, the key point is the contradiction. On the one hand, Hungary supports strengthening European defence cooperation efforts. On the other hand, the Orbán government is wielding political conflicts driven by the desire to strengthen national sovereignty *vis-á-vis* any sovereignty-sharing necessary to foster European cooperation. This assessment is complemented by identifying the set of EU capabilities and potential (much limited) institutional changes that might become the objectives of ESA, as it appeared in policy analyses and expert interviews.

The assessment of the extent to which the EU should pursue autonomous action in security and defence from the Hungarian perspective follows, pointing out how such initiatives interact with the roles of the US and NATO. Hungary defines NATO as the fundamental security provider for Europe for the foreseeable future, somewhat limiting the EU's opportunities to strengthen its strategic autonomy to the potential detriment of transatlantic relations. These arguments lead to the conclusion that Hungary has limited foreign and security policy objectives to achieve in the context of ESA, leaving Hungary in the position of a "reluctant supporter" of these initiatives, while keeping some stakes in the heat of debates.

European defence integration and Hungarian strategic thought

The analysis of Hungarian strategic documents suggests that the country sees and treats the world realistically and pragmatically with a rather pessimistic outlook. Par. 45 and 47 of the current National Security Strategy see a multipolar world in the making, with transformative effects causing growing uncertainty, great power competition, and challenges to Hungarian security beyond the scale of effective nation-state response (NSS, 2020). Thus, Hungary counts on membership in multilateral alliances to counter these developments and better represent national interests through such frameworks (Par. 21, 22, NSS, 2020). However, any direct reference to the need of enhancing European autonomous capacities to act globally, even in non-military aspects (most importantly technology, energy, and cyber), is missing from the strategy (Interview foreign policy analyst, 8 February 2022). Besides NATO, the European Union has a fundamental role in enhancing the security and providing for the military and nonmilitary defence of the country - with NATO bearing the primacy (Par. 14, NSS, 2020), especially in military security (Interview with Former Hungarian ambassador to NATO, 03 February 2022). An effective NATO-EU cooperation should support these engagements (Par. 91 and 129), particularly regarding hybrid challenges (Par. 100, NSS, 2020). The argument that the European Union should have a more capable crisis management profile is present in the

National Military Strategy as well, pointing out that "beyond providing for its own security, Europe must undertake certain roles in neighbouring (crisis) regions as security provider to prevent and tackle threats". Also, adding that "strengthening CSDP might enable more effective crisis management on the European peripheries, as well as extending synergies in European defence industry" (NMS, 2021).

This assessment was also emphasised by former Ministry of Defence Undersecretary of State for Defence Policy, Gergely Németh and his colleagues, when they pointed out that an arc of crisis zones had arisen on the periphery of Europe, and "Hungary is affected by the so-called 'eastern' and 'southern' challenges simultaneously due to her geostrategic position" (Bak et al., 2020, p. 7). As "the security of Hungary is inextricably linked to that of Europe as a whole" '...' "Hungary is committed to assisting the EU's crisis management efforts" (Bak et al., 2020, p. 13). Moreover, the expert interviews also reinforced these views without any exception and thus can be considered a consensual position of both the government and policy practitioners.

With specific regards to the EU, Par. 95 of the National Security Strategy notes that

Hungary is interested in developing a strong, united Europe, moving on a successful integration path, and offering an attractive integration perspective [to other countries], because the continent can only remain competitive in a transforming world order if it unites its economic and military power

(NSS, 2020)

This and subsequent parts of the strategy already highlight the internal contradiction that is present in Hungarian strategic thought and political conduct. On the one hand, it pledges interest in enhancing defence cooperation. On the other hand, it puts definite and strong emphasis on preserving and strengthening national sovereignty (Csiki & Tálas, 2020, p. 6). As Par. 96 summarises,

the foundation of a strong Europe can only be free nations and states capable of acting. Therefore, we envision the future of the European Union as an alliance and integration of sovereign nation-states, not as a federation, while agreeing to practicing some well-defined shared elements of national sovereignty together, based on their national interest.

(NSS, 2020)

This inherent contradiction becomes even more apparent when the strategy leaves the option of deepening integration in the sphere of defence in the long term open. At the same time, it insists on preserving the intergovernmental nature of security and defence cooperation "until then" (Par. 94, NSS, 2020). There is no roadmap or in-between process identified to achieve the long-term option.

"Until then", the coordinated development of defence capabilities is identified as desirable "to empower the European Union for common defence, and independent, effective international crisis management, substantially supplementing NATO's activities in this field" (Par. 93, NSS, 2020). Furthermore, the long-term vision articulates some openness regarding "exploring the opportunities based on Article 42.7 of the Lisbon Treaty" (Par. 129, NSS, 2020) in the field of enhanced defence capability development.

Prime Minister Orbán has a fundamental role in determining Hungary's position on ESA, therefore his remarks deserve attention (Interview with former senior foreign policy official, 14 February 2022). Even though comprehensive and in-depth analyses of his speeches with a focus on ESA and defence cooperation are lacking, one quantitative and qualitative analysis of his 88 official speeches from 2019 (before COVID-19) was conducted by Etl (2021). Security and defence-related issues and the EU were not primary topics for Orbán. "Defence forces" or "the military" were cumulatively mentioned 73 times only, showing rather limited relevance compared to the economy (798 mentions) or migration (531 mentions) (Etl, 2021, pp. 131–135). The EU was the third most frequently mentioned actor (on 141 occasions) when talking about partners and allies, and NATO only the twelfth (54 mentions) (Etl, 2021, p. 132). "European strategic autonomy" was not singled out even once. This was highlighted by several policy analysts as well: the apparent limit of addressing ESA is talking about closer cooperation in defence, without specifying the level of ambition, and never mentioning shared decision-making competences.

Despite the general criticism towards EU institutions, enlargement in the Western Balkans, the creation of a European army, and the development of European defence industry were among topics supported by Orbán (Etl, 2021, pp. 142, 143). As early as 2016, when giving his annual programme speech for the conservative-nationalist camp in Tusványfürdő, Orbán spoke about the need to create "European armed forces - one that would be a real common force, with common commanding language, common regiments and common structures" (Miniszterelnok.hu, 2016). However, the modus vivendi to achieve this goal was not defined, nor was the way how Hungary could be part of such a deep collaboration while retaining her national sovereignty to such a degree as the government pursues to preserve. Moreover, Orbán has never clarified what exactly he meant by "European armed forces" - an EU army, any permanent non-EU but European formation, or any ad hoc, case and task-specific format. Yet, this unique, relatively positive stance regarding European defence within a generally negative EU-related political discourse was pointed out by Hettyey as well (Hettyey, 2021).

Identifying and emphasising this ambivalence is of utmost importance because it draws us to three conclusions. First, Hungarian strategic thought regarding deepened European integration is not monolithic and should not be evaluated based on foreign policy debates with European institutions only. Policy practitioners and experts understand the need, the rationale, and the possible yield of enhancing European cooperation. However, discussions are

not framed around "European strategic autonomy" but "European defence" instead. Second, this ambivalence is apparent in security and defence cooperation as well, as Hungary participates in cooperative formats such as PESCO, CARD, EDF (and is not absent), but limited political and economic weight has been put behind these in practice. This makes Hungary a reluctant supporter of ESA in many ways – as I will explain in the next part. Third, some aspects can still be identified as promising and of Hungarian interest in security and defence, such as enhancing common European crisis management capabilities and developing the European defence industry. The following parts will outline these aspects.

European strategic autonomy: constraints and opportunities

As we have seen, ESA is not named or included even implicitly in Hungarian national strategic documents and is not an established topic of political discourse either. This is so, because the government favours strengthening national sovereignty to deeper integration and is much critical to integration frameworks and their functioning. Therefore, we need to rely on more direct input from the ten experts to map up how Hungarian contributions, as well as opportunities, and constraints to ESA are perceived today.

Based on the division of competences, two government branches, the Ministry of Defence and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade have more elaborate views on ESA. The current institutional role-sharing can be described as the Prime Minister's Office providing the political guidance and setting strong boundaries in joining any mechanisms that would demand more sovereignty-sharing, with Orbán having the most powerful voice in foreign policy. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade has wider competence in policy areas like trade, energy, and technology in the European context (Interview with former senior foreign policy official, 14 February 2022). At the same time, the Ministry of Defence has been keen on sticking narrowly to defence policy and cooperation. The Ministry of Defence currently appears to have a more proactive and pro-European stance (Interview with Ministry of Defence senior official, 4 February 2022).

However, opinions are heterogenous. This was also the conclusion of Etl, based on 33 semi-structured interviews conducted in the 2019–2020 period with policy-makers and experts. He pointed out that

the Hungarian security community agrees that there is a need to strengthen European defence capabilities, but there is a lack of consensus concerning methods. There are visible perceptional differences with regards to the level of cooperation and the role of NATO as well. Similarly, the perceptions were also diverse $\leq ... >$ whether there is a need for establishing a joint European military force in the medium term, even if Hungary would have to delegate governance competence to the European Union.

(Etl, 2020b, p. 7)

This situation seems to hold in 2022 as well. As one expert summarised:

The main reason for this cacophony is that the infliction point in strategic considerations is national sovereignty for Budapest, and policy options are decided on a case-by-case basis. The government weighs potential short-term absolute gains every time – instead of setting the long-term goal of deepening European cooperation to foster European strategic autonomy, and harness relative gains.

(Interview with senior security policy analyst, 2 February 2022)

As Franke and Varma have also summarised, "the nature of Hungary's attitude towards ESA will depend on an assessment of its impact on national sovereignty" (2019, p. 28). Similarly, Etl explained that "those respondents who argued that there is no need for a joint European military force, usually argued that it would affect the question of national sovereignty" (Etl 2020b, p. 8). Thus, even though closer European cooperation and particularly empowering ESA could be an adequate answer to threats and challenges to European security, the political decisions that Hungary has undertaken so far, do not place the EU in a central position as a capable actor. The policy community is of course strongly influenced by the government's position. Therefore, practitioners are also divided on the issue of ESA. This leads us to conclude that there is no defined "end-state" or level of ambition in pursuing ESA.

It is worth to note that two surveys of public opinion commissioned by the Institute for Strategic and Defence Studies in 2019 and in 2021 gave a snapshot of popular support to European defence cooperation in Hungary.² In 2019, 65.2% of respondents agreed that "There is a need to strengthen joint European military capabilities to allow European states to act without the support of the United States", while 23.8% did not agree and 11% did not answer. Moreover, 53.4% even agreed that "There is a need to establish a joint European military force in the medium term, even if Hungary would have to delegate governance competences to the European Union", while 32.2% did not agree and 14.4% did not answer (Etl 2020a, p. 7). That time, these were stunning results, keeping in mind the many conflicts of the Hungarian government and the EU. By 2021, the support has waned: 49.7% supported the strengthening of European military capabilities, while 34.8% did not agree and 15.3% did not answer. Similarly, 43.4% supported the creation of a common European military force if Hungary was to hand over decision-making competences to the EU, while 39.1% opposed it and 17.3% did not answer (Deák et al., 2022, p. 12). In sum, the Hungarian public also appears to be divided on these issues, with decreasing support in the past two years.

It appears to be a sound opinion among all interviewees in 2022 that the security and defence policy establishment sees ESA defined rather narrowly, focusing on defence issues, as "operational autonomy". This is centred on crisis management in the Southern neighbourhood (the Balkans and the Sahel region) – if required, even without the US and NATO support (Interview with

Ministry of Defence official, 4 February 2022). In this regard, concerns about the US perception of such a possible shift were also identified. According to one expert,

the European dependence on the US in defence created an entrapment situation as countries will have to choose between US security guarantees without deep economic ties to China, or weaker security cooperation with the US and better relations with China.

(Interview with retired senior HDF officer, 2 February 2022)

Currently, the effects of the Russian aggression in Ukraine have triggered both substantial US security assistance to European allies and NATO partner Ukraine and reinforced European countries' defence modernisation efforts – but global dynamics might weaken this alignment in the future.

Bak et al. highlight that "Hungary is committed to assisting the EU's crisis management efforts in Europe's immediate vicinity" (2020, p. 13), in which regard experts also pointed out that this should not exclusively entail EU crisis management but other formats of European defence cooperation or ad hoc alliances (Interviews with security policy analyst and senior Ministry of Defence official, 4 February 2022). Examples of this with Hungarian involvement are the training, advising, assisting, and counterterrorism operations in the wider Sahel region, where Hungary was also set to join Operation Takuba before the abrupt departure of European forces from Mali in February 2022. This was in line with the strong supportive Hungarian position to reforming the EU's rapid deployment capability in the EU Strategic Compass negotiation process. However, the decision to join Takuba took a long maturing period and eventually came too late, without political gains and materialising practical contribution (Interview with retired senior HDF officer, 2 February 2022). Takuba can also be considered indicative of the size and character of possible Hungarian contribution in the future: supporting a major European country (France, Italy, Germany) as a framework nation in operation with a rather narrow mandate requiring lower-end capabilities and lightly equipped forces. Three experts defined the level of ambition to include peace enforcement operations, which could involve high-end capabilities in the long term (Interviews with senior security policy analyst, 2 February 2022; senior Ministry of Defence official, 4 February 2022, and Ministry of Defence official, 4 February 2022).

Bak et al. also pointed out that

the Hungarian defence sector is deeply involved in a number of initiatives under the aegis of the CSDP, including Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) projects, the European Defence Agency (EDA), the Coordinated Annual Review on Defence (CARD), along with the recent establishment of the European Peace Facility (EPF).

(2020, p. 13)

Especially PESCO projects have attracted attention as potential cost-effective break-out points in capability development (Nádudvari & Varga, 2019). Nádudvari, Etl, and Bereczky identified further room for development in the subregional (broader Central European or narrower Visegrad Four) context in 2020, Hungary being the ninth most involved PESCO contributor among EU member states at that time, and the third in the region behind Romania and Poland. Then, Hungary coordinated the EUROSIM project and participated in additional nine projects: four with "enabling and joint"; one with "training and facilities"; two with "land, formations, systems"; and further two with "cyber, C4ISR" profiles. Hungary's closest PESCO partners were Germany, France, Spain, and Poland (2020, p. 23).

Beyond enhancing crisis management capabilities, there is one more area of which members of the Hungarian establishment, as well as experts and industry representatives, are supportive: strengthening the European Defence Technological and Industrial Base - while increasing Hungarian involvement. The decision to procure mostly European-manufactured arms, not US-made, was undertaken deliberately to support European defence industry (Interview with senior Ministry of Defence official, 7 February 2022). These major equipment types are produced by Hungary's most important partners, also identified in the National Security Strategy, like Germany (Leopard-2A7 main battle tanks, Lynx infantry fighting vehicles, PzH-2000 howitzers), France (Airbus H145M and H225M helicopters), and Turkey (Ejder Yalcin armoured combat vehicles). Through executing the "Zrínyi" armed forces modernisation programme,³ Hungarian defence planners were able to increase Hungarian participation in arms production through joining European arms industry production lines, particularly through cooperation with German (Rheinmetall) and Turkish companies (Nurol Makina), and some acquisitions in the Czech Republic (Aero Vodochody) and Austria (Hirtenberger Defence Systems). The long-term vision is to go beyond arms production and providing related services for the Hungarian Defence Forces (HDF) and to invest in defence R&D. For example, the Rheinmetall Lynx factory currently developed in Zalaegerszeg is already accompanied by a test-rink for autonomous vehicles, while the Nurol Makina Ejder Yalcin armoured combat vehicles are modified and developed further under the brand "Gidrán". The known pillars of the Hungarian defence industrial strategy (not a public document itself) include the production and development of armoured vehicles, air assets, small and light arms, mortars and ammunition, lasers and optics, as well as command and communications systems and cyber capabilities (Magyar Nemzet, 2021). These clusters will provide opportunities for extending the network of defence industrial cooperation with European allies, while also creating opportunities for Hungary to enter international arms trade with cutting-edge product portfolio.

Defence industrial cooperation clearly has a "networked" characteristic with allies, and this regionalisation of defence efforts is also present in two Hungarian initiatives aimed at creating larger formations. First, HQ Multinational Division – Centre (in Székesfehérvár, Hungary) was established in 2019 to fill a

command gap between NATO's HO Multinational Corps Northeast (Szczecin, Poland) and HO Multinational Division Southeast (Bucharest, Romania). Here, Hungary, Croatia, and Slovakia serve as framework nations, Poland is a participating nation, while Germany, Italy, Romania, Slovenia, and Turkey have expressed their interest in possibly joining (Honvedelem.hu, 2022). Second, Regional Special Operations Component Command will be a deployable command element provided by special operations forces of Hungary, Croatia, Slovenia, Slovakia, and Austria, fully operational by December 2024 (NATO, 2022). However, these larger formations were not specifically identified as elements supporting ESA, but to make (Central) European defence cooperation more extensive and are affiliated with NATO (Interview with senior security policy analyst, 2 February 2022).

As a possible obstacle to the future of such cooperation, some decisions in Hungarian foreign policy and particularly a seemingly more understanding position vis-á-vis Russia during the Russo-Ukrainian war have distanced even its closest allies – such as Poland – at a time when defence cooperation became a cornerstone of regional policies more than ever before. Surprisingly, the Hungarian government and threat perceptions still do not identify Russia as a prime threat to European security, nor call for much stronger European defence cooperation in the framework of ESA. NATO and collective defence retained their fundamental role in providing for defence, as seen from Hungary. This is the reason why collective decisions to reinforce NATO defence and deterrence on the eastern flank were supported by Budapest without raising concerns – while economic (primarily energy) policy decisions and sanctions by the EU had been debated.

Regarding the EU-NATO institutional setup, the two are seen as complementary to each other, both recorded in national strategic documents and perceived by policy practitioners. The informal balance of expert opinions appears to settle around "strengthening the European pillar of NATO, and empowering European defence as much as possible in such a way that these capabilities and capacities directly strengthen NATO as well" (Interview with Ministry of Defence senior official, 7 February 2022). Policy papers also reflect this stance: "NATO and especially the collective defence of allies remains the main pillar of Hungarian security and defence policy. The present form of European defence initiatives cannot do more than strengthen NATO's European pillar" (Nádudvari & Varga, 2019, p. 14). All sources showed that Hungary is strongly committed to avoiding delinking, duplicating, or discriminating between NATO and the EU. While many experts emphasised even closer cooperation and alignment between the two organisations, one of them went even further, calling for a "single set of defence planners" - following upon the reformed defence planning procedures of the EU (Interview with Ministry of Defence senior official, 7 February 2022).

Future practical (or only theoretical) options for reforming existing CSDP procedures, generally, find little openness and positive prospects in Hungary. Extending qualified majority voting to become the standard procedure

or granting further competences to the European Commission will not be supported (Interview with security policy analyst, 4 February 2022). Not to mention the idea of prospectively creating the "EU Security Council" (Interview with foreign policy analyst, 8 February 2011). In these issues, small member states might be Hungary's allies, whose influence can also be maximised through their voting and veto powers. Even with existing formats and procedures, Hungary was very cautious when they had been in their negotiating and adoption phase. For example, one expert highlighted that Hungary joined European Defence Agency only one year after its establishment as there were concerns about whether the Agency would limit the room for Hungarian national decisionmaking (Interview with retired senior HDF officer, 2 February 2022).

In sum, as we have seen, elaborate discussions on ESA including its political, operational, and industrial pillars take place among policy practitioners and experts, who are actively involved in defining the Hungarian position. However, they are balancing on a tightrope between a strong sovereigntist national position determined by Viktor Orbán and the need of being an active and (somewhat) constructive member of the EU community.

Conclusions

In this chapter, I argued that the options for strengthening European (defence) cooperation are not addressed in the framework of ESA in Hungary. ESA is missing from strategic documents and political discourse because the strong sovereigntist position of the Orbán Government puts limitations on the Hungarian support to deepening European cooperation since 2010. Experts have more thorough understanding of the concept. ESA is defined rather narrowly by policy practitioners and analysts, who focus more on defence, and more particularly, enhancing European crisis management capabilities. This makes Hungary a reluctant supporter of ESA in many ways, keeping NATO as the cornerstone of European (as well as transatlantic) defence, even though the current position can be characterised as a "reinforced pro-CSDP" stance, with a strong emphasis on NATO-EU cooperation. The aspects that can be identified as of Hungarian interest in security and defence are strengthening European crisis management capabilities in the Southern neighbourhood of Europe and supporting the European Defence Technological and Industrial Base. Especially, the ongoing armed forces modernisation and the development of Hungarian defence industry build on European cooperation, as well as on Central European regionalisation. At the same time, most steps that would require sharing more sovereignty, particularly institutional and decision-making reforms within the EU, have been – and most likely will be – avoided.

Interview list

Senior security policy analyst, 2 February 2022 (in person)
Retired Hungarian Defence Forces senior officer, 2 February 2022 (online)

Ministry of Defence official, 2 February 2022 (online)

Former Hungarian ambassador to NATO, 3 February 2022 (online)

Ministry of Defence senior official, 4 February 2022 (online)

Ministry of Defence official, 4 February 2022 (online)

Security policy analyst, 4 February 2022 (in person)

Ministry of Defence Senior official, 7 February 2022 (online)

Foreign policy analyst, 8 February 2011 (online)

Former senior foreign policy official, 14 February 2022 (online)

Notes

- 1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".
- 2 Both surveys were representative, including a sample of 1,000 respondents. The first one was conducted in December 2019 (before the first wave of COVID-19 appeared in Hungary), while the second survey was conducted in December 2021 (before the Russian aggression in Ukraine), thus these strategic shocks did not "distort" the results.
- 3 The "Zrínyi" homeland defence and armed forces modernisation program was designed in 2015 as a comprehensive long-term program for modernising all branches of the Hungarian Defence Forces. Its pillars are increasing defence expenditure (to reach 2% of GDP by 2024 the latest), procuring state-of-the-art equipment throughout all branches (as resources allow), and using this opportunity to extend and modernise Hungarian defence industrial capacities with tie-in to European defence industrial production lines. Germany plays a determining role in reaching these goals.

References

- Bak, P., Németh, G., & Szőke, D. (2020). Foundations of Hungarian defence policy. Hungarian Defence Review, 148(2), 5–32. doi: 10.35926/HDR.2020.2.1
- Csiki Varga, T., & Tálas, P. (2020). Magyarország új Nemzeti Biztonsági Stratégiájáról. [On Hungary's new National Security Strategy]. *Nemzet és Biztonság*, 13(3), 89–112. doi: 10.32576/nb.2020.3.7
- Deák, A., Etl, A., & Felméry, Z. (2022). Hungarian public opinion on security, defence, and threats (2021), *ISDS Analyses* 2022/6. Retrieved on April 30, 2022 from https://svkk.uni-nke.hu/document/svkk-uni-nke-hu-1506332684763/ISDS%20Analys es_2022_6_Hungarian%20public%20opinion%20on%20security,%20defense%20 and%20threats_(De%C3%A1k_Etl_Felm%C3%A9ry).pdf
- Etl, A. (2020a). The perception of security in Hungary, ISDS Analyses 2020/3. Retrieved on April 30, 2022 from https://svkk.uni-nke.hu/document/svkk-uni-nke-hu-1506332684763/ISDS_Analyses_2020_3_The%20perception%20of%20security%20in%20Hungary_(Alex%20Etl)%20(1).pdf
- Etl, A. (2020b). The perception of Hungarian security community, *ISDS Analyses* 2020/26. Retrieved on April 30, 2022 from https://svkk.uni-nke.hu/document/svkk-uni-nke-hu-1506332684763/ISDS_Analyses_2020_26_The%20perception%20 of%20the%20Hungarian%20security%20community_(Alex%20Etl).pdf

- Etl, A. (2021). A biztonságpercepció elemzésének kevert módszere és a magyar biztonságpercepció vizsgálata. [The mixed methodology of analysing security perception, and the assessment of Hungarian security perception] PhD dissertation. Budapest: NKE HDI.
- Franke, U., & Varma, T. (2019). *Independence play: Europe's pursuit of strategic autonomy*. ECFR Security Scorecard. Retrieved December 20, 2021 from ECFR https://ecfr.eu/wp-content/uploads/Independence-play-Europes-pursuit-of-strategic-auton omy.pdf
- Gazdag, F. (2021). *Három évtized magyar külpolitikája (1989–2018*). [Three decades of Hungarian foreign policy (1989–201)]. Hungary: Nordex Dialóg Campus. ISBN: 9789635314294
- Hettyey, A. (2021). The Europeanization of Hungarian foreign policy and the Hungarization of European foreign policy, 2010–18. *Journal of Contemporary European Studies*, 29(1), 125–138. doi: 10.1080/14782804.2020.1824895
- Honvedelem.hu. (2022). Tovább erősödik a közép-európai régió biztonsága [Central European security strengthened further]. Retrieved on April 25, 2022 from https://honvedelem.hu/hirek/tovabb-erosodik-a-kozep-europai-regio-biztonsaga.html
- Huszka, B. (2017). Eurosceptic yet pro-enlargement: The paradoxes of Hungary's EU policy. Southern European and Black Sea Studies, 17(4), 591–609. doi: 10.1080/14683857.2017.1367462
- Magyar Nemzet. (2021). Palkovics László: Védelmi ipari stratégia készül. [Palkovics László: Defence industrial strategy to be adopted]. Retrieved on April 25, 2022, from https://magyarnemzet.hu/gazdasag/2021/01/palkovics-laszlo-vedelmi-ipari-strate gia-keszul
- Matura, T. (2020). Hungary: The peacock's dance. In M. Esteban, & M. Otero-Iglesias (Eds.), *Europe in the face of US-China rivalry* (pp. 91–99). Madrid, Spain: Real Instituto Elcano. ISBN: 978-84-92 983-21-6
- Miniszterelnok.hu. (2016). Európai hadsereg létrehozására van szükség. [The creation of a European army is necessary]. Retrieved on February 24, 2022 from https://miniszterelnok.hu/europai-hadsereg-letrehozasara-van-szukseg/
- Nádudvari A., Etl A., Bereczky N. (2020). Quo vadis, PESCO? An analysis of cooperative networks and capability development priorities. *ISDS Analyses*, 2020/15. Retrieved on December 18, 2021, from https://svkk.uni-nke.hu/document/svkk-uni-nke-hu-1506332684763/ISDS_Analyses_2020_15_Quo%20vadis%20Pes co (N%C3%A1dudvari Etl Bereczky)%20(2).pdf
- Nádudvari, A., & Varga G. (2019). An evaluation of European security and defence policy initiatives from the Hungarian perspective (2). *KKI Studies*, T-2019/10. Retrieved on December 18, 2021, from https://kki.hu/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/T-2019_10_european-security_2_1121.pdf
- NATO. (2022). Factsheet: Regional Special Operations Component Command (RSOCC). Retrieved on April 25, 2022, from www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2021/2/pdf/2102-factsheet-rsocc.pdf
- NMS. (2021). A Kormány 1393/2021. Korm. határozata Magyarország Nemzeti Katonai Stratégiájáról. [Government Decree No. 1393/2021. on the National Military Strategy of Hungary]. Retrieved on December 18, 2021, from https://magyarkozlony.hu/dokumentumok/2a94d595e4bc33b3515c09b0f6f04c4ca3df69c6/letoltes
- NSS. (2020). 1162/2020. Kormányhatározat Magyarország Nemzeti Biztonsági Stratégiájáról. [Government Decree No. 1162/2020. on the National Security Strategy of Hungary]. Retrieved on December 18, 2021, from https://magyarkozlony.hu/dokumentumok/6c9e9f4be48fd1bc620655a7f249f81681f8ba67/letoltes

- Resperger, I. (2021). Az új Nemzeti Katonai Stratégiáról. [On the new National Military Strategy]. Hadtudomány, 31(1), 203–217. ISSN 1215-4121
- Törő, Cs. (2013). Hungary: The Europeanization of perspectives and purposes. In M. Baun, & D. Marek (Eds.), The new member states and the European Union: Foreign policy and Europeanization (pp. 37-52). New York, USA: Routledge. ISBN 9781138830462
- Varga, G. (2019). An evaluation of European security and defence policy initiatives from the Hungarian perspective (1). KKI Studies, T-2019/09. Retrieved on December 18, 2021, from https://kki.hu/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/T-2019_09_europeansecurity_1.pdf
- Végh, Zs. (2015). Hungary's 'Eastern opening' policy towards Russia: Ties that bind? International Issues & Slovak Foreign Policy Affairs, 24(1-2), 47-65.

14 Shared Values and Common Borders

Why Greece Views European Strategic Autonomy as an Opportunity¹

Vicky Karyoti

Almost ten years after it was first mentioned, European strategic autonomy continues to pose challenges to policy-makers and scholars alike. While straightforward at first glance, the idea of a strategically independent European Union is understood differently by each member state. Especially when confronted with the EU's present and future relationship with NATO, EU members are faced with a choice and an opportunity. Greece, a member of NATO and the EU since 1952 and 1981, respectively, is a state in a geographic position of strategic importance and precariousness, with an ongoing unstable relationship with Turkey and an economy which is still trying to recover. Within that context, Greece understands ESA in its original defence-oriented meaning (Tsolakidis, 2022). This meaning puts issues of defence such as domestic and EU-regional security first, while on a secondary level includes other areas of concern: cyber warfare, climate change, and public health amongst others (Borrell, 2020).

Greece views ESA as an opportunity for promoting its interests in the Mediterranean, but always within the Euro-Atlantic framework. Focusing on developing traditional hard power capabilities and establishing bilateral armament agreements with great powers with dual EU/NATO membership (such as France), and by invoking their shared values, history, and interests in securing the union's borders, the Greek government signals its desire to promote ESA aiming towards increased interoperability and institutional integration (Pagoulatos, 2022).

Several reports support these views, but there is a lack of purely academic publications on the matter. The relevant literature consists of white papers, reports penned by academic scholars for online news outlets, and journalistic articles. The author builds on them, as well as primary sources such as speeches and posts on social media by military leaders. This chapter aims to cover a gap in the academic literature regarding Greece's approach to ESA and its position within the NATO framework. Through an examination of historical context, current economic and social trends, and speeches offered by various Greek political and military figures, the chapter provides an initial ground for the study

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-14

of Greece's approach to ESA. It also discusses the roles the EU and NATO are expected to play in the current and future security developments in the European and Eastern Mediterranean regions.

The chapter overviews of Greece's defence and security priorities over the last two decades as it coincides with Greece's 21st-century national security policy, which has a solid EU element, and these 20 years proved to be decisive for Greece's national policy due to global and domestic events. Next, it presents the Greek political and military elite's views of Greece's security and the delicate balance between the roles of the EU and NATO. It discusses how ESA can be utilised as a strategic tool, focusing on regional collaborations and deeper integration, which aspects of its national security policy Greece wants to be represented within ESA, and what it can mean for future collaboration and strengthening of Athens' ties with allies. Finally, it reflects on the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine and its relevant discussions about the future of EU security.

Defence and security priorities

Greece's geographical location is a blessing and a curse for its security. Located at the intersection of Europe, Asia, and Africa, Greece is the perfect case to observe the intersection of geography and geopolitics. That observation is only enhanced by Greece's geoformation, with its access to both the Mediterranean waters – allowing for proximity to all three continents via its robust navy – and Eurasia's landmass through the Balkan area. The reasons why it is both a blessing and a curse are multiple and diverse. Firstly, access to all three continents allowed Greece to expand its scope by conquering lands and building and maintaining lucrative trades with its colonies and other kingdoms and states. Secondly, geographical location and a lack of physical borders – save for the mountain range on the borders with Bulgaria, North Macedonia, and Albania, and the river Evros with Turkey – have allowed for countless monarchs and states to attack, conquer, and occupy Greek territories (Hornblower, 2022). Characteristically, Greece's two national holidays represent its Declaration of Independence from the Ottoman rule in 1821 and the Declaration of War against Italian demands of surrender in 1940, respectively.

That historical memory is enhanced by the events of the Greco-Turkish War of 1919–1922 (which resulted in the loss of parts of Asia Minor, eastern Thrace and the Bosporus), Operation Atilla (the 1974 Turkish invasion of Cyprus, which resulted in the loss of the northern half of the island), with both events also causing an unprecedented refugee wave, plays a big part towards Greece's 21st-century national security policy. Greece's fears are exacerbated by the low-intensity but nevertheless constant hostile security and diplomacy environment with Turkey (Güvenç & Özel, 2012). Furthermore, the fact that these recent hostilities have been committed by a fellow NATO member has allowed seeds of doubt about the NATO Alliance to grow amongst the Greek population (Chatzikonstantinou, 2022). That is important for the study of EU's security

policy and especially ESA, as Greece is willing to support and commit to any regional mechanism of defence integration outside of the NATO framework, a framework including Turkey.

Other factors further urge Greece to pursue whatever defence integration and coalition-building efforts are available. Such factors are the ever-present "demographic problem" (Greece's ageing population coupled with the reduction in births) and the "brain drain" problem (young Greeks migrating to other states to pursue education or job opportunities) (Lazaretou, 2016). Such problems were heightened with the economic crisis of 2009, triggered by the worldwide Great Recession, which showcased the chronic structural weaknesses of the Greek economy and skyrocketed the youth unemployment rate to an all-time high of 58.2%, settling into a 31.4% in January 2022 (EUROSTAT, 2022). The demographic problem presents a threat to present and future military manpower and the national economy.

The economic recession and brain drain problems give birth to fears regarding Greece's development rates and the future of its technological capabilities, especially in the sector of the defence industry. Traditionally, Greece has been a buyer, not a producer, signing big deals with the US, France, Germany, and Russia. Greece's inability to maintain a viable industry outside of tourism is proving a significant threat to its independence in defence and weapons acquisition matters. Weapons acquisition adds to its already suffering economy and "ties" it with suppliers in the future as such capabilities require maintenance which the supplier can only provide. In the meantime, Greece is also trying to develop its capabilities by being involved in drone-development projects, which will only suffer from the aforementioned economic and social problems (Kunertova, 2019).

Some of these problems in weapons acquisition might not be as threatening as thought to be. As Greece seeks to sign deals with more European partners like France and Germany, it also strengthens its ties to these partners and its commitment to European defence. According to a 2007 report, Greece's national security missions will be "to deter external threats and challenges to Greece's territorial integrity and vital interests" and "to participate to the European Rapid Reaction Force and other EU and NATO's multinational forces and in international stabilisation and peace-support operations, under the UN, EU or NATO auspices" (Dokos, 2007, p. 4). Here, it is important to note that in the same report, Greece is emphasised as a *status quo* state, which is a natural consequence of the geographical and historical factors mentioned above. As the policy of "anchoring" Turkey to NATO's collective defence structure did not deter further threats of its aggression and expansion, Greece is looking for ways to strengthen its ties with European allies and to be involved in and contribute to any available EU defence instruments.

Traditionally, Greece has developed different types of established relations with various allies, such as Great Britain ("the old friend"), the US ("the strategic ally"), the People's Republic of China ("the investor from Asia"), and Russia ("the Orthodox brother") (Karatrantos, 2021, p. 5). At the same time,

the strongest ties seem to be with European and regional powers: France ("the European ally"), Germany ("the austere partner"), and non-EU states such as Israel, Egypt, Qatar, the United Arab Emirates, and Saudi Arabia (Karatrantos, 2021, p. 6). Through these allies and partners, Greece tries to find the proper balance between transatlantic, European, and regional choices and prioritises its interests most effectively. Finally, Turkey is seen with concern because of recent wars in Libya and Syria, which brought new refugee waves. Turkey has utilised these refugee waves to apply pressure on the EU and Greece as one of the first states Syrian refugees enter after leaving Turkey (Baczynska, 2020).

Greece has repeatedly demonstrated its commitment to further European collaboration and integration in defence and security matters within that complexity of choices and priorities.

ESA - what does it mean for Greece?

The international strategic environment plays a decisive role in the heightened interest in regional defence tools. As some authors claim, the current polarisation between great powers – understood as the US, Russia, and the PRC – shows the way towards a more regionally focused, Europe-centric policy orientation (Blavoukos & Politis-Lamprou, 2021; Karatrantos, 2021; Tzogopoulos, 2021a). The keyword seems to be multilateralism, and the focus is on Europe to play its role as powerful regional multilateral order. Within that order, the major players in European security and defence integration are Germany and France, with some smaller states striving towards that goal. In Southern Europe, these are Spain, Portugal, Italy, and Greece. This section presents various views from Greek political and military figures regarding ESA, its opportunities for Greece and security in the European and Eastern Mediterranean regions, and how it can co-exist with parallel defence obligations.

Government representatives present the historical and geographical aspects of Greek national security policy when they introduce the concept of ESA. They also emphasise the importance of the development of a "common strategic culture" amongst the EU members, a culture which is a difficult endeavour due to the rich and turbulent European and Mediterranean history. At the same time, this history shows the way towards more collaboration, something which can protect the EU's common borders and the shared values. The most important of these values, at least for Greece, is the respect for international law, a position that Greece has been persistently taking for decades. Additionally, Turkey's history of interest in joining the EU as a member state should only function through a shared understanding of the concept of good neighbourly relations (Hellenic Ministry of National Defence, 1997; Nedos, 2022; Peloni, 2021).

General Kostarakos elaborated that Greece sees ESA from two perspectives: a way for the EU to be less dependent and more autonomous and an opportunity for Greece to strengthen its role in European and Mediterranean security.² Regarding this EU autonomy, he said:

It is evident that the term 'Strategic Autonomy' needs to be further explained. Autonomy, at its most basic, means for one to act on their own accord. The concept of autonomy transcends the concept of self-sufficiency, and we should be well aware of this distinction. Self-sufficiency is not a substitute for autonomy. Nevertheless, interdependence or interplay, even without dependence on other geopolitical global international 'actors', is a necessity which we cannot repeal. Europe is not alone in the world.

(Kostarakos, 2021)

Through this comment, General Kostarakos emphasised that while the EU should aim towards more independence from obligations and ties that can constrain its action, it should always think about its position within the global system and order. He talked about how specific instruments which have been developed within the EU regarding the ESA goals (CARD, PESCO, EDF, and EPF) disappointingly focus primarily or entirely on the development of the defence industry (Kostarakos, 2021; Kyriakidis, 2022). However, no matter the importance of these capabilities, ESA encompasses another fact, that of political will. His comment can be interpreted through the lens of deterrence theory: for deterrence to succeed, an actor needs not only the means and capabilities to carry through with their threats but also the political will to do so, as well as a precise signalling mechanism and a concrete map of acceptable action.

Furthermore, he claimed that the EU should emphasise that ESA transcends the area of security in traditionally presented defence meaning. Technology, public health, climate change, food scarcity, terrorism, transnational criminal networks, and international competition pose different but present national and regional security threats. As autonomy within the EU commands, the organisation should be able to act within these areas independently. The EU is the "queen of smart power", a term coined by Joseph Nye, which entails the balanced combination of hard and soft power (Nye, 2011). If one understands hard power as capabilities – in terms of defence means, the economy, population, geography, and technology – then soft power is the attractiveness of values and culture. Such attractiveness is an essential component of ESA since not all the important sections can or should be tackled by hard power.

A similar view was presented by Alternate Minister of Foreign Affairs Miltiadis Varvitsiotis, who also emphasised the fluidity of global and regional conflicts and alliances, as well as the refugee threats in the Eastern Mediterranean which followed the US exit from Afghanistan in 2021. He claimed that the EU needs to prove its independence and autonomy in the crucial areas of security and defence within this environment:

[the EU] cannot depend exclusively on others in order to maintain peace and stability in its area. It is imperative to develop its own integrated security policy, deepen its own defence institutions and be equipped with its own means, in order to manage crises in its neighbourhood.

(Varvitsiotis, 2021)

Varvitsiotis brought attention to the ever-present threat to Greece's security – Turkey. ESA is a clear opportunity for Greece to defend its territorial rights. He sees the EU as a reliable partner against any threats to the area's stability. Varvitsiotis referred to the possible threats from climate change, claiming that the EU, through initiatives such as the ESA, should be at the forefront of the "battle" against the threat, with southern European states leading the effort. It is essential to note the emphasis the aforementioned figures give on the themes of regional and global threats, such as the refugee waves, instability in the Eastern Mediterranean region, and the ongoing multiplication of the types of threats, not only conventional but also hybrid (Panagiotis, 2021).

Other figures focus on specific alliances and collaborations within the EU, which are beneficial for Greece's security policy. Greece seeks to promote its interests by strengthening its ties with its traditional allies, especially France. Such choices are explained by emphasising shared values within the EU, especially partners such as France (Sentoukidi, 2022). On that, the Greek Minister of National Defence Nikos Panagiotopoulos talked extensively about the values of democracy, respect for international law, and national borders. At the same time, he emphasised the need for other EU states to step up their defence development and acquisition game and not let "EU border guard" states like Greece carry the burden of protecting the common EU borders on their own (Panagiotopoulos, 2022).

The Minister moved on to talk about the side of the Greco-Turkish relations, which are not often discussed by other figures, from the diplomatic side. While the "hard power" side of the defence is vital,

it is always good to maintain an open channel of communication on the level of MOD. There is mutual commitment to always activate that channel of direct communication in order to resolve any tensions which might arise in the future.

(Nedos, 2022)

By referring to the need to maintain open channels of diplomatic communication between the two states, the Minister implied that, while the EU initiatives regarding national and regional defence are an important asset for Greece, they are not the only vital component of regional security and should be viewed within a holistic approach which aims towards peaceful conflict resolution first, and deterrence second.

But nowhere are the main elements of Greece's approach to EU initiatives and NATO obligations clearer other than in the words of the Prime Minister, Konstantinos Mitsotakis. Discussing the recent defence agreement with France, which entails several fighter jets and warships, the Prime Minister discussed Greece's relations with its European and NATO allies in the next coming years. The agreement is clearly and without a doubt understood within the framework of not just NATO but of ESA. Historically, Greece has opted for a dual approach to secure its defence and domestic security vis-à-vis international

cooperation: to both maintain its position as a reliable and legitimate ally for all its partners but also to bolster its bilateral cooperation through what is dubbed "strategic agreements" with certain states such as France (Mitsotakis, 2021; Sentoukidi, 2022).

When talking about the defence agreements, Mitsotakis focused on the values that the two states share: democracy and respect towards *Rechtsstaat* and the rule of law, human rights, and especially international law. It is important to note that specifically mentioned the law of the sea, which is an indirect but clear reference to the tumultuous relations between Greece and Turkey regarding issues of each respective state's exclusive economic zone and continental shelf in the Aegean Sea.

Turkey has persistently been objecting to the 1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea, going as far as voting against it on the basis of the Convention's Articles 3, 15, and 121, which regulate the breadth and delimitation of the territorial sea, and the regime of islands. These issues have been the root cause of the tensions between Greece and Turkey for the last three decades. Greece insisted that Turkey should adhere to the Convention. On the other hand, Turkey claims that since it has not been a signatory party to the Convention, it is not bound by its provisions and maintains its own perspective. These tensions have triggered some incidents (such as the Imia dispute of 1996, as part of the larger Aegean dispute) and continue to be a big wrench in the two states' bilateral relations (Korkut, 2017).

By referring to the law of the sea, the Greek Prime Minister allowed for zero doubt to be cast on Greece's security priorities and concerns in the region, as well as the rationale behind its choices for partnership. It is vital to note that in the exact following sentence, he mentioned ESA and precisely how, with these agreements, Greece and France are one step closer towards ESA through "shared visions for the development of Europe's necessary defence capabilities, and its capacity to respond to the challenges it faces" (Mitsotakis, 2021). The Prime Minister emphasised that while Greece relies on the aid of NATO and the UN in case of a regional threat, it is necessary to be able to respond to such threats autonomously and independently, and choosing an EU partner allows for the achievement of such autonomy while still moving towards a more augmented EU-based defence cooperation (Mitsotakis, 2021).

It is noteworthy that the Prime Minister claimed that enhancing Greece's defence capabilities will also enhance European security through the protection of the "common borders" and the European defence industry. By opting for intra-European defence capabilities, European states bolster their bilateral relations and further the tightly knit web of cooperation. More importantly, they signal the desire to maintain a more independent and robust defence industry (Foy & Fleming, 2021). So far, many European states rely on defence capabilities they purchase from the US, Israel, Russia, the PRC, and Turkey (Kunertova, 2019). In the last years, many European states have initiated domestic or European-based projects to develop defence capabilities, such as unmanned aerial vehicles. Such initiatives serve multiple purposes: to enhance

European interoperability, to lower costs of arms purchase and acquisition, to bolster the domestic and European industry, to develop and maintain an innovation and technological edge – which then doubles as an excellent tool for claiming high status – and most importantly to lower Europe's dependency on third states and parties for its defence.

The Greek Prime Minister was very adamant that NATO is and will remain central to European security, and defence agreements between Greece and France will also enhance the North Atlantic alliance. He claimed that such agreements do not antagonise the relations of Greece with the USA because they are functioning with the NATO framework as well. The choice for specifically French capabilities was influenced by multiple reasons, including Greece's freedom to customise some of them and thus making it easier to implement the new capabilities in the state's forces. Most importantly, the choice was made as a logical consequence of the two states' long political, historical, and cultural ties.

Whose ally?

Having presented the background for Greece's security and defence policy, as well as the Greek political and military elite's position on ESA, NATO, and how Greece can benefit from these multilateral relations, I will now briefly discuss what ESA means for Greece as a partner and especially its position in NATO.

Political will is not the only determining factor for national and regional security policy – resources play a significant role. While the US – and especially the former President of the United States Donald Trump – have been criticising European NATO allies for not "pulling their weight" regarding their defence expenditure commitments. Greece dedicates 2.6% of its GDP on average to defence spending, which is higher than the 2% agreed within NATO. Taking into account the state's recent financial crisis and an economy which has yet to recover and is still suffering from high unemployment percentages and low growth rates, Greece's policy choices present a difficult and often politically loaded dilemma: how to prioritise its budget?

Undoubtedly, an economy that is still suffering – and suffered even more during the COVID-19 pandemic – needs attention in the shape of investments, strategic partnerships, and other market interventions. The decision to dedicate a significant amount of a shrinking GDP is a bold and politically risky choice. When France delivered six Rafale F3R fighter jets, which were part of the 2021 bilateral defence agreement between Greece and France, the public was less enthusiastic about them. Accompanied by a demonstrative flight over Athens by French aircraft of the same type as part of a bilateral military exercise, the event was not welcomed by citizens who felt that such expenses were a distasteful demonstration of wealth that the state did not have (The Newsroom, 2022). Simply put, Greek citizens do not think that such expenses are necessary, especially since the ongoing tensions with Turkey – the primary regional threat for Greece – have been a semi-permanent fixture for decades, generally do not seem to escalate, and do not warrant such extravagant demonstrations.

At the same time, Greece relies on significant help from various EU mechanisms to boost its economy and growth. Such a reliance directs Greece's choices in all aspects of its public policy choices, towards a preference for EU-based agreements and instruments (Derrien, 2021). In other words, Greece chooses to dedicate a significant portion of its budget to defence acquisitions from EU allies because of multiple reasons of historical, ideological, and cultural proximity, and the convergence of economic and fiscal policies and interests. Greece poses that EU allies have a better understanding of security in the European and Eastern Mediterranean region, and wishes to demonstrate its dedication and commitment to the EU and its initiatives (Pagoulatos, 2022).

This is evident in the statements of the various political and military figures I have discussed, all of which seem to follow the same lines: Greece is committed to its partners in NATO. At the same time, its precarious position and the developments in the international system force Greece to seek to develop its capabilities and further any EU initiative that can prove to help it maintain its vision for security and stability in the Eastern Mediterranean. Such initiatives are not limited just to the traditional hard power resources of military might and defence capabilities but extend to include the fields of technology and innovation. Cyber brings a major area of interest, but also climate change and environmental security. Finally, soft power resources come to the forefront, such as cultural ties with partners, international law and respect for human rights, public health, and overall interoperability and economic interconnectedness (Kostarakos, 2021; Tzogopoulos, 2021b).

One aspect of the economic and interdependence side of cooperation which was recently brought to the forefront is fuel: locking low prices for importers and securing access for exporters. In February 2022, Russia began a large-scale military operation against Ukraine. Following hostilities, the international society *en masse* condemned the Russian government and initiated several economic sanctions against Russia, alongside the provision of economic, military and material aid to Ukraine (Manalis & Matsagganis, 2022a).

The importance of economic sanctions for ESA is evident when one considers the reach of their effects on European states. The sanctions drove fuel prices up, which also impacted the cost of travel, transportation, food, and commerce at large (Manalis & Matsagganis, 2022b). At the same time, these imports from Russia used to be financially beneficial for European states through customs and usage fees for various harbours (Port News, 2022). Such effects weaken the European finances and economies, which in turn might affect European security. In the meantime, they also establish the disapproval of Europe towards Russia, which limits the chances for future cooperation and peaceful conflict resolution. Moreover, because Russia is considered a threat to both Finland and Sweden, they initiated the process of becoming NATO members, which might impact the ESA (NATO Newsroom, 2022).

Furthermore, Greece promised to provide Ukraine with armaments – including firearms and rocket launchers – as well as humanitarian aid (Elias,

2022). This decision was made within the context of the EU providing the Ukrainian government and armed forces with similar aid, including the dedication of EU funds for the purchase of military capabilities (von der Leyen, 2022). The Russian war of aggression against Ukraine did not change Greece's position towards the EU security structure or NATO, a decision that might come at the cost of soft power. Greece has a long history of cultural and religious ties with Russia. Being the country with the largest Eastern Orthodox population, Russia shares the same predominant religion as Greece (Pew Research Center, 2017). Regardless, Greece and Russia share a recent history of turbulent relations, following Russia's opposition to the 2018 Prespa Accord, a bilateral agreement between Greece and the Republic of North Macedonia regarding the latter's official country name. The agreement marked a domino effect in diplomatic tensions between Greece and Russia, as well as negative reactions from the Greek public (Ekathimerini Newsroom, 2018).

The Accord was a pivotal moment for Russia's policy in the Balkan region because it ended a decades-long veto by Greece to North Macedonia's NATO membership. With the Accord, North Macedonia signed a NATO accession protocol, which Russia described as an action which "is undermining security in the region" (Emmott, 2019). These tensions between Russia and Greece eventually subsided, leading to the Greek Prime Minister's visit to President Putin in Moscow in December 2021. Within the context of his visit, the Greek Prime Minister emphasised the need for more robust EU-Russia relations, with Greece acting as a mediator in that dialogue.

Conclusions

As more European states become entangled in the North Atlantic structure, they might be less inclined to boost a more autonomous Europe in security and defence. At the same time, it might reinforce ESA and other EU security initiatives as many EU states – such as Greece – view their defence obligations to NATO and the EU as parallel and synergetic. As Greece unequivocally condemned the actions of the Russian government and announced its support for Ukraine, it sided alongside the rest of the EU sanction-wise and doubled down on its position that a more autonomous Europe, with a robust defence industry and tightly interoperable forces, will continue to be a favoured option for Greece in the future.

The speeches and public declarations by the Greek political and military elite confirm the state's commitment to support ESA and other EU-related initiatives. Regarding ESA, there is a united front by the elite: defence matters are vital, but other sectors are vital as well. This position comes as a response to the multiplicity of international developments. Traditional defence and security matters trigger a domino of non-defence but security-oriented effects. Public health, economy and growth, technology and innovation are sections that can suffer due to international instability and become more important in the hierarchy of security matters.

Greece knows the importance of a robust economy and strong trade, as it has experienced the near-catastrophic effects. With NATO being a guarantor of traditional defence and security in Europe, as well as the general public's dissatisfaction and lack of trust towards the Alliance, EU initiatives such as the ESA become attractive. Greece continuously confirms its commitment to both NATO and the EU and seems to view ESA within the context of the EU as a political and economic union and, therefore, suitable for more soft power aspects of security. ESA promises to implement a multiple-front approach to security. Therefore, for Greece, that is an opportunity to promote its interests as a small state in a precarious position in the Eastern Mediterranean.

Notes

- 1 This chapter was partially funded by General Jonas Žemaitis Military Academy of Lithuania, as a part of the Study Support Projects (2021–2024) under the research programme "Security and Defence of Small States".
- 2 Honorary Chief of the Hellenic National Defence General Staff and ex-Chairman of the EU Military Committee.
- 3 As of 2017, Greece had a 90% Orthodox population, with Russia at 71%.

References

- Baczynska, G. (2020). Exclusive: EU fumes at Turk migration "blackmail", mulls more money for Ankara. Retrieved from Reuters2 website: www.reuters.com/article/ussyria-security-eu-turkey-exclusive-idUSKBN20Q2EK
- Blavoukos, S., & Politis-Lamprou, P. (2021). Amyntiki Oloklirwsh tis Evropaikhs Enosis-Kai oi Epta Itan Iperoxoi [EU Defence Integration-The Marvelous Seven]. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/publication/αμυντική-ολοκλήρωση-της-ευρ ωπαϊκής-έ/
- Borrell, J. (2020). Giati einai simantiki i europaiki stratigiki autonomia [Why the European Strategic Autonomy is Important]. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/publ ication/γιατί-είναι-σημαντική-η-ευρωπαϊκή-στρ/
- Chatzikonstantinou, M. (2022). Se Ellada kai Kupro ta upsilotera pososta dispistias apenanti sto NATO [Greece and Cyprus have the highest distrust rates towards NATO]. Retrieved from Naftemporiki website: www.naftemporiki.gr/story/1853 185/se-ellada-kai-kupro-ta-upsilotera-pososta-duspistias-apenanti-sto-nato
- Derrien, G. (2021). Greece: encouraging trends. Retrieved from BNP Paribas website: https://economic-research.bnpparibas.com/ecotvweek/en-US/Greece-encouraging-trends-12/10/2021,c36739
- Dokos, T. (2007). Greek National Security Policy in the 21st century. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/en/publication/greek-national-security-policy-in-the-21st-century/
- Ekathimerini Newsroom. (2018). Poll shows majority of Greeks are against Prespes accord. Retrieved from eKathimerini website: www.ekathimerini.com/news/234 851/poll-shows-majority-of-greeks-are-against-prespes-accord/
- Elias, V. (2022). Greece, EU Send weapons to Ukraine in historic shift on military aid. Retrieved from Greek Reporter website: https://greekreporter.com/2022/02/28/greece-eu-ukraine-military-aid/

- Emmott, R. (2019). Macedonia signs accord to join NATO despite Russian misgivings. Retrieved from Reuters website: www.reuters.com/article/us-nato-macedonia/macedonia-signs-accord-to-join-nato-despite-russian-misgivings-idUSKC N1PV1KB
- EUROSTAT. (2022). Greece youth unemployment rate. Retrieved from Trading Economics website: https://tradingeconomics.com/greece/youth-unemployment-rate
- Foy, H., & Fleming, S. (2021). European defence: the quest for 'strategic autonomy. Retrieved from Financial Times website: www.ft.com/content/f14c3e59-30bb-4686-8ba3-18ff860647e7
- Güvenç, S., & Özel, S. (2012). NATO and Turkey in the post-Cold War world: Between abandonment and entrapment. *Journal of Southeast European and Black Sea*, 12(4), 533–553. https://doi.org/10.1080/14683857.2012.741845
- Hellenic Ministry of National Defence. (1997). Greece. White paper for the armed forces. Retrieved from https://ecfr.eu/archive/page/-/Grèce_-_1997_-_White_Paper on Defence.pdf
- Hornblower, S. (2022). Ancient Greek civilisation. In *Britannica*. Retrieved from www. britannica.com/place/ancient-Greece
- Karatrantos, T. (2021). Stratigiki kai Symmachies Se Enan Kosmo Pou Allazei [Strategy and Alliances in a Changing World]. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/publication/ στρατηγική-και-συμμαχίες-σε-έναν-κόσμ/
- Korkut, E. (2017). Turkey and the International Law of the Sea (Penn State). Retrieved from https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/229650699.pdf
- Kostarakos, M. (2021). Kostarakos Gia ti "Stratigiki Autonomia tis EE: Pragmatikotita H Outopia [Kostarakos for the Strategic Autonomy of the EU: Reality or Utopia]. Retrieved from Proto Thema website: www.protothema.gr/politics/article/1167 967/kostarakos-gia-tin-stratigiki-autonomia-tis-ee-pragmatikotita-i-outopia/
- Kunertova, D. (2019). Military drones in Europe: The European defense market and the spread of military UAV technology.
- Kyriakidis, S. (2022). Prokliseis pou sunanta i EE sto sugxrono geopolitiko perivallon [Challenges that the EU encounters in the Contemporary Geopolitical Environment]. Retrieved from AMNA website: www.amna.gr/macedonia/article/615764/Proklis eis-pou-sunanta-i-EE-sto-sugchrono-geopolitiko-periballon
- Lazaretou, S. (2016). The Greek brain drain: the new pattern of Greek emigration during the recent crisis. *Economic Bulletin*, (43), 31–53.
- Manalis, G., & Matsagganis, M. (2022a). In focus Eisagoges orikton kafsimon apo ti Rosia meta tin eisvoli stin Oukrania [In Focus: Fuel Imports from Russia after the Invasion in Ukraine]. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/publication/in-focus-εισαγωγές-ορυκτών-καυσίμων-από-τη-ρ/
- Manalis, G., & Matsagganis, M. (2022b). In focus Food crisis: wheat imports from Russia and Ukraine. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/en/publication/in-focus-επισιτιστική-κρίση-εισαγωγές-σιτη/
- Mitsotakis, K. (2021). Mitsotakis: Tolmiro Vima Pros tin Europaiki Stratigiki Autonomia apo Ellada kai Gallia [Mitsotakis: Bold Step Towards European Strategic Autonomy from Greece and France]. Retrieved from SofokleousIn website: www.sofokleousin. gr/mitsotakis-tolmiro-vima-pros-tin-eyropaiki-stratigiki-aytonomia-a
- NATO Newsroom. (2022). Finland and Sweden submit applications to join NATO. Retrieved from NATO website: www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_195 468.htm

- Nedos, B. (2022). Panagiotopoulos stin "K" [Interview with Panagiotopoulos by "K"]. Retrieved from Kathimerini website: www.kathimerini.gr/politics/561749992/panagiotopoylos-stin-k-kanali-apeytheias-epikoinonias-me-akar-anagki-gia-oysiast iki-eyropaiki-stratigiki-aytonomia/
- Nye, J.S. (2011). Power and foreign policy. *Journal of Political Power*, 4(1), 9–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/2158379X.2011.555960
- Pagoulatos, G. (2022). What role should Southern Europe play after the pandemic and the war in Ukraine? Towards a shared agenda for EU reform. Retrieved from www. eliamep.gr/en/publication/ο-ρόλος-της-νότιας-ευρώπης-μετά-την-παν/
- Panagiotis, S. (2021). I Europaiki Enosi se anazitisi "Stratigikis Puksidas" [The EU in Search for a "Strategic Compass"]. Retrieved from TOVIMA website: www.tovima. gr/2021/11/18/politics/h-eyropaiki-enosi-se-anazitisi-stratigikis-pyksidas/
- Panagiotopoulos, N. (2022). Panagiotopoulos: Anagki gia oustiastiki europaiki stratigiki autonomia [Panagiotopoulos: Need for Substantial European Strategic Autonomy]. Retrieved from Reporter website: www.reporter.gr/Eidhseis/Politikh/515095-Panagiwtopoylos-Anagkh-gia-oysiastikh-eyrwpaikh-strathgikh-aytonomia
- Peloni, A. (2021). Stratigiki Autonomia [Strategic Autonomy]. Retrieved from EFSYN website: www.efsyn.gr/stiles/apopseis/311895_stratigiki-aytonomia
- Pew Research Center. (2017). Religious Belief and National Belonging in Central and Eastern Europe. Retrieved from www.pewresearch.org/religion/2017/05/10/religious-affiliation/
- Port News. (2022, April 7). Impact of Russia-Ukraine conflict on port of Rotterdam. Hellenic Shipping News. Retrieved from www.hellenicshippingnews.com/impact-of-russia-ukraine-conflict-on-port-of-rotterdam-6/
- Sentoukidi, A. (2022). I simfonia Elladas Gallias: Simantiko vima gia tin europaiki stratigiki autonomia; [The Greek French Agreement: Important Step for the European Strategic Autonomy?]. Retrieved from ODETH website: https://odeth.eu/η-συμφωνία-ελλάδας-γαλλίας-σημαντι/
- The Newsroom. (2022). Irthan ta Rafale: Ola ta skhnika apo tin aeropanigiri gia ti metagrafi aerodromiou apo ti Gallia [The Rafale are here: what happened in the airfair for the airport acquisition from France]. Retrieved from Luben website: https://luben.gr/stream/215976
- Tsolakidis, C. (2022). I Europaiki stratigiki autonomia kai i metekseliktikh politikh tis epiviosis [European Strategic Autonomy and the Evolutionary Politics of Survival]. Retrieved from What Politics Means website: https://whatpoliticsmeans.com/2022/01/09/η-ευρωπαϊκή-στρατηγική-αυτονομία-και/
- Tzogopoulos, G. (2021a). Ellada, Rosia, kai EE: Ta epomena vimata [Greece, Russia, and EU: the next steps]. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/publication/greece-russia-and-the-eu-the-way-forward/#_ftn6
- Tzogopoulos, G. (2021b). The Digital Markets Act (DMA): Between European autonomy and transatlantic cooperation. Retrieved from www.eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Policy-paper-88-Tzogopoulos-final.pdf
- Varvitsiotis, M. (2021). Varvitsiotis: H stratigiki autonomia tis Europis einai to neo megalo stoixima [Varvitsiotis: the Strategic Autonomy of Europe is the New Big Challenge]. Retrieved from Liberal Markets website: www.liberal.gr/world/barbi tsiotis-i-stratigiki-autonomia-tis-europis-einai-to-neo-megalo-stoichima/404253
- von der Leyen, U. (2022). Statement by President von der Leyen on further measures to respond to the Russian invasion of Ukraine. Retrieved from European Commission website: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/statement_22_1441

15 Conclusions

Domination of Pragmatism towards the European Strategic Autonomy

Giedrius Česnakas and Justinas Juozaitis

The debate on European strategic autonomy re-emerged as a disruptive phenomenon in the transatlantic community, reminiscent of old cleavages between the Continentalist and Atlanticist geopolitical thought. The proponents of the former encourage the European states to pursue their own destiny either by deliberately limiting the presence of the US in Europe or by preparing for its supposedly inevitable disengagement from European affairs. The latter camp believes that the US has an indispensable role in the European security architecture and therefore suggests maintaining and strengthening the linkage between the opposite shores of the Atlantic wherever and whenever possible. Even though Continentalist and Atlanticist approaches are somewhat convenient for structuring intellectual discussions on ESA, the book shows that they ultimately fail to grasp the nuances of national perspectives. The case studies presented in the book suggest that national approaches towards ESA mainly stem from pragmatic national security and foreign policy considerations while largely ignoring highbrow strategic ideas.

Following the theoretical premise of the book, the closing chapter firstly summarises small states' perceptions of ESA, highlighting their expectations, concerns, and areas where their interests contradict or converge. At the same time, it distinguishes the most pronounced sceptics and enthusiasts regarding the ESA and explains their reasoning. After establishing where small states stand, the chapter presents the systemic circumstances surrounding the development of ESA and the interests of the powerful states, which either belong to the European Union (Germany, France, and Poland) or have an important say in European security architecture (the United States of America). Conceptualising the systemic conditions and the interests of the powerful states as variables enabling or constraining the realisation of small states' national interests, the chapter eventually contrasts small states' approaches to the ESA with the macropolitical circumstances beyond their control, shaping the development of EU's role in security and defence.

In the end, the monograph argues that the constellation of interests among the powerful states and contemporary systemic conditions enable forging a delicate compromise between the scepticism and enthusiasm among the small states' political and military elites. On the one hand, Russia's war of aggression

DOI: 10.4324/9781003324867-15

210

against Ukraine clearly shows that the US will remain a fundamental pillar of the European security architecture, and NATO's collective defence is functional and relevant as ever. Even Finland and Sweden are joining NATO, while the transatlantic Alliance is strengthening its collective defence pillar by reinforcing its presence on the Eastern flank. Against this backdrop, the pursuit of the ESA can hardly produce outputs that would unintentionally weaken NATO or facilitate the US disengagement from Europe, making the sceptics' fears somewhat overblown.

On the other hand, the systemic imperatives dictate that the EU as a whole and its individual members cannot resort to half-measures in dealing with the most serious international security crisis of the 21st century. As Winston Churchill once encouraged never to let a good crisis go to waste, so can the ESA rally the EU member states' efforts in strengthening the EU positions visà-vis systemic rivals by replenishing national armies, expanding industrial base, and building the EU's capacity to act in diplomatic, economic, energy, trade, financial, healthcare, cyber, and digital domains. In the military dimension, the pursuit of the ESA can lead to a stronger European pillar of NATO, provided that it focuses on the national capability development. In other domains, it can strengthen the Alliance by increasing the resilience of its European members and providing a diverse foreign policy toolbox for the EU. Given the constellation of interests and the contemporary security environment observed in the book, it seems that the international environment is permissive for the EU and NATO to move towards an enhanced and better-structured cooperation in addressing the contemporary security challenges as opposed to drifting apart.

Small states' expectations and concerns

The case studies on small states show that their perspectives on ESA are generally shaped by shelter-seeking behaviour (for shelter theory and examples, please see Thorhallsson, 2018, 2019; Thorhallsson et al., 2021). Having limited capabilities, small European states perceive memberships in the EU and NATO as sources of national security, economic prosperity, and legitimacy on the one hand, and enablers of a more assertive foreign policy on the other. Building on such a perception, the small states assess how the potential development of ESA might strengthen or weaken their "shelters". Depending on their threat perception, European "Lilliputians" arrive at different conclusions.

For some small EU members, ESA presents a window of opportunity to achieve their national security interests without articulating clearly pronounced concerns for the transatlantic partnership. Due to its complicated relations with Turkey (territorial disputes, the instrumentalisation of migration, historical memory, etc.), Greece stands out as the leading enthusiast of ESA among the analysed small EU members. Karyoti argues that Greece cherishes its NATO membership, but it does not provide adequate security guarantees against Turkey, which is also a member of the Alliance. As a result, Greece aims to strengthen national security and promote its interests in the Mediterranean

through the European Union, where the Greek *de facto* adversary does not have a say in the decision-making. For Athens, ESA is about strengthening the traditional defence pillar of the EU, where developing hard power capabilities comes first, while such security sectors as cyber, environment, health and others play a secondary role. Greece aims to empower the EU's capacity to act by developing multilateral force projection instruments, welcoming such initiatives as the emerging European Rapid Deployment Capacity and its predecessors.

De Neve argues that Belgium is also enthusiastic about ESA and supports building a stronger military intervention capability within the EU and developing its industrial base. The Belgian political and military elites maintain that deeper integration of defence capabilities in Europe would allow achieving economies of scale in the defence-industrial sector and greater coordination amongst the national armed forces, especially in the air and naval domain, gradually reducing capability gaps and the variety of military equipment used by the European armies. From the Belgian perspective, ESA cannot be achieved without reforming the EU's governance structures: creating the European Defence Council, introducing QMV in CSFP/CSDP, and establishing common planning and command capabilities for large-scale operations. It seems that Belgium is not concerned about limiting its sovereignty by giving away its veto power in the Council and does not believe that strengthening the EU's capacity to act might damage transatlantic relations or weaken NATO.

While Belgium and Greece champion ESA, other small states scrutinise the term with greater detail and find it more or less threatening, depending on how the pursuit of ESA will unfold. Their perceptions of ESA mainly depend on the potential development of the EU's institutional structure, and its geopolitical positioning in the international politics and relations (based on complementarity or competition) *vis-à-vis* NATO.

For example, Theussen argues that Denmark sees three possible development scenarios of ESA that are also discussed by other authors, at least to some degree. First, the EU eventually becomes a unified and independent actor from the US. Second, the EU increases its capacity to act but maintains its dependence on the US security guarantees, and this balancing act serves as a compromise between the sceptics and proponents of the ESA. Third, the EU members fail to reach compromises on ESA, and two speeds for defence integration emerge with the continental powers and the like-minded small states, such as Belgium and Greece, pushing for greater ambition, and the remaining states, lagging behind them.

From the Danish perspective, fully autonomous Europe is seen as a threat because it undermines NATO and complicates Copenhagen's relations with the US, while the second option is desirable and the third one – tolerable. Theussen explains that fixation on the US stems from its capabilities to ensure Danish security and strong ties in the defence industry. Therefore, even though the referendum of 1 June 2022, regarding the removal of the Danish op-out from the CSDP, might indicate Copenhagen's enthusiasm about ESA, at least to a certain degree, Theussen argues to the contrary. She claims that Denmark

wants to obtain a seat at the table not because it supports the development of ESA but because it wants to influence European defence initiatives by making them compatible with the US and NATO roles in the European security architecture wherever possible. Moreover, Theussen notes especially stark scepticism towards the potential introduction of the QMV procedure in the EU CSDP and argues that it is not acceptable neither to the elites nor to the Danish society.

The Baltic states also belong to the sceptic's camp as they believe that pursuing ESA might be risky if NATO and the EU eventually fall out of sync. Here, the sharpest criticism comes from the Latvian political and military elite. Rostoks draws our attention to the fact that the European Union cannot ensure the Baltic states' security needs in the foreseeable future due to the limited military capabilities of the European countries and, consequently, instruments not suited for collective defence scenarios. For example, the EU's Rapid Deployment Capacity envisages 5,000 troops for various crisis response operations, but such a capability falls short in the event of a Russian conventional attack against the Baltic states, i.e., the European Union.

Simultaneously, Latvia's scepticism towards ESA is largely influenced by the mistrust of the EU's major powers. Rostoks bluntly notes that Riga is simply not comfortable with putting its national security "in the hands of Germany and France". This Latvian perception was significantly amplified by the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine, where the efforts of Germany and France in supporting Ukraine with heavy weapons were overshadowed by the respective assistance from the US, the UK and even Poland. In the end, Rostoks argues that for the ESA to go forward, European countries first need to establish adequate defence funding and acquire more military capabilities, and only then start discussing potential institutional reforms expanding the EU's role in security and defence.

Veebel and Ploom present similar arguments from the Estonian perspective. Their chapter shows that, except for the staunchest supporters of EU's integration, Estonian political and military elites largely perceive ESA as "either useless glittering initiative or a bothersome functional competitor to existing NATO capabilities". Estonian deterrence and defence efforts rely on the military deployments of the UK and the USA, and Tallinn does not believe that these deployments can be replaced by joint EU efforts. At the same time, Veebel and Ploom remain doubtful wherever EU's members would show the political will to defend Estonia without the US leadership and its firm presence in Europe. Disagreeing with the Belgian enthusiasm for institutional reforms and a broader mandate in defence and security, Veebel and Ploom suggest that the EU's efforts in the defence domain should focus on national capability development based on the existing institutional structures.

Karpavičiūtė highlights that the Lithuanian political and military establishment mostly shares the scepticism expressed by their Latvian and Estonian counterparts but notices somewhat more pragmatic attitude. Recognising that ESA is already firmly established on the EU's political agenda, Vilnius aims to include Lithuanian national interests in the formation of EU's policies even if

the political and military elites frown upon hearing the notion of "European strategic autonomy". First, Lithuania supports the EU's steps contributing to practical capability development, such as PESCO (especially military mobility and cyber projects), CARD, CDF, EPF, and others, while opposing the increased EU's operational capacity (MPCC) duplicating NATO's functions and reconfiguration of its institutional structure. Second, Lithuania advocates for inclusivity within the EU's practical instruments mentioned above. Vilnius gives special attention to the involvement of the US, the UK, and Canada, but it does not forget advocacy to include and support the Eastern Partnership states. Finally, Lithuania seeks shelter under the powerful EU's diplomatic and economical roof. Given its complicated dispute with the People's Republic of China over the Taiwanese diplomatic representation, Lithuania aims to instrumentalise the EU in dealing with the clear power asymmetry between the two countries. Moreover, Lithuania perceives the pursuit of ESA as a potential opportunity to increase the EU's resilience in cyber, healthcare, technology, trade, energy, and others. Vilnius expects that the EU's engagement in these security domains will diminish the strategic dependency of its members on the competitors and rivals. As Karpavičiūtė summarises, Lithuania will not mind the term "autonomy" if it produces results corresponding to the country's national security interests.

Analysing the Hungarian approach to ESA, Varga offers a slightly different perspective from the Baltic states and Denmark. Even though Hungary defines NATO as the fundamental security provider for Europe and envisions EU's role only as complimentary, it aims to strengthen EU's capability to conduct crisis management operations. Beyond crisis management efforts, Budapest is rather sceptical towards other developments related with ESA (except for the development of defence industry). Emphasising its sovereignty, Budapest is opposing EU's institutional reforms, especially regarding the introduction of the QMV in CSDP. Further elaborating the sceptical Hungarian attitude towards ESA, Varga shows that Budapest was reluctant to support a more ambitious EU's response to the Russian military invasion in Ukraine.

Even though the book finds diverging small states' perspectives on the ESA positioned across the spectrum of opportunity and challenge, their approaches to the fundamental outputs of autonomy are surprisingly similar at their core, albeit differing on the margins. First, none of them believe that the pursuit of ESA should distance the EU from the US or that reformed EU's mandate in security and defence and its potentially reconfigured institutional structure could somehow replace NATO's security guarantees. To be clear, some small states (Estonia, Denmark, Latvia, and Lithuania) are afraid that ESA might risk upsetting the US, while others (Belgium and Greece) do not see such risks, but none of them conscientiously subscribe to the Gaullist Continental geopolitics.

On the contrary, sceptics and optimists articulate ideas on how the road towards ESA could benefit their security, provided that NATO and the EU clearly share their responsibilities in the European security architecture. Although the small states do not agree on wherever the European Union should bolster its military deployment capabilities, expand its joint command structures or reform the

decision-making procedures on the highest political level, they suggest venturing into other areas important for national security and foreign affairs. For example, Latvia suggests that the pursuit of ESA should facilitate the reindustrialisation of Europe. In a similar vein, Denmark supports such proposals by drawing one's attention to the lessons learned during the early phases of the COVID-19 pandemic, where supplies of healthcare equipment were dwindling due to the lack of domestic production and broken global supply chains. One finds much support for beefing up the European defence-industrial complex and PESCO projects, especially the ones on military mobility and cyber. In addition, there are proposals to strengthen the EU's economic, energy, technological, digital, financial, and economic autonomy, especially *vis-à-vis* its systemic rivals, i.e., Russia and the People's Republic of China.

Perhaps, the Netherlands offer the most compelling case that a stronger European Union also means stronger NATO and leads to a more equal partnership between the two shores of the Atlantic. With the re-emerging great power rivalry, the Dutch no longer believe that European Union should distance itself from security and defence policy, even if they were a sceptic at first. For the Netherlands, NATO provides hard security guarantees, but the EU can offer the best toolkit for safeguarding economic resilience and protecting the principles of free trade. Economic prosperity enables greater military capability and increased resilience allows for a greater freedom of action in using one's armed forces. It goes without saying that a more capable and resilient EU creates necessary preconditions for a stronger European pillar of NATO. Recognising that ESA might strengthen NATO, Mengelberg and Noll argue that the Netherlands will proactively shape the development of the EU's CFSP and strengthen the link between the EU and NATO where possible.

Finally, the small EU member states are collectively not interested in grand strategic debates about the conceptual meaning of the ESA that were once exemplified by the much-publicised quarrel between the French President Emanuel Macron and the German Defence Minister Annegret Kramp-Karrenbauer (for their positions, please see: Karrenbauer, 2020; President of France, 2020). The case studies show that the European "Lilliputians" perceive the notion of ESA as an umbrella term. For them, it is not important how it is defined, but what is hiding under the umbrella (what instruments it has to offer for their security?). As Karpavičiūtė insightfully summarises: "Philosophical and conceptual discussion on the ESA diverts attention from the main issue, the fulfilment of the EU level of ambition: insufficient defence spending, investment and lack of defence capabilities". In this context, all the analysed small states agree that Europe should assume more responsibility for its security, with some contributions associating the pursuit of the ESA as strengthening the European pillar of NATO.

Systemic stimuli and the interests of the powerful

Indeed, it seems that the underlying circumstances shaping the debate on ESA favour a balanced approach, whereas the EU's pursuit of the so-called

autonomy ends up strengthening both the EU and NATO due to the following reasons. First, the Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022 has disrupted the international security architecture and increased demands for rapid reinforcement of European defence. In this context, only NATO has capable politico-military structures to respond to the Russian challenge effectively. It is the US that currently has the necessary capabilities to protect NATO's Eastern flank and is willing to increase its military presence in Europe (Vandiver, 2022). Moreover, the Finnish and Swedish quest for NATO's membership and the overall upgrade of its collective defence instruments shows that the Alliance is irreplaceable in the military domain. However, there is only so much that NATO can do beyond the military level, and the EU's institutional framework could be easier adapted to deal with the soft or hybrid security threats.

Second, it seems that the old continental powers are either incapable of building a strong military pillar within the EU reminiscent of NATO's defence and deterrence posture or do not even have such ambitions. For example, the French perspective on the ESA is often presented as a grandiose attempt to strengthen its influence in the European Union and limit the US role in the European security architecture, but Kuokštytė provides a fundamentally different perspective. She maintains that the promotion of strategically autonomous Europe does resemble long-term French geopolitical interests (independent state action and decoupling Europe from the US), but argues that the resemblance is observed only on the rhetorical level. In practice, the French behaviour towards ESA is mainly influenced by the interests of its defence industry, aiming to instrumentalise the EU in securing a larger market share and gaining better access to its financial resources. At the same time, the French remain supportive of European defence integration, but not at the expense of their own sovereignty. Building on Kuokštytė's reasoning, it seems that the French interests in developing the EU's operational assets are mostly driven by the quest for increased enablers for its military deployments.

Having a strong defence industry of its own, Germany shares the defence-industrial sentiments and maintains that European nations should procure European arms wherever possible but opposes anti-transatlantic political rhetoric. Analysing the German perspective, Banka argues that Berlin's interests in the development of ESA primarily emerged from its complicated relations with former US President Donald Trump. Speaking of the scope of autonomy, Germany initially emphasised a version of the open strategic autonomy, including techno-digital, trade and climate domains. Banka believes that after the Russian war of aggression against Ukraine, Germany will focus more on its military domain, not forgetting other domains. For Germany, strengthening the European pillar of NATO remains the most crucial task as it does not have sufficient capabilities to guarantee European defence.² In the end, Banka argues that Germany does not see any "contradiction between stronger European commitment and strong transatlantic ties. They are considered mutually reinforcing".

Looking at the German foreign and security policy more broadly, one can clearly observe that the German support for the ESA is mostly focused on the political level, while its factual military engagement is predominantly geared towards NATO. For example, in the coalition agreement drafted in late 2021 by the social democrats, liberals and the greens, Germany aims, among other things, to establish OMV procedure in the CFSP, strengthen the crisis prevention and civilian crisis management missions, and establish joint civilianmilitary headquarters. In doing so, Germany is interested in maintaining "interoperability and complementarity with NATO command structures and capabilities" (Koalitionsvertrag, 2021). In NATO, German engagement was far more serious, moving from political priorities to concrete steps. Despite facing difficulties with maintaining its armed forces due to chronic underfinancing since the 1990s, Germany became the first state to lead NATO's VITF in 2015. Two years later, the Bundeswehr took over the leadership of NATO's eFP (a battalion-sized force) in Lithuania, expanded its military presence in 2022 and is preparing to further increase it to the brigade level at the moment of writing (Gemeinsames Kommuniqué, 2022). Not to mention establishing a joint NATO's Baltic Maritime Component Command in Rostock and a Joint Support and Enabling Command in Ulm (for more German efforts in NATO, please see Juozaitis, 2022).

At the same time, Brexit resembles a double-edged sword. On the one hand, many suggested that the withdrawal of the UK from the EU allows for a more ambitious pursuit of the ESA, potentially leading to deeper military integration. As the argument goes, Brexit will facilitate the EU's defence integration because one of the staunchest sceptics will no longer be capable of blocking the construction of the defence pillar in the EU. But, on the other hand, the departure of the UK does not change the principles of basic math: European Union lost one of its two states wielding full-spectrum military capabilities, significantly weakening the collective military potential. Hence, Brexit strengthens the freedom of action for developing the EU's new policies, instruments, and institutions within the security and defence framework, but it deprives the EU of already scarce military capabilities.

Third, Gajauskaitė shows that Poland will stubbornly oppose initiatives that might jeopardise transatlantic relations, alter the fundamental principles of the European security architecture, or transform the EU's decision-making structure. Poland champions the concept of open strategic autonomy, especially in the fields of the single market and international trade. Warsaw aims to facilitate the reindustrialisation of Europe by returning the production from the third countries to the EU: "Poland's idea of autonomy is primarily linked to reducing barriers, increasing competitiveness through the circular economy, and creating the digital market". At the same time, Poland welcomes the further development of the EU's CSDP if this policy field creates favourable conditions for strengthening the Polish defence industry, acquiring or developing new technologies, increasing national military capabilities, or supporting the local economy. In the end, Poland maintains that the desired outputs of the ESA should lead to the increased resilience of the EU as a whole and its individual member states, such as independently withstanding various disruptions in global

supply chains, shortages of raw materials and energy resources, or fluctuations of their prices.

Fourth, it seems that the United States of America is also interested in finding a proper division of labour between NATO and the EU. Jakštaitė-Confortola argues that Washington's position on the potential enlargement of the EU's role in security and defence has remained fundamentally unchanged since the Saint-Malo declaration in 1998. Back then, the contemporary US Secretary of State Madeleine Albright welcomed European aspirations of becoming a more capable partner to the US but warned that the EU's defence initiatives should not decouple the US from Europe, duplicate NATO's function and discriminate against NATO members that have not simultaneously belonged to the EU. Today, the US President Joseph R. Biden Jr. follows the footsteps of his predecessors and encourages the European countries to spend more on their defence and become a more responsible partner of the US. Having to deal with the rise of the People's Republic of China, the US hopes that the European pillar of NATO would become stronger, while also supporting enhanced cooperation with the EU in the areas of the economy, trade, technological development, and support for democracy.

Concluding remarks

After analysing the national perspectives on the ESA and the underlying systemic circumstances, the book concludes that the pursuit of such autonomy provides more opportunities for strengthening the national security of small states than challenges. The contemporary security environment is not permissive towards the emergence of the "autonomous European Union" that would drift apart from the US or weaken NATO. The willingness to build such a union is weak, while the opposition is strong. The military capabilities needed for its emergence are insufficient, while their build-up requires substantial financial investments and might take decades to develop (IISS, 2019). Finally, the Biden administration is interested in maintaining the transatlantic bond, depriving the proponents of autonomy from their "Trump" card. However, it is impossible to be sure if this card with a different name will not return and will not contribute to the discussions for the greater EU's self-reliance.

For now, the Russo-Ukrainian war pressures European Union as a whole and its individual member states alike to find ways to strengthen their position concerning the systemic rivals of the transatlantic community. One has already witnessed many significant developments that national security experts deemed as very unlikely before 24 February 2022. First, the European Union members started increasing their military spending. Second, the European Union started substantially cutting its economic ties with Russia, imposing various sanctions, including the seaborne oil trade embargo. Third, its members have finally recognised the issue of energy dependence on Russia and have taken practical steps to mitigate such vulnerability. For example, Berlin suspended Nord Stream 2 and started developing liquefied natural gas infrastructure not because of the

external pressure from its allies but due to Russia's aggressive actions. Fourth, the war revitalised the debates about the purpose of armed forces in European societies having pacifist attitudes and offered a clear window of opportunity for the decision-makers to justify the need for defence spending and explain the importance of such sensitive topics as nuclear deterrence, arms exports, and others for maintaining international security. It goes without saying that these developments mostly correspond to the small states' national security interests presented in the case studies. If such processes continue, the EU will strengthen its resilience *vis-à-vis* Russia, while its national military forces will grow stronger, reinforcing the European pillar of NATO.

The archaeology of ESA suggests that the concept might take different shapes as small and powerful countries alike will try to advance their national interests, but the need for collective security and defence instruments will remain. Living in the shadow of power, the small states will rely on those states and organisations that possess sufficient capabilities and inspire trustworthiness. The transatlantic community hangs together because all other alternatives are worse, and for most EU member states, their military security is best ensured by NATO, while the EU is best at providing additional sources of security. It seems that such division of labour largely serves the national interests of most EU's small members, and it is here to stay for the years to come.

Notes

- 1 The Ukraine support tracker developed by Kiel Institute for the World Economy offers a timely and objective empirical insight on the military, humanitarian, financial and other support to Ukraine (please see: Antezza et al., 2022).
- 2 With the establishment of 100 billion euros defence fund, Germany aims to rebuild its military strength. However, the initial budgetary planning indicates that the funds might dry-up as early as 2025–2026, making the further rearmament process of the Bundeswehr uncertain at the moment of writing (please see: Mölling & Schütz, 2022; Deutscher Bundestag, 2022).

References

- Antezza, A., Frank, A., Frank, P., Franz, L., Rebinskaya, E., & Trebesch, C. (2022). The Ukraine support tracker: Which countries help Ukraine and how? *Kiel Working Paper* 2218. www.ifw-kiel.de/topics/war-against-ukraine/ukraine-support-tracker/
- Deutscher Bundestag. (2022). Bundestag beschließt das Sondervermögen für die Bundeswehr [Bundestag decides on the special fund for the Bundeswehr]. www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2022/kw22-de-sondervermoegen-897614
- Gemeinsames Kommuniqué. (2022). [Joint Communiqué, 2022]. www.bundesregier ung.de/resource/blob/975228/2048462/cc31758a0be459ca1e986cc255ecaa05/2022-06-07-kommunique-data.pdf?download=1
- IISS. (2019). European NATO states must invest an extra \$300 billion to defend Eastern Europe without the US. www.iiss.org/press/2019/defending-europe
- Juozaitis, J. (2022). Baltic perspectives on Germany's role in NATO. Tallinn, Estonia: ICDS.

- Karrenbauer, A.K. (2020, November 2). Europe still needs America. Politico. www.polit ico.eu/article/europe-still-needs-america/
- Koalitionsvertrag. (2021). Mehr Fortschritt Wagen: Bündnis Für Freiheit, Gerechtigkeit Und Nachhaltigkeit. [Dare More Progress. Alliance for Freedom, Justice, and Sustainability]. www.spd.de/fileadmin/Dokumente/Koalitionsvertrag/Koalitionsv ertrag_2021-2025.pdf
- Mölling, C., & Schütz, T. (2022). Zeitenwende in der Verteidigungspolitik. Bundeswehr-Sondervermögen effektiv und nachhaltig ausgeben [The turning point in defence policy. Spend the Bundeswehr's special fund effectively and sustainably]. Berlin, Germany: DGAP. https://dgap.org/de/forschung/publikationen/zeitenwende-derverteidigungspolitik
- President of France. (2020). Interview granted to Le Grand Continent magazine by the French President Emmanuel Macron on Thursday 12 November. Retrieved from www.elysee.fr/en/emmanuel-macron/2020/11/16/interview-granted-to-legrand-continent-magazine-by-the-french-president-emmanuel-macron
- Thorhallsson, B. (2018). Small states and shelter theory: Iceland's external affairs. London, United Kingdom: Routledge.
- Thorhallsson, B. (2019). A small state in world politics: Iceland's search for shelter. *Icelandic* Review of Politics and Administration, 1(14), 61–82. DOI: 10.13177/irpa.a.2018.14.1.3
- Thorhallsson, B., Joensen, T., Steinsson, S., & Kristinsson, T. (2021). Iceland's shelter-seeking behavior: From settlement to Republic. Ithaca, United States: Cornell University Press.
- Vandiver, J. (2022, March 15). US has 100,000 troops in Europe for first time since 2005. Stripes. www.stripes.com/theaters/europe/2022-03-15/us-forces-record-high-eur ope-war-ukraine-5350187.html

Index

Abukevičius, Margiris 124–125 Albright, Madeleine 83, 172, 217 Anušauskas, Arvydas 122 AUKUS 8, 85, 88, 102–103 Australia 8, 72, 85, 102, 111, 112, 118

Baerbock, Annalena 56, 57, 59 Belgium: balancing of transatlanticism and European ideal 156; consociationalism 154; crisis management operations 156; defence industry integration, support for 157, 211; economy highly integrated in Europe 157; ESA as complement to NATO, support for 159–160, 211; European Participating Air Force, contribution to 160; F-16 replacement controversy 161-162, 163; foreign policy historically oriented to economic prosperity 153; French navy, cooperation with 160; historical enthusiasm for defence integration 153, 159, 163; institutional defence architecture of EU, criticism of 162–163, 211; low defence spending 155–156, 163–164; multinational cooperation frameworks 160–161; national sovereignty, protectiveness towards 156; NATO's primacy for hard security 155, 157, 160; New Flemish Alliance 155; PESCO, reservations about 159, 163; political instability in recent decades 154; Royal Dutch Navy, close cooperation with 160; Russia–Ukraine war, response to 164; strengthening European pillar of NATO, support for 157–158 Biden administration: broad

understanding of ESA 87, 90; defence

industry cooperation with EU 89; EU–US relations, supportive of 85–86, 88–89, 90, 217; high European expectations of engagement 81, 84, 112; primacy of NATO, insistence on 88, 90; reaffirmation of NATO 85; scepticism about EU's will to boost military capabilities 89; support for integrated EU as strong security partner 87–88, 90, 217; transatlantic partnership as high priority 81, 84–85, 86

Blinken, Anthony 84 Borrell, Joseph 26–27, 85, 128

China: EU reliance on for supplies 112; Germany's recent diplomatic distancing of 56, 57; great power rivalry with US 8, 66; Hungary, relations with 189; Lithuania, relations with 122, 213; Netherland, relations with 167

Chirac, Jacques 36

COVID-19 pandemic: economic consequences of 63, 71, 203; ESA spurred by 124, 143, 167, 182; EU–US cooperation, scope for 86; EU vaccine acquisition coordination 121; Greece, economically harmed by 203; Netherlands' response to 174; protectionist national responses for medical supplies 71; supply chain dependencies exposed by 14, 26, 71, 112, 143, 144, 214

cyber: China's cyber assertiveness 122; Cyber Rapid Response Teams (CRRT) 132; EU cyber autonomy 9, 30, 214; Danish perceptions of cyber threats 140, 142, 143; EU–NATO cyber threat cooperation 23, 72, 177; EU lack of capacity for cyber defence 127; Greece's view on ESA cyber capacity 196, 204, 211; Hungary's view on ESA cyber capacity 184; Hungary's cyber projects 190; Lithuania's view on ESA cyber capacity 123, 125, 126, 131, 134, 213; Netherlands' view on ESA cyber capacity 176, 177; Poland's view on ESA cyber capacity 68, 72; Russia–Ukraine war, as spur to EU cyber development 210; Ukraine, EU cyber assistance to 133

Czaputowicz, Jacek 64

De Croo, Alexander 164 de Gaulle, Charles 16, 94 Denmark: active military role outside EU frameworks 139; defence spending increase 141; ESA as alternative to NATO, opposition to 145–147, 148; ESA as broad-based autonomy, support for 143-144, 149; France as defence partner 139-140; Germany, increasing alignment with 140, 149; NATO's primacy for hard security 139, 145, 149, 211; Nordic Defence Cooperation (NORDEFCO) 140; opt-out from CSDP 8, 138, 139, 141-143, 144, 148, 149, 211; Russia–Ukraine war, response to 138, 140–141, 142, 147, 149; UK as defence partner 139; US as indispensable defence partner 145, 149, 211

Duda, Andrzej 66, 69

Eastern Partnership 68, 72, 117, 124, 133, 134, 213

Estonia: Centre Party 96; complementary cooperation of ESA and NATO, potential for 99, 102, 104, 105, 106; Conservative People's Party (EKRE) 95–96, 105; defence sovereignty, protective of 104, 105; deterring Russia as main security goal 93, 94, 97–98, 100, 103; diplomatic deficiencies in relations with France and Germany 96; EU federalism, concern over 93, 103–104; Euro-optimists as small minority 95; European industrial autonomy, support for 95, 96–97; French de Gaullist posturing, ESA regarded as 94, 96, 99, 100–101, 105;

military, heavy investment in 98; NATO's primacy for hard security 93, 96, 98, 105; normative power of ESA, scepticism towards 101–102; PESCO not beneficial to 104; Pro Patria party 95; Reform Party 95; Russia-Ukraine war, ESA made more attractive by 106; sceptical of ESA's conceptual coherence 96; sceptical of ESA's military strength 93, 94–95, 96, 99–100, 103, 104, 212; Social Democratic Party 95, 105; tactical military focus vs. EU strategic focus 98; UK as significant security partner 94, 96, 97, 98, 100, 101, 102, 104, 212; US disengagement from Europe, ESA as hedge against 99; US as crucial security partner 94, 95, 96, 98, 101, 102, 104, European Coal and Steel Community (ECSC) 42, 47n8, 82 European Defence Community (EDC) 15-17,40European Economic Community (EEC) 16, 17, 82, 139, 168 European Intervention Initiative (EI2) 25, 45, 67, 145–146 European People's Party 74 European strategic autonomy (ESA): as alternative to NATO 28; Continentalist vs. Atlanticist cleavage 209; as defence sector development 20, 21, 22, 25, 45, 102, 103, 115, 129–130; divergent national interests as insurmountable obstacle to 29; European army, concept of 15, 22, 40, 65, 74, 94, 95, 104, 105, 106, 113, 126, 148, 158, 163, 175, 176, 178, 186; European pillar of NATO, strengthening of 210, 215; fluid development of 9; Libyan civil war, incapacity exposed by 20-21, 29, 115; "Petersberg tasks" 17, 18, 19, 127; post-

2016 challenges as spur to 14; post-WWII attempts 15–17; post-Yugoslav

approaches to 209, 213, 214, 218; as

1, 8; Saint-Malo Declaration 18,

28; small member states, seen as opportunity by 210; snowball effect

42, 44, 83, 154, 157; small member

states, continuing NATO allegiances

22; sovereignty, autonomy linked with

response to US's Pacific reorientation

attempts 18-19; pragmatism of national

14, 20, 21, 26, 27; transatlantic relations potentially damaged by 1; vagueness of concept 14, 23, 26–27, 28–29, 93, 94, 96, 102, 105, 109, 121, 134; Yugoslav wars, incapacity exposed by 17–18, 22, 29, 127, 154

European Union (EU): Battlegroups 19, 27, 29, 65, 67, 74, 115, 173; Berlin Plus 19, 172; CARD 24, 131, 159, 189; Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP) 3, 10, 17, 18, 64, 83, 141, 169, 174, 214, 216; Common Security and Defence Policy (CSDP) 20, 36, 44, 45-46, 63, 65, 68, 73, 75, 99, 126, 148–149, 162, 169, 172–173, 174, 176, 185; cooperation with NATO 2, 10, 18–19, 23, 28, 72, 85, 172, 210; European Commission, growing security role of 131, 163; European Corps (Eurocorps) 158, 161; European Defence Agency (EDA) 20, 24, 64, 89, 142, 163, 189, 192; European Defence Capability Consortia (EDCC) 130, 134n1; European Defence Fund (EDF) 24, 28, 36, 64, 103, 130, 131, 175; European legion 74; European Parliament (EP) 20, 74, 95; European Peace Facility (EPF) 25, 36, 44, 132-133, 189; Global Strategy for the European Union's Foreign and Security Policy (EUGS) 22–23, 43, 63, 73, 112, 123, 174; Joint Declaration on European Defence 18; Lisbon Treaty 19-20; Military Planning and Conduct Capacity (MPCC) 24, 28, 36, 44, 116, 159, 176; Open Strategic Autonomy (OSA) 27, 71, 73, 75, 124, 147; PESCO 24-25, 28, 55, 64, 68, 72, 84, 103, 117, 131, 159, 189, 214; Rapid Deployment Capacity 113, 178, 189, 211; as soft security provider for small European states 1, 215; Strategic Compass 24, 27–28, 113, 116–117, 124, 128, 129, 130, 132, 162, 163, 176, 177, 178, 189

Fortuyn, Pim 170 Fouchet Plan 16, 17 France: aspirations to European leadership 16, 22, 25, 34; AUKUS, frustration at 8, 85, 88, 89; deep defence integration, preferred to increased West German power 39, 40, 41, 46; defence industry, benefited by integration 41, 42–45, 46, 215; defence industry, national importance of 42, 43-44; Denmark as defence partner 139-140; EDC, opposition to 16, 40–41; EDC, promotion of 40; Eurogroup, rejection of 39; European integration as independence from US 39–40, 42, 70, 145, 215; instrumental attitude to ESA 21, 26, 29; integration sought on French terms 39, 41, 46, 215; long-standing perceived commitment to European defence integration 37–38, 45; national sovereignty, preference for 38, 39, 41, 45; national strategic culture's capacity to change 39; nuclear defence capabilities 42, 43; Russia-Ukraine war, lack of leadership in response to 47; vision of sovereign Europe in multipolar world 35–36; White Papers on Defence 17–18, 20, 21

Gabriel, Sigmar 53-54

Germany: China relations 56, 57; culture of military restraint 51; desire to balance French and US relationships 26; digital sovereignty 57; economic interdependence paradigm 52, 59; ESA perceived as compatible with NATO 54-55, 215-216; increasing military activity and spending 51, 57, 58, 59, 95, 216, 217; NATO military commitments, underperformance of 52, 55, 94, 95, 216; Nord Stream 2 pipeline 8, 52, 57, 114, 217–218; post-WWII rearmament 15, 16; Russia, relations with 52, 56; Russia-Ukraine war, response to 53, 57-58, 59, 95, 113, 114, 215; sovereignty and values-driven foreign policy, "traffic light" coalition's emphasis on 55–56; Trump administration, tensions with 53-54, 58; US as indispensable defence partner 146

Greece: ageing population 198; defence industry, lack of 198; defence purchases 201, 203–204; economic crisis 198; ESA, broad spectrum understanding of 200, 205, 206; ESA,

defensive understanding of 196; ESA, global context of 200; ESA as common strategic culture 199; ESA as defence industry development 202–203; ESA as guarding EU borders 201, 202; ESA and NATO, regarded as complementary 205, 210-211; ESA as protection against regional instability 201; European integration, general support for 199, 203–204; France, relations with 201–202, 203; high defence spending 203; strategic bilateral relations 198-199, 201-202; NATO, commitment to 201, 202, 203, 204; Prespa Accord 205; Russia, relations with 205; Russia-Ukraine war, response to 204-205; Turkey, troubled relations with 196, 197-198, 199, 201, 202, 203, 210-211

Herem, Martin 97 Hoekstra, Wopke 178 Hollande, François 36 Hungary: China, relations with 189; contradiction and lack of consensus among policy establishment 183, 184, 185, 187–188, 192; crisis management in European peripheries, as priority 185, 188–189, 213; ESA, narrow defence understanding of 182, 187, 188 192; ESA, reluctant support for 183, 184, 185–186, 192; ESA, underdiscussion of 182, 192; European defence technological and industrial base, support for strengthening 190-191, 192; EUROSIM 190; multilateral security alliances, need for recognised 184; national sovereignty, desire to strengthen 184, 185, 187, 188, 192, 213; NATO's primacy for hard security 184, 191, 192, 213; opposition to deeper EU integration 182, 187; PESCO participation 187, 189–190; Russia, ambiguous relations with 9, 191; Russia–Ukraine war, response to 182, 183, 191, 213; strengthening European pillar of NATO, support for

Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty (INF) 174 international institutions: alignment of small state interests with 5–6; realist vs. liberal and constructivist analyses of 4–7; as vehicle for great power interests 2, 4, 7; as vehicle for small state interests 2, 3–4, 5
Iran nuclear deal 85

Juncker, Jean-Claude 21, 113

Kaczyński, Jarosław 74 Kariņš, Krišjānis 112 Kols, Rihards 111 Kostarakos, Mikhail 199–200 Kramp-Karrenbauer, Annegret 54, 214

Latvia: alienating US, concern over possibility of 113-114; broad interpretation of ESA, preference for 112, 115–116; defence spending increase 109-110, 115; deterring Russia as main security goal 117; France and Germany, distrust of 113–114, 212; general support for ESA as complement to NATO 111, 112; increasing NATO presence in 110; NATO's primacy for hard security 109, 111, 112; new institutions, opposed to creation of 116, 117; PESCO, participation in 117; sceptical of ESA's military strength 109, 113, 114-115, 117, 212; Strategic Compass, dissatisfaction with 116-117; strengthening European pillar of NATO, support for 109, 118; US as indispensable defence partner 114, 118 Libek, Elina 96 Libyan civil war 20-21, 29, 115 Liimets, Eva-Maria 94, 96 Linkevičius, Linas 125 Lithuania: China, critical stance towards 122, 213; deterring Russia as main security goal 122, 125, 128-129; Eastern Partnership 124, 133, 134, 213; EDF, support for 131; EPF, support for 133; ESA as complement to NATO, support for 125–126, 128, 129, 130, 134; ESA as soft security, support for 124–125, 126–127, 134; military mobility as high priority 132; NATO's primacy for hard security 123, 125, 126, 127, 134; normative

power principles 122; PESCO, support for 131–132, 134, 213; sceptical of ESA's military strength 128; US as indispensable defence partner 122–123, 124, 125, 127, 134 Lopata, Raimundas 131 Luik, Jüri 94, 95, 97

Maas, Heiko 54, 57 Macierewicz, Antoni 65 Macron, Emmanuel 14, 25, 35–36, 54, 70, 97, 104, 114, 116, 124, 145, 174, 214 Merkel, Angela 53, 54, 55, 146 Michel, Charles 27 Mihkelson, Marko 94, 95 Mikser, Sven 94, 95, 97 Mitsotakis, Konstantinos 201 Monnet, Jean 40

NATO: Combined Joint Task Force 173; continuing military importance of 22, 28, 29–30, 211, 213, 215; cooperation with EU 2, 10, 18–19, 23, 28, 72, 85, 172, 210; Eastern flank reinforcement 210; Enhanced Forward Presence (eFP) 51, 93, 100, 110, 158, 173, 178, 216; Finnish and Swedish membership application 30, 117, 140, 147, 204, 210, 215; founding of 15; as hard security provider for small European states 1; post–Cold War shift in purpose 6, 22; Response Force 173; Russia–Ukraine war 47

Nausėda, Gitanas 125–126 Németh, Gergely 185 Netherlands: 1st German-l

Netherlands: 1st German-Netherlands Corps 173; Belgium-Netherlands Navy and Airforce 173; bilateral and multinational defence cooperation 173, 175; Brexit, response to 172, 173, 174; China, concern over strategic dependency on 167; EDF, participation in 175; ESA as complement to NATO, support for 172–173, 176–177, 214; expeditionary tasks 168-169, 171; factionalisation of parliamentary politics 171; Franco-German domination of EU, concern over 169, 173; Malaysia Airlines MH17 shot down 172; military mobility as key interest 173, 177; NATO's primacy

for hard security 168, 169–170, 174, 176, 178, 214; PESCO, support for 173, 177; pivot to Europe 167, 174, 176, 178; post–WWII multilateral institutions, support for 169; previous transatlantic orientation 9, 167; right–wing anti–EU populism, rise of 170, 171, 172; Russia–Ukraine war, response to 174, 177–178; Srebrenica debacle 168, 171; strong supranational EU Commission, preference for 169–170; UK as key ally 169, 173; US as key ally 168, 169–170, 176
Nord Stream 2 pipeline 8, 52, 57, 70, 72, 114, 217–218

Orbán, Victor 182, 184, 186, 187, 192 Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) 160, 172

Panagiotopoulos, Nikos 201 Paris Climate Change Agreement 85

Parly, Florence 55 Pleven, René 15, 40

Poland: ambition to become US strategic partner in Europe 67, 69, 74-75; Civic Platform (PO) 63, 73-74; common market and economic cooperation, as priorities 63, 71–72; deterring Russia as main security goal 64, 65, 67, 68, 75; deterrence by denial strategy 63; Eastern Partnership 68, 72; economic objections to EU army 65; energy independence from Russia 68; ESA as primarily economic 71–72, 75, 216; ESA must be complementary to NATO 64, 70, 72; EU federalism, concern over 65, 69; European legion, attitudes to 74; France and Germany, distrust towards 69-71; Germany's ties with Russia, concern over 52, 70; Joint Expeditionary Force (JEF) 66; Law and Justice Party (PiS) 63, 73, 74; NATO's primacy for hard security 63, 64, 68, 103; Open Strategic Autonomy (OSA), support for 71, 73, 75, 216; PESCO participation 68, 72; Polish Armament Group 68; as small state coalition builder 3, 8; soft security from EU 63; transatlantic orientation 8, 64, 71–72,

74; US military involvement in Europe, regarded as essential 64, 65, 66–68

Putin, Vladimir 53, 58, 94, 97, 104, 205

qualified majority voting (QMV) 10, 148, 158, 191, 211, 212, 213, 216

Rinkēvičs, Edgars 111, 112 Russia: Greece, relations with 205; Hungary, relations with 9; Germany, trade with 52; neo-imperialism 67; welcomes ESA, as weakening of atlanticism 9, 65; see also Russia— Ukraine war

Russia-Ukraine war: Belgium's response to 164; Denmark's response to 138; Eastern Partnership, growing significance of 124; enhanced NATO presence in East, spurred by 6; EPF supply of aid to Ukraine 25, 133; ESA spurred by 118, 124, 133, 189, 215, 218; Estonia's response to 95, 103, 106; EU army, call for 21-22; France's lack of leadership in European response 47, 113, 114, 212; Germany's response to 95, 113, 114, 212, 217-218; Greece's response to 204; Hungarian response to 182, 213; Latvia's response to 109, 112, 117, 212; Lithuania's response to 128; NATO's importance affirmed by 29–30, 47, 118, 209-210, 215, 218; Netherlands' response to 174, 177-178; Poland's response to 75, 212; Strategic Compass response to 113, 117; UK response to 114, 212; US response to 189, 212 Rutte, Mark 174

Sakkov, Sven 94–95 Samuelsen, Anders 143 Scholz, Olaf 56, 57, 58 Sikorski, Radosław 74 Sullivan, Jake 84

Terras, Riho 97 Toom, Jana 96 Truman, Harry 82 Trump administration: demands for higher European defence spending 53, 67, 83–84, 203; EDF, objections to 81, 84; European dissatisfaction with 8, 14, 23, 97, 112, 172; Germany, tensions with 53, 58, 215; isolationism 123; PESCO, concerns over 84; transactional approach to transatlantic relations 83; warm relations with Putin 97, 104

Ukraine 68, 75; see also Russia–Ukraine war

United Kingdom: AUKUS 8, 85, 88; Brexit 14, 22, 23, 36, 100, 112, 115, 139, 172, 173, 174, 216; Denmark as defence partner 139; Estonia, as defence partner 94, 96, 97, 98, 100, 101, 102, 104; EU, opposition to 22; Joint Declaration on European Defence, support for 18; Joint Expeditionary Force (JEF) 66; military assistance to Ukraine 114; Netherlands, strong relations with 169

United Nations (UN): Agenda for Peace 168; Battlegroups not used in UN-mandated operations 19; Belgium, as security partner within UN framework 155, 156, 158, 161; Charter, violated by Russia 129; Convention on the Law of the Sea, Turkish objection to 202; EU cooperation with 73, 160; France's seat on Security Council 34; Greece's security, crucial to 202; Greek participation in missions of 198; as international legal pillar 169; as model for EU institutional reform 10; Netherlands, crucial to security of 172; UK's seat on Security Council 173; Yugoslavia peace mission, Dutch participation in 168

United States: Afghanistan, withdrawal from 8, 67, 85, 102–103, 115; AUKUS 8, 85, 88, 89, 102–103; Bush administration 83; Clinton administration 83; Cold War demands for greater European military capacity 40; concerns over ESA as alternative to NATO 16, 81, 82–84, 113, 217; great power rivalry with China 8, 67; as hard security provider for small European states 1; Nixon administration 82–83; Nord Stream 2, objection to 8; Obama administration 82, 83, 88; Pacific reorientation 1, 8, 83, 88, 114; Yugoslav

226 Index

wars, reluctant participation 18; see also Biden administration; Trump administration

Varvitsiotis, Miltiadis 200–201 Védrine, Hubert 36 Very High Readiness Joint Task Force (VJTF) 158, 216 von der Leyen, Ursula 27, 148–149 Waszczykowski, Wytold 65, 67 Western Union/Western European Union (WEU) 15, 16, 17, 19, 20 World Trade Organization (WTO) 72, 122

Yugoslav wars 17–18, 22, 29, 127, 154, 168